The impact of immunosenescence and senescence of immune cells on responses to infection and vaccination

Edited by Birgit Weinberger and Anshu Agrawal

Published in Frontiers in Aging





FRONTIERS EBOOK COPYRIGHT STATEMENT

The copyright in the text of individual articles in this ebook is the property of their respective authors or their respective institutions or funders. The copyright in graphics and images within each article may be subject to copyright of other parties. In both cases this is subject to a license granted to Frontiers.

The compilation of articles constituting this ebook is the property of Frontiers.

Each article within this ebook, and the ebook itself, are published under the most recent version of the Creative Commons CC-BY licence. The version current at the date of publication of this ebook is CC-BY 4.0. If the CC-BY licence is updated, the licence granted by Frontiers is automatically updated to the new version.

When exercising any right under the CC-BY licence, Frontiers must be attributed as the original publisher of the article or ebook, as applicable.

Authors have the responsibility of ensuring that any graphics or other materials which are the property of others may be included in the CC-BY licence, but this should be checked before relying on the CC-BY licence to reproduce those materials. Any copyright notices relating to those materials must be complied with.

Copyright and source

acknowledgement notices may not be removed and must be displayed in any copy, derivative work or partial copy which includes the elements in question.

All copyright, and all rights therein, are protected by national and international copyright laws. The above represents a summary only. For further information please read Frontiers' Conditions for Website Use and Copyright Statement, and the applicable CC-BY licence.

ISSN 1664-8714 ISBN 978-2-88976-311-5 DOI 10.3389/978-2-88976-311-5

About Frontiers

Frontiers is more than just an open access publisher of scholarly articles: it is a pioneering approach to the world of academia, radically improving the way scholarly research is managed. The grand vision of Frontiers is a world where all people have an equal opportunity to seek, share and generate knowledge. Frontiers provides immediate and permanent online open access to all its publications, but this alone is not enough to realize our grand goals.

Frontiers journal series

The Frontiers journal series is a multi-tier and interdisciplinary set of openaccess, online journals, promising a paradigm shift from the current review, selection and dissemination processes in academic publishing. All Frontiers journals are driven by researchers for researchers; therefore, they constitute a service to the scholarly community. At the same time, the *Frontiers journal series* operates on a revolutionary invention, the tiered publishing system, initially addressing specific communities of scholars, and gradually climbing up to broader public understanding, thus serving the interests of the lay society, too.

Dedication to quality

Each Frontiers article is a landmark of the highest quality, thanks to genuinely collaborative interactions between authors and review editors, who include some of the world's best academicians. Research must be certified by peers before entering a stream of knowledge that may eventually reach the public - and shape society; therefore, Frontiers only applies the most rigorous and unbiased reviews. Frontiers revolutionizes research publishing by freely delivering the most outstanding research, evaluated with no bias from both the academic and social point of view. By applying the most advanced information technologies, Frontiers is catapulting scholarly publishing into a new generation.

What are Frontiers Research Topics?

Frontiers Research Topics are very popular trademarks of the *Frontiers journals series*: they are collections of at least ten articles, all centered on a particular subject. With their unique mix of varied contributions from Original Research to Review Articles, Frontiers Research Topics unify the most influential researchers, the latest key findings and historical advances in a hot research area.

Find out more on how to host your own Frontiers Research Topic or contribute to one as an author by contacting the Frontiers editorial office: frontiersin.org/about/contact

The impact of immunosenescence and senescence of immune cells on responses to infection and vaccination

Topic editors

Birgit Weinberger — University of Innsbruck, Austria Anshu Agrawal — University of California, Irvine, United States

Citation

Weinberger, B., Agrawal, A., eds. (2022). *The impact of immunosenescence and senescence of immune cells on responses to infection and vaccination*. Lausanne: Frontiers Media SA. doi: 10.3389/978-2-88976-311-5



Table of contents

04 Editorial: The Impact of Immunosenescence and Senescence of Immune Cells on Responses to Infection and Vaccination Anshu Agrawal and Birgit Weinberger

06 Age and CMV-Infection Jointly Affect the EBV-Specific CD8⁺ T-Cell Repertoire

Josien Lanfermeijer, Peter C. de Greef, Marion Hendriks, Martijn Vos, Josine van Beek, José A. M. Borghans and Debbie van Baarle

21 Compromised DNA Repair Promotes the Accumulation of Regulatory T Cells With an Aging-Related Phenotype and Responsiveness

> Daan K. J. Pieren, Noortje A. M. Smits, Sandra Imholz, Bhawani Nagarajah, Conny T. van Oostrom, Renata M. C. Brandt, Wilbert P. Vermeij, Martijn E. T. Dollé and Teun Guichelaar

35 Induction of T Cell Senescence by Cytokine Induced Bystander Activation

Attiya A. Abbas and Arne N. Akbar

45 Vaccines and Senior Travellers

Fiona Ecarnot, Stefania Maggi, Jean-Pierre Michel, Nicola Veronese and Andrea Rossanese

62 Inflammasome Activity in Response to Influenza Vaccination Is Maintained in Monocyte-Derived Peripheral Blood Macrophages in Older Adults

Stephen N. Crooke, Krista M. Goergen, Inna G. Ovsyannikova and Richard B. Kennedy

73 Diminished Pneumococcal-Specific CD4⁺ T-Cell Response is Associated With Increased Regulatory T Cells at Older Age Samantha W. J. He, Martijn D. B. van de Garde, Daan K. J. Pieren, Martien C. M. Poelen, Franziska Voß, Mohammed R. Abdullah, Sven Hammerschmidt and Cécile A. C. M. van Els

86 Patho-Physiology of Aging and Immune-Senescence: Possible Correlates With Comorbidity and Mortality in Middle-Aged and Old COVID-19 Patients

> Saba Farheen, Sudhanshu Agrawal, Swaleha Zubair, Anshu Agrawal, Fauzia Jamal, Ishrat Altaf, Abu Kashif Anwar, Syed Mohammad Umair and Mohammad Owais

106 Liposomal Encapsulation of Polysaccharides (LEPS) as an Effective Vaccine Strategy to Protect Aged Hosts Against *S. pneumoniae* Infection

Manmeet Bhalla, Roozbeh Nayerhoda, Essi Y. I. Tchalla, Alexsandra Abamonte, Dongwon Park, Shaunna R. Simmons, Blaine A. Pfeifer and Elsa N. Bou Ghanem

121 Reduced *Bordetella pertussis*-specific CD4⁺ T-Cell Responses at Older Age

Eleonora E. Lambert, Inonge van Twillert, Lisa Beckers, Martien C. M. Poelen, Wanda G. H. Han, Daan K. J. Pieren and Cécile A. C. M. van Els



Editorial: The Impact of Immunosenescence and Senescence of Immune Cells on Responses to Infection and Vaccination

Anshu Agrawal¹* and Birgit Weinberger²

¹Division of Basic and Clinical Immunology, Department of Medicine, University of California, Irvine, Irvine, CA, United States, ²Institute for Biomedical Aging Research, Universität Innsbruck, Innsbruck, Austria

Keywords: immunosenescence, T cell repertoire, antigen-specific T cells, vaccines, pneumococcal responses

Editorial on the Research Topic

The Impact of Immunosenescence and Senescence of Immune Cells on Responses to Infection and Vaccination

Advancing age is characterized by changes in the innate and adaptive immune system termed immunosenescence, which contribute to the pathogenesis of various diseases, increased incidence of infections and reduced response to vaccinations. Antigen sensing, presentation and cytokine responses of innate cells are all altered with age leading to impaired responses to infection and vaccines. Aging affects individual T and B cells throughout their life-cycle, from alterations in hematopoiesis, maturation and homeostasis, to memory generation and effector functions as well as their interactions with other cell types, and the composition and repertoire of the adaptive immune cell compartments. Latent infection with Cytomegalovirus (CMV), has a profound impact on the aging immune system, particularly on the T cell compartment, but also other herpesviruses, e.g., Epstein-Barr virus (EBV) might play a role in T cell aging. Periodical reactivation of these viruses shapes the evolution of the T cell repertoire in aging leading to decreased diversity. The general dogma is that the T cell memory responses generated early in life remain stable as we age. Thus, one of the proposed strategies to improve vaccine responses in the elderly is to vaccinate early before these changes occur. However, Lanfermeijer et al. show that the T cell repertoire for CMV and EBV loses stability with age and becomes less diverse. They also demonstrate that CMV-infection is associated with a decreased diversity of EBV-specific CD8⁺ T cells highlighting the impact of CMV on the T cell response to other pathogens. In the past, life-long repeated antigenic stimulation (e.g., in the context of CMV-infection) was thought to be the only driver of terminal differentiation of T cells. These terminally differentiated T cells, which accumulate with aging, exhibit characteristics of senescence and are frequently thought to be dysfunctional. However, recent data show that senescent-like T cells acquire alternative functions, e.g. Natural Killer (NK) cell characteristics, which are independent of antigen specificity, and that antigen-independent bystander activation of T cells by cytokines may drive senescence as well as expression of NK-like activity in T cells (Abbas and Akbar). Replicative and cellular senescence is frequently studied in cell types such as fibroblasts, but over the last years hallmarks of aging such as DNA damage, the senescenceassociated secretory phenotype (SASP), mitochondrial dysfunction, protein homeostasis etc., have also been investigated in immune cells and have been identified as important players in T cell aging. Using mice with a deficiency in the DNA excision-repair gene Ercc1, Pieren et al. show accumulation of Tregs with an aging-related phenotype and reduced T-cell responsiveness.

OPEN ACCESS

Edited and reviewed by:

Laura Haynes, University of Connecticut, United States

> *Correspondence: Anshu Agrawal aagrawal@uci.edu

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Aging and the Immune System, a section of the journal Frontiers in Aging

Received: 23 February 2022 Accepted: 14 April 2022 Published: 12 May 2022

Citation:

Agrawal A and Weinberger B (2022) Editorial: The Impact of Immunosenescence and Senescence of Immune Cells on Responses to Infection and Vaccination. Front. Aging 3:882494. doi: 10.3389/fragi.2022.882494

Immunosenescence contributes to increased incidence, morbidity and mortality of infections, e.g., of influenza, pneumococcal disease, herpes zoster and many more. He et al. investigate CD4⁺ T cells specific for the immunogenic pneumococcal protein AliB and show that proliferation of pneumococcus-specific T cells as well as cytokine production is impaired in older adults, while regulatory T cells, that suppress T cell activation and induction of protective cytokines like IFN-y and IL-17 accumulate. Lambert et al. studied CD4⁺ T cell responses to pertussis in aging individuals. They also observed reduced frequencies of proliferating CD4⁺ T cells against Bordetella pertussis, but this was not due to an increase in T regulatory cells. Instead, there was a deficiency in the T cell activation markers suggesting that several mechanisms are impacting CD4⁺ T cell responses in the elderly. More importantly, they also showed that there is a gradual loss of memory against various pertussis epitopes decreasing the diversity of the pertussis repertoire similar to what was shown by Lanfermeijer et al. for EBV-specific CD8⁺ T cells. The two studies clearly highlight the importance of studying antigenspecific T cell repertoire responses in aging. An insight into the mechanisms underlying the selective loss of certain epitopes with age is essential to design effective vaccines against the right epitopes. We also need to understand whether this loss is selective to certain phenotypes of memory T cells. The contribution of innate immune cells such as dendritic cells (DCs) and macrophages in maintenance of the T cell memory pool is also an understudied area. The impact of age on infectious diseases recently received increased attention as old age is also a major risk factor for severe COVID-19 disease. Farheen et al. summarize the impact of an aged immune system on susceptibility to SARS-CoV-2 infection and the risk for complications. At the same time, many -but not all-vaccines show less immunogenicity and clinical efficacy/effectiveness in older adults. Antibody responses to influenza and pneumococcal vaccination are generally lower in older adults leading to decreased protection for this age group. Crooke et al. report that inflammasome activation in response to influenza vaccination is preserved in monocyte-derived macrophages from older adults and does not explain the lower antibody responses observed in this age group. They also found increased expression of certain inflammasome-related genes in females compared to males highlighting the need to study sexrelated differences in immune responses. Development of vaccine adjuvants and delivery systems that are effective in the elderly is the need of the hour especially with increased longevity. Bhalla et al. suggest a novel formulation of Liposomal Encapsulation of Polysaccharides (LEPS) to improve immune responses to pneumococcal vaccine and demonstrate protective effects of LEPS against invasive and pulmonary pneumococcal infections in aged mice. It will be interesting to see whether this platform is effective in generation of respiratory immunity against other pathogens. Several vaccines are specifically recommended for older adults (e.g., against influenza, pneumococcal disease and herpes zoster). In addition, vaccines recommended for all adults,

such as regular booster vaccinations against tetanus/ diphtheria/pertussis or other diseases depending on the epidemiological/geographical situation are relevant for older adults. The number of older travelers is on the rise and senior travelers have specific risks linked to their age, overall health and travel patterns. However, data on efficacy/effectiveness of travel vaccines in older adults are scarce. Ecarnot et al. summarize the risk of major vaccine-preventable travelassociated infectious diseases and vaccines recommended for older travelers.

In summary, aging leads to the accumulation of dysfunctional T cells along with a reduction of antigen-specific T cell repertoire. The loss of naïve T cells is considered a major culprit. The intrinsic changes in T cells themselves as well as ageassociated changes in antigen presenting cells (APCs) required to prime T cell responses are areas that need further studies to improve immune responses. In this regard, information regarding tissue-resident immunity is also lacking in aging. The changes in mucosal immune response, also needs further studying since it is becoming clear that the tissue microenvironment shapes the immune response and older adults are at high risk for respiratory infections. Changes in matrix components and accumulation of dysfunctional or senescent matrix cells such as fibroblasts as well as immune cells are increasingly being recognized for their role in various age-associated diseases. Novel strategies are needed to rejuvenate the aging immune system in order to prevent infections and other age-associated diseases and to ensure optimal protection by vaccination. One such strategy might be the use of senolytics that can selectively remove dysfunctional aged cells. Cancer therapies as well as drugs altering the metabolic state of cells to induce apoptosis are potential senolytics. However, development of technologies that can target senescent cells for delivery of senolytics will be essential for the success of this approach.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

AA and BW wrote the manuscript.

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's Note: All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations or those of the publisher, the editors, and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2022 Agrawal and Weinberger. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Age and CMV-Infection Jointly Affect the EBV-Specific CD8⁺ T-Cell Repertoire

Josien Lanfermeijer^{1,2}, Peter C. de Greef³, Marion Hendriks¹, Martijn Vos¹, Josine van Beek¹, José A. M. Borghans^{2‡} and Debbie van Baarle^{1,2*†‡}

¹ Center for Infectious Disease Control, National Institute for Public Health and the Environment, Bilthoven, Netherlands, ² Center for Translational Immunology, University Medical Center Utrecht, Utrecht, Netherlands, ³ Theoretical Biology and Bioinformatics, Utrecht University, Utrecht, Netherlands

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Anshu Agrawal, University of California, Irvine, United States

Reviewed by:

Mladen Jergovic, University of Arizona, United States Vanessa Venturi, University of New South Wales, Australia

> *Correspondence: Debbie van Baarle d.van.baarle@umcg.nl

[†]Present address:

Debbie van Baarle, Virology and Immunology Research, Department of Medical Microbiology and Infection Prevention, University Medical Center Groningen, Groningen, Netherlands

[‡]These authors have contributed equally to this work

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Aging and the Immune System, a section of the journal Frontiers in Aging

Received: 08 February 2021 Accepted: 31 March 2021 Published: 29 April 2021

Citation:

Lanfermeijer J, de Greef PC, Hendriks M, Vos M, van Beek J, Borghans JAM and van Baarle D (2021) Age and CMV-Infection Jointly Affect the EBV-Specific CD8⁺ T-Cell Repertoire. Front. Aging 2:665637. doi: 10.3389/fragi.2021.665637

CD8⁺ T cells play an important role in protection against viral infections. With age, changes in the T-cell pool occur, leading to diminished responses against both new and recurring infections in older adults. This is thought to be due to a decrease in both T-cell numbers and T-cell receptor (TCR) diversity. Latent infection with cytomegalovirus (CMV) is assumed to contribute to this age-associated decline of the immune system. The observation that the level of TCR diversity in the total memory T-cell pool stays relatively stable during aging is remarkable in light of the constant input of new antigen-specific memory T cells. What happens with the diversity of the individual antigen-specific T-cell repertoires in the memory pool remains largely unknown. Here we studied the effect of aging on the phenotype and repertoire diversity of CMV-specific and Epstein-Barr virus (EBV)-specific CD8⁺ T cells, as well as the separate effects of aging and CMV-infection on the EBV-specific T-cell repertoire. Antigen-specific T cells against both persistent viruses showed an age-related increase in the expression of markers associated with a more differentiated phenotype, including KLRG-1, an increase in the fraction of terminally differentiated T cells, and a decrease in the diversity of the T-cell repertoire. Not only age, but also CMV infection was associated with a decreased diversity of the EBV-specific T-cell repertoire. This suggests that both CMV infection and age can impact the T-cell repertoire against other antigens.

Keywords: aging, cytomegalovirus, Epstein-Barr virus, T-cell repertoire, T cell

INTRODUCTION

CD8⁺ T cells play an important role in the control and clearance of viral infections. One of the key components of a protective T-cell response is the recognition of viral epitopes via the T-cell receptor (TCR). T-cell receptors are formed via the random process of somatic V(D)J-recombination, leading to a large collection of TCRs with different specificities (Market and Papavasiliou, 2003). It is generally assumed that the diversity of the T-cell receptor repertoire is positively correlated with the level of protection against infectious diseases (Turner et al., 2009). The diversity of the total CD8⁺ T-cell repertoire decreases with age (Britanova et al., 2014, 2016; Yoshida et al., 2017), which is mainly caused by a decrease in naive T-cell numbers (Britanova et al., 2014) as well as a decreased TCR diversity within the naive T-cell pool (Qi et al., 2014; Egorov et al., 2018). Together with less efficient priming of T cells (Briceno et al., 2016), this may explain why both CD8⁺

6

T-cell protection against viral infections and vaccine efficacy decrease with age (Goronzy et al., 2001; Deng et al., 2004).

Although the level of TCR diversity within the total CD8⁺ Tcell memory pool seems to remain stable with age (Qi et al., 2014), the composition of the memory T-cell pool keeps changing at the antigen-specific level. Exposure to new antigens during life leads to recruitment of new T-cell specificities into the memory pool, and existing memory T-cell clones may expand or contract. The diversity of T cells that are already present in the memory T-cell pool may be affected by the arrival of new memory T-cell specificities, due to competition for T-cell growth and survival factors. The relative stability of the diversity of the total CD8⁺ T-cell memory pool therefore does not imply that individual antigen-specific T-cell repertoires are stably maintained with age. To study such changes in the memory T-cell pool, we investigated how the diversity of the antigen-specific TCR repertoires against cytomegalovirus (CMV) and Epstein Barr virus (EBV) changes with age.

Both CMV and EBV cannot be cleared from the body and repeatedly challenge the immune system, leading to high, and therefore easily detectable, frequencies of antigen-specific CD8⁺ T cells over all ages in the majority of individuals (Khan et al., 2004; Sukdolak et al., 2013). Previous longitudinal studies focusing on the effect of aging on the antigen-specific repertoire have suggested that the T-cell repertoires against EBV and CMV remain relatively stable, at least during the first few years after primary infection, as the same T-cell clones were identified at different timepoints (Annels et al., 2000; Hadrup et al., 2006; Iancu et al., 2009; Klarenbeek et al., 2012). Consistent with this, several cross-sectional studies into the CMV and EBV-specific Tcell repertoires reported similar VB-skewing in young and older adults, and even identical TCR sequences between individuals of different age groups (Khan et al., 2002; Schwanninger et al., 2008; Cardenas Sierra et al., 2014). Although these studies have led to the view that antigen-specific T-cell repertoires are rather stable with age, it remains unknown, if the diversity of antigen-specific T-cell repertoires is maintained (Lanfermeijer et al., 2020).

The cellular immune response against CMV is even more pronounced than the response against EBV, and can reach up to 40% of the CD8⁺ T-cell pool in the blood (Khan et al., 2002; Remmerswaal et al., 2015). Furthermore, CMV-infection leads to changes in the CD8⁺ T-cell pool similar to those observed with aging, including the presence of large fractions of terminally differentiated cells (Almanzar et al., 2005; Chidrawar et al., 2009) and a more skewed and less diverse TCR repertoire (Khan et al., 2002; Nikolich-Zugich, 2008). It has been suggested that the large numbers of CMV-specific T cells can compete with non-CMV-specific T cells (Pawelec et al., 2005; Derhovanessian et al., 2009; Tu and Rao, 2016), leading to memory attrition (Sad and Krishnan, 2003). Studies on the effect of CMV-infection on non-CMV-specific T cells are not unambiguous, however. Several studies have shown that mice infected with murine CMV (MCMV) have impaired responses to heterologous infections (Cicin-Sain et al., 2012; Mekker et al., 2012; Smithey et al., 2012; Redeker et al., 2017). In contrast, another study observed a positive effect of MCMV infection on the diversity of the Tcell repertoire specific for a heterologous infection (Smithey et al., 2018). Studies in humans showed similarly contradicting results: while one study showed that CMV^+ individuals had lower absolute numbers of EBV-specific T cells than CMV^- individuals (Khan et al., 2004), another study found that the diversity of the non-CMV-specific memory T-cell repertoire was comparable in CMV^- and CMV^+ individuals, thereby suggesting that the memory T-cell pool simply expands to accommodate the large frequencies of CMV-specific T cells (Lindau et al., 2019). Thus, the effect of CMV infection on non-CMV-specific T-cell responses and their repertoire diversity, and how this is linked to aging, remains poorly understood (Lanfermeijer et al., 2020).

To gain insight into the maintenance of the repertoire of antigen-specific T cells, we studied the effect of aging on the phenotype and TCR repertoire composition of T cells specific for two immune-dominant CMV and EBV epitopes. In addition, we investigated how the EBV-specific T-cell repertoire is influenced by CMV-infection and how this is linked to aging. We observed that the richness of the CMV-specific and EBV-specific T-cell repertoire declines with age, independent of CMV serostatus. CMV infection led to a further decrease in diversity of the EBVspecific T-cell repertoire. This suggests that CMV infection and age both play an important role in the diversity of the antigenspecific T-cell repertoires.

METHODS AND MATERIALS

Study Design

Samples of healthy individuals covering a broad age range were combined from two cohorts. Samples of young adults (n = 34)between 18 and 52 years of age, from a cohort of unvaccinated controls or pre-vaccination participants, were used from a study carried out in 2009-2011 (the Pandemic influenza vaccination trial, Netherlands Trial Register NL1952) (Rosendahl Huber et al., 2018). The study was approved by the Central Committee on Research Involving Human Subjects of the Netherlands. Samples of older adults (n = 57), ≥ 60 years of age, were control samples from a study carried out in 2014-2015 (Influenzalike-illness-3, NL4666) (Kaaijk et al., submitted). This study was approved by the acknowledged ethical committee, METC Noord Holland. Both studies were carried out in accordance with the recommendations of Good Clinical Practice with written informed consent from all subjects, in accordance with the Declaration of Helsinki. See Supplementary Figure 1 for a flowchart of the selection criteria of the donors used for the analysis.

Cytomegalovirus (CMV)-Specific and Epstein Barr Virus (EBV)-Specific Antibodies

For healthy young adults, CMV-specific antibody levels were measured using a commercial ELISA kit (IBL international GMBH) according to manufacturer's instructions. Participants with a CMV antibody level of ≥ 12 U/ml or higher were considered CMV⁺, those with a level of ≤ 8 U/ml were considered CMV⁻. None of the participants included in this study scored between the 8 and 12 U/ml range. For older healthy adults, CMV-specific antibody levels and EBV-specific antibody levels were simultaneously measured in serum by an in-house-developed multiplex immunoassay (Tcherniaeva et al., 2018). Individuals with a CMV-specific antibody level of \leq 4 RU (relative units)/ml were considered to be CMV⁻ and individuals with an antibody level >7.5 RU/ml were considered CMV⁺. None of the participants included in this study had a CMV-specific antibody level between 4 and 7.5 RU/ml. Individuals were considered EBV-with an antibody level of \leq 16 RU/ml, whereas those with an antibody level of >30 RU/ml were considered EBV-status of the younger individuals remained unknown, therefore only individuals with high EBV^{A2-GLC}-specific T-cell frequencies were used in our analysis.

PBMC and Serum Isolation

Peripheral blood mononuclear cells were obtained by Lymphoprep (Progen) density gradient centrifugation from heparinized blood, according to the manufacturer's instructions. PBMCs were frozen in 90% fetal calf serum and 10% dimethyl sulfoxide at -135° C until further use. Serum was isolated out of tubes with clot-activation factor and stored at -80° C until further use.

Antigen-Specific T Cells by Flow Cytometry

HLA-A2 positive healthy individuals were selected for subsequent EBV-specific and CMV-specific T cell analysis, by staining PBMCs for expression of HLA-A2 with the HLA-A2(BB7.2)-V450 antibody (BD Bioscience). From the HLA-A2 positive individuals, ± 4 million PBMCs were stained using the HLA-class I dextramer containing the GLCTLVAML epitope of the BMLF1 protein of EBV (A*0201/GLCTLVAML-APC, Immudex) or the NLVPMVATV epitope of the pp65 protein of CMV (A*0201/NLVPMVATV-APC, Immudex), for 20 min at room temperature to assess their virus-specific T-cell frequencies.

Surface staining was performed for 30 min at 4°C with the following antibodies: Fixable Viability Staining-780 (BD bioscience), CD3 (SK7)-AF700(BD bioscience), CD8(RPA-T8)-BrilliantViolet510, CD45RO(UCHL1)-BrilliantViolet711, CD27(O323)-BrilliantViolet786, CCR7(150503)-BrilliantUV395 (BD bioscience), KLRG-1(13F12F2)-PE-Cy7 (eBioscience), PD-Cy5.5, CD95(DX2)-BrilliantViolet421 1(EH12.2H7)-PerCP (BD CD127(A019D5)-BrilliantViolet650, Biosciences), CD57(HCD57)-PE, and CXCR3(G025H7)-PE-Dazzle. All antibodies were purchased from Biolegend, unless stated otherwise. Acquisition was performed on a LSRFortessaX20 and data analysis was performed using FlowJo (Treestar). tSNEanalyses were performed using Cytobank (www.cytobank.org) (Kotecha et al., 2010) on 30 randomly selected dextramer-positive CD8⁺ T cells per sample and labeled with epitope-specificity, age, and CMV-serostatus. The tSNE clustering was performed on all these data combined (including both antigen-specificities). Perplexity of the clustering was set at 100. Cofactors for ArcSinH transformation were calculated using the flowVS package for R (https://www.bioconductor.org/packages/release/bioc/html/ flowVS.html). Both packages were slightly adapted to allow for FlowCytometric data analysis and integrated in an in-house developed pipeline.

Isolation of Antigen-Specific T Cells for T-Cell Receptor Analysis

CD8⁺ T cells were isolated from PBMCs using a negative selection microbeads kit (Miltenyi Biotec) according to the manufacturer's protocol. Next, CD8⁺ T cells were labeled at room temperature for 20 min with the A*0201/GLCTLVAML-APC dextramer and with the A*0201/NLVPMVATV-APC dextramer for CMV⁺ individuals. Subsequently surface staining was performed using the following mAbs: CD3(UCHT1)-PerCP (Biolegend), CD4(OKT4)-BV510 (Biolegend), and CD8(RPA-T8)-FITC (Biolegend). CD3⁺CD4⁻CD8⁺ dextramer⁺ cells were then sorted by FACS Melody (BD) directly into RNAlater (Ambion Inc. Applied Biosystems) and stored at -80° C for subsequent TCR β clonotype analysis.

Preparing TCR β cDNA Libraries for Sequencing

TCR^β analysis was performed as described previously (Shugay et al., 2014), with minor modifications. Briefly, mRNA was isolated with the RNA microkit (Qiagen) according to the manufacturer's protocol. Isolated mRNA was used for cDNA synthesis with 5 RACE template switch technology to introduce a universal primer binding site, and unique molecular identifiers (UMIs) were added at the 5' end of the cDNA molecules using the SMARTScribe Reverse Transcriptase (TaKaRa). cDNA synthesis was followed by an AMPure XP bead-based clean-up (Beckman Coulter). Purified cDNA molecules were amplified in two subsequent PCR steps (25 cycles in PCR1 and 20 cycles in PCR2) using the Q5[®] High-Fidelity DNA Polymerase (New England BioLabs), with an AMPure XP bead-based clean-up in between. PCR products were size-selected on gel and purified using the Nucleospin PCR clean-up kit (Machery-Nagel). The PCR products were sequenced via Illumina MiSeq paired end 2x250 nucleotide (nt) sequencing.

TCR^β Clonotype Analysis

Raw sequencing data were processed using the 12nt UMIs to correct for amplification biases and error-correction of reads. RTCR (Gerritsen et al., 2016) was used to identify both the UMI sequence and clonotype information from the reads. Because of the relatively small number of cells per sample, additional filtering steps were followed to minimize crosssample contamination and biases introduced by errors in the UMI sequence. Sequences were only accepted if their UMI was observed in at least 40 sequencing reads. Sequences with identical UMIs in multiple samples were removed if they did not occur in at least 1,000 sequencing reads or if their absolute frequency was lower than 10% of the maximum frequency in the other samples. UMIs were clustered within each sample if they were within a Hamming distance of 3. More detailed information about the processing and filtering of reads is provided in the **Supplementary Material**.

Clonotypes were defined by their CDR3 amino acid sequence and V and J segment. Our sequencing reads do not always allow to distinguish between very similar V-segments, e.g., TRBV12-3 and TRBV12-4, which are annotated as V12-3/4 in Figure 3, Supplementary Figures 4, 5, and Supplementary Tables 1, 2A,B.

For measuring diversity, the richness (defined as number of distinct clonotypes) of each sample was determined using normalized sample sizes (i.e., by iteratively sampling, without replacement, a given number of UMIs from the full set of UMIs that were identified in the sample). This approach accounts for the fact that the number of RNA molecules sampled may differ between cells. Diversity was calculated using the previously described Simpson's diversity index (Venturi et al., 2007). This index ranges between 0 and 1, with 0 representing minimal diversity and 1 representing maximal diversity. Sequence generation probabilities (CDR3+ V and J segments) were calculated using the default recombination model of OLGA (Sethna et al., 2019). Known antigen specificity of sequences was assessed using the VDJdb (Shugay et al., 2017; retrieved on 29 October 2020). Sequences from CMV^{A2-NLV}-and EBV^{A2-GLC}-specific samples were counted as a match if their V gene + CDR3 amino acid sequence + J gene was listed as a human TCRbeta sequence specific for the NLVPMVATV or GLCTLVAML epitope, respectively.

Statistical Analysis of Flow Cytometry Data

Differences between the groups (for example CMV⁻ compared to CMV⁺) were assessed using Mann-Whitney *U*-tests. Correlations were tested with Spearman's rank correlation coefficient. For all analyses, *p*-values < 0.05 were considered statistically significant. Data were analyzed using GraphPad Prism 8.3 and SPSS statistics 22 for Windows (SPSS Inc., Chicago, IL, USA).

RESULTS

Characteristics of the Study Population

Healthy HLA-A2 positive individuals were on average 57.8 \pm 19.0 years old (n = 91, range 21–82 years) and 57.1% of these individuals were CMV⁺. Samples were obtained from two different cohorts, one containing young adults (21–52 years old) (n = 34), and one containing older adults (≥ 60 years old) (n = 57), of whom respectively 55.9 and 57.9% were CMV⁺ (**Table 1**). No significant differences in age or sex were observed between CMV⁻ and CMV⁺ individuals. **Supplementary Figure 1** gives a flowchart of the selection criteria of the donors used for the analysis.

Changes in the Phenotype of Antigen-Specific CD8⁺ T Cells With Age

To study the association between age and the antigen-specific $CD8^+$ T-cell frequencies against EBV and CMV, we performed a dextramer-staining with one immuno-dominant epitope of

TABLE 1 | Characteristics of the study population.

Healthy young adults	Total (n = 34)	CMV ⁻ (<i>n</i> = 15)	CMV ⁺ (<i>n</i> = 19)	Statistics
Age (mean \pm SD)	35.9 ± 10.3	35.3 ± 10.8	36.4 ± 10.1	ns
Sex (% women)	61.8%	53.3%	68.4%	ns
CMV-serostatus (CMV ⁺)	55.9%			
Healthy older adults	Total (n = 57)	CMV ⁻ (<i>n</i> = 24)	CMV ⁺ (<i>n</i> = 33)	Statistics
Age (mean \pm SD)	71.2 ± 6.4	70.8 ± 6.6	71.5 ± 6.4	ns
Sex (% women)	43.9%	37.5%	48.5%	ns
CMV-serostatus (CMV ⁺)	57.9%			

Overview of the sex and CMV-serostatus distribution of the young adults (Rosendahl Huber et al., 2018) and older individuals (Kaaijk et al., submitted). Differences in percentage of CMV serostatus between groups was tested with Chi-squared test (p = ns for all age groups). Differences in age between groups was tested with unpaired T-test. -means not applicable.

CMV (NLVPMVATV) derived from the pp65 protein and one immune-dominant epitope of EBV (GLCTLVAML) derived from the BMLF-1 protein, both presented on the HLA-A2 molecule. We investigated the T-cell frequency against these two epitopes at different ages. The frequencies of CMV^{A2-NLV}specific T cells tended to be slightly higher than the frequencies of EBV^{A2-GLC}-specific T cells [median of 0.220% vs. median of 0.120%; P = 0.0990 (ns)] (**Figure 1A**). We observed less inter-individual heterogeneity in the CMV^{A2-NLV}-specific Tcell frequencies of younger compared to older adults; in the older adults, in whom these frequencies ranged from very low (from 0.01%) to very high (up to 17%) (**Figure 1B**, left panel). EBV^{A2-GLC}-specific T-cell frequencies were not significantly associated with the age of the individuals (**Figure 1B**, right panel).

To assess the association between age and the phenotype of CMV^{A2-NLV} and EBV^{A2-GLC}-specific T cells, we performed a cluster analysis (tSNE) based on the expression of the memory T-cell markers CD27, CCR7, CD95, CD45RO, and CXCR3, on CD57 and KLRG-1, which are associated with a more differentiated phenotype and on the inhibitory receptor PD-1, and CD5, which plays a role in TCR signaling (Voisinne et al., 2018). For the tSNE analysis the same amount of antigen-specific T cells (i.e., 30) per sample was used. The very same clustering was applied on the samples in the four age groups and per epitope-specificity. We observed clear differences in the subset distribution between these groups for both CMVA2-NLV and EBVA2-GLC-specific T cells (Figure 1C). We identified 3 large clusters (1-3, Figure 1C, upper left panel), in which cluster 1 contains Central memory type markers CCR7^{high}, CD27^{high}, KLRG-1^{low}, CD57^{low} cells, while cluster 3 contains the more differentiated cells, expressing CCR7^{low}, CD27^{low}, and KLRG-1^{high}. Cluster 2 forms an intermediate cluster based on the expression



FIGURE 1 [Changes in the phenotype of antigen-specific CD8⁺ 1 cells with age. (A) Percentage of CMV^{A2-NLV} -specific CD8⁺ 1 cells (red, n = 56) and EBV^{A2-GLC}-specific CD8⁺ T cells (blue, n = 99). Horizontal lines represent group median. (B) Percentage of CMV^{A2-NLV} (left) and EBV^{A2-GLC}-specific (right) CD8⁺ T cells as a function of age. (C) t-SNE analysis of CMV^{A2-NLV}-specificand EBV^{A2-GLC}-specific CD8⁺ T cells of donors (n = 47 and n = 77, respectively) categorized in four age groups. Clustering is based on MFI of CD5, PD-1, CD57, KLRG-1, CXCR3, CCR7, CD45RO, CD95, CD27, and CD127 of both epitopes. From each sample 30 cells were used. Three large clusters were manually identified. (D) Heatmap of expression of markers of the three t-SNE clusters. Clustering of t-SNE based on both CMV^{A2-NLV} and EBV^{A2-GLC}-specific CD8⁺ T cells. Heatmap was based on the Log10 ratio of the median expression of the markers, normalized per marker to its column's minimum. Difference between epitopes was compared by Mann Whitney *U*-test. Correlations were tested with Spearman's rank correlation coefficient, ns stands for a non-significant *p*-value.

of these markers (Figure 1D). Despite relatively large inter-individual variation (Supplementary Figure 2A), our data suggest a shift from cluster 1 to cluster 3 for both CMV^{A2-NLV} and EBV^{A2-GLC} -specific T cells with age

(Figure 1C, Supplementary Figure 2A). This shift in clusters occurs earlier and becomes more pronounced with age for CMV^{A2-NLV} -specific T cells than for EBV^{A2-GLC} -specific T cells.

Phenotypic Changes of CMV-Specific and EBV-Specific T Cells Are Differently Associated With Age

We next explored how these phenotypic changes associated with age by quantifying the expression of various markers in the individual samples of CMVA2-NLV-specific and EBVA2-GLCspecific T cells. This allowed us to use the expression data of all the dextramer⁺ T cells. The composition of the memory population for the different ages based on conventional gating supported our observations of the cluster analysis. The memory subsets were defined based on the expression of CD27 and CD45RO in which the CD27⁻CD45RO⁻ subset is referred to as Temra cells. We found a positive association between age and the percentage of Temra cells for both CMV^{A2-NLV}-specific T cells [p = 0.0032, r = 0.4167, slope of 0.75%/year (p = 0.0006)] and, albeit to a lesser extent, EBV^{A2-GLC}-specific T cells [p = 0.0010, r = 0.0.3796, slope of 0.25%/year (p = 0.1045)] (Figure 2A). The fraction of Temra cells correlated positively with the frequency of CMV^{A2-NLV}-specific T cells, but not with the percentage of EBV^{A2-GLC}-specific T cells (Supplementary Figure 3A). For EBV^{A2-GLC}-specific T cells, the proportion of effector memory cells (Tem, CD27⁻CD45RO⁺) increased significantly with age (p < 0.0001, r = 0.5001) (Supplementary Figure 3B, right panel). The cluster analysis based on MFI from Figure 1 also showed a gradual decrease in CCR7 expression with age, which was confirmed by plotting the geometric mean of the fluorescence intensity (gMFI) of CCR7 on a continuous scale for both CMV^{A2-NLV} -specific (p < 0.0001, r = 0.0.4411) and EBV^{A2-GLC}-specific T cells (p = 0.0020, r = 0.3604) (**Figure 2B**).

Next, we analyzed the expression of markers associated with a more differentiated phenotype and exhaustion-associated markers on the antigen-specific T cells more closely. Both CMV^{A2-NLV}- and EBV^{A2-GLC}-specific T cells are associated with high expression of the inhibitory marker KLRG-1. CD57 is a senescence marker known to be specifically highly expressed by CMV-specific T cells, compared to T cells against other chronic viruses (Hoji et al., 2007; van den Berg et al., 2019). We indeed found high percentages of KLRG-1⁺ cells for both CMV^{A2-NLV}-specific (mean of 76.6%) and EBV^{A2-GLC}-specific T cells (mean of 79.8%), and the percentage of KLRG-1⁺ cells was positively associated with age, both CMV^{A2-NLV}-specific (p = 0.0007, r = 0.4722) and EBV^{A2-GLC}-specific T cells (p = 0.0847, r = 0.2046) (Figure 2C). The percentage of CD57⁺ T cells showed a positive trend with age for CMV^{A2-NLV}specific T cells (p = 0.0645, r = 0.2689), while it was low across all ages for EBV^{A2-GLC}- specific T cells (**Figure 2D**). We observed a significant positive association between the frequency of CMV^{A2-NLV}-specific T cells and the percentage of KLRG-1⁺, CD57⁺ cells in the CMV^{A2-NLV}-specific T-cell population (Supplementary Figure 3A, upper panels). The frequency of EBV^{A2-GLC}-specific T cells, in contrast, was only positively associated with the percentage of KLRG-1⁺ EBV^{A2-GLC} -specific T cells (Supplementary Figure 3A, lower panels), and not with the percentage of CD57⁺ EBV^{A2-GLC}-specific T cells.

We also investigated the percentage of CMV^{A2-NLV}-specific and EBV^{A2-GLC}-specific T cells expressing PD-1, which in the context of chronic (active) infection is often used as an exhaustion marker (Jubel et al., 2020). We found no significant correlation between the percentage of PD-1⁺ cells in the antigen-specific T-cell pool and age, both for EBV-specific and for CMV-specific T cells (**Supplementary Figure 3C**).

The CMV^{A2-NLV}-Specific Repertoire Is Less Diverse Than the EBV^{A2-GLC}-Specific Repertoire

We then investigated the TCR repertoire of CMV^{A2-NLV}-specific and EBV^{A2-GLČ}-specific T cells in our samples by sequencing the TCRβ-chain. We used unique molecular identifiers (UMIs) to correct for sequencing errors and unequal PCR amplification, and performed an additional filtering procedure to exclude sequences that were likely due to contamination between samples or mutation in the UMI sequence (see Supplementary Material for more details). We proceeded with the samples in which at least 10 UMI-TCR pairs remained after filtering. The distribution of the TCRB sequences per individual are shown in Figure 3 (see Supplementary Figure 4 for samples with <10 UMI-TCR pairs, all identified TCR sequences are provided in Supplementary Tables 1, 2A,B), with colors indicating the TCRB sequences that are shared between individuals. We observed two different TCR sequences that were shared between individuals in the CMVA2-NLV-specific repertoire samples, and eight in the EBV^{A2-GLC}-specific repertoire samples (Supplementary Figures 5A,B). A substantial fraction of the observed TCR sequences were also present in the VDJ database (VDJdb) of reported antigen-specific TCR sequences (Shugay et al., 2017) (Supplementary Figure 5C). We found that the sequences that were shared between individuals within our study or between an individual of our study and the VDJdb had an over 16-fold higher generation probability than those that were not shared (Supplementary Figure 5D). This supports the idea that the likelihood of TCR generation plays an important role in the presence, abundance and sharing of antigen-specific TCR sequences (Venturi et al., 2006, 2008; Elhanati et al., 2018).

To investigate the diversity of the antigen-specific Tcell repertoire, we used several measures of TCR diversity. The absolute richness, i.e., the total number of distinct clonotypes observed in a sample, was significantly higher for the EBVA2-GLC-specific T cells than for the CMVA2-NLVspecific T cells (p = 0.0289) (Figure 4A), even though the frequency of EBV^{A2-GLC}-specific T cells was lower than that of CMV^{A2-NLV}-specific T cells. However, the absolute richness is largely influenced by the total number of UMI-TCR pairs in a sample, i.e., the number of cDNA molecules that were sequenced. To overcome this potential bias, we therefore also used several alternative measures of TCR diversity. First, we calculated the unique clonotype ratio, by dividing the number of unique clonotypes by the total number of TCR sequences in each sample. Next, we calculated a normalized richness by counting the number of distinct TCR sequences in equally sized subsamples of the actual samples (by taking the mean richness of 10 randomly chosen subsamples). We also calculated the Simpson's diversity index as a sample size-independent



FIGURE 2 The phenotype of CMV-specific and EBV-specific T cells is affected differently by age. (**A**–**D**) Phenotype analysis of both CMV^{A2–NLV}-specific (red) and EBV^{A2–GLC}-specific CD8⁺ T cells (blue) plotted against age. (**A**) Percentage of Temra cells (CD27–, CD45RO–). (**B**) Geometric Mean of the fluorescent intensity of CCR7. Percentage of KLRG-1⁺ (**C**) and CD57⁺ (**D**) within Dextramer⁺ CD8⁺ T cells. Solid lines indicate a slope significantly (p < 0.05) different from a slope of 0, whereas a dotted line indicates no significant difference. Only donors with a sufficient T-cell response (at least 25 cells) were used for the phenotypical staining. Correlations were tested with Spearman's rank correlation coefficient.



during the sorting of the cells, probably due to unspecific binding of the dextramer.

measure of the TCR diversity in each sample (Venturi et al., 2007). While richness quantifies the variety of different TCRs, Simpson's diversity index quantifies the evenness of the frequency distribution across the TCRs. Even after excluding differential sample sizes as a confounding factor, we found a higher TCR diversity in the EBV^{A2-GLC} -specific compared to the CMV^{A2-NLV} -specific T-cell repertoire (**Figure 4B**). We repeated these analyses on the subset of samples that contained at least 20 UMI-TCR pairs, which did not change the results qualitatively.

To understand what explains the higher diversity in some of the samples, we investigated the correlation between T-cell frequencies and the diversity of the repertoire for the CMV^{A2-NLV}-specific and EBV^{A2-GLC}-specific T-cell data combined. We found a negative correlation between all diversity measures and the frequency of antigen-specific T cells (**Figures 4C,D**). This suggests that individuals with high frequencies of antigen-specific T cells had large clonal expansions, leading to a decrease in TCR repertoire diversity.

Both Age and CMV-Infection Are Associated With a Lower Diversity of the EBV^{A2-GLC}-Specific T-Cell Repertoire

To investigate whether age is associated with the diversity of the antigen-specific T-cell repertoire, we analyzed the normalized richness and the Simpson's diversity index of the repertoire of both CMV^{A2-NLV}-specific and EBV^{A2-GLC}-specific T cells in relation to the age of the individuals. The normalized richness of the antigen-specific T-cell repertoires against both CMV^{A2-NLV} and EBV^{A2-GLC} showed a negative trend with age (p = ns, r = 0.1786 and p = 0.0645, r = -0.5105, respectively), although the decrease with age observed for the CMV^{A2-NLV}-specific samples was largely based on the datapoint of one young adult (**Figure 5A**). The Simpson's diversity index showed the same negative trend, although this was also not significant (p = ns for CMV^{A2-NLV} and p = 0.0925 for EBV^{A2-GLC}) (**Figure 5A**). This suggests that the diversity of the CMV^{A2-NLV}-specific and EBV^{A2-GLC}-specific T-cell repertoire decrease with age.

As there are indications in mice that CMV-infection can affect the T-cell response against heterologous virus infections (Cicin-Sain et al., 2012; Mekker et al., 2012; Redeker et al., 2017), we then stratified the EBV^{A2-GLC}-specific T-cell data according to the individuals' CMV status. We found a higher diversity of the EBV^{A2-GLC}-specific T-cell repertoire in CMV⁻ compared to CMV⁺ individuals based on both normalized richness (p = 0.0111) and Simpson's diversity index (p = 0.0070) (Figure 5B). Linear regression analysis of these data suggests a lower diversity of the EBV^{A2-GLC}-specific T-cell repertoire in the presence of CMV over the entire observed age range (Figure 5B). A significant decrease in diversity of the EBV^{A2-GLC}-specific T-cell repertoire with age was only observed in CMV⁺ individuals.

A likely explanation for the decreased diversity of the EBV^{A2-GLC}-specific T-cell repertoire in CMV⁺ individuals could be memory attrition, i.e., large frequencies of CMV^{A2-NLV}-specific T cells outcompeting non-CMV-specific T cells. If there is indeed a role for memory attrition, one would expect that (1) the percentage of EBV^{A2-GLC}-specific T cells is lower in CMV⁺ compared to CMV⁻ individuals, and (2) that the percentage of EBV^{A2-GLC}-specific T cells. CMV⁺ individuals indeed had significantly lower percentages of EBV^{A2-GLC}-specific CD8⁺ T cells compared to CMV⁻ individuals (p = 0.0300) (**Supplementary Figure 6A**). The lower fraction of EBV^{A2-GLC}-specific T cells was seen at all ages (**Figure 5C**). However, the percentage of EBV-specific T cells was

not negatively associated with the percentage of CMV^{A2–NLV}specific T cells. If anything, there was a trend toward a positive correlation between both antigen-specific T-cell frequencies (p = 0.0598, $r^2 = 0.2654$) (**Figure 5D**). Thus, the decreased frequency and diversity of EBV^{A2–GLC}-specific T cells in CMV⁺ individuals does not seem to be due to memory attrition.

Based on the same t-SNE cluster analysis as shown in Figure 1B, we compared the EBV^{A2-GLC}-specific CD8⁺ T-cell population of CMV⁻ (n = 32) and CMV⁺ (n = 40) individuals (Supplementary Figure 6B). For this analysis, data from donors of all ages were pooled. For none of the three earlier identified clusters did we find any significant differences between CMV⁺ and CMV⁻ individuals (Supplementary Figure 6B). As the t-SNE gates were rather rough, we wondered whether there would be any differences in the phenotype of EBVA2-GLCspecific T cells when analyzing the data in more detail. Based on conventional gating, we observed no substantial CMVrelated differences based on for example the percentage of CD57⁺ or KLRG-1⁺ cells. Only the percentage of PD-1⁺ expressing EBV^{A2-GLC}-specific T cells was significantly higher in CMV⁻ as compared to CMV⁺ individuals (p = 0.0255), while the EBV^{A2-GLC}-specific T-cell population in CMV⁺ individuals had a significantly higher percentage of effector memory T cells than in CMV⁻ individuals (p = 0.0106) (Supplementary Figure 6C). Thus, CMV-infection may induce subtle changes in non-CMV-specific T cell populations, like those specific for EBV.

DISCUSSION

In this study, we investigated the effect of age and CMVinfection on the phenotype and diversity of the antigen-specific T-cell repertoire. We focused on CMVA2-NLV-specific and EBV^{A2-GLC}-specific T cells, as these antigen-specific T cells are readily detectable in the T-cell pool at all ages. The antigenspecific T cells against both persistent viruses showed an agerelated increase in the expression of several markers associated with a more differentiated phenotype, including KLRG-1, an increase in the fraction of terminally differentiated T cells and a decrease in the diversity of the antigen-specific T-cell repertoire. CMV-infection has also been proposed to reduce the diversity of the total memory T-cell pool (Khan et al., 2002; Emerson et al., 2017). However, the effect of CMV on the diversity of other antigen-specific T-cell repertoires remains poorly understood. Here we show that CMV infection is associated with a lower diversity of the EBV^{A2-GLC}-specific T-cell repertoire. Although the exact mechanism behind this association remains unknown, our data suggest that the decreased diversity of the EBV^{A2-GLC}specific T-cell repertoire in CMV⁺ individuals is not due to memory attrition. We found that antigen-specific T cells against CMV^{A2-NLV} and EBV^{A2-GLC} are different at the phenotypic level; CMV^{A2-NLV}-specific T cells have higher percentages of Temra cells, as defined by CD27- and CD45RO-, and higher expression of CD57 than EBVA2-GLC-specific T cells. These findings are in line with other studies, showing that EBV^{A2-GLC}specific T cells are predominantly CD45RO⁺ (Kuijpers et al.,



2003) and more often express CD27 (Appay et al., 2002). The presence of terminally differentiated CMV^{A2-NLV} -specific T cells is probably explained by the presence of large clonal expansions, which are typical for CMV infection (van den Berg et al., 2019).

The relatively high expression of markers associated with a more differentiated phenotype and the relatively low TCR repertoire diversity of the CMV^{A2-NLV} -specific T-cell population becomes even more pronounced in individuals at older age. Based on the high frequencies of CMV^{A2-NLV} -specific T cells in older adults, this age-effect is probably also linked to the presence of large clonal expansions consisting of terminally differentiated cells. It has been suggested that the increase in CMV-specific T-cell numbers with age is due to periodical infectious reactivation (van Boven et al., 2017). Although EBV^{A2-GLC}-specific T cells also show changes associated with age, these are less pronounced than for CMV^{A2-NLV}-specific T cells. This may be related to differences in cellular tropism between the two herpes viruses (Shenk, 2008; Hatton et al., 2014), or to possible differences in viral reactivation frequencies (Scheinberg et al., 2007; Thomasini et al., 2017).

It is tempting to speculate that the features of the Tcell responses against CMV^{A2-NLV} and EBV^{A2-GLC} that we observed are characteristic for the immune response to these two viruses in general. Although these two epitopes tend to be immunodominant, and thereby represent a fair share of the T-cell response in many individuals, it was recently shown that different combinations of HLA-alleles can influence the immunodominance of an epitope (Maleeva et al., 2019). This may also explain the large variation in antigen-specific T-cell frequencies that we observed in the four age groups. It remains to be investigated whether our results also apply to other epitopes for these two viruses, and to individuals in which these responses are less dominant.



(right panels) of CMV^{A2–NLV}-specific and EBV^{A2–GLC}-specific T-cell repertoires and age. Whiskers denote standard deviations over 1,000 subsampling iterations. **(B)** Normalized richness score and Simpson's diversity index of the EBV^{A2–GLC}-specific T-cell repertoire divided in CMV⁻ (blue, open circles) and CMV⁺ individuals (blue, filled circles). **(C)** Percentage of EBV^{A2–GLC}-specific CD8⁺ T cells in all CMV⁻ (blue open circles) and CMV⁺ individuals (blue filled circles). **(D)** Correlation of CMV^{A2–NLV} and EBV^{A2–GLC}-specific CD8⁺ T-cell frequencies within donors. Frequencies are log transformed for statistical analysis. Solid lines indicate a slope significantly (p < 0.05) different from a slope of 0, whereas a dotted line indicates no significant difference. All correlations were tested by Spearman's Rank correlation coefficient.

Previous studies on the effect of aging on the antigen-specific T-cell repertoire have mostly focused on the maintenance of TCR sequences that are shared between individuals or that occur at different timepoints (Annels et al., 2000; Klarenbeek et al., 2012) or on a biased usage of V β -segments (Schwanninger

et al., 2008). As these studies observed dominant T-cell clones both in a longitudinal setting and in a cross-sectional setting across different ages, they led to the view that the antigenspecific T-cell repertoires against CMV and EBV are relatively stable over time. Even though the T-cell repertoire analyses

were performed on a relatively small number of samples, our direct assessment of the TCR diversity of EBVA2-GLCspecific T cells, and to a lesser extent of CMVA2-NLVspecific T cells, showed a clear decrease in diversity with age, suggesting that the antigen-specific T-cell repertoires against these viruses are not as stable as previously thought. These seemingly contradicting conclusions may be due to the process of convergent contraction of the T cell repertoire, in which lower frequency clonotypes are lost over time, while only few T cells persist (Smith et al., 2020). Observations of these persisting Tcell clones over time would suggest that the antigen-specific T-cell repertoire is relatively stable, even though the richness and diversity of the repertoire may decrease with age. To study whether convergent contraction of the T-cell repertoire is indeed happening, a longitudinal study should be performed, focusing on the richness and diversity of the antigen-specific T-cell repertoire.

It remains unknown why the diversity of antigen-specific Tcell repertoires decreases with age and whether age is the real driver of the decrease in T-cell diversity or whether other factors play an important role. We cannot exclude the possibility that the older individuals of the study population had been infected at an older age, possibly leading to an antigen-specific T-cell repertoire of lower diversity because the diversity of the naive (precursor) pool is known to decrease with age (Britanova et al., 2014; Egorov et al., 2018). However, the recent finding that only a very small percentage of individuals seroconvert for CMV at later age (Samson et al., 2020), as well as the finding that more than 90% of the population is infected with EBV during adolescence (Balfour et al., 2013; Winter et al., 2020), makes this explanation unlikely. In our view, a more likely explanation for the reduced diversity in the antigen-specific T-cell repertoire of older individuals would be that older individuals have been infected for a longer time, and have lost more T-cell clones over time, for example due to exhaustion after restimulation (Lanfermeijer et al., 2020).

Our results indicate that CMV-infection is associated with a lower diversity of the EBVA2-GLC-specific T-cell repertoire. As it is generally thought that T-cell receptor diversity is positively correlated with the level of protection against infectious diseases, one would expect that this decreased diversity would lead to a decreased EBV-specific T-cell response in CMV⁺ individuals. If our findings also hold true for other antigens, this would suggest that CMV⁺ individuals are less protected against other infections. This is in line with most mouse studies, which show a negative effect of CMV-infection on the T-cell efficacy against heterologous infections (Cicin-Sain et al., 2012; Mekker et al., 2012; Smithey et al., 2012; Redeker et al., 2017). How CMVinfection would lead to this lower diversity remains unknown. Although memory attrition has often been suggested to play a role, our data do not support this idea, as we observed a positive correlation between the frequencies of EBVA2-GLC- and CMV^{A2-NLV}-specific T cells. The explanation for this positive correlation might be that some individuals are better T-cell responders than others. The observation that CMV-infection leads to lower frequencies of antigen-specific T cells is not surprising, as it is a relative measure, which is easily skewed by the high percentages of CMV-specific T cells. Likewise, in another study of our group it was shown that influenza-specific T-cell frequencies in older individuals were lower in CMV⁺ compared to CMV⁻ individuals. Importantly, however, this did not result in lower influenza-specific IFN γ responses in CMV⁺ individuals (van den Berg et al., in press), suggesting that CMV did not negatively impact the influenza-specific T-cell response; although sample sizes were unfortunately too small to confirm this based on the diversity of the influenza-specific TCR repertoire. It remains puzzling why these different results are observed between studies, and it would be interesting to understand whether e.g., the acute or chronic nature of a pathogen plays a role.

T cells isolated from blood represent only a small fraction of the total T-cell pool in the body, as it has been estimated that blood contains only 2 percent of all the T cells in the body (Westermann, 1990). Although many T cells travel through different compartments in the body, it remains to be investigated whether antigen-specific T-cell characteristics, like their phenotype and repertoire diversity, that are observed in the blood can be extrapolated to T cells in other sites of the body. The presence of tissue-resident T cells, which hardly circulate through the blood, complicates this even further. In the case of CMV and EBV, however, the blood may in fact be the most informative site to follow the antigen-specific T-cell response. It has previously been suggested that most CMV-specific T cells are present in the blood (Gordon et al., 2017). In line with this, a recent human study showed that most terminally differentiated memory CD8⁺ T cells, including CMV-specific T cells, are confined to the intravascular circulation and do not circulate through the thoracic duct lymph (Buggert et al., 2020). Also for EBV, a bloodborne virus infecting B cells, the blood may in fact be the most representative compartment to study the antigenspecific T-cell response. It remains to be investigated whether the changes we observed in the antigen-specific T-cell repertoire in the blood also apply to antigen-specific T cells in other sites of the body. So far, studies have shown both a minimal overlap in the naïve T-cell pool between spleen and lymph nodes (Thome et al., 2016), as well as high degrees of overlap when focusing on the memory T-cell pool between blood and the thoracic duct lymph (Buggert et al., 2020), between peripheral blood and lymph nodes (Remmerswaal et al., 2015) and between spleen and lymph nodes (Thome et al., 2014).

In contrast to the commonly-held view that the antigenspecific T-cell repertoires against CMV and EBV are relatively stable with age, we here show that they both clearly decrease with age. Our data suggest that not only age but also CMVinfection is associated with the diversity of the EBV^{A2-GLC}specific T-cell repertoire. Insights into how antigen-specific T-cell repertoires evolve with age and under the influence of other infections, like latent CMV, are important for the development of novel vaccination strategies to protect older adults against infectious diseases. One of the proposed strategies to prevent older adults is to induce protective immune responses through vaccination at a younger age. This would require stability of the induced immune response in order to provide protection later in life. Our data suggest that the antigenspecific T-cell repertoire is not as stable as previously thought. Unfortunately, this implies that vaccination may also come too early. Ideally, one would like to vaccinate before the ageassociated decline in naive T-cell repertoire diversity, but late enough to ensure that a substantial level of protection is maintained until later in life. Further research is needed to investigate why some cells are maintained while others are not, and to define the optimal moment of vaccination to protect the elderly.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The raw data supporting the conclusions of this article will be made available by the authors, without undue reservation.

ETHICS STATEMENT

The studies involving human participants were reviewed and approved by Central Committee on Research Involving Human Subjects of the Netherlands and ethical committee, METC Noord Holland. The patients/participants provided their written informed consent to participate in this study.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

The original idea for this study was from DvB and JAMB. JL performed the majority of experiments, gathered data,

REFERENCES

- Almanzar, G., Schwaiger, S., Jenewein, B., Keller, M., Herndler-Brandstetter, D., Wurzner, R., et al. (2005). Long-term cytomegalovirus infection leads to significant changes in the composition of the CD8+ T-cell repertoire, which may be the basis for an imbalance in the cytokine production profile in elderly persons. J. Virol. 79, 3675–3683. doi: 10.1128/JVI.79.6.3675-3683.2005
- Annels, N. E., Callan, M. F. C., Tan, L., and Rickinson, A. B. (2000). Changing patterns of dominant tcr usage with maturation of an EBV-specific cytotoxic T cell response. J. Immunol. 165, 4831–4841. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.165.9.4831
- Appay, V., Dunbar, P. R., Callan, M., Klenerman, P., Gillespie, G. M. A., Papagno, L., et al. (2002). Memory CD8+ T cells vary in differentiation phenotype in different persistent virus infections. *Nat. Med.* 8, 379–385. doi: 10.1038/nm0402-379
- Balfour, H. H., Jr., Sifakis, F., Sliman, J. A., Knight, J. A., Schmeling, D. O., and Thomas, W. (2013). Age-specific prevalence of Epstein-Barr virus infection among individuals aged 6-19 years in the United States and factors affecting its acquisition. J. Infect. Dis. 208, 1286–1293. doi: 10.1093/infdis/jit321
- Briceno, O., Lissina, A., Wanke, K., Afonso, G., von Braun, A., Ragon, K., et al. (2016). Reduced naive CD8(+) T-cell priming efficacy in elderly adults. *Aging Cell* 15, 14–21. doi: 10.1111/acel.12384
- Britanova, O. V., Putintseva, E. V., Shugay, M., Merzlyak, E. M., Turchaninova, M. A., Staroverov, D. B., et al. (2014). Age-related decrease in TCR repertoire diversity measured with deep and normalized sequence profiling. *J. Immunol.* 192, 2689–2698. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.1302064
- Britanova, O. V., Shugay, M., Merzlyak, E. M., Staroverov, D. B., Putintseva, E. V., Turchaninova, M. A., et al. (2016). Dynamics of individual T cell repertoires: from cord blood to centenarians. *J. Immunol.* 196, 5005–5013. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol. 1600005
- Buggert, M., Vella, L. A., Nguyen, S., Wu, V. H., Chen, Z., Sekine, T., et al. (2020).
 The identity of human tissue-emigrant CD8(+) T cells. *Cell* 183, 1946–1961.
 doi: 10.1101/2020.08.11.236372

and analysis. PdG performed data analysis. MH and MV performed experiments. JvB designed the original studies of the individuals. DvB and JAMB supervised the project. JL and PdG prepared figures and wrote manuscript with contributions and review from DvB, JAMB, and JvB. All authors contributed to the article and approved the submitted version.

FUNDING

This work was supported by The Netherlands Organization for Scientific Research (NWO) Graduate Program 22.005.023 (to PdG).

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We authors are grateful to Dr. Eric Spierings and the HLA laboratory of the UMC Utrecht for the sequencing. The authors thank Dr. T Guichelaar for critically reading the manuscript and for his useful comments.

SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at: https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fragi. 2021.665637/full#supplementary-material

- Cardenas Sierra, D., Velez Colmenares, G., Orfao de Matos, A., Fiorentino Gomez, S., and Quijano Gomez, S. M. (2014). Age-associated Epstein-Barr virusspecific T cell responses in seropositive healthy adults. *Clin. Exp. Immunol.* 177, 320–332. doi: 10.1111/cei.12337
- Chidrawar, S., Khan, N., Wei, W., McLarnon, A., Smith, N., Nayak, L., et al. (2009). Cytomegalovirus-seropositivity has a profound influence on the magnitude of major lymphoid subsets within healthy individuals. *Clin. Exp. Immunol.* 155, 423–432. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2249.2008.03785.x
- Cicin-Sain, L., Brien, J. D., Uhrlaub, J. L., Drabig, A., Marandu, T. F., and Nikolich-Zugich, J. (2012). Cytomegalovirus infection impairs immune responses and accentuates T-cell pool changes observed in mice with aging. *PLoS Pathog.* 8:e1002849. doi: 10.1371/journal.ppat.1002849
- Deng, Y., Jing, Y., Campbell, A. E., and Gravenstein, S. (2004). Age-related impaired type 1 T cell responses to influenza: reduced activation ex vivo, decreased expansion in CTL culture in vitro, and blunted response to influenza vaccination in vivo in the elderly. *J. Immunol.* 172, 3437–3446. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.172.6.3437
- Derhovanessian, E., Larbi, A., and Pawelec, G. (2009). Biomarkers of human immunosenescence: impact of Cytomegalovirus infection. *Curr. Opin. Immunol.* 21, 440–445. doi: 10.1016/j.coi.2009.05.012
- Egorov, E. S., Kasatskaya, S. A., Zubov, V. N., Izraelson, M., Nakonechnaya, T. O., Staroverov, D. B., et al. (2018). The changing landscape of naive T cell receptor repertoire with human aging. *Front. Immunol.* 9:1618. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2018.01618
- Elhanati, Y., Sethna, Z., Callan, C. G. Jr., Mora, T., and Walczak, A. M. (2018). Predicting the spectrum of TCR repertoire sharing with a data-driven model of recombination. *Immunol. Rev.* 284, 167–179. doi: 10.1111/imr.12665
- Emerson, R. O., DeWitt, W. S., Vignali, M., Gravley, J., Hu, J. K., Osborne, E. J., et al. (2017). Immunosequencing identifies signatures of cytomegalovirus exposure history and HLA-mediated effects on the T cell repertoire. *Nat. Genet.* 49, 659–665. doi: 10.1038/ng.3822
- Gerritsen, B., Pandit, A., Andeweg, A. C., and de Boer, R. J. (2016). RTCR: a pipeline for complete and accurate recovery of T cell repertoires

from high throughput sequencing data. *Bioinformatics* 32, 3098–3106. doi: 10.1093/bioinformatics/btw339

- Gordon, C. L., Miron, M., Thome, J. J., Matsuoka, N., Weiner, J., Rak, M. A., et al. (2017). Tissue reservoirs of antiviral T cell immunity in persistent human CMV infection. J. Exp. Med. 214, 651–667. doi: 10.1084/jem.20160758
- Goronzy, J. J., Fulbright, J. W., Crowson, C. S., Poland, G. A., O'Fallon, W. M., and Weyand, C. M. (2001). Value of immunological markers in predicting responsiveness to influenza vaccination in elderly individuals. *J. Virol.* 75, 12182–12187. doi: 10.1128/JVI.75.24.12182-12187.2001
- Hadrup, S. R., Strindhall, J., Kollgaard, T., Seremet, T., Johansson, B., Pawelec, G., et al. (2006). Longitudinal studies of clonally expanded CD8 T cells reveal a repertoire shrinkage predicting mortality and an increased number of dysfunctional cytomegalovirus-Specific T cells in the very elderly. *J. Immunol.* 176, 2645–2653. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.176. 4.2645
- Hatton, O. L., Harris-Arnold, A., Schaffert, S., Krams, S. M., and Martinez, O. M. (2014). The interplay between Epstein-Barr virus and B lymphocytes: implications for infection, immunity, and disease. *Immunol. Res.* 58, 268–276. doi: 10.1007/s12026-014-8496-1
- Hoji, A., Connolly, N. C., Buchanan, W. G., and Rinaldo, C. R., Jr. (2007). CD27 and CD57 expression reveals atypical differentiation of human immunodeficiency virus type 1-specific memory CD8+ T cells. *Clin. Vaccine Immunol.* 14, 74–80. doi: 10.1128/CVI.00250-06
- Iancu, E. M., Corthesy, P., Baumgaertner, P., Devevre, E., Voelter, V., Romero, P., et al. (2009). Clonotype selection and composition of human CD8 T cells specific for persistent herpes viruses varies with differentiation but is stable over time. *J. Immunol.* 183, 319–331. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.08 03647
- Jubel, J. M., Barbati, Z. R., Burger, C., Wirtz, D. C., and Schildberg, F. A. (2020). The role of PD-1 in acute and chronic infection. *Front. Immunol.* 11:487. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2020.00487
- Khan, N., Hislop, A., Gudgeon, N., Cobbold, M., Khanna, R., Nayak, L., et al. (2004). Herpesvirus-specific CD8 T cell immunity in old age: cytomegalovirus impairs the response to a coresident EBV infection. *J. Immunol.* 173, 7481–7489. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.173.12.7481
- Khan, N., Shariff, N., Cobbold, M., Bruton, R., Ainsworth, J. A., Sinclair, A. J., et al. (2002). Cytomegalovirus seropositivity drives the CD8 t cell repertoire toward greater clonality in healthy elderly individuals. *J. Immunol.* 169, 1984–1992. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.169.4.1984
- Klarenbeek, P. L., Remmerswaal, E. B., ten Berge, I. J., Doorenspleet, M. E., van Schaik, B. D., Esveldt, R. E., et al. (2012). Deep sequencing of antiviral T-cell responses to HCMV and EBV in humans reveals a stable repertoire that is maintained for many years. *PLoS Pathog.* 8:e1002889. doi: 10.1371/journal.ppat.1002889
- Kotecha, N., Krutzik, P. O., and Irish, J. M. (2010). Web-based analysis and publication of flow cytometry experiments. *Curr. Protoc. Cytom.* 10:17. doi: 10.1002/0471142956.cy1017s53
- Kuijpers, T. W., Vossen, M. T., Gent, M. R., Davin, J. C., Roos, M. T., Wertheim-van Dillen, P. M., et al. (2003). Frequencies of circulating cytolytic, CD45RA+CD27-, CD8+ T lymphocytes depend on infection with CMV. J. Immunol. 170, 4342–4348. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.170. 8.4342
- Lanfermeijer, J., Borghans, J. A. M., and van Baarle, D. (2020). How age and infection history shape the antigen-specific CD8(+) T-cell repertoire: implications for vaccination strategies in older adults. *Aging Cell* 19:e13262. doi: 10.1111/acel.13262
- Lindau, P., Mukherjee, R., Gutschow, M. V., Vignali, M., Warren, E. H., Riddell, S. R., et al. (2019). Cytomegalovirus exposure in the elderly does not reduce CD8 T cell repertoire diversity. *J. Immunol.* 202, 476–483. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.1800217
- Maleeva, A. V., Shmarov, V. A., Kiryukhin, D. O., Efimov, G. A., and Savchenko, V. G. (2019). Repertoire of cytomegalovirus-specific T cells is focused on the immunodominant epitopes in fixed hierarchy dependent on HLA genotype of the donor. *Blood* 134:2327. doi: 10.1182/blood-2019-130241
- Market, E., and Papavasiliou, F. N. (2003). V(D)J recombination and the evolution of the adaptive immune system. *PLoS Biol.* 1:E16. doi: 10.1371/journal.pbio.0000016

- Mekker, A., Tchang, V. S., Haeberli, L., Oxenius, A., Trkola, A., and Karrer, U. (2012). Immune senescence: relative contributions of age and cytomegalovirus infection. *PLoS Pathog.* 8:e1002850. doi: 10.1371/journal.ppat.1002850
- Nikolich-Zugich, J. (2008). Ageing and life-long maintenance of T-cell subsets in the face of latent persistent infections. *Nat. Rev. Immunol.* 8, 512–522. doi: 10.1038/nri2318
- Pawelec, G. Akbar, A., Caruso, C., Grubeck-Loebenstein, B., Solana, R., and Wikby, A. (2005). Human immunosenescence: is it infectious? *Immunol. Rev.* 205, 257–268. doi: 10.1111/j.0105-2896.2005.00271.x
- Qi, Q., Liu, Y., Cheng, Y., Glanville, J., Zhang, D., Lee, J. Y., et al. (2014). Diversity and clonal selection in the human T-cell repertoire. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A.* 111, 13139–13144. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1409155111
- Redeker, A., Remmerswaal, E. B. M., van der Gracht, E. T. I., Welten, S. P. M., Hollt, T., Koning, F., et al. (2017). The contribution of cytomegalovirus infection to immune senescence is set by the infectious dose. *Front. Immunol.* 8:1953. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2017.01953
- Remmerswaal, E. B., Klarenbeek, P. L., Alves, N. L., Doorenspleet, M. E., van Schaik, B. D., Esveldt, R. E., et al. (2015). Clonal evolution of CD8+ T cell responses against latent viruses: relationship among phenotype, localization, and function. J. Virol. 89, 568–580. doi: 10.1128/JVI.02003-14
- Rosendahl Huber, S. K., Hendriks, M., Jacobi, R. H. J., van de Kassteele, J., Mandersloot-Oskam, J. C., van Boxtel, R. A. J., et al. (2018). Immunogenicity of influenza vaccines: evidence for differential effect of secondary vaccination on humoral and cellular immunity. *Front. Immunol.* 9:3103. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2018.03103
- Sad, S., and Krishnan, L. (2003). Maintenance and attrition of T-cell memory. Crit. Rev. Immunol. 23, 129–147. doi: 10.1615/CritRevImmunol.v23.i12.70
- Samson, L. D., van den Berg, S. P., Engelfriet, P., Boots, A. M., Hendriks, M., de Rond, L. G., et al. (2020). Limited effect of duration of CMV infection on adaptive immunity and frailty: insights from a 27-year-long longitudinal study. *Clin. Transl. Immunol.* 9:e1193. doi: 10.1002/cti2.1193
- Scheinberg, P., Fischer, S. H., Li, L., Nunez, O., Wu, C. O., Sloand, E. M., et al. (2007). Distinct EBV and CMV reactivation patterns following antibody-based immunosuppressive regimens in patients with severe aplastic anemia. *Blood* 109, 3219–3224. doi: 10.1182/blood-2006-09-045625
- Schwanninger, A., Weinberger, B., Weiskopf, D., Herndler-Brandstetter, D., Reitinger, S., Gassner, C., et al. (2008). Age-related appearance of a CMVspecific high-avidity CD8+ T cell clonotype which does not occur in young adults. *Immun. Ageing* 5:14. doi: 10.1186/1742-4933-5-14
- Sethna, Z., Elhanati, Y., Callan, C. G., Walczak, A. M., and Mora, T. (2019). OLGA: fast computation of generation probabilities of B- and T-cell receptor amino acid sequences and motifs. *Bioinformatics* 35, 2974–2981. doi: 10.1093/bioinformatics/btz035
- Shenk, T. E. S. M. F. (2008). Human cytomegalovirus. Curr. Top. Microbiol. Immunol. 325, 297–313. doi: 10.1007/978-3-540-77349-8
- Shugay, M., Bagaev, D. V., Zvyagin, I. V., Vroomans, R. M., Crawford, J. C., Dolton, G., et al. (2017). VDJdb: a curated database of T-cell receptor sequences with known antigen specificity. *Nucleic Acids Res.* 46, 419–427. doi: 10.1093/nar/gkx760
- Shugay, M., Britanova, O. V., Merzlyak, E. M., Turchaninova, M. A., Mamedov, I. Z., Tuganbaev, T. R., et al. (2014). Towards error-free profiling of immune repertoires. *Nat. Methods* 11, 653–655. doi: 10.1038/nmeth.2960
- Smith, C. J., Venturi, V., Quigley, M. F., Turula, H., Gostick, E., Ladell, K., et al. (2020). Stochastic expansions maintain the clonal stability of CD8(+) T cell populations undergoing memory inflation driven by murine cytomegalovirus. *J. Immunol.* 204, 112–121. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.1900455
- Smithey, M. J., Li, G., Venturi, V., Davenport, M. P., and Nikolich-Zugich, J. (2012). Lifelong persistent viral infection alters the naive T cell pool, impairing CD8 T cell immunity in late life. J. Immunol. 189, 5356–5366. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.1201867
- Smithey, M. J., Venturi, V., Davenport, M. P., Buntzman, A. S., Vincent, B. G., Frelinger, J. A., et al. (2018). Lifelong CMV infection improves immune defense in old mice by broadening the mobilized TCR repertoire against third-party infection. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A.* 115, E6817–E6825. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1719451115
- Sukdolak, C., Tischer, S., Dieks, D., Figueiredo, C., Goudeva, L., Heuft, H. G., et al. (2013). CMV-, EBV- and ADV-specific T cell immunity:

screening and monitoring of potential third-party donors to improve posttransplantation outcome. *Biol. Blood Marrow Transplant* 19, 1480–1492. doi: 10.1016/j.bbmt.2013.07.015

- Tcherniaeva, I., den Hartog, G., Berbers, G., and van der Klis, F. (2018). The development of a bead-based multiplex immunoassay for the detection of IgG antibodies to CMV and EBV. J. Immunol. Methods 462, 1–8. doi: 10.1016/j.jim.2018.07.003
- Thomasini, R. L., Pereira, D. S., Pereira, F. S. M., Mateo, E. C., Mota, T. N., Guimaraes, G. G., et al. (2017). Aged-associated cytomegalovirus and Epstein-Barr virus reactivation and cytomegalovirus relationship with the frailty syndrome in older women. *PLoS ONE* 12:e0180841. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0180841
- Thome, J. J., Grinshpun, B., Kumar, B. V., Kubota, M., Ohmura, Y., Lerner, H., et al. (2016). Longterm maintenance of human naive T cells through *in situ* homeostasis in lymphoid tissue sites. *Sci Immunol.* 1:6506. doi: 10.1126/sciimmunol.aah6506
- Thome, J. J., Yudanin, N., Ohmura, Y., Kubota, M., Grinshpun, B., Sathaliyawala, T., et al. (2014). Spatial map of human T cell compartmentalization and maintenance over decades of life. *Cell* 159, 814–828. doi: 10.1016/j.cell.2014.10.026
- Tu, W., and Rao, S. (2016). Mechanisms underlying T cell immunosenescence: aging and cytomegalovirus infection. *Front. Microbiol.* 7:2111. doi: 10.3389/fmicb.2016.02111
- Turner, S. J., La Gruta, N. L., Kedzierska, K., Thomas, P. G., and Doherty, P. C. (2009). Functional implications of T cell receptor diversity. *Curr. Opin. Immunol.* 21, 286–290. doi: 10.1016/j.coi.2009.05.004
- van Boven, M., van de Kassteele, J., Korndewal, M. J., van Dorp, C. H., Kretzschmar, M., van der Klis, F., et al. (2017). Infectious reactivation of cytomegalovirus explaining age- and sex-specific patterns of seroprevalence. *PLoS Comput. Biol.* 13:e1005719. doi: 10.1371/journal.pcbi.1005719
- van den Berg, S. P. H., Lanfermeijer, J., Jacobi, R. H. J., Hendriks, M., Vos, M., van Schuijlenburg, R., et al. (in press). Latent CMV infection is associated with lower influenza virus-specific memory T-cell frequencies, but not with an impaired T-cell response to acute influenza virus infection. *Front. Immunol.* doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2021.663664

van den Berg, S. P. H., Pardieck, I. N., Lanfermeijer, J., Sauce, D., Klenerman, P., van Baarle, D., et al. (2019). The hallmarks of CMV-specific

CD8 T-cell differentiation. Med. Microbiol. Immunol. 208, 365–373. doi: 10.1007/s00430-019-00608-7

- Venturi, V., Kedzierska, K., Price, D. A., Doherty, P. C., Douek, D. C., Turner, S. J., et al. (2006). Sharing of T cell receptors in antigen-specific responses is driven by convergent recombination. *PNAS* 103, 18691–189696. doi: 10.1073/pnas.0608907103
- Venturi, V., Kedzierska, K., Turner, S. J., Doherty, P. C., and Davenport, M. P. (2007). Methods for comparing the diversity of samples of the T cell receptor repertoire. J. Immunol. Methods. 321, 182–195. doi: 10.1016/j.jim.2007.01.019
- Venturi, V., Price, D. A., Douek, D. C., and Davenport, M. P. (2008). The molecular basis for public Tcell responses? *Nat. Rev.* 8:2260. doi: 10.1038/nri2260
- Voisinne, G., Gonzalez de Peredo, A., and Roncagalli, R. (2018). CD5, an undercover regulator of TCR signaling. *Front. Immunol.* 9:2900. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2018.02900
- Westermann, J. P. R. (1990). Lymphocyte subsets in the blood: a diagnostic window on the lymphoid system. *Immunol. Today* 11, 406–410. doi: 10.1016/0167-5699(90)90160-B
- Winter, J. R., Jackson, C., Lewis, J. E., Taylor, G. S., Thomas, O. G., and Stagg, H. R. (2020). Predictors of Epstein-Barr virus serostatus and implications for vaccine policy: a systematic review of the literature. *J. Glob. Health* 10:010404. doi: 10.7189/jogh.10.010404
- Yoshida, K., Cologne, J. B., Cordova, K., Misumi, M., Yamaoka, M., Kyoizumi, S., et al. (2017). Aging-related changes in human T-cell repertoire over 20 years delineated by deep sequencing of peripheral T-cell receptors. *Exp. Gerontol.* 96, 29–37. doi: 10.1016/j.exger.2017.05.015

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2021 Lanfermeijer, de Greef, Hendriks, Vos, van Beek, Borghans and van Baarle. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Compromised DNA Repair Promotes the Accumulation of Regulatory T Cells With an Aging-Related Phenotype and Responsiveness

Daan K. J. Pieren¹, Noortje A. M. Smits¹, Sandra Imholz², Bhawani Nagarajah², Conny T. van Oostrom², Renata M. C. Brandt³, Wilbert P. Vermeij^{4,5}, Martijn E. T. Dollé² and Teun Guichelaar^{1*}

¹Centre for Infectious Disease Control, National Institute for Public Health and the Environment (RIVM), Bilthoven, Netherlands, ²Centre for Health Protection, National Institute for Public Health and the Environment (RIVM), Bilthoven, Netherlands, ³Department of Molecular Genetics, Erasmus MC, Rotterdam, Netherlands, ⁴Princess Máxima Center for Pediatric Oncology, Utrecht, Netherlands, ⁵Oncode Institute, Utrecht, Netherlands

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Birgit Weinberger, University of Innsbruck, Austria

Reviewed by:

Hans Dooms, Boston University, United States Ana Maria Caetano Faria, Federal University of Minas Gerais, Brazil

> *Correspondence: Teun Guichelaar teun.guichelaar@rivm.nl

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Aging and the Immune System, a section of the journal Frontiers in Aging

Received: 12 February 2021 Accepted: 29 April 2021 Published: 11 May 2021

Citation:

Pieren DKJ, Smits NAM, Imholz S, Nagarajah B, van Oostrom CT, Brandt RMC, Vermeij WP, Dollé MET and Guichelaar T (2021) Compromised DNA Repair Promotes the Accumulation of Regulatory T Cells With an Aging-Related Phenotype and Responsiveness. Front. Aging 2:667193. doi: 10.3389/fragi.2021.667193 Decline of immune function during aging has in part been ascribed to the accumulation of regulatory T cells (Tregs) and decreased T-cell responses with age. Aside from changes to T cells that occur over a lifetime, the impact of intracellular aging processes such as compromised DNA repair on T cells remains incompletely defined. Here we aimed to define the impact of compromised DNA repair on T-cell phenotype and responsiveness by studying T cells from mice with a deficiency in their DNA excision-repair gene Ercc1. These *Ercc1* mutant (*Ercc1^{-/\Delta 7*) mice show accumulation of nuclear DNA damage resulting in} accelerated aging. Similarly to wild-type aged mice, *Ercc1^{-/Δ7}* mice accumulated Tregs with reduced CD25 and increased PD-1 expression among their naive T cells. Ercc1deficiency limited the capacity of Tregs, helper T cells, and cytotoxic T cells to proliferate and upregulate CD25 in response to T-cell receptor- and IL-2-mediated stimulation. The recent demonstration that the mammalian target of rapamycin (mTOR) may impair DNA repair lead us to hypothesize that changes induced in the T-cell population by compromised DNA repair may be slowed down or reversed by blocking mTOR with rapamycin. In vivo dietary treatment of Ercc1^{-/Δ7} mice with rapamycin did not reduce Treg levels, but highly increased the proportion of CD25⁺ and PD-1⁺ memory Tregs instead. Our study elucidates that compromised DNA repair promotes the accumulation of Tregs with an aging-related phenotype and causes reduced T-cell responsiveness, which may be independent of mTOR activation.

Keywords: aging, ercc1, DNA damage, nucleotide excision repair, T cells, regulatory T cells, mTOR, rapamycin

INTRODUCTION

The phenotype and functionality of T cells change during the course of aging, which contributes to aging-related pathology, increased susceptibility to infectious diseases, and reduced vaccine efficacy in the elderly (Goronzy and Weyand, 2013). The decline in T-cell function with age can in part be explained by changes to their phenotype and proliferative capacity, often referred to as T-cell exhaustion and/or T-cell senescence (Akbar and Henson, 2011). Additionally, we and others have

shown that FoxP3⁺ regulatory T cells accumulate with age (Gregg et al., 2005; Nishioka et al., 2006; Sharma et al., 2006; Lages et al., 2008; Elyahu et al., 2019; Pieren et al., 2019) and it is thought that these cells impair protective immune responses by their suppressive capacity (Sharma et al., 2006; Lages et al., 2008; Garg et al., 2014). Insight into biological processes that contribute to decreased T-cell function and the accumulation of regulatory T cells (Tregs) with age is required to better understand the process of T-cell aging.

Characteristics of T-cell aging are mostly investigated on a chronological scale, i.e., changes that occur among T cells in relation to progressing time. Indeed, the exposure of antigens over a lifetime causes major alterations to the T-cell compartment (Farber et al., 2014). Aside from this standard pathway, aging is also driven by cell intrinsic processes such as the accumulation of nuclear DNA damage; a hallmark of aging and recently defined as the factor driving all other hallmarks of aging (López-Otín et al., 2013; Vermeij et al., 2016). Accumulation of DNA damage with age is a result of suboptimal DNA repair and is thought to be one of the drivers of cellular senescence (Herbig et al., 2006; Gorbunova et al., 2007; Akbar et al., 2016). This may also apply to aging of T cells, as T cells with a highly differentiated phenotype accumulate with age (Henson et al., 2009) and express higher levels of DNA damage (Lanna et al., 2014). However, to what extent characteristics of T-cell aging are explained by suboptimal DNA repair remains unclear. In this study, we defined the impact of compromised DNA repair on hallmarks of T-cell aging.

The endonuclease complex ERCC1-XPF mediates the repair of a broad variety of DNA lesions: 1) bulky helix-distorting lesions are removed by global-genome nucleotide excision repair; 2) lesions blocking transcription are removed by transcription-coupled repair; 3) DNA crosslinks are removed via interstrand crosslink repair; and 4) a subset of persisting double-strand DNA breaks are removed by the single-strand annealing pathway (Gregg et al., 2011; Marteijn et al., 2014). Mice with a deficiency in the DNA excision-repair gene Ercc1 $(Ercc1^{-/\Delta 7})$ have one knock-out and one truncated allele of Ercc1 and therefore show impaired DNA repair within the four aforementioned pathways, which results in the accumulation of nuclear DNA damage (Niedernhofer et al., 2006; Vermeij et al., 2016; Robinson et al., 2018). As a consequence, $Ercc1^{-/\Delta7}$ mice show numerous age-related pathologies and signs of accelerated aging with a reduced average lifespan of only 20 weeks (Weeda et al., 1997; Dolle et al., 2011; Vermeij et al., 2016). *Ercc1*^{$-/\Delta7}$ mice therefore provide</sup> an aging model that enables investigation of the impact of compromised DNA repair on T-cell phenotype and responsiveness.

Another important driver of cellular aging is the activation of the mammalian target of rapamycin (mTOR) (Johnson et al., 2013). mTOR is a well-known target in anti-aging research as inhibition of mTOR by rapamycin has been widely reported to slow down the process of aging in terms of life- and healthspan (Chen et al., 2009; Harrison et al., 2009; Bitto et al., 2016). Moreover, dietary supplementation of rapamycin in an encapsulated form (eRapa) to aged mice has been shown to reduce age-related changes observed in T-cells (Hurez et al., 2015). Interestingly, activation of the mTOR kinase mTORC1 has been reported to impair DNA damage response signaling, leading to accumulation of unrepaired DNA lesions (Xie et al., 2018). Moreover, mTORC1 activation may negatively interfere with the ataxia telangiectasia mutated (ATM) checkpoint that promotes DNA repair (Shen and Houghton, 2013). We therefore hypothesized that changes to the T-cell compartment induced by compromised DNA repair may be slowed down by *in vivo* blocking of mTOR by eRapa.

In this study, we defined the impact of compromised DNA repair on T-cell phenotype and T-cell responsiveness in $Ercc1^{-/\Delta7}$ mice. Additionally, we assessed whether the impact of compromised DNA repair on T cells could be avoided by inhibition of mTOR by *in vivo* dietary treatment with eRapa. We present evidence suggesting that compromised DNA repair promotes the aging-related accumulation of Tregs and reduced T-cell responsiveness that we find in wild-type (WT) aged mice, which appears to be independent of mTOR activation.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Mice

Young (2 months of age) and aged (22 months of age) wild type C57BL/6 female mice were purchased from Envigo (Venray, Limburg, Netherlands). Young and aged mice were maintained at the animal facilities of the Institute for Translational Vaccinology (Bilthoven, Utrecht, Netherlands). Generation and characterization of $Ercc1^{-/\Delta7}$ mice has been previously described (Weeda et al., 1997). Breeding stocks of the parental strains, i.e., $\text{Ercc1}^{+/-}$ mice in a pure C57BL6J background and $\text{Ercc1}^{+/\Delta7}$ mice in a pure FVB background were generated and maintened as described (Weeda et al., 1997; Dolle et al., 2011). Genetically uniform F1-hybrid C57BL6-FVB $Ercc1^{-/\Delta7}$ mice were generated by combining both parental strains. Typical unfavorable characteristics, such as blindness in the FVB background or deafness in the C57BL6J background, do not occur in this hybrid background. Animals were housed in individual ventilated cages under specific pathogen-free conditions (20-22°C; 12 hr. light: 12 hr. dark cycle) and provided food and water *ad libitum*. Since $Ercc1^{-/\Delta 7}$ mice are smaller, food was administered within the cages and water bottles with long nozzles were used from ~2 weeks of age. Wild-type F1 $Ercc1^{+/+}$ littermates at the indicated ages were used as controls. Male and female $Ercc1^{-/\Delta 7}$ and $Ercc1^{+/+}$ mice were maintained at the animal facilities of the Erasmus Medical Center (Rotterdam, Zuid-Holland, Netherlands). Distribution of males and females per group; n = 3 males and n = 3 females in the group of $Ercc1^{+/+}$ mice, n = 3 males and n = 4 females in the group of $Ercc1^{-/\Delta 7}$ mice, and n = 3 males and n = 3 females in the group of $Ercc1^{-/\Delta7}$ mice fed with eRapa.

Dietary Treatment With Rapamycin

Diets were based on AIN93G, using 2.3 g/kg choline chloride instead of choline bitartrate (Research Diet Services, Wijk bij Duurstede, the Netherlands). Microencapsulated rapamycin

(eRapa) and empty microcapsules (Eudragit S100) were obtained from Southwestern Research Institute (San Antonio, TX, United States). 42 mg eRapa, containing 10% Rapamycin, was added per kg AIN93G food mix, resulting in a 42ppm rapamycin supplemented diet. For the control diet, 38 mg empty microcapsules were added per kg AIN93G food mix. The diets were processed into pellets which were radiated with 9 kGy (Isotron, Ede, Netherlands). Supplemented eRapa and control diets were supplied *ad libitum* to the mice at 8 weeks of age for the remainer of their life as described previously (Birkisdottir et al., 2021).

Preparation of Single Cell Suspensions and Proliferation Labeling

Spleens of all mice were homogenized through a cell strainer to prepare single cell suspensions and red blood cells were lyzed on ice with ACK lysis buffer (0.155M NH4Cl; 10 mM KHCO3; 0.1 mM Na2EDTA, pH 7.2–7.4). Subsequently, splenocytes were resuspended in PBS to 10*10⁶ cells/mL and labeled with 0.5 μ M CellTraceTM Violet (Invitrogen, Carlsbad, CA, United States) in PBS per milliliter of splenocyte suspension for 20 min at 37°C to track T-cell proliferation. Cells were washed in ice-cold RPMI-1640 medium (GIBCO, Thermo Fisher Scientific, Waltham, MA, United States) containing 10% fetal calf serum (FCS) (Greiner Bio-One, Kremsmünster, Austria).

Splenocyte Culture and In Vitro Stimulation

To investigate T-cell proliferation and upregulation of the activation marker CD25, splenic single cell suspensions were exposed to soluble anti-CD3 (0.019 µg/ml; clone 145-2C11, eBioscience, San Diego, CA, United States) alone or in the presence of soluble anti-CD28 (0.5 µg/ml; clone PV-1, Southern Biotech, Birmingham, AL, United States) or recombinant murine IL-2 (0.1 µg/ml; eBioscience). Stimuli were prepared in RPMI-1640 medium containing 10% FCS and then added to splenocyte suspensions (4*10⁵ cells/well). Cells were cultured in 96-well U-bottom plates (CELLSTAR, Greiner Bio-One) at 37°C and 5% CO₂ for four days.

Immunofluorescence Labeling and Flow Cytometric Analyses

Splenic single cell suspensions were washed with PBS containing 2% FCS and labeled for 30 minutes at 4°C for a combination of cell surface markers with the following fluorescently labeled antimouse antibodies: anti-CD4-BUV395 (clone GK1.5), anti-CD44-V450 (clone IM7) (BD Horizon, Franklin Lakes, NJ, USA); anti-CD25-PE-Cy7 (clone PC61.5) (eBioscience); CD122-PE-Dazzle 594 (clone TM-beta1), and anti-PD-1-BV785 (clone 29F.1A12) (BioLegend, San Diego, CA, United States). Live/Dead[™] Fixable Aqua Dead Cell Stain Kit (Invitrogen) was included in the cell surface labeling to assess cell viability. Cells were subsequently labeled intracellularly according to the FoxP3 Transcription Factor staining buffer set protocol (eBioscience) with anti-CD3zeta-FITC (clone H146–968) (Abcam, Cambridge, Cambridgeshire, United Kingdom) and anti-FoxP3-eFluor660

(clone 150D/E4) (eBioscience). Labeled cells were detected on a BD LSRFortessa X-20 (BD Biosciences, Franklin Lakes, NJ, United States). Data analysis was performed using FlowJo software (Tree Star, Ashland, OR, United States).

Dimensionality Reduced Analyses

Dimensionality reduced analysis (viSNE) of flow cytometry data was performed in Cytobank (www.cytobank.org) (Amir et al., 2013). Cell density maps show clustering of CD4⁺ and CD4⁻ naive and memory T-cell populations that were generated from pooled flow cytometry datafiles of $Ercc1^{-/\Delta7}$ mice (n = 7) and pooled flow cytometry datafiles of the different $Ercc1^{+/+}$ mice (n = 6). The number of cells included in the viSNE analysis were equal between $Ercc1^{-/\Delta7}$ and $Ercc1^{+/+}$ mice; $2.3*10^5$ naive CD4⁺ T cells, $1.4*10^5$ naive CD4⁻ T cells, $3.3*10^4$ memory CD4⁺ T cells, and $2.2*10^4$ memory CD4⁻ T cells. Clustering was based on expression of FoxP3, CD25, CD122, and PD-1. Expression of the designated cellular markers in the heatmaps was based on their ArcSinh5-transformed median expression.

Statistics

Statistical analyses were performed using GraphPad Prism 7 software (La Jolla, CA, United States). The appropriate parametric or non-parametric tests were used based on the tested normality of distribution of the data by Kolmogrov-Smirnov test and Shapiro-Wilk test. Dependent on the number of comparisons and the normality of distribution of the data, unpaired Student *t* Test, Mann-Whitney *U* test, or Oneway ANOVA test followed by Holm-Sidak multiple comparisons test were performed as indicated in the figure legends. Data presented in bar graphs are expressed as the mean \pm standard deviation (SD). For all analyses, *p* values < 0.05 were considered statistically significant.

RESULTS

Compromised DNA Repair Contributes to Increased Proportions of Memory T Cells

With age, the total T-cell population among lymphocytes decreases, whereas the proportion of memory cells within the T cell population increases (Farber et al., 2014; Duggal et al., 2019; Pieren et al., 2019). We first assessed whether compromised DNA repair contributes to these aging-related changes. We compared the T-cell populations in spleens of accelerated aging $Ercc1^{--/\Delta7}$ mice (n = 7, 4 months of age) with those in spleens of littermate control $Ercc1^{+/+}$ mice (n = 6, 4 months of age) (Figures 1A–C). As a reference we did similar analyses in WT young (n = 6, 2 months of age) and WT aged (n = 6, 22 months of age) mice (Figures 1D–F).

Ercc1-deficient mice did not significantly show a decrease of $CD3^+$ T-cell frequency among live spleen lymphocytes (**Figure 1A**) that occured in normal WT aging (**Figure 1D**). Subsequently, we analyzed the frequency of memory cells by expression of the memory marker CD44 among CD4⁺ T cells and CD4⁻ T cells. Of note, CD3⁺ CD4⁻ T cells can be considered CD8⁺ T cells as this subset mainly comprises CD8⁺ T cells and a



very low proportion of CD4⁻ CD8⁻ cells in *Ercc1^{-/Δ7}* mice that we analyzed in an additional data set (3% on average) (**Supplementary Figure S1**), similar to previous observations in WT mice (4% on average) (Pieren et al., 2019). Although *Ercc1^{-/Δ7}* mice did not reach the major increase of memory CD4⁺ and CD4⁻ T cell frequencies found in WT aged mice (**Figures 1E,F**), the proportion of memory T cells was higher in *Ercc1^{-/Δ7}* mice data indicate that the rise in proportion of memory T cells among CD4⁺ and CD4⁻ T cells found in WT aged mice can in part be attributed to compromised DNA repair.

Compromised DNA Repair Promotes Accumulation of FoxP3⁺ Tregs Within the Naive CD4⁺ T-Cell Subset

Elevated frequencies of Tregs among the CD4⁺ T-cell pool is a major hallmark of aging. Age-related differences in T-cell subsets have largely been ascribed to the shifted balance of naive T cells toward memory T cells during aging rather than an aging-related effect within these cell subsets. Indeed, Tregs in aged WT mice showed a shift toward increased numbers of memory cells in the Treg pool (Supplementary Figure S2 (Raynor et al., 2015). Although $Ercc1^{-/\Delta7}$ mice showed elevated frequencies of memory cells in the overall T-cell pool (Figures 1B,C), they did not show a different memory cell frequency among Tregs compared to control $Ercc1^{+/+}$ mice (Supplementary Figure S2). However, the impact of aging may be reflected beyond the mere shift in balance of naive/memory T cells and may be defined by changes within naive and memory T cell populations (Pieren et al., 2019). Indeed, we previously reported that naive CD4⁺ T cells of WT aged mice are enriched with FoxP3⁺ Tregs that express an aging-related phenotype characterized by increased expression of PD-1 and lower expression of CD25 (Pieren et al., 2019). Here we asked whether this major hallmark of aging in WT

aged mice can be attributed to compromised DNA repair. We applied dimensionality reduction (viSNE) to form phenotypically distinct clusters based on simultaneous expression of different aging-related molecules within $CD4^+$ naive ($CD44^{Lo}$) and memory ($CD44^{Hi}$) T cells of $Ercc1^{-/\Delta7}$ mice and $Ercc1^{+/+}$ mice (**Supplementary Figure S3**, gating strategy). Cluster formation was based on the combined expression of FoxP3, CD25, CD122, and PD-1 as aging-related markers previously used to reveal aging-related clusters of T cells (Pieren et al., 2019).

viSNE analysis of T cells of $Ercc1^{+/+}$ (n = 6 pooled) and $Ercc1^{-/\Delta 7}$ mice (n = 7 pooled) showed four phenotypically distinct clusters within the naive CD4⁺ T-cell subset (Figure 2A). Cluster 1 highly expressed the Treg marker FoxP3 (Figure 2B) and the proportion of this cluster was higher in $Ercc1^{-/\Delta 7}$ mice compared to Ercc1^{+/+} mice (16.2 vs. 10.8%) (Figure 2C). Accumulation of Tregs within the naive CD4⁺ T-cell subset was indeed significantly higher in individual $Ercc1^{-/\Delta 7}$ mice compared to control $Ercc1^{+/+}$ mice (Figure 2D), which closely resembled findings in WT aged mice (Supplementary Figure S4). Additionally, accumulated Tregs of $Ercc1^{-/\Delta7}$ mice comprised significantly lower CD25⁺ (Figure 2E) and higher PD-1⁺ cell frequencies (Figure 2F) and expression levels per cell (MFI) (Supplementary Figures S5 and S6) compared to Ercc1^{+/+} mice, which is similar to observations in WT aged mice (Pieren et al., 2019). Thus, compromised DNA repair appears to contribute to the accumulation of Tregs within the naive CD4⁺ T-cell compartment with an aging-related phenotype that resembles previous findings in WT aged mice (Pieren et al., 2019).

FoxP3⁺ Tregs Within the Memory CD4⁺ T-Cell Subset in Mice With Compromised DNA Repair

WT aged mice do not accumulate Tregs within the memory CD4⁺ T-cell pool ((Pieren et al., 2019) and **Supplementary Figure S4**) and



FIGURE 2 [Compromised DNA repair promotes accumulation of FoX-3⁻¹ Tregs within the naive CD4⁻¹ - cell subset. Naive (CD44⁻⁺) and memory (CD44⁻⁺) cells were identified within the CD4⁺ T-cell population. Cell density maps of dimensionality reduced single-cell data by viSNE show clustering within (**A**) naive CD4⁺⁺ T cells and (**G**) memory CD4⁺⁺ T cells of pooled flow cytometry datafiles of $Ercc1^{+/+}$ mice (n = 6) and pooled datafiles of $Ercc1^{-/\Delta T}$ mice (n = 7). Numbers in the density maps correspond to the cluster numbers above the heat maps (**B**,**H**). These heat maps depict the Arcsinh-transformed median expression of the indicated markers. Bar graphs (**C**,**I**) indicate the proportion of each cluster within the total viSNE for $Ercc1^{+/+}$ (blue) and $Ercc1^{-/\Delta T}$ (orange) mice. Bar graphs (**D**-**F**, **J**-**L**) show the frequency of (**D**) naive and (**J**) memory FoxP3⁺ regulatory T cells in individual $Ercc1^{+/+}$ and $Ercc1^{-/\Delta T}$ mice, as well as the frequency of (**E**,**K**) CD25⁺ and (**F**,**L**) PD-1⁺ cells within these naive and memory Treg subsets. Bar graphs show mean \pm SD; **p < 0.01, ns = not statistically significant for the difference between $Ercc1^{+/+}$ and $Ercc1^{-/\Delta T}$ mice using parametric unpaired Student's t test or non-parametric Mann-Whitney test, two-tailed, dependent on the tested normality of distribution of the data.

we assessed whether $Ercc1^{-/\Delta7}$ mice resemble these findings. viSNE analysis of memory (CD44^{Hi}) CD4⁺ T cells of $Ercc1^{-/\Delta7}$ and $Ercc1^{+/+}$ mice showed three phenotypically distinct clusters (**Figure 2G**) with cluster 1 indicating FoxP3-expressing Tregs (**Figure 2H**). Whereas the proportion of cluster 1 containing Foxp3⁺ cells was higher in $Ercc1^{-/\Delta7}$ mice compared to $Ercc1^{+/+}$ mice (37.4 vs. 32.9%) (**Figure 2I**), the frequency of Foxp3⁺ Tregs within the memory CD4⁺ T-cell subset did not show a difference between individual $Ercc1^{-/\Delta7}$ and $Ercc1^{+/+}$ mice (**Figure 2J**). In contrast to previous findings in WT aged mice (Pieren et al., 2019), *Ercc1*-deficiency did not show altered frequency and expression of CD25 and PD-1 on Tregs within the memory CD4⁺

T-cell subsets (Figures 2K,L; Supplementary Figures S5 and S6). These findings suggest that compromised DNA repair may not significantly contribute to phenotypical changes of Tregs within the memory $CD4^+$ T-cell pool.

The Aging-Related Phenotype of Naive Th Cells in Mice With Compromised DNA Repair

We next investigated whether compromised DNA repair contributes to phenotypical changes within naive $({\rm CD44}^{\rm Lo})$

helper T cells (Th cells). viSNE-clusters 2, 3, and 4 identified within the naive CD4⁺ T-cell pool do not express FoxP3 (**Figures 2A,B**), indicating that these cells are naive Th cells. The minimal difference in proportion of clusters 2, 3, and 4 between *Ercc1*⁻ and *Ercc1*^{+/+} mice (**Figure 2C**) indicates that *Ercc1*-deficiency did not profoundly affect the phenotype of naive Th cells based on the markers we included. Indeed, *Ercc1*^{-/Δ7} mice did not show the increased frequencies or expression of PD-1⁺ cells among naive Th cells (**Supplementary Figure S6**) that we previously found in WT aged mice (Pieren et al., 2019). Thus, these findings suggest that *Ercc1*-deficiency may not have a significant impact on expression of CD122, CD25, and PD-1 by the naive Th population and therefore might not explain the aging-related changes based on these markers within the naive Th-cell subset in WT aged mice.

Compromised DNA Repair Promotes the Aging-Related Phenotype of Memory Th Cells

Next, we assessed the impact of compromised DNA repair on the phenotype of memory (CD44^{Hi}) Th cells. These cells were represented by the FoxP3-negative clusters 2 and 3 within the memory CD4⁺ T cells in our viSNE analyses (Figures 2G,H). Cluster 2 was more abundant in $Ercc1^{-/\Delta7}$ compared to $Ercc1^{+/+}$ mice (40.4 vs. 34.0%), which points toward more $Ercc1^{-/\Delta 7}$ memory Th cells expressing PD-1 as reported previously in WT aged mice(Pieren et al., 2019). Indeed, a trend toward higher PD-1⁺ memory Th-cell frequency and higher expression of PD-1 on $Ercc1^{-/\Delta7}$ memory Th cells compared to *Ercc1*^{+/+} cells was found (Supplementary Figure S6). Further, we observed a lower proportion of cluster 3 (18.6 vs. 29.2%) in $Ercc1^{-/\Delta 7}$ compared to $Ercc1^{+/+}$ mice (Figure 2I), which is reflected in lower CD122 expression and CD122⁺ memory Thcell frequency in $Ercc1^{-/\Delta7}$ mice (Supplementary Figure S5) and corresponds to earlier findings in WT aged mice (Pieren et al., 2019). Together, these data indicate that Ercc1-deficiency imposes an aging-related phenotype on memory Th cells that has been reported based on the expression of PD-1 and CD122.

Aging-Related Changes in Naive and Memory Tc Cells in Mice With Compromised DNA Repair

CD3⁺ cells that do not express CD4 can be considered CD8⁺ cytotoxic T cells (Tc cells), as this subset mainly comprises CD8⁺ T cells ((Pieren et al., 2019), **Supplementary Figure S1**). Clustering of naive (CD44^{Lo}) Tc cells by viSNE showed relatively comparable cell-density plots, expression of phenotypical markers, and cluster proportions (**Figures 3A–C**) between $Ercc1^{-/\Delta T}$ and $Ercc1^{+/+}$ mice, which suggests a low impact of Ercc1-deficiency on naive Tc cells. Indeed, we observed no phenotypical difference in expression and cell frequencies of naive Tc cells (**Figures 3D,E**; **Supplementary Figures S5 and S6**) apart from a slight decrease in the frequency of PD-1⁺ Tc cells of $Ercc1^{-/\Delta T}$ mice (**Figure 3F**). These findings are in contrast with increased PD-1⁺ cell-frequencies found among naive Tc cells of WT aged mice (Pieren et al., 2019).

Memory (CD44^{Hi}) Tc cells of WT aged mice do not differ from those of WT young mice (Pieren et al., 2019). In contrast, viSNE analysis of $Ercc1^{-/\Delta7}$ memory Tc cells showed an increase in cluster 1 (21.5 vs. 12.7%) and 2 (35.7 vs. 25.6%), and a decrease in cluster 3 (38.4 vs. 56.9%) compared to $Ercc1^{+/+}$ mice (**Figures 3E–G**). These differences were reflected in a reduced frequency of CD122⁺ cells and an increased frequency of PD-1⁺ cells among the memory Tc cells of $Ercc1^{-/\Delta7}$ mice compared to $Ercc1^{+/+}$ mice (**Figures 3I,J**), which is also shown in the expression of these markers on a per cell basis (**Supplementary Figures S5 and S6**). Together, these data indicate that the impact of compromised DNA damage repair on naive and memory Tc cells may not explain findings on aging of Tc cells in WT aged mice.

Compromised DNA Repair Promotes the Accumulation of Regulatory Cells Within the Memory Tc-Cell Subset

PD-1⁺CD122⁺ Tc cells are regulatory Tc cells (Tc reg) (Dai et al., 2010; Elizondo et al., 2019) and these cells mainly accumulate within the naive Tc-cell subet of WT aged mice (Pieren et al., 2019). In contrast, PD-1⁺CD122⁺ Tc reg cells did not accumulate within the naive Tc-cell subset of $Ercc1^{-/\Delta 7}$ mice (**Supplementary Figure S7**), but rather within their memory Tc-cell subset. Moreover, the frequency of CD25⁺ naive and memory Tc reg cells did not differ between $Ercc1^{-/\Delta 7}$ and $Ercc1^{+/+}$ mice. Thus, compromised DNA repair does not explain findings on Tc reg cells in WT aged mice.

eRapa Reduces Memory T Cells That Are Induced by Compromised DNA Repair

Inhibition of mTOR by rapamycin reduces aging-related T-cell changes in WT mice (Hurez et al., 2015). Moreover, the mTOR pathway is thought to impair the DNA damage response (Xie et al., 2018). We therefore hypothesized that *in vivo* dietary treatment of *Ercc1^{-/Δ7}* mice with eRapa may slow down changes to the T-cell compartment induced by compromised DNA repair. To this end, 8 week old *Ercc1^{-/Δ7}* mice were fed eRapa for the remainder of their life (Birkisdottir et al., 2021) [42 ppm, reported previously as a life- and healthspan extending dose (Miller et al., 2014)].

eRapa-fed $Ercc1^{-/\Delta7}$ mice showed decreased proportions of CD3⁺ T cells among live spleen-derived lymphocytes compared to control-fed $Ercc1^{+/+}$ and $Ercc1^{-/\Delta7}$ mice (**Figure 4A**), consistent with previous reports in WT mice (Hurez et al., 2015). Interestingly, eRapa reduced the proportion of memory CD4⁺ and CD4⁻ T cells toward levels found in control-fed $Ercc1^{+/+}$ mice (**Figures 4B,C**), suggesting that the increase of memory T cells induced by compromised DNA repair may in part be dependent on mTOR activation.

eRapa Increases the Proportion of Memory Tregs but Does Not Reduce the Accumulation of Total Tregs

eRapa did not prevent the rise in proportion of FoxP3⁺ Tregs within the overall CD3⁺ T cell pool in $Ercc1^{-/\Delta 7}$ mice



(Figure 4D). However, we observed that eRapa decreased the proportion of Tregs within the naive CD4⁺ T-cell pool of $Ercc1^{-/\Delta7}$ mice and strongly increased the proportion of Tregs within the memory CD4⁺ T-cell pool of these mice (Figures 4E,H). eRapa did not prominently reverse the aging-related lower CD25⁺ and higher PD-1⁺ cell frequencies found among naive Tregs of $Ercc1^{-/\Delta7}$ mice (Figures 4F,G). In contrast, eRapa highly increased the frequency of CD25⁺ and PD-1⁺ cells among memory Tregs, which was not observed in $Ercc1^{-/\Delta7}$ mice without eRapa (Figures 4I,J). Together, these data suggest that accumulation of Tregs with an

aging-related phenotype by compromised DNA repair may be independent of mTOR activation.

Aging-Related Reduction of CD122⁺ Memory Th-Cell Frequencies can Be Restored by eRapa

One of the few observations in the Th-cell subset of $Ercc1^{-/\Delta7}$ mice that reflected findings in WT aged mice (3) was a decreased frequency of CD122⁺ cells among memory Th cells (**Supplementary Figure S6**). eRapa restored the proportion of



(B) memory CD4^{+T} cells (CD44^{Hi} of CD4⁺CD3⁺ cells) (C) memory CD4^{-T} cells (CD44^{Hi} of CD4⁻CD3⁺ cells), and (D) total Tregs (CD4⁺FoxP3⁺ of CD3⁺) were determined in the spleens of *Ercc*^{1/4/T} (n = 6, blue bars), *Ercc*^{-/Δ7} (n = 7, orange bars), and *Ercc*^{1/Δ7} treated with eRapa (n = 6, gray bars). The frequencies of (E) naive Tregs (FoxP3⁺ cells of CD44^{Hi} OCD4⁺CD3⁺, and (H) memory Tregs (FoxP3⁺ cells of CD44^{Hi} OCD4⁺CD3⁺), and their respective (F,I) CD25⁺ and (G,J) PD-1⁺ cell frequencies were also determined in these mice. Bar graphs show mean \pm SD; **p* < 0.05, ***p* < 0.001, ns = not statistically significant for the difference between groups using one-way ANOVA corrected with Holm-Sidak test for multiple comparisons.

CD122⁺ memory Th cells to levels found in *Ercc1*^{+/+} mice (**Supplementary Figure S8**). This finding shows that eRapa may reverse this aging-related aspect of memory Th cells and suggests that CD122 expression by memory Th cells is dependent on mTOR activation.

Compromised DNA Repair Limits T-Cell Receptor/Interleukin-2-Mediated Treg Proliferation and Activation

Reduced proliferation and reduced upregulation of the activation marker CD25 in response to cellular stimulation are hallmarks of

declined T-cell responsiveness at older age (Jiang et al., 2007; Pieren et al., 2019). To investigate the consequences of compromised DNA repair on T-cell responses, we exposed total spleen cells of $Ercc1^{+/+}$ and $Ercc1^{-/\Delta 7}$ mice, or young and aged WT mice to anti-CD3 alone to mimic stimulation of the T-cell receptor (TCR), or in combination with anti-CD28 or interleukin-2 (IL-2) as a co-stimulator. After four days, we measured T-cell responsiveness by proliferation and upregulation of the activation marker CD25. Additionally, we stimulated T cells of eRapa-fed $Ercc1^{-/\Delta 7-}$ mice to assess whether eRapa would prevent consequences of compromised DNA repair on T-cell responsiveness.



FIGURE 5 [Compromised DNA repair limits 1-cell receptor/interleukin-2-mediated treg proliferation and activation. Total splenocytes of WT young (n = 6) and aged (n = 6) mice, and $Ercc1^{+/+}$ (n = 5), $Ercc1^{-/\Delta T}$ (n = 7), and $Ercc1^{-/\Delta T}$ mice treated with rapamycin (n = 3–6) were exposed to anti-CD3 alone or in combination with anti-CD28 or IL-2 for four days. Treg proliferation was traced by CellTrace labeling (**A**); dilution of CellTrace label intensity indicates cellular proliferation. Bar graphs show (**B**) Treg proliferation of $Ercc1^{-/\Delta T}$ and $Ercc1^{-/\Delta T}$ mice and of (**C**) WT young and aged mice. Bar graphs show CD25 expression by Tregs of (**D**) $Ercc1^{-/\Delta T}$ and $Ercc1^{-/\Delta T}$ mice and of (**C**) WT young and aged mice. Bar graphs show CD25 expression by Tregs of (**D**) $Ercc1^{-/\Delta T}$ and $Ercc1^{-/\Delta T}$ and $Ercc1^{-/\Delta T}$ mice and of (**C**) WT young and aged mice. Bar graphs show CD25 expression by Tregs of (**D**) $Ercc1^{-/\Delta T}$ and $Ercc1^{-/\Delta T}$ mice and of (**C**) WT young and aged mice. Bar graphs show CD25 expression by Tregs of (**D**) $Ercc1^{-/\Delta T}$ and $Ercc1^{-/\Delta T}$ mice and the difference between groups using parametric one-way ANOVA corrected with Holm-Sidak correction for multiple comparisons. Due to the low number of eRapa-fed $Ercc1^{-/\Delta T}$ mice (n = 3), statistical significance of this group was determined by non-parametric Mann-Whitney U Test.

We observed that compromised DNA repair in part explains diminished Treg proliferation in WT aged mice, as Tregs of $Ercc1^{-/\Delta 7}$ mice showed a trend toward reduced proliferation in response to anti-CD3 alone and significantly reduced proliferation in response to anti-CD3 with IL-2 (**Figures 5A,B**). However, Tregs of WT aged mice also showed reduced proliferation in response to anti-CD3 combined with co-stimulation by anti-CD28 (**Figure 5C**), whereas CD28-mediated co-stimulation appeared to remain intact in Tregs from $Ercc1^{-/\Delta 7}$ mice. eRapa did not restore the reduction of Treg proliferation observed in $Ercc1^{-/\Delta 7}$ mice (**Figures 5A,B**). Additionally, Tregs of Ercc1 mice showed a trend toward reduced CD25 upregulation in response to anti-CD3 with IL-2, although the variation within the group of $Ercc1^{-/\Delta7}$ mice was relatively high (**Figure 5D**). These findings in part reflect observations in WT aged mice, as WT aged mice also showed reduced CD25 expression in response to anti-CD3 in the absence of exogenous IL-2 (**Figure 5E**). eRapa did not restore Treg CD25 expression levels in $Ercc1^{-/\Delta7}$ compared to $Ercc1^{+/+}$ mice (**Figure 5D**). It has to be noted that the number of eRapa-fed $Ercc1^{-/\Delta7-}$ mice stimulated with anti-CD3 with IL-2 was low (n = 3) due to a limited number of splenocytes available for the different assays and these results should therefore be approached with caution. Together, our findings indicate that compromised DNA repair contributes to reduced Treg responsiveness to anti-CD3 and IL-2 observed with WT aging, which may be independent of mTOR activation.

Compromised DNA Repair Limits T-Cell Receptor/Interleukin-2 Mediated Th- and Tc-Cell Responsiveness

Th and Tc cells of $Ercc1^{-/\Delta 7}$ mice showed a trend toward reduced proliferation in response to anti-CD3 with IL-2, whereas Th and Tc cells of WT aged mice showed reduced proliferation also in response to anti-CD3 with anti-CD28 (Supplementary Figure **S9**). Despite the small number of mice, eRapa did not appear to restore proliferation of Th and Tc cells from $Ercc1^{-/\Delta 7}$ mice in response to anti-CD3 with IL-2 (Supplementary Figure S9). Tc cells but not Th cells of $Ercc1^{-/\Delta 7}$ mice showed reduced CD25 expression induced by response to anti-CD3 with IL-2, despite the individual response within each group being highly variable. In contrast, both cell types showed reduced CD25 induction in WT aged mice (Supplementary Figure S9). In vivo treatment of $Ercc1^{-/\Delta 7}$ mice with eRapa did not affect stimulation-induced CD25 expression by their Th cells (Supplementary Figure S9). Thus, compromised DNA repair may partly explain impaired Thand Tc-cell responses found in WT aged mice.

DISCUSSION

Aging has a significant effect on T-cell phenotype and responsiveness, which contributes to pathology, increased susceptibility to infectious diseases, and reduced vaccine efficacy in the elderly (Goronzy and Weyand, 2013). Aside from well described T-cell aging phenomena that occur over time, the contribution of intracellular processes that drive T-cell aging such as compromised DNA repair remain incompletely defined. Here we provide novel insights into T-cell aging as we show which parts of T-cell aging can be attributed to compromised DNA repair. Moreover, we show that the majority of the changes to T cells induced by compromised DNA-repair could not be reversed by inhibition of mTOR activation.

Accumulation of Tregs during aging has been described in mice and humans (Pieren et al., 2019; Lages et al., 2008; Sharma et al., 2006; Gregg et al., 2005; Nishioka et al., 2006; Elyahu et al., 2019) and is thought to limit protective immune responses. However, the underlying cause of Treg accumulation with age remains unclear. Here we discovered that compromised DNA repair contributes to the accumulation of Tregs observed during aging. Similar to WT aged mice, Treg accumulation in $Ercc1^{-/\Delta 7}$ mice was explained by an increase in the proportion of Tregs within the naive CD4⁺ T-cell subset and not within the memory CD4⁺ T-cell subset, as defined by other approaches (Supplementary Figure S2, Raynor et al., 2015). These findings indicate that propagation of memory Treg cells during aging may be a mechanism that occurs over time and complements the rise of Tregs in the naïve pool that occurs in both aging wild type mice and $Ercc1^{-/\Delta7}$ mice. Moreover, Tregs of $Ercc1^{-/\Delta7}$ mice showed an agerelated phenotype characterized by increased expression of PD-1 and decreased expression of CD25, consistent with previous findings in WT mice (Elyahu et al., 2019; Pieren et al., 2019). Together, our data indicate that compromised DNA repair may be a contributing factor in promoting Treg accumulation previously observed to occur during the process of aging.

An important question that now remains is how compromised DNA repair results in the accumulation of Tregs. As possible explanation for this finding, we speculate that compromised DNA-damage repair in cells that make up the microenvironment of T cells significantly contributes to the phenotypical and functional changes found within the T cell pool with age. Senescent cells develop during the process of aging in multiple organs partly due to intracellular accumulation of DNA damage (Rodier et al., 2009; Pereira et al., 2019). These cells are known to secrete a collection of pro-inflammatory factors collectively known as the senescence-associated secretory phenotype (SASP). Accumulation of senescent cells therefore results in an inflammatory micro-environment (Rodier et al., 2009). Interestingly, it has been reported that the cytokine IL-6 is part of the pro-inflammatory SASP and promotes the accumulation of Tregs in WT aged mice (Raynor et al., 2015). Moreover, it is known that $Ercc1^{-/\Delta 7}$ mice also accumulate senescent cells and show increased levels of the SASP, including higher levels of IL-6 in several organs and serum (Chen et al., 2013; Karakasilioti et al., 2013; Vermeij et al., 2016; Kim et al., 2020). Based on these and our findings, we speculate that accumulation of Tregs with age is mediated by proinflammatory factors like IL-6 secreted by senescent cells that result from accumulation of DNA damage over life. Accumulation of Tregs in response to IL-6 induced by DNAdamage may be an attempt by the immune system to counteract pro-inflammatory conditions that occur during aging.

Diminished T-cell proliferation is a hallmark of T-cell aging (Jiang et al., 2007; Pieren et al., 2019). Our data show that compromised DNA repair hampers TCR- and IL-2-mediated T-cell proliferation. Reduced expression of the IL-2 receptor (IL-2R) chains CD25 and CD122 may explain reduced IL-2-mediated proliferation (Nakamura et al., 1994; Liao et al., 2013). Indeed, memory Th and Tc cells of $Ercc1^{-/\Delta 7}$ mice showed reduced CD122⁺ cell frequencies and expression levels. Moreover, $Ercc1^{-/\Delta7}$ Tregs and Tc cells showed reduced upregulation of CD25 expression after stimulation. Compromised DNA repair did not impact all T-cell stimulatory pathways since costimulation via CD28 in the presence of CD3 stimulation could trigger proliferation. This was in contrast to findings in WT aged mice as these mice show impaired proliferation in response to CD28 and CD3 stimulation. Together, our findings indicate that defects in IL-2-mediated T-cell proliferation observed with age can be attributed to compromised DNA repair. Conversely, compromised DNA repair did not hamper CD28-mediated T-cell proliferation. Therefore, impaired CD28mediated proliferation likely develops via a mechanism other than $Ercc1^{-/\Delta 7}$ -mediated compromised DNA repair.

As mTORC1 negatively interferes with the ATM checkpoint that promotes DNA damage repair (Shen and Houghton, 2013), the mTOR pathway may be linked to DNA damage response

signaling (Xie et al., 2018), and eRapa reduces aging-related phenotypical T-cell changes in WT mice (Hurez et al., 2015) we investigated whether rapamycin could slow down the agingrelated T-cell changes imposed by compromised DNA repair. In vivo treatment with eRapa did not slow down the accumulation of Tregs in $Ercc1^{-/\Delta 7}$ mice, suggesting that compromised DNA repair promotes the accumulation of Tregs independent of mTOR. Our findings concur with a previous study in eRapafed WT mice that shows no change to Treg numbers (Hurez et al., 2015). In contrast, Neff et al. report a decrease in Treg numbers after eRapa supplementation (Neff et al., 2013). These conflicting results may be explained by the difference in Treg characterization. Whereas we and others (Hurez et al., 2015) characterize Tregs by expression of the Treg master transcription factor FoxP3 (Hori et al., 2003), Neff et al. assessed Tregs as CD25⁺ cells without including FoxP3 (Neff et al., 2013). WT aging lowers the frequency and expression of CD25 on FoxP3⁺ Tregs (Nishioka et al., 2006; Pieren et al., 2019), which we also observed in $Ercc1^{-/\Delta 7}$ mice. Therefore, characterization of Tregs based on CD25 only may underestimate the total amount of Tregs present.

eRapa could not prevent decreased proliferation of T cells we observed in $Ercc1^{-/\Delta 7}$ mice. These findings are in contrast to previously observed findings in eRapa-fed WT mice, where eRapa improved T-cell proliferation (Hurez et al., 2015). An explanation might be that we used whole spleen cultures that allow interactions between different subsets of T cells, whereas Hurez et al. studied an isolated subfraction of CD4⁺ T cells. Our spleen cell cultures included eRapa-induced CD25⁺ and PD-1⁺ memory Tregs. CD25⁺ and PD-1⁺ memory Tregs of WT aged mice have been shown to comprise a Treg subset with enhanced suppressive capacity (Elvahu et al., 2019), which may suggest suppression of Th- and Tc-cell proliferation in our cultures by these eRapa-induced memory Tregs. Generation of CD25⁺ and PD-1⁺ memory Tregs by eRapa may be explained by upregulation of the memory marker CD44 on naive Tregs, since in vivo treatment with rapamycin can induce expression of CD44 and PD-1 FoxP3⁺ Tregs (Chaoul et al., 2015). Alternatively, memory FoxP3⁻ CD4⁺ T cells may have upregulated FoxP3 following eRapa. However, this is less likely as Foxp3⁻ effector T cells and CD4⁺CD25⁻ cells exposed *in vitro* to rapamycin do not develop into FoxP3⁺ Tregs (Battaglia et al., 2005; Charbonnier et al., 2019). Future studies on the effects of eRapa on proliferation of isolated T-cell fractions and whole-cell cultures will be important to provide full insight in the immune modulatory properties of eRapa.

Our data show that compromised DNA repair contributes to increased frequencies of memory T cells, but not to the extent found in WT aged mice. Since antigens are a major driving force behind the formation of memory T cells (Farber et al., 2014), the higher level of inflation of memory T cells found in WT aged mice is likely explained by the higher antigenic exposure over their longer lifetime. These findings indicate that compromised DNA repair partly contributes to aging-related phenotypic T-cell alterations and that aging of the T-cell pool is a diverse process that is driven by multiple factors in addition to DNAdamage. Interestingly, eRapa decreased the frequency of memory T cells found in $Erct 1^{-/\Delta 7}$ mice at the benefit of a rise in the proportion of naive T cells, which is consistent with a previous report in WT mice (Hurez et al., 2015). Since higher frequencies of naive cells at young age are linked to better T-cell mediated protection, we predict that the eRapa-induced rise of the naive T cell frequency may contribute to improved T-cell mediated protection. This is supported by studies showing rapamycin improved T-cell function against pathogens (Ferrer et al., 2010) and antigen-specific T-cell responses (Araki et al., 2009).

Although our data indicate that compromised DNA damage repair contributes to aging of the immune system, there are limitations regarding our study. First, although Ercc1-deficient mice show compromised DNA repair in at least four repair pathways (Vermeij et al., 2016), it does not account for other DNA-repair pathways, deficiencies in such as base-excision nonhomologous end-joining or repair (Hoeijmakers, 2009). It is therefore possible that defects in DNA-repair mechanisms other than those mediated by Ercc1deficiency have their own characteristic impact on aging-related T-cell changes. Second, although endogenous nuclear DNA damage accumulation in $Ercc1^{-/\Delta 7}$ mice has been confirmed in liver and kidney cells (Robinson et al., 2018), it is unknown whether T cells of $Ercc1^{-/\Delta 7}$ mice also accumulate DNA damage. Therefore, it remains to be established whether T-cell changes we ascribe to Ercc1-deficiency are due to T-cell intrinsic accumulation of DNA damage, or due to DNA damage present in the microenvironment these T cells reside in. Additionally, the inflammatory profile affecting T cells might differ between normal aging by response to antigen exposure over time, senescencedriven aging, and DNA damage-accelerated aging. Finally, we used a 42 ppm eRapa dose in our in vivo experiments as this dose was previously reported to further expand the health- and lifespan of WT mice compared to lower eRapa dosages (Miller et al., 2014). Compared to other studies investigating the effect of eRapa on T-cell phenotype and function in WT mice (Neff et al., 2013; Hurez et al., 2015), our dose is 3-fold higher. As different doses of rapamycin show different outcomes of lifespan in WT mice (Harrison et al., 2009; Neff et al., 2013), it is likely that changes within the T-cell population are also dose-dependent. Additionally, to what extent the 42 ppm dose of eRapa inhibits mTORC1 and mTORC2 signals remains unknown and warrants future immune studies, although recently, we did show suppression of the mTORC1 downstream effector pS6 in Ercc1 mice by this dose of eRapa (Birkisdottir et al., 2021).

Our study uses a limited set of markers to identify T-cell subsets that may be affected. We focused on some basic aging-related T-cell subsets we and others previously identified to be subject to aging. However, the complex immune system expresses a plethora of other aging-related markers and subsets of cells that may be affected by *Ercc1*-deficiency. Thus, our data warrant future studies to unravel the impact of deficiencies of DNA-repair mechanisms on the many other aging-related molecules and T-cell subsets as well as other leukocyte subsets. For instance, markers such as CD62L that identify different memory subsets, could shed a light on central memory, effector memory, or virtual memory T-cells as well as Treg subsets. In addition, although the CD3⁺CD4⁻ population is a useful proxy for the analyses CD8⁺ T cells (without labeling CD8) that is not impacted by aging in our studies, the work we present here does not fully exclude that also minor populations of CD4⁻CD8⁻ or CD4⁺CD8⁺ T cells may be affected by *Ercc1*-deficiency. Lastly, the *Ercc1* model does not allow a fair comparison of absolute T-cell subset numbers between *Ercc1^{-/Δ7}* and *Ercc1^{+/+}* mice, as the body and organ weights of *Ercc1^{-/Δ7}* mice are significantly lower (Dolle et al., 2011). Smaller sizes of the spleen and the thymus in *Ercc1^{-/Δ7}* mice may potentially influence the output, homeostasis, and differentiation of T cells. However, the size of spleen and thymus relative to total body weight is comparable between *Ercc1^{-/Δ7}* and *Ercc1^{-/Δ7}* and *Ercc1^{+/+}* mice and thymic involution rates appear similar between these genotypes (Dolle et al., 2011), which may suggest minimal influence of smaller organ size on T-cell subsets.

Collectively, this study reveals a novel and pivotal role for compromised DNA repair in promoting accumulation of Tregs with an aging-related phenotype. Although smaller mTORmediated effects by eRapa may be missed by the relatively small group sizes in our study, compromised DNA repair appears to impose accumulation of naive Tregs through a mechanism that may be independent of mTOR activation. Our study indicates that preventing DNA-damage over the course of life may help to prevent accumulation of immunosuppressive Tregs hampering protective immunity at old age. Moreover, our study warrants further studies of biological processes that may underlie aging-related immune defects in order to better understand the process of aging.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The raw data supporting the conclusions of this article will be made available by the authors, without undue reservation.

ETHICS STATEMENT

The animal study was reviewed and approved by the Animal Ethical Committees of: National Institute for Public Health and

REFERENCES

- Akbar, A. N., and Henson, S. M. (2011). Are Senescence and Exhaustion Intertwined or Unrelated Processes that Compromise Immunity?. *Nat. Rev. Immunol.* 11 (4), 289–295. doi:10.1038/nri2959
- Akbar, A. N., Henson, S. M., and Lanna, A. (2016). Senescence of T Lymphocytes: Implications for Enhancing Human Immunity. *Trends Immunol.* 37 (12), 866–876. doi:10.1016/j.it.2016.09.002
- Amir, E.-a. D., Davis, K. L., Tadmor, M. D., Simonds, E. F., Levine, J. H., Bendall, S. C., et al. (2013). viSNE Enables Visualization of High Dimensional Single-Cell Data and Reveals Phenotypic Heterogeneity of Leukemia. *Nat. Biotechnol.* 31 (6), 545–552. doi:10.1038/nbt.2594
- Araki, K., Turner, A. P., Shaffer, V. O., Gangappa, S., Keller, S. A., Bachmann, M. F., et al. (2009). mTOR Regulates Memory CD8 T-Cell Differentiation. *Nature* 460 (7251), 108–112. doi:10.1038/nature08155
- Battaglia, M., Stabilini, A., and Roncarolo, M.-G. (2005). Rapamycin Selectively Expands CD4+CD25+FoxP3+ Regulatory T Cells. *Blood* 105 (12), 4743–4748. doi:10.1182/blood-2004-10-3932
- Birkisdottir, M. B., Jaarsma, D., Brandt, R. M. C., Barnhoorn, S., van Vliet, N., Imholz, S., et al. (2021). Unlike Dietary Restriction, Rapamycin Fails to Extend

the Environment (RIVM) (DEC no. 201400042) Erasmus Medical Center (DEC no. 139-12-13).

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

DP, NS, WV, MD, and TG designed the study. DP, NS, SI, BN, CV, RB, and TG performed experiments. DP and NS analyzed the data. DP, NS, WV, MD, and TG interpreted the data. DP and TG DP, WV, MD, and TG edited the manuscript.

FUNDING

This study was supported by grants S/112006 and S/340005 provided by the Strategic Program of RIVM (SPR); grant V/ 152106 provided by the Dutch Ministry of Health, Welfare and Sport; grant 733050810 by ZonMW Memorabel; and grant AG017242 provided by the National Institute of Health (NIH)/National Institute of Aging (NIA).

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We thank the biotechnicians of the Institute for Translational Vaccination for their assistance, Jeroen Hoeboer for assisting with the experiments, Sander Barnhoorn, Nicole van Vliet, Yvette van Loon and the animal caretakers for general assistance with mouse experiments, and Gerco den Hartog for critically reviewing the manuscript.

SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at: https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fragi.2021.667193/full#supplementary-material

Lifespan and Reduce Transcription Stress in Progeroid DNA Repair-Deficient Mice. *Aging Cell* 20 (2), e13302. doi:10.1111/acel.13302

- Bitto, A., Ito, T. K., Pineda, V. V., LeTexier, N. J., Huang, H. Z., Sutlief, E., et al. (2016). Transient Rapamycin Treatment Can Increase Lifespan and Healthspan in Middle-Aged Mice. *Elife* 5, e16351. doi:10.7554/elife.16351
- Chaoul, N., Fayolle, C., Desrues, B., Oberkampf, M., Tang, A., Ladant, D., et al. (2015). Rapamycin Impairs Antitumor CD8+ T-Cell Responses and Vaccine-Induced Tumor Eradication. *Cancer Res.* 75 (16), 3279–3291. doi:10.1158/ 0008-5472.can-15-0454
- Charbonnier, L. M., Cui, Y., Stephen-Victor, E., Harb, H., Lopez, D., Bleesing, J. J., et al. (2019). Functional Reprogramming of Regulatory T Cells in the Absence of Foxp3. *Nat. Immunol.* 20 (9), 1208–1219. doi:10.1038/s41590-019-0442-x
- Chen, C., Liu, Y., Liu, Y., and Zheng, P. (2009). mTOR Regulation and Therapeutic Rejuvenation of Aging Hematopoietic Stem Cells. *Sci. Signaling* 2 (98), ra75. doi:10.1126/scisignal.2000559
- Chen, Q., Liu, K., Robinson, A. R., Clauson, C. L., Blair, H. C., Robbins, P. D., et al. (2013). DNA Damage Drives Accelerated Bone Aging via an NF-kb-dependent Mechanism. J. Bone Miner Res. 28 (5), 1214–1228. doi:10.1002/jbmr.1851
- Dai, H., Wan, N., Zhang, S., Moore, Y., Wan, F., and Dai, Z. (2010). Cutting Edge: Programmed Death-1 Defines CD8+CD122+ T Cells as Regulatory versus Memory T Cells. J.I. 185 (2), 803–807. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.1000661

- Dolle, M. E., Kuiper, R. V., Roodbergen, M., Robinson, J., de Vlugt, S., Wijnhoven, S. W., et al. (2011). Broad Segmental Progeroid Changes in Short-Lived Ercc1(-/ Delta7) Mice. Pathobiol Aging Age Relat. Dis. 1, 1–14. doi:10.3402/pba.v1i0.7219
- Duggal, N. A., Niemiro, G., Harridge, S. D. R., Simpson, R. J., and Lord, J. M. (2019). Can Physical Activity Ameliorate Immunosenescence and Thereby Reduce Age-Related Multi-Morbidity?. *Nat. Rev. Immunol.* 19 (9), 563–572. doi:10.1038/s41577-019-0177-9
- Elizondo, D. M., Andargie, T. E., Haddock, N. L., da Silva, R. L. L., Moura, T. R., and Lipscomb, M. W. (2019). IL-10 Producing CD8 + CD122 + PD-1 + Regulatory T Cells Are Expanded by Dendritic Cells Silenced for Allograft Inflammatory Factor-1. J. Leukoc. Biol. 105 (1), 123–130. doi:10.1002/jlb. 1a0118-010rr
- Elyahu, Y., Hekselman, I., Eizenberg-Magar, I., Berner, O., Strominger, I., Schiller, M., et al. (2019). Aging Promotes Reorganization of the CD4 T Cell Landscape toward Extreme Regulatory and Effector Phenotypes. *Sci. Adv.* 5 (8), eaaw8330. doi:10.1126/sciadv.aaw8330
- Farber, D. L., Yudanin, N. A., and Restifo, N. P. (2014). Human Memory T Cells: Generation, Compartmentalization and Homeostasis. *Nat. Rev. Immunol.* 14 (1), 24–35. doi:10.1038/nri3567
- Ferrer, I. R., Wagener, M. E., Robertson, J. M., Turner, A. P., Araki, K., Ahmed, R., et al. (2010). Cutting Edge: Rapamycin Augments Pathogen-specific but Not Graft-Reactive CD8+ T Cell Responses. J.I. 185 (4), 2004–2008. doi:10.4049/ jimmunol.1001176
- Garg, S. K., Delaney, C., Toubai, T., Ghosh, A., Reddy, P., Banerjee, R., et al. (2014).
 Aging Is Associated with Increased Regulatory T -cell Function. *Aging Cell* 13 (3), 441–448. doi:10.1111/acel.12191
- Gorbunova, V., Seluanov, A., Mao, Z., and Hine, C. (2007). Changes in DNA Repair during Aging. Nucleic Acids Res. 35 (22), 7466–7474. doi:10.1093/nar/ gkm756
- Goronzy, J. J., and Weyand, C. M. (2013). Understanding Immunosenescence to Improve Responses to Vaccines. *Nat. Immunol.* 14 (5), 428–436. doi:10.1038/ni. 2588
- Gregg, R., Smith, C. M., Clark, F. J., Dunnion, D., Khan, N., Chakraverty, R., et al. (2005). The Number of Human Peripheral Blood CD4+ CD25high Regulatory T Cells Increases with Age. *Clin. Exp. Immunol.* 140 (3), 540–546. doi:10.1111/j. 1365-2249.2005.02798.x
- Gregg, S. Q., Robinson, A. R., and Niedernhofer, L. J. (2011). Physiological Consequences of Defects in ERCC1-XPF DNA Repair Endonuclease. DNA Repair 10 (7), 781–791. doi:10.1016/j.dnarep.2011.04.026
- Harrison, D. E., Strong, R., Sharp, Z. D., Nelson, J. F., Astle, C. M., Flurkey, K., et al. (2009). Rapamycin Fed Late in Life Extends Lifespan in Genetically Heterogeneous Mice. *Nature* 460 (7253), 392–395. doi:10. 1038/nature08221
- Henson, S. M., Franzese, O., Macaulay, R., Libri, V., Azevedo, R. I., Kiani-Alikhan, S., et al. (2009). KLRG1 Signaling Induces Defective Akt (Ser473) Phosphorylation and Proliferative Dysfunction of Highly Differentiated CD8+ T Cells. *Blood* 113 (26), 6619–6628. doi:10.1182/ blood-2009-01-199588
- Herbig, U., Ferreira, M., Condel, L., Carey, D., and Sedivy, J. M. (2006). Cellular Senescence in Aging Primates. *Science* 311 (5765), 1257. doi:10.1126/science. 1122446
- Hoeijmakers, J. H. J. (2009). DNA Damage, Aging, and Cancer. N. Engl. J. Med. 361 (15), 1475–1485. doi:10.1056/nejmra0804615
- Hori, S., Nomura, T., and Sakaguchi, S. (2003). Control of Regulatory T Cell Development by the Transcription Factor Foxp3. *Science* 299 (5609), 1057–1061. doi:10.1126/science.1079490
- Hurez, V., Dao, V., Liu, A., Pandeswara, S., Gelfond, J., Sun, L., et al. (2015). Chronic mTOR Inhibition in Mice with Rapamycin Alters T, B, Myeloid, and Innate Lymphoid Cells and Gut Flora and Prolongs Life of Immune-deficient Mice. Aging Cell 14 (6), 945–956. doi:10.1111/acel.12380
- Jiang, J., Gross, D., Elbaum, P., and Murasko, D. M. (2007). Aging Affects Initiation and Continuation of T Cell Proliferation. *Mech. Ageing Dev.* 128 (4), 332–339. doi:10.1016/j.mad.2007.02.002
- Johnson, S. C., Rabinovitch, P. S., and Kaeberlein, M. (2013). mTOR Is a Key Modulator of Ageing and Age-Related Disease. *Nature* 493 (7432), 338–345. doi:10.1038/nature11861
- Karakasilioti, I., Kamileri, I., Chatzinikolaou, G., Kosteas, T., Vergadi, E., Robinson, A. R., et al. (2013). DNA Damage Triggers a Chronic Autoinflammatory

Response, Leading to Fat Depletion in NER Progeria. Cel Metab. 18 (3), 403-415. doi:10.1016/j.cmet.2013.08.011

- Kim, D. E., Dolle, M. E. T., Vermeij, W. P., Gyenis, A., Vogel, K., Hoeijmakers, J. H. J., et al. (2020). Deficiency in the DNA Repair Protein ERCC1 Triggers a Link between Senescence and Apoptosis in Human Fibroblasts and Mouse Skin. *Aging Cell* 19 (3), e13072. doi:10.1111/acel.13072
- Lages, C. S., Suffia, I., Velilla, P. A., Huang, B., Warshaw, G., Hildeman, D. A., et al. (2008). Functional Regulatory T Cells Accumulate in Aged Hosts and Promote Chronic Infectious Disease Reactivation. *J. Immunol.* 181 (3), 1835–1848. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.181.3.1835
- Lanna, A., Henson, S. M., Escors, D., and Akbar, A. N. (2014). The Kinase P38 Activated by the Metabolic Regulator AMPK and Scaffold TAB1 Drives the Senescence of Human T Cells. *Nat. Immunol.* 15 (10), 965–972. doi:10.1038/ni. 2981
- Liao, W., Lin, J.-X., and Leonard, W. J. (2013). Interleukin-2 at the Crossroads of Effector Responses, Tolerance, and Immunotherapy. *Immunity* 38 (1), 13–25. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2013.01.004
- López-Otín, C., Blasco, M. A., Partridge, L., Serrano, M., and Kroemer, G. (2013). The Hallmarks of Aging. *Cell* 153 (6), 1194–1217. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2013.05.039
- Marteijn, J. A., Lans, H., Vermeulen, W., and Hoeijmakers, J. H. J. (2014). Understanding Nucleotide Excision Repair and its Roles in Cancer and Ageing. Nat. Rev. Mol. Cel Biol. 15 (7), 465–481. doi:10.1038/nrm3822
- Miller, R. A., Harrison, D. E., Astle, C. M., Fernandez, E., Flurkey, K., Han, M., et al. (2014). Rapamycin-mediated Lifespan Increase in Mice Is Dose and Sex Dependent and Metabolically Distinct from Dietary Restriction. *Aging Cell* 13 (3), 468–477. doi:10.1111/acel.12194
- Nakamura, Y., Russell, S. M., Mess, S. A., Friedmann, M., Erdos, M., Francois, C., et al. (1994). Heterodimerization of the IL-2 Receptor β and γ -chain Cytoplasmic Domains Is Required for Signalling. *Nature* 369 (6478), 330–333. doi:10.1038/369330a0
- Neff, F., Flores-Dominguez, D., Ryan, D. P., Horsch, M., Schröder, S., Adler, T., et al. (2013). Rapamycin Extends Murine Lifespan but Has Limited Effects on Aging. J. Clin. Invest. 123 (8), 3272–3291. doi:10.1172/jci67674
- Niedernhofer, L. J., Garinis, G. A., Raams, A., Lalai, A. S., Robinson, A. R., Appeldoorn, E., et al. (2006). A New Progeroid Syndrome Reveals that Genotoxic Stress Suppresses the Somatotroph axis. *Nature* 444 (7122), 1038–1043. doi:10.1038/nature05456
- Nishioka, T., Shimizu, J., Iida, R., Yamazaki, S., and Sakaguchi, S. (2006). CD4+CD25+Foxp3+ T Cells and CD4+CD25-Foxp3+ T Cells in Aged Mice. J. Immunol. 176 (11), 6586–6593. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.176.11.6586
- Pereira, B. I., Devine, O. P., Vukmanovic-Stejic, M., Chambers, E. S., Subramanian, P., Patel, N., et al. (2019). Senescent Cells Evade Immune Clearance via HLA-E-Mediated NK and CD8(+) T Cell Inhibition. *Nat. Commun.* 10 (1), 2387. doi:10. 1038/s41467-019-10335-5
- Pieren, D. K. J., Smits, N. A. M., van de Garde, M. D. B., and Guichelaar, T. (2019). Response Kinetics Reveal Novel Features of Ageing in Murine T Cells. Sci. Rep. 9 (1), 5587. doi:10.1038/s41598-019-42120-1
- Raynor, J., Karns, R., Almanan, M., Li, K.-P., Divanovic, S., Chougnet, C. A., et al. (2015). IL-6 and ICOS Antagonize Bim and Promote Regulatory T Cell Accrual with Age. J.I. 195 (3), 944–952. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.1500443
- Robinson, A. R., Yousefzadeh, M. J., Rozgaja, T. A., Wang, J., Li, X., Tilstra, J. S., et al. (2018). Spontaneous DNA Damage to the Nuclear Genome Promotes Senescence, Redox Imbalance and Aging. *Redox Biol.* 17, 259–273. doi:10.1016/ j.redox.2018.04.007
- Rodier, F., Coppé, J.-P., Patil, C. K., Hoeijmakers, W. A. M., Muñoz, D. P., Raza, S. R., et al. (2009). Persistent DNA Damage Signalling Triggers Senescence-Associated Inflammatory Cytokine Secretion. *Nat. Cel Biol.* 11 (8), 973–979. doi:10.1038/ncb1909
- Sharma, S., Dominguez, A. L., and Lustgarten, J. (2006). High Accumulation of T Regulatory Cells Prevents the Activation of Immune Responses in Aged Animals. J. Immunol. 177 (12), 8348–8355. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.177.12.8348
- Shen, C., and Houghton, P. J. (2013). The mTOR Pathway Negatively Controls ATM by Up-Regulating miRNAs. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. 110 (29), 11869–11874. doi:10.1073/pnas.1220898110
- Vermeij, W. P., Dollé, M. E. T., Reiling, E., Jaarsma, D., Payan-Gomez, C., Bombardieri, C. R., et al. (2016). Restricted Diet Delays Accelerated Ageing and Genomic Stress in DNA-Repair-Deficient Mice. *Nature* 537 (7620), 427–431. doi:10.1038/nature19329

- Vermeij, W. P., Hoeijmakers, J. H. J., and Pothof, J. (2016). Genome Integrity in Aging: Human Syndromes, Mouse Models, and Therapeutic Options. Annu. Rev. Pharmacol. Toxicol. 56, 427–445. doi:10.1146/annurev-pharmtox-010814-124316
- Weeda, G., Donker, I., de Wit, J., Morreau, H., Janssens, R., Vissers, C. J., et al. (1997). Disruption of Mouse ERCC1 Results in a Novel Repair Syndrome with Growth Failure, Nuclear Abnormalities and Senescence. *Curr. Biol.* 7 (6), 427–439. doi:10.1016/s0960-9822(06)00190-4
- Xie, X., Hu, H., Tong, X., Li, L., Liu, X., Chen, M., et al. (2018). The mTOR-S6k Pathway Links Growth Signalling to DNA Damage Response by Targeting RNF168. *Nat. Cel Biol.* 20 (3), 320–331. doi:10.1038/s41556-017-0033-8

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2021 Pieren, Smits, Imholz, Nagarajah, van Oostrom, Brandt, Vermeij, Dollé and Guichelaar. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Induction of T Cell Senescence by Cytokine Induced Bystander Activation

Attiya A. Abbas and Arne N. Akbar*

Division of Medicine, University College London, London, United Kingdom

As people around the world continue to live longer, maintaining a good quality of life is of increasing importance. The COVID-19 pandemic revealed that the elderly are disproportionally vulnerable to infectious diseases and Immunosenescence plays a critical role in that. An ageing immune system influences the conventional activity of T cells which are at the forefront of eliminating harmful foreign antigens. With ageing, unconventional end-stage T cells, that exhibit a senescent phenotype, amass. These senescent T cells deviate from T cell receptor (TCR) signaling toward natural killer (NK) activity. The transition toward innate immune cell function from these adaptor T cells impacts antigen specificity, contributing to increased susceptibility of infection in the elderly. The mechanism by which senescent T cells arise remains largely unclear however in this review we investigate the part that bystander activation plays in driving the change in function of T cells with age. Cytokine-induced bystander activation may offer a plausible explanation for the induction of NK-like activity and senescence in T cells. Further understanding of these specific NK-like senescent T cells allows us to identify the benefits and detriments of these cells in health and disease which can be utilized or regulated, respectively. This review discusses the dynamic of senescent T cells in adopting NK-like T cells and the implications that has in an infectious disease context, predominately in the elderly.

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Birgit Weinberger, University of Innsbruck, Austria

Reviewed by:

Jorg Goronzy, Stanford University, United States Debbie Van Baarle, National Institute for Public Health and the Environment, Netherlands

> *Correspondence: Arne N. Akbar a.akbar@ucl.ac.uk

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Aging and the Immune System, a section of the journal Frontiers in Aging

> **Received:** 24 May 2021 **Accepted:** 29 June 2021 **Published:** 09 July 2021

Citation:

Abbas AA and Akbar AN (2021) Induction of T Cell Senescence by Cytokine Induced Bystander Activation. Front. Aging 2:714239. doi: 10.3389/fragi.2021.714239 Keywords: ageing, immunosenecence, bystander activation of T cells, senescent T cells, NK-like CD8(+) T cells

INTRODUCTION

Until recently, T cells were considered to only differentiate towards an end-stage through repeated life-long antigen activation, for example, by persistent viruses such as cytomegalovirus (CMV) (Vasto et al., 2007; Fulop et al., 2013; Tu and Rao, 2016). These end-stage T cells, that exhibit characteristics of senescence, accumulate during ageing and have been shown to exhibit low proliferative activity after activation and were therefore considered to be dysfunctional (Deursen, 2014). It was assumed therefore, that age-associated decline of immunity or immune senescence, was attributed in part to the development of deficient T cell function over time. However instead of being dysfunctional, senescent-like T cells, especially within the CD8 compartment, lose key components of their T cell receptor (TCR) signalling apparatus while concomitantly acquiring Natural Killer (NK cell) characteristics (Pereira et al., 2020). This indicates that as T cells differentiate towards a proliferative end-stage, they acquire a new functional perspective that is independent of their antigen specificity. Therefore, T cell function is re-focussed rather than lost during ageing and in this review, we discuss that antigen-independent bystander activation of T cells by cytokines may drive
senescence as well as expression of NK-like activity in T cells. We also explore potential beneficial and immune-pathogenic roles for these cells in health and disease, especially those that induce intense inflammatory responses.

THE PHENOTYPIC AND FUNCTIONAL CHARACTERISTICS OF SENESCENT T CELLS

Although end-stage T cells exhibit many characteristics of senescence, they are not senescent by classical definition as they can be re-induced to proliferate by blocking key signalling pathways (Goronzy and Weyand Nat Rev. Immunol. 2020). Nevertheless, in this review we refer to end-stage T cells as senescent T cells for simplicity. Senescent T cells in both the CD4 and CD8 compartments can be identified and isolated by the loss of cell surface expression of co- stimulatory molecules such as CD27 and CD28 while acquiring the expression of KLRG1 and CD57 (Covre et al., 2020). In addition, these cells have short telomeres, low telomerase activity, low proliferative capacity and express senescence related molecules including Atm, yH2AX, the cyclin inhibitor p16, sestrins, and p38 MAP kinase (Pereira et al., 2020). These senescent T cells are also characterised by their high levels of expression of senescence-associated β-galactosidase (SAβGal) activity that can be measured by flow-cytometry (Martinez-Zamudio et al., 2021). Senescent T cells can also re-express CD45RA and despite the loss of proliferative capacity, these cells have potent cytotoxic activity and secrete proinflammatory cytokines such as TNFa and IFNy after activation (Akbar et al., 2016; Pereira et al., 2020).

SENESCENT T CELLS ACCUMULATE DURING AGEING AND IN INFLAMMATORY DISEASES

Senescent T cells increase during ageing, due in part to responses to lifelong infection with viruses such as cytomegalovirus (CMV) and Epstein-Barr virus (EBV) (Nikolich-Žugich J, 2018). An abundance of senescent T cells that have pro-inflammatory potential are found in age-related diseases including rheumatoid arthritis (Goronzy et al., 2013; weyand et al., 2017), Alzheimer's Disease (Panossian et al., 2002; Franco et al., 2006; Gate et al., 2020), and cardiovascular diseases (Yu et al., 2015; Youn et al., 2019). Senescent T cells correlate with lesion size in cutaneous leishmaniasis (CL), a disease characterized by intense inflammatory responses and the formation of destructive cutaneous lesions (World Health Organization/Department of control of neglected tropical diseases, 2015; Covre et al., 2019). During acute infection with L. braziliensis senescent CD4 and CD8 T cells home to the skin by upregulating the skin homing receptor CLA (Covre et al., 2019). There, these senescent T cells can initially control the infection. However, the potent inflammatory activity of senescent T cells also contributes to the development of skin pathology in CL, even after parasites have been cleared (Covre et al., 2020). Senescent

T cells can also infiltrate and accumulate in the kidneys of patients with Systemic Lupus Erythematosus (Tahir et al., 2015). It is possible therefore, that the inflammatory potential of senescent T cells may contribute to the immunopathology that is associated with inflammatory diseases (Covre et al., 2020). As senescent T cells may also associate with inflammatory diseases, understanding how these populations are generated and how their functional activity is controlled is vital to clarify how these cells may switch from being beneficial to becoming detrimental for health.

SENESCENT T CELLS ACQUIRE CHARACTERISTICS OF NATURAL KILLER CELLS

Optimal T cell activation requires co-stimulatory signals via CD28 and CD27 and the loss of these cell surface receptors by senescent T cells suggests their decreased ability for T cell activation (Pereira et al., 2020). In addition, senescent CD4⁺ T cells lose expression of key components of the TCR signalosome such as LCK, LAT, and phospholipase C gamma (PLC- γ) (Lanna et al., 2014; Lanna et al., 2017; Pereira et al., 2020) that underscores their hypo- responsiveness to TCR signaling. Despite this loss, these cells express elevated levels of cytotoxic granules and perforin and secrete abundant levels of pro-inflammatory cytokines after activation (Akbar et al., 2016). The senescence program in CD4⁺ and CD8⁺ T cells is regulated by stress sensor molecules known as the sestrins (Lanna et al., 2017; Pereira et al., 2020). Sestrin expression in T cells is induced by signalling processes that may arise from either DNA damage or nutrient deprivation (Lanna et al., 2017).

Interestingly, senescent but not non-senescent T cells that express sestrins also express both stimulatory and inhibitory NK receptors and acquire the ability to perform TCR independent functional responses (Pereira et al., 2020). The function of activating (NKG2D) and inhibitory (NKG2A) on senescent CD8⁺ T cells has been demonstrated previously (Pereira et al., 2020) and these cells can also express additional killer inhibitory receptors (KIR) but their function on senescent CD8⁺ T cells has not been investigated (Pereira et al., 2020). Sestrin inhibition restores TCR signalosome expression, proliferative and telomerase activity as well as re-inducing the expression of CD28 (Lanna et al., 2017; Pereira et al., 2020) while concomitantly decreasing both NKG and KIR receptor expression by these T cells (Pereira et al., 2020). Therefore, senescent T cells exhibit a reversible senescence program but can be induced to exhibit preferentially T cell or NK related functional activity by selective sestrin inhibition. The NK-like function of TEMRA cells is likely to be regulated by a balance of stimulatory and inhibitory NKR signalling.

The biological significance of the acquisition of NK receptors and functions by senescent T cells is unclear but there is an expansion of these cells in older individuals and especially in centenarians (Derhovanessian et al., 2013; Pawelec, 2014; Michel et al., 2016) suggesting that this may be a beneficial adaptation to ensure broad and rapid effector function during ageing. The potential beneficial and detrimental consequences of bystander activation of T cells have been discussed in excellent previous reviews (Kim and Shin, 2019). The reprogramming of senescent T cells from TCR to NKR functional activity could allow CD8⁺ T cells to specifically target persistent pathogens including CMV and the EBV and also malignant cells during ageing (Khan et al., 2004; Jackson et al., 2017; Pawelec et al., 2017).

THE INDUCTION OF SENESCENCE CHARACTERISTICS IN T CELLS BY CYTOKINES

Surprisingly a literature survey suggests that a large proportion of senescent T cells may accumulate because of bystander activation by cytokines and not from antigen-specific stimulation in vivo. In this regard, type-1 interferons (IFN-1) plays a critical role in driving T cell senescence. Cytomegalovirus (CMV)-specific CD4⁺ T cells in healthy donors exhibit a greater extent of a senescent phenotype compared to other virus-specific T cells populations in the same individuals (Fletcher et al., 2005). This may be due in part to the ability of CMV to activate the secretion of large quantities of IFN-a by plasmacytoid dendritic cells, which inhibits telomerase activity and the loss of costimulatory molecules by activated CD4⁺ and CD8⁺ T cells in vitro (Fletcher et al., 2005; Lanna et al., 2013). Observations in hepatitis C virus-infected individuals on IFN-a therapy support this theory as they develop increased proportions of circulating CD8⁺ T cells with a CD28⁻ phenotype (Manfras et al., 2004). Interestingly, TNF-a is also induced at high concentrations via CMV stimulation and this cytokine can also downregulate costimulatory molecule, i.e., CD28 (Billadeau et al., 2003). IFN-a may also contribute to telomerase inhibition and telomere erosion in CD4⁺ T cells during recall antigen challenge in the skin in vivo (Reed et al., 2004). The possible mechanisms for inhibition of telomerase activity by this cytokine include the reduction of transcription and translation of human telomerase reverse transcriptase (hTERT) in stimulated CD8⁺ T cells (Lanna et al., 2013) and also the downregulation of NF-kB which drives hTERT transcription (Lanna et al., 2013). In other studies, inactivation of the IFN pathway has been found to extend the lifespan of Terc knockout mice indicating that DNA-damage response- induced IFN signalling as a key mechanism that links senescence and premature ageing (Yu et al., 2015). However, it is not clear at present if these cytokines regulate sestrin expression by senescent T cell populations.

Of note, IFN-1 signalling induces extensive T cell proliferation *in vivo* during infection with lymphocytic choriomeningitis virus (LCMV) (Tough et al., 1996; Dumont et al., 1986). Therefore, during viral infection, a proportion of T cell proliferation may be induced by bystander activation by IFN-1 (Buchmeier et al., 1980). Crucially, IFN-1 may not directly stimulate the proliferation (Zhang et al., 1998) but instead induce IL-15 that drives the proliferative activity in CD8⁺ T cells (Zhang et al., 1998; Tough et al., 2000). Memory CD8⁺ T cells may also be activated in a TCR—independent manner by other cytokines including IL-12 (Xiao et al., 2009), IL-18, or a combination of these (Lotze et al., 1981; West et al., 2011; Newby et al., 2017). In addition to the ability of IL-15 to induce proliferation after antigen stimulation *in vivo* (Kim and Shin, 2019), it can also induce NK activity in T cells (Kennedy et al., 1998; Castillo et al., 2012). This suggests that there may be interplay between cytokine-induced T cell senescence (through extensive proliferation) and NK receptor expression by these cells. Collectively these observations suggest that senescent T cells may also arise from bystander activation and not only from repeated antigen-specific T cell stimulation *in vivo*.

THE INDUCTION OF NATURAL KILLER RECEPTORS AND FUNCTION IN T CELLS BY CYTOKINES

In 1985, Rosenberg and colleagues discovered that high-dose IL-2 incubation induces NK activity in CD8⁺ T cells, NK cells and invariant NK cells (Rosenberg et al., 1985; West et al., 2011). This was the beginning of the era of lymphokine (cytokine)-induced killer cells (CIK) (Fagan and Eddleston, 1987; Hartwing and Korner, 1990). More recently, CIK cells have been shown to be end-stage CD8⁺ T cells that are derived from a CD3⁺CD56⁻CD8⁺ T cell population (Franceschetti et al., 2009). These cells express polyclonal TCR VB chains and acquire the expression of CD56, NKG2D and exhibit granular lymphocyte morphology. The cytokine activated killer cells have a CD45RA⁺CCR7⁻ phenotype that is congruent with terminally differentiated (senescent) human memory T cells that re-express CD45RA (T_{EMRA}) (Franceschetti et al., 2009). This supports the possibility that bystander activation of T cells may induce both senescence as well as NK receptor expression, but it is not clear if both outcomes are induced by the same mechanism.

IL-15 (but not IL-18) has been shown to confer NKG2Dmediated cytolytic function upon memory CD8⁺ T cells (Tough et al., 1999; Bastidas et al., 2014). NKG2D in CD8⁺ T cells can mediate costimulatory activity in the presence of TCR engagement (Groh et al., 2001: Jamieson et al., 2002; Roberts et al., 2001; Maasho et al., 2005). However, NKG2D signaling can also occur in the absence of TCR engagement (Lanier et al., 2015). In freshly isolated $CD8^+$ TCR $\alpha\beta^+$ intraepithelial lymphocytes (IELs) obtained from patients with active celiac diseases or IELs preactivated with IL-15, the cells displayed NKG2D-mediated cytotoxicity without TCR interaction (Roberts et al., 2001; Meresse et al., 2004). More recently, Hepatitis A virus (HAV)-infected cells obtained from acute hepatitis A (AHA) patients produced IL-15 which drove TCR-independent activation of memory CD8⁺ T cells via upregulation of NK receptors, NKG2D and NKp30 (Kim et al., 2018). IL-15 signalling stimulates the upregulation of NKG2D expression directly (Roberts et al., 2001; Meresse et al., 2004; Correia et al., 2011; Kim et al., 2018). However, NKG2D expression in bystanderactivated CD8⁺ T cells is likely to be regulated through the coordinated interaction of many pro-inflammatory cytokines such as IFN-1 and IL-15, and TCR signalling (Kim and Shin, 2019).

IL-15 has also been found to drive the expression of NKG2A on mature T cells (Ponte et al., 1998; Mingari et al., 1998). NKG2A is a killer inhibitory receptor that commonly acts to block NK cell activity. However, NKG2A can also exert an inhibitory effect on TCR-mediated function on cytotoxic T cells. Therefore, the extent to which NKG2D or NKG2A is expressed by T cells or the differential expression of their ligands on target cells may potentially dictate whether there will be activation or inhibition of cytotoxicity.

THE NATURAL KILLER RECEPTOR SIGNALLING COMPLEX IN SENESCENT CD8⁺ T CELLS

An important question is how signalling pathways in senescent CD8⁺ T cells are re-wired to enable NK-like cytotoxic activity. Expression of NKG2D on the cell surface requires its association with adaptor proteins that stabilize the immunoreceptor complex and provide it with signalling activity (Franceshetti et al., 2009; Pereira et al., 2020). Immunoprecipitation studies showed that NKG2D associates with both the adaptor molecules DAP10 and DAP12. DAP10 contains a YxxM motif that activates PI3K leading to co-stimulation after TCR activation (Leong et al.: Gibbert et al., 2012), while DAP12 has an ITAM-motif that can recruit and activate Zap70-Syk to trigger cytokine release and cytotoxicity (Dunn et al., 2007; Zhu et al., 2008; Micco et al., 2013). Previous studies showed that in human CD8⁺ T cells, NKG2D is predominantly associated with DAP10 (Dunn et al., 2007; Zhu et al., 2008; Gibbert et al., 2012; Micco et al., 2013; Leong et al., 2014) which allows it to act as a costimulatory signal for the TCR. More recently, expression of DAP12 was found exclusively in senescent CD8⁺ T cells and was necessary and sufficient to mediate NKG2D- dependent cytotoxicity (Pereira et al., 2020). However, it is not known if DAP12 expression is also regulated by bystander cytokine activation.

Immunoprecipitation and imaging cytometry experiments indicated that DAP12, sestrin 2 and Jnk were co-localized in a complex with NKG2D in senescent but not in non-senescent $CD8^+$ T cells (Pereira et al., 2020). Therefore, senescent T cells express a new signalling complex that include the sestrins that enable them to mediate NKG2D mediated cytotoxicity. However, the development of this new NK complex may be reversible since sestrin blockade can downregulate NKG2D and DAP12 but increase TCR related signalling molecules expression (Pereira et al., 2020). It will be important to determine the relationship between bystander activation, TCR activation and sestrin expression in senescent T cells. It remains to be determined how the sestrins interact with KIR receptors in senescent T cells.

THE RELATIONSHIP BETWEEN SENESCENT T CELLS AND VIRTUAL MEMORY T CELLS

Virtual memory (VM) $CD8^+$ T cells share certain characteristics with senescent $CD8^+$ T cells. VM $CD8^+$ T cells constitute up to

20% of the CD8 T cell population in murine lymphoid organs (Hogquist et al., 2014). These cells are generated by homeostatic mechanisms in response to self-antigens as well homeostatic cytokines, i.e., IL-7 and IL-15 (Hogquist et al., 2014). One of the key differences between VM cells and "true" memory T cells is that the former arise in germ free (GF) as well as "antigen free" mice, (Haluszczak et al., 2009), a situation that is unlikely to occur in humans. Comparably to senescent (TEMRA) CD8⁺ T cells (Callender et al., 2018), VM T cells have diminished proliferative potential in aged mice and humans, although they are highly proliferative in young individuals (Quinn et al., 2018). Interestingly, VM T cells accumulate during ageing and molecular analysis has revealed that aged VM T cells present a profile consistent with cellular senescence including reduced proliferative capacity, dysregulated MAPK signaling, and an elevated survival in vitro and in vivo with elevated expression of Bcl-2 (Quinn et al., 2018; Quinn et al., 2019). In mice, VM cells are characterized as CD44^{high}CD122^{high}CD49a^{lo} and EOMES positive (Haluszczak et al., 2009). Human VM T cells have not been well-defined, however like senescent T cells, they may arise as a result of bystander activation by cytokines (e.g. IL-15) (White et al., 2016) express NK receptors including NKG2A and KIR (Jacomet et al., 2015), accumulate with age, and show features of senescence (Quinn et al., 2018). This may indicate that VM T cells are a subset of or perhaps equivalent to the senescent CD8⁺ (TEMRA) cell population, especially in older individuals.

EVIDENCE FOR BYSTANDER ACTIVATION OF HETEROLOGOUS T CELLS DURING VIRAL SPECIFIC IMMUNE RESPONSES

These observations raise the possibility that there is bystander activation of T cells (Figure 1) by cytokines during specific immune responses to viruses in vivo. During acute hepatitis A virus (HAV) infection, IL-15 instead of the TCR activates CD8⁺ T cells that are specific for pathogens other than HAV itself, including human cytomegalovirus (HCMV), Epstein-Barr virus (EBV), influenza A virus respiratory syncytial virus, and vaccinia virus (Kim et al., 2018). As described above, the secretion of IL-15 could be secondary to the production of IFN-1 during the infection. The bystander activated CTLs in HAV infected individuals express high levels of cytotoxic molecules, i.e., NKG2D and GZMB (Kim et al., 2018). Bystander activation induced by IL-15 has also been indicated during human immunodeficiency virus (HIV) infection (Bastidas et al., 2014). The T cell repertoire of untreated HIV-infected patients showed that the TCR diversity of cycling effector memory CD8⁺ T cell reflects that of the complete effector memory CD8⁺ population and the activation of these cells is driven by non-specific activation (Younes et al., 2016). It has also been shown that bystander activation of CD8⁺ T cells occurs in the primary stages of HIV infection and activation markers, CD38 and HLA-DR, are upregulated in total CD8⁺ T cells and notably in the CD8⁺ T cells specific for HIV-unrelated viruses, i.e., HCMV, EBV, respiratory syncytial virus, and lymphadenopathy associated virus (LAV) (Dalod et al., 1999;



Doisne et al., 2004; Kohlmeier et al., 2011). Other viral infections including Hepatitis B and influenza A also induce extensive bystander activation of T cells (Kim and Shin, 2019). This highlights the severity of antigen-independent activation of CD8 T cells in contributing to immunopathology. Therefore, it is important to further understand cytokine bystander activated T cells and how they may be regulated as a potential therapeutic to alleviate severe iimmunopathology during viral diseases.

THE INDUCTION OF NATURAL KILLER LIGAND EXPRESSION ON NON-T CELLS BY CYTOKINES

While bystander cytokines can induce NKG2D expression in T cells, it begs the question of whether they can also induce the expression of NK ligands on different cell types. This could be a potential mechanism for non-specific tissue damage that leads to immunopathology. IFN-1 has been shown to induce the expression of MHC class I polypeptide-related sequence A (MICA) and UL16 binding protein (ULBP2) molecules that are MHC-related molecules and can both bind to and activate cells by NKG2D (Katlinskaya et al., 2015). Muscle biopsy specimens acquired from polymyositis (PM) patients show an upregulation of MICA/B correlating with IL-15 expression by muscle cells and the identification of CD8⁺ NKG2D⁺ cells within inflammatory infiltrates (Ruck et al., 2015). This suggests that NKG2D/IL-15 signaling pathway may induce muscle destruction in patients via CD8⁺ NKG2D⁺ cells targeting the MICA/B ligands that are upregulated by IL-15. Respiratory syncytial virus (RSV) can raise IL-15 production levels in respiratory epithelial cells via the NFkB pro-inflammatory pathway (Zdenrghea et al., 2012). This in turn leads to an upregulation of MICA on the surface of epithelial cells which can be eliminated via NK cell killing (Zdenrghea et al., 2012). In another study, IFN-y was shown to upregulate the expression of MICA on the surface of human corneal epithelial cells (HCEC) that led to enhanced HCEC apoptosis via NKG2D presenting NK and CD8⁺ T cells (Wu et al., 2018). Furthermore, it has been shown that TNF α and IL-1 β promote MICA expression on endothelial cells surface (Chaeuveau et al., 2014). Several key pathways are found to enhance MICA expression after cytokine treatment including



the NFkB and mitogen-activated protein kinase pathways JNK, ERK1/2, and p38 (Fitau et al., 2006; Lin et al., 2012; Chaeuveau et al., 2014). Collectively these observations suggest that bystander activation and inflammation in tissues may both upregulate NK ligands on certain cell types and in certain circumstances although the mechanism for this is unknown at present.

THE IMMUNOSURVEILLANCE OF SENESCENT CELLS IN TISSUES

NK cells provide broad antigen independent protection against malignant and infected cells (Paul and Lal, 2017). It is likely that senescent T cells, especially within the CD8 compartment, may have a similar protective role (Pereira et al., 2020) (**Figure 2**). In addition to this, both NK cells and CD8⁺ T cells can also recognize and eliminate senescent non-lymphoid cells in tissues (Covre et al., 2020). Senescent non-lymphoid cells increase in all tissues during ageing and these populations can be recognised and eliminated by cells of the immune system, including senescent T cells (Covre et al., 2020). Different immune cell types including macrophages, neutrophils, natural killer (NK) cells, CD8⁺, and CD4⁺ T cells have been implicated in the

surveillance of senescent tissue cells (Heonicke et al., 2012; Burton et al., 2018; Pereira et al., 2019).

Senescent cells become immunogenic by expressing stimulatory ligands like MICA/B that bind to NKG2D and activate NK cells killing (Gasser et al., 2005; Krizhanovsky et al., 2008; Sagiv et al., 2016). Moreover, by secreting cytokines, senescent cells can recruit immune cells into tissues and enable senescent cell clearance (Iannello et al., 2013). Functionally, we have shown that both NK and CD8⁺ T lymphocytes can target senescent cells through a NKG2Ddependent mechanism. Despite expressing high levels of NKG2D, the simultaneous presence of the inhibitory receptor NKG2A on senescent NK and CD8⁺ T cells may compromise their ability to eliminate senescent tissue cells. There is therefore a balance between activating and inhibitory receptor signalling on the same cell that has to be taken into consideration (Pereira et al., 2019). The expansion of NKG2A⁺ CD8⁺ T cells with age may explain why the immune system is less effective at eliminating senescent cells in old subjects, thus allowing them to accumulate compared to young individuals (Pereira et al., 2019).

However, NKR expression on $CD8^+$ T cells can drive healthy tissue destruction *via* targeting of endothelial cells (Chauveau et al., 2014), muscle cells (Ruck et al., 2015), and epithelial cells (Zdrenghea et al., 2012; Wu et al., 2018) which also present

MICA/B which is facilitated by various cytokines: IL-15, TNFa, IFN-y, and IL-1 β .

SENESCENT T CELLS IN HEALTH AND DISEASE

In this article we have discussed data suggesting that bystander activation by cytokines during immune responses can induce senescence in T cells that are unrelated to the infectious agent. This bystander activated (senescent) T cells are also induced to express NK receptors by these cytokines. The NK ligands on tissues can be themselves induced by inflammatory cytokines or are also constitutively expressed on senescent cell populations. While the senescent T cell population may have a broad protective role against tumours and infected cells, they may also be able to recognize and eliminate senescent cells from tissues. Previous studies indicate that the elimination of senescent tissue cells promotes health and alleviates age-related pathology (Baker et al., 2011). In these situations, bystander activation induced senescent T cells may promote health. However, in situations where there is extensive inflammation, these cells may have a destructive role because the cytokines would induce NK ligand expression on tissues. In this regard, persistent activation during the acute stage of leishmaniasis drives T cell senescence and homing of these cells to the skin. These senescent T cells secrete pro-inflammatory cytokines, exhibiting a senescence-associated secretory phenotype (SASP) that generates exacerbated inflammation. The exaggerated inflammation contributes to the progression of skin lesions and tissue destruction which has been shown in both mucosal leishmaniasis (ML) and cutaneous leishmaniasis (CL) patients (Bacellar et al., 2002; Antonelli et al., 2005; Crosby et al., 2014). The proportions of senescent T cells in the circulation and in the skin of these patients correlate with skin lesion size suggesting their contribution to the skin pathology that is observed.

More recently, infection with the SARS-CoV-2 virus that causes severe respiratory disease has led to a world-wide pandemic (coronavirus disease 2019, COVID-19; Merad et al., 2020). This infection mostly induces mild to moderate symptoms

REFERENCES

- Akbar, A. N., and Fletcher, J. M. (2005). Memory T Cell Homeostasis and Senescence During Aging. Curr. Opin. Immunol. 5, 480–485. doi:10.1016/ j.coi.2005.07.019
- Akbar, A. N., and Gilroy, D. W. (2020). Aging Immunity May Exacerbate COVID-19. Science 369, 256–257. doi:10.1126/science.abb0762
- Akbar, A. N., Henson, S. M., and Lanna, A. (2016). Senescence of T Lymphocytes: Implications for Enhancing Human Immunity. *Trends Immunol.* 12, 866–876. doi:10.1016/j.it.2016.09.002
- Antonelli, L. R. V., Dutra, W. O., Almedia, R. P., Bacellar, O., Carvalho, E. M., and Gollob, K. J. (2005). Activated Inflammatory T Cells Correlate with Lesion Size in Human Cutaneous Leishmaniasis. *Immunol. Lett.* 2, 226–230. doi:10.1016/ j.imlet.2005.06.004
- Bacellar, O., Lessa, H., Schreifer, A., Machado, P., Jesus, A. R. D., Dutra, W. O., et al. (2002). Up-regulation of Th1-Type Responses in Mucosal Leishmaniasis

in younger individuals but induces devastating morbidity and mortality in some older individuals. A key hallmark of severe COVID-19 is exuberant inflammation in the respiratory tract of patients (Merad et al., 2020). As the proportion of senescent T cells with NK function increase during ageing and there is also extensive inflammation in tissues especially the lungs of the infected patients, the scene may be set where these T cells may recognize and destroy NK-ligand expressing cells in the lung epithelium and endothelial cells in this tissue (Akbar and Gilroy, 2020). A fundamental unanswered question is the nature of the trigger that may induce a potentially beneficial restructuring of function in T cells during ageing and senescence to become highly destructive. An answer to this question would also be important for a wide range of other disease also where senescent T cells and extensive inflammation co-exist.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

ANA conceived the presented idea of the article and AAA investigated and collated the research in support of the research theme, with the encouragement of ANA. ANA verified the research and edited the manuscript. AAA created diagrams to illustrate the findings of the research. ANA supervised the findings of this work. All authors contributed to the final manuscript.

FUNDING

This work was supported by the Medical Research Council (grants MR/P00184X/1, MR/T015853/1, and MR/T030534/1 to ANA.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The authors would like to thank Dr. Roel De Maeyer and Mr. Terence Wing Tung Ma for making suggestions for editing this manuscript.

Patients. Infect. Immun. 12, 6734–6740. doi:10.1128/iai.70.12.6734-6740.2002pawa

- Baker, D. J., Wijshake, T., Tchkonia, T., LeBrasseur, N. K., Childs, B. G., Sluis, B. V. D., et al. (2011). Clearance of p16Ink4a-Positive Senescent Cells Delays Ageing-Associated Disorders. *Nature* 479, 232–236.
- Bastidas, S., Graw, F., Smith, M. Z., Kuster, H., Gunthard, H. F., Oxenius, A., et al. (2014). CD8+ T Cells Are Activated in an Antigen-independent Manner in HIV-Infected Individuals. *J.Immunol* 192, 1732–1744. doi:10.4049/ jimmunol.1302027
- Billadeau, D. D., Upshaw, J. L., Schoon, R. A., Dick, C. J., and Leibson, P. J. (2003). NKG2D- DAP10 Triggers Human NK Cell-Mediated Killing via a Sykindependent Regulatory Pathway. Nat. Immunol. 4, 557–564. doi:10.1038/ni929
- Buchmeier, M. J., Welsh, R. M., Dutko, F. J., and Oldstone, M. B. A. (1980). The Virology and Immunobiology of Lymphocytic Choriomeningitis Virus Infection. Adv. Immunol. 30, 275–331. doi:10.1016/S0065-2776(08)60197-2
- Burton, D. G. A., and Stolzing, A. (2018). Cellular Senescence: Immunosurveillance and Future Immunotherapy. Ageing Res. Rev. 43, 17–25.

- Callender, L. A., Carroll, E. C., Beal, R. W. J., Chambers, E. S., Nourshargh, S., Akbar, A. N., et al. (2018). Human CD8+ EMRA T Cells Display a Senescence-Associated Secretory Phenotype Regulated by P38 MAPK. *Aging Cell* 17 (1), e12675. doi:10.1111/acel.12675
- Castillo, E. F., and Schluns, K. S. (2012). Regulating the Immune System via IL-15 Transpresentation. Cytokine 59, 479–490. doi:10.1016/j.cyto.2012.06.017
- Chauveau, A., Tonnerre, P., Pabois, A., Gavlovsky, P. J., Chatelais, M., Couple, S., et al. (2014). Endothelial Cell Activation and Proliferation Modulate NKG2D Activity by Regulating MICA Expression and Shedding. *J. Innate Immun.* 6, 89–104. doi:10.1159/000351605
- Correia, M. P., Costa, A. V., Uhrberg, M., Cardoso, E. M., and Arosa, F. A. (2011). IL-15 Induces CD8+ T Cells to Acquire Functional NK Receptors Capable of Modulating Cytotoxicity and Cytokine Secretion. *Immunobiology* 216, 604–612. doi:10.1016/j.imbio.2010.09.012
- Covre, L. P., De Maeyer., R. P. H., Gomes, D. C. O., and Akbar, A. N. (2020). The Role of Senescent T Cells in Immunopathology. *Aging Cell* 12, e13272. doi:10.1111/acel.13272
- Covre, L. P., Martins, R. F., Devine, O. P., Chambers, E. S., Vukmanovic-Stejic, M., Silva, J. A., et al. (2019). Circulating Senescent T Cells Are Linked to Systemic Inflammation and Lesion Size during Human Cutaneous Leishmaniasis. *Front. Immunol.* 9, 3001. doi:10.3389/fimmu.2018.03001
- Crosby, E. J., Goldschmidt, M. H., Wherry, E. J., and Scott, P. (2014). Engagement of NKG2D on Bystander Memory CD8 T Cells Promotes Increased Immunopathology Following *Leishmania Major* Infection. *PLoS Pathol.* 10, e1003970. doi:10.1371/journal.ppat.1003970
- Dalod, M., Dupuis, M., Deschemin, J. C., Goujard, C., Deveau, C., Meyer, L., et al. (1999). Weak Anti-HIV CD8(+) T-Cell Effector Activity in HIV Primary Infection. J. Clin. Invest. 104, 1431–1439. doi:10.1172/JCI7162
- Derhovanessian, E., Maier, A. B., Hahnel, K., Zelba, H., de Craen, A. J., Roelofs, H., et al. (2013). Lower Proportion of Naïve Peripheral CD8+ T Cells and an Unopposed Pro-inflammatory Response to Human Cytomegalovirus Proteins In Vitro Are Associated with Longer Survival in Very Elderly People. Age (Dordr). 4, 1387–1399. doi:10.1007/s11357-012-9425-7
- Deursen, J. M. V. (2014). The Role of Senescent Cells in Ageing. Nature 7501, 439–446. doi:10.1038/nature13193
- Doisne, J. M., Urrutia, A., Lacabaratz-Porret, C., Goujard, C., Meyer, L., Chaix, M., et al. (2004). CD8+ T Cells Specific for EBV, Cytomegalovirus, and Influenza Virus Are Activated during Primary HIV Infection. *J. Immunol.* 173, 2410–2418. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.173.4.2410
- Dumont, F. J., and Coker, L. Z. (1986). Interferon-a/B Enhances the Expression of Ly-6 Antigens on T Cells In Vivo and In Vitro. Eur. J. Immunol. 16, 735–740. doi:10.1002/eji.1830160704
- Dunn, C., Brunetto, M., Reynolds, G., Christophides, T., Kennedy, P. T., Lampertico, P., et al. (2007). Cytokines Induced during Chronic Hepatitis B Virus Infection Promote a Pathway for NK Cell-Mediated Liver Damage. *J. Exp. Med.* 204, 667–680. doi:10.1084/jem.20061287
- Fagan, E. A., and Eddleston, A. L. (1987). Immunotherapy for Cancer: the Use of Lymphokine Activated Killer (LAK) Cells. *Gut* 2, 113–116. doi:10.1136/ gut.28.2.113
- Fitau, J., Boulday, G., Couldon, G., Quillard, T., and Charreau, B. (2006). The Adaptor Molecule Lnk Negatively Regulates Tumor Necroses Factorα-dependent VCAM-1 Expression in Endothelial Cells through Inhibition of the ERK1 and -2 Pathways. J. Biol. Chem. 281, 20148–20159. doi:10.1074/ jbc.m510997200
- Franceschetti, M., Pievani, A., Borleri, G., Vago, L., Fleischhauer, K., Golay, J., et al. (2009). Cytokine-induced Killer Cells Are Terminally Differentiated Activated CD8 Cytotoxic T- EMRA Lymphocytes. *Exp. Hematol.* 37, 616–628. doi:10.1016/j.exphem.2009.01.010
- Franco, S., Blasco, M. A., Siedlak, S. L., Harris, P. L. R., Moreira, P. I., Perry, G., et al. (2006). Telomeres and Telomerase in Alzheimer's Disease: Epiphenomena or a New Focus for Therapteutic Strategy? *Alzheimer's Demen.* 3, 164–168. doi:10.1016/j.jalz.2006.03.001
- Fulop, T., Larbi, A., and Pawelec, G. (2013). Human T Cell Aging and the Impact of Persistent Viral Infections. *Front. Immunol.* 4, 271. doi:10.3389/ fimmu.2013.00271
- Gasser, S., Orsulic, S., Brown, E. J., and Raulet, H. D. (2005). The DNA Damage Pathway Regulates Innate Immune System Ligands of the NKG2D Receptor. *Nature* 436, 1186–1190. doi:10.1038/nature03884

- Gate, D., Saligrama, N., Leventhal, O., Yang, A. C., Unger, M. S., Middeldorp, J., et al. (2020). Clonally Expanded CD8 T Cells Patrol the Cerebrospinal Fluid in Alzheimer's Disease. *Nature* 577, 399–404. doi:10.1002/alz.044082
- Gibbert, K., Joedicke, J. J., Meryk, A., Francois, S., Duppach, J., Kraft, A., et al. (2012). Interferon-alpha Subtype 11 Activates NK Cell Control of Retroviral Infection. PLOS PATHOGENS 8, e10028. doi:10.1371/journal.ppat.1002868
- Goronzy, J. J., and Weyand, C. M. (2019). Mechanisms Underlying T Cell Ageing'. Nat. Rev. Immunol. 9, 573–583. doi:10.1038/s41577-019-0180
- Goronzy, J. J., Li, G., Yang, Z., and Weyand, C. M. (2013). The Janus Head of T Cell Aging – Autoimmunity and Immunodeficiency. *Front. Immunol.* 4, 131. doi:10.3389/fimmu.2013.00131
- Groh, V., Rhinehart, R., Randolph-Habecker, J., Topp, M. S., Ridell, S. R., and Spies, T. (2001). Costimulation of CD8 $\alpha\beta$ T Cells by NKG2D *via* Engagement by MIC Induced on Virus-Infected Cells. *Nat. Immunol.* 2, 255–260. doi:10.1038/85321
- Haluszczak, C., Akue, A. D., Hamilton, S. E., Johnson, L. D. S., Pujanauski, L., Teodorovic, L., et al. (2009). The Antigen-specific CD8+ T Cell Repertoire in Unimmunized Mice Includes Memory Phenotype Cells Bearing Markers of Homeostatic Expansion. J. Exp. Med. 206, 435–448. doi:10.1084/jem.20081829
- Hartwing, M., and Korner, I. J. (1990). Generation of Lymphokine-Activated Killer Cell in Long-Term Cultures. *Immunology* 1, 145–147.
- Hoenicke, L., and Zender, L. (2012). Immune Surveillance of Senescent Cells–Biological Significance in Cancer- and Non-cancer Pathologies. *Carcinogenesis* 33, 1123–1126. doi:10.1093/carcin/bgs124
- Hogquist, K. A., and Jameson, S. C. (2014). "The Self-Obsession of T Cells: How TCR Signalling Thresholds Affect Fate "decisions" and Effector Function". Nat. Immunol. 15, 815–823. doi:10.1038/ni.2938
- Iannello, A., Thompson, T. W., Ardolino, M., Lowe, S. W., and Raulet, H. D. (2013). p53- Dependent Chemokine Production by Senescent Tumor Cells Supports NKG2D-dependent Tumor Elimination by Natural Killer Cells. J. Exp. Med. 210, 2057–2069. doi:10.1084/jem.20130783
- Jackson, S. E., Sedikides, G. X., Okecha, G., Poole, E. L., Sinclair, J. H., and Wils, M. R. (2017). Latent Cytomegalovirus (CMV) Infection Does Not Detrimentally Alter T Cell Responses in the Healthy Old, but Increased Latent CMV Carriage Is Related to Expanded CMV-specific T Cells. *Front. Immunol.* 8, 733. doi:10.3389/fimmu.2017.00733
- Jacomet, F., Cayssials, E., Basbous, S., Levescot, A., Piccirilli, N., Desmier, D., et al. (2015). Evidence for Eomesodermin-Expressing Innate-like CD8⁺ KIR/ NKG2A⁺ T Cells in Human Adults and Cord Blood Samples. *Eur. J. Immunol.* 45, 1926–1933. doi:10.1002/eji.201545539
- Jamieson, A. M., Diefenbach, A., McMahon, C. W., Xiong, N., Carlyle, J. R., and Raulet, D. H. (2002). The Role of the NKG2D Immunoreceptor in Immune Cell Activation and Natural Killing. *Immunity* 17, 19–29. doi:10.1016/S1074-7613(02)00333-3
- Katlinskaya, Y. V., Carbone, C. J., Yu, Q., and Fuchs, S. Y. (2015). Type 1 Interferons Contribute to the Clearance of Senescent Cell. *Cancer Biol. Ther.* 16, 1214–1219. doi:10.1080/15384047.2015.1056419
- Kennedy, M. K., Park, L. S., and Paxton, R. J. (1998). Interleukin-15. The Cytokine Handbook, 443–464.
- Khan, N., Hislop, A., Gudgeon, N., Cobbold, M., Khanna, R., Nayak, L., et al. (2004). Herpesvirus-Specific CD8 T Cell Immunity in Old Age: Cytomegalovirus Impairs the Response to a Coresident EBV Infection. J. Immunol. 12, 7481–7489. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.173.12.7481
- Kim, J., Chang, D., Lee, H. W., Lee, H., Kim, J. H., and Sung, P. S. (2018). Innatelike Cytotoxic Function of Bystander-Activated CD8(+) T Cells Is Associated with Liver Injury in Acute Hepatitis A. *Immunity* 48, 161–173. doi:10.1016/ j.immuni.2017.11.025
- Kim, T., and Shin, E. (2019). The Activation of Bystander CD8+ T Cells and Their Roles in Viral Infection. *Nat. Exp. Mol. Med.* 51, 1–9. doi:10.1038/s12276-019-0316-1
- Kohlmeier, J. E., Cookenham, T., Roberts, A. D., Miller, S. C., and Woodland, D. L. (2011). Type I Interferons Regulate Cytolytic Activity of Memory CD8+ T Cells in the Lung Airways during Respiratory Virus challenge. *Immunity* 1, 96–105. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2010.06.016
- Krizhanovsky, V., Yon, M., Dickins, R. A., Hearn, S., Simon, J., Miething, C., et al. (2008). Senescence of Activated Stellate Cells Limits Liver Fibrosis. *Cell* 134, 657–667. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2008.06.049
- Lanier, L. L. (2015). NKG2D Receptor and its Ligands in Host Defense. Cancer Immunol. Res. 3, 575–582. doi:10.1158/2326-6066.CIR-15-0098

- Lanna, A., Gomes, D. C. O., Muller-Durovic, B., McDonnell, T., Escors, D., Gilroy, D. W., et al. (2017). A Sestrin-dependent Erk-Jnk-P38 MAPK Activation Complex Inhibits Immunity during Aging. *Nat. Immunol.* 3, 354–363. doi:10.1038/ni.3665
- Lanna, A., Henson, S. M., Escors, D., and Akbar, A. N. (2014). The Kinase P38 Activated by the Metabolic Regulator AMPK and Scaffold TAB1 Drives the Senescence of Human T Cells. *Nat. Immunol.* 10, 965=72. doi:10.1038/ni.2981
- Lanna, L., Coutavas, E., Levati, L., Seidel, J., Rustin, M. H. A., Henson, S. M., et al. (2013). IFN-a Inhibits Telomerase Activity in Human CD8⁺ T Lymphocytes by Transcriptional and Multiple post-translational Mechanisms. *J. Immunol.* 191, 3744–3752. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.1301409
- Leong, J. W., Chase, J. M., Romee, R., Schneider, S. E., Sullivan, R. P., Cooper, M. A., et al. (2014). Preactivation with IL-12, IL-15, and IL-18 Induces CD25 and a Functional HighAffinity IL-2 Receptor on Human Cytokine-Induced Memorylike Natural Killer Cells. *Biol. Blood Marrow Transplant.* 20, 463–473. doi:10.1016/j.bbmt.2014.01.006
- Lin, D., Lavnder, H., Soileux, E. J., and O'Callaghan, C. A. (2012). NF-kB Regulates MICA Gene Transcription in Endothelial Cell through a Genetically Inhibitable Control Site. J. Biol. Chem. 287, 4299–4310. doi:10.1074/jbc.m111.282152
- Lotze, M. T., Grimm, E, A., Mazumder, A., Strausser, J. L., and Rosenberg, S. A. (1981). Lysis of Fresh and Cultured Autologous Tumor by Human Lymphocytes Cultured in T-Cell Growth Factor. *Cancer Res.* 41 (11 Pt 1), 4420–4425.
- Maasho, K., Opoku-Anane, J., Marusina, A. I., Coligan, J. E., and Borrego, F. (2005). NKG2D Is a Costimulatory Receptor for Human Naive CD8+ T Cells. *J. Immunol.* 174, 4480–4484. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.2001110
- Martinez-Zamudo, R. I., Dewald, H. K., Vasilopoulos, T., Gittens-Williams, L., Fitzgerald-Bocarsly, P., and Herbig, U. (2021). Senescence-associated B-Galactosidase Reveals the Abundance of Senescent CD8+ T Cells in Aging Humans. Aging Cell 5, e13344. doi:10.1111/acel.13344
- Manfras, B. J., Weidenbach, H., Beckh, K. H., Kern, P., Moller, P., Adler, G., et al. (2004). Oligoclonal CD8⁺ T Cell Expansion in Patients with Chronic Hepatitis C Is Associated With Liver Pathology and Poor Response to Interferon a Therapy. J. Clin. Immunol. 24, 258–271. doi:10.1023/B: JOCI.0000025447.23473.ab
- Merad, M., and Martin, C. J. (2020). Pathological Inflammation in Patients with COVID-19: a Key Role for Monocytes and Macrophages. *Nat. Rev. Immunol.* 20, 355–363. doi:10.1038/s41577-020-0331-4
- Meresse, B., Chen, Z., Ciszewski, C., Tretiakova, M., Bhagat, G., Krausz, T. N., et al. (2004). Coordinated Induction by IL15 of a TCR-independent NKG2D Signalling Pathway Converts CTL into Lymphokine-Activated Killer Cells in Celiac Disease. *Immunity* 21, 357–366. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2004.06.020
- Micco, L., Peppa, D., Loggi, E., Schurich, A., Jefferson, L., Cursaro, C., et al. (2013). Differential Boosting of Innate and Adaptive Antiviral Responses During Pegylated-Interferon-Alpha Therapy of Chronic Hepatitis B'. J. Hepatol. 58, 225–233. doi:10.1016/j.jhep.2012.09.029Michel
- Michel, J. J., Griffin, P., and Vallejo, A. N. (2016). Functionally Diverse NK-like T Cells Are Effectors and Predictors of Successful Aging. *Front. Immunol.* 7, 530. doi:10.3389/fimmu.2016.00530
- Mingari, M. C., Ponte, M., Bertone, S., Schiavetti, F., Vitale, C., Bellomo, R., et al. (1998). HLA Class I-specific Inhibitory Receptors in Human T Lymphocytes: Interleukin 15-induced Expression of CD95/NKG2A in Superantigen- or Alloantien-Activated CD8+ T Cells. PNAS 3, 1172–1177. doi:10.1073/ pnas.95.3.1172
- Newby, B. N., Brusko, T. M., Zou, B., Atkinson, M. A., Clare-Salzler, M., and Matthews, C. E. (2017). Type 1 Interferons Potentiate Human CD8+ T-Cell Cytotoxicity Through a STAT4-And Granzyme B-Dependent Pathway. *Diabetes* 66, 3061–3071. doi:10.2337/db17-0106
- Nikolich-Žugich, J. (2018). The Twilight of Immunity: Emerging Concepts in Aging of the Immune System. *Nat. Immunol.* 1, 10–19. doi:10.1038/s41590-017-0006-x
- Panossian, L., Porter, V., Masterman, D., and Cummings, J. (2002). Telomere Shortening in T Cells Correlates with Alzheimer's Disease Status. *Clin. Immunol.* 3, S2.
- Paul, S., and Lal, G. (2017). The Molecular Mechanism of Natural Killer Cells Function and its Importance in Cancer Immunotherapy. *Front. Immunol.* 8, 1124. doi:10.3389/fimmu.2017.01124

- Pawelec, G. (2014). Immunosenenescence: Role of Cytomegalovirus. *Exp. Gerontol.* 54, 1–5. doi:10.1016/j.exger.2013.11.010
- Pawelec, G. (2017). Age and Immunity: What Is "Immunosenescence"? Exp. Gerontol. 105, 4–9. doi:10.1016/j.exger.2017.10.024
- Pereira, B. I., Devine, O. P., Vukmanovic-Stejic, M., Chambers, E. S., Subramanian, P., Patel, N., et al. (2019). Senescent Cells Evade Immune Clearance via HLA-E-Mediated NK and CD8+ T Cell Inhibition. Nat. Commun. 10, 2387. doi:10.1038/s41467-019-10335-5
- Pereira, B. I., De Maeyer, R. P. H., Covre, L. P., Nehar-Belaid, D., Lanna, A., Ward, S., et al. (2020). Sestrins Induce Natural Killer Function in Senescent-Like CD8+ T Cells. *Nat. Immunol.* 6, 684–694. doi:10.1038/s41590-020-0643-3
- Ponte, M., Bertone, S., Vitale, C., Tradori-Cappai, A., Bellomo, R., Castriconi, R., et al. (1998). Cytokine-induced Expression of Killer Inhibitory Receptors in Human T Lymphocytes. *Eur. Cytokine Netw.* 3, 69–72.
- Quinn, K. M., Fox, A., Harland, K. L., Russ, B. E., Li, J., Nguyen, T. H. O., et al. (2018). Age-Related Decline in Primary CD8+ T Cell Responses Is Associated With the Development of Senescence in Virtual Memory CD8+ T Cells. *Cel Rep.* 23, 3512–3524. doi:10.1016/j.celrep.2018.05.057
- Quinn, K. M., Palchaudhun, R., Palmer, C. S., and Gruta, N. L. L. (2019). The Clock Is Ticking: the Impact of Ageing on T Cell Metabolism. *Clin. Transl. Immunol.* 11, e01091. doi:10.1002/cti2.1091
- Reed, J. R., Vukmanovic-Stejic, M., Fletcher, J. M., Soares, M. V. D., Cook, J. E., Orteu, C. H., et al. (2004). Telomere Erosion in Memory T Cells Induced by Telomerase Inhibition at the Site of Antigenic challenge *In Vivo. J. Exp. Med.* 199, 1433–1443. doi:10.1084/jem.20040178
- Roberts, A. I., Lee, L., Schwarz, E., Groh, V., Spies, T., Ebert, E. C., et al. (2001). NKG2D Receptors Induced by IL-15 Costimulate CD28-Negative Effector CTL in the Tissue Microenvironment. *J. Immunol.* 167, 5527–5530. doi:10.4049/ jimmunol.167.10.5527
- Rosenberg, S. A., Mule, J. J., Spiess, P. J., Reichert, C. M., and Schwarz, S. L. (1985). Regression of Established Pulmonary Metastases and Subcutaneous Tumor Mediated by the Systemic Administration of High-Dose Recombinant Interleukin 2. J. Exp. Med. 161, 1169–1188. doi:10.1084/jem.161.5.1169
- Ruck, T., Bittner, S., Afzali, A., Gobel, K., Glumm, S., Kraft, P., et al. (2015). The NKG2D-IL-15 Signaling Pathway Contributes to T-Cell Mediated Pathology in Inflammatory Myopathies. *Oncotarget* 6, 3230–3243. doi:10.18632/ oncotarget.6462
- Sagiv, A., Burton, A. G. D., Moshayev, Z., Vadai, E., Wensveen, F., Ben-Dor, S., et al. (2016). NKG2D Ligands Mediate Immunosurveillance of Senescent Cells. *Aging* 8, 328–344. doi:10.18632/aging.100897
- Smyth, M. J., Cretney, E., Takeda, K., Wiltrout, R. H., Sedger, L. M., Kayagaki, N., et al. (2001). Tumor Necrosis Factor-Related Apoptosis-Inducing Ligand (TRAIL) Contributes to Interferon Y-Dependent Natural Killer Cell Protection from Tumor Metastasis. J. Exp. Med. 193, 661–670. doi:10.1084/ jem.193.6.661
- Tahir, S., Fukushima, Y., Sakamoto, K., Sato, K., Fujita, H., Inoue, J., et al. (2015). A CD153+CD4+ T Follicular Cell Population with Cell-Senescence Features Plays a Crucial Role in Lupus Pathogenesis via Osteopontin Production. J. Immunol. 12, 5725–5735. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.1500319
- Tough, D. F., Borrow, P., and Sprent, J. (1996). Induction of Bystander T Cell Proliferation by Viruses and Type I Interferon *In Vivo. Science* 272, 1947–1950. doi:10.1126/science.272.5270.1947
- Tough, D. F., Sun, S., Zhang, X., and Sprent, J. (1999). Stimulation of Naive and Memory T Cells by Cytokines. *Immunol. Rev.* 170, 39–47. doi:10.1111/j.1600-065X.1999.tb01327.x
- Tough, D. F., Sun, S., Zhang, X., and Sprent, J. (2000). Stimulation of Memory T Cells by Cytokines. *Vaccine* 16, 1642–1648. doi:10.1016/s0264-410x(99) 00500-9
- Tu, W., and Rao, S. (2016). Mechanisms Underlying T Cell Immunosenescence: Aging and Cytomegalovirus Infection. *Front. Microbiol.* 7, 2111. doi:10.3389/ fmicb.2016.02111
- Vasto, S., Colonna-Romano, G., Larbi, A., Wikby, A., Caruso, C., and Pawelec, G. (2007). Role of Persistent CMV Infection in Configuring T Cell Immunity in the Elderly. *Immun. Ageing* 4, 2.
- West, E. J., Scott, K. J., Jennings, V. A., and Melcher, A. A. (2011). Immune Activation by Combination Human Lymphokine-Activated Killer and Dendritic Cell Therapy. Br. J. Cancer 105, 787–795. doi:10.1038/bjc.2011.290

- Weyand, C. M., Zeisbrich, M., and Goronzy, J. J. (2017). Metabolic Signatures of Tcells and Macrophages in Rheumatoid Arthritis. *Curr. Opin. Immunol.* 46, 112–120. doi:10.1016/j.coi.2017.04.010
- Whitmire, J. K., Eam, B., Benning, N., and Whitton, J. L. (2007). Direct Interferon-Gamma Signaling Dramatically Enhances CD4+ and CD8+ T Cell Memory. J. Immunol. 179, 1190–1197. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.179.2.1190
- White, J. T., Cross, E. W., Burchill, M. A., Danhorn, T., McCarter, M. D., Rosen, H. R., et al. (2016). Virtual Memory T Cells Develop and Mediate Bystander Protective Immunity in an IL-15-dependent Manner. *Nat. Commun.* 7, 11291. doi:10.1038/ncomms11291
- World Health Organization/Department of control of neglected tropical diseases (2015). in *Investing to Overcome the Global Impact of Neglected Tropical Diseases*. Editor P. Holmes. WHO. Retrieved from https://www.who.int/ neglected_diseases/9789241564861/en/.
- Wu, D., Zhang, J., Qian, T., Dai, Y., Mashaghi, A., Xu, J., et al. (2018). IFN-y Regulates the Expression of MICA in Human Corneal Epithelium through miRNA4448 and NFkB. *Front.Immunol.* 9. doi:10.3389/fimmu.2018.01530
- Xiao, Z., Casey, K. A., Jameson, S. C., Curtsinger, J. M., and Mescher, M. F. (2009). Programming for CD8 T Cell Memory Development Requires IL-12 or Type I IFN. J. Immunol. 182, 2786–2794. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.0803484
- Youn, J., Jung, M. K., Yu, H. T., Kwon, J., Kwak, J., Park, H., et al. (2019). Increased Frequency of CD4+CD57+ Senescent T Cells With Newly Diagnosed Acute Heart Failure: Exploring New Pathogenic Mechanisms with Clinical Relevance. *Scientific Rep.* 9, 12887. doi:10.1038/s41598-019-49332-5
- Younes, S., Freeman, M. L., Mudd, J. C., Shive, C. L., Reynaldi, A., Panigrahi, S., et al. (2016). IL-15 Promotes Activation and Expansion of CD8+ T Cells in HIV-1 Infection. J. Clin. Invest. 7, 2745–2756. doi:10.1172/ JCI85996
- Yu, H. T., Youn, J.-C., Lee, J., Park, S., Chi, H.-S., Lee, J., et al. (2015). Characterization of CD8+CD57+ T Cells in Patients with Acute

Myocardial Infarction. Cell Mol. Immunol. 12, 466-473. doi:10.1038/ cmi.2014.74

- Yu, Q., Katlinskaya, Y. V., Carbone, C. J., Zhao, B., Katlinksi, K. V., Zheng, H., et al. (2015). DNA-Damage-Induced Type I Interferon Promotes Senescence and Inhibits Stem Cell Function. *Cel Rep.* 11, 785–797. doi:10.1016/ j.celrep.2015.03.069
- Zdrenghea, M. T., Telcian, A. G., Laza-Stanca, V., Bellettato, C. M., Edwards, M. R., Nikonova, A., et al. (2012). RSV Infection Modulates IL-15 Production and MICA Levels in Respiratory Epithelial Cells. *Eur. Reespir. J.* 3, 712–720. doi:10.1183/09031936.00099811
- Zhang, X., Sun, S., Hwang, I., Tough, D. F., and Sprent, J. (1998a) Potent and Selective Stimulation of Memory-Phenotype CD8+ T Cells In Vivo by IL-15. Immunity. 5 pp. 591–599. doi:10.1016/s1074-7613(00)80564-6
- Zhang, X., Sun, S., Hwang, I., Tough, D. F., and Sprent, J. (1998b). Potent and Selective Stimulation of Memory-Phenotype CD8+ T Cells In Vivo by IL-15. Immunity 8, 591–599. doi:10.1016/S1074-7613(00)80564-6
- Zhu, J., Huang, X., and Yang, Y. (2008). A Critical Role for Type I IFN-dependent NK Cell Activation in Innate Immune Elimination of Adenoviral Vectors In Vivo. Mol. Ther. 16, 1300–1307. doi:10.1038/mt.2008.88

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2021 Abbas and Akbar. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Vaccines and Senior Travellers

Fiona Ecarnot¹*, Stefania Maggi², Jean-Pierre Michel³, Nicola Veronese⁴ and Andrea Rossanese⁵

¹University Hospital Besancon and University of Franche-Comté, Besancon, France, ²CNR, Institute of Neuroscience – Aging Branch, Padua, Italy, ³Department of Rehabilitation and Geriatrics, University of Geneva, Geneva, Switzerland, ⁴Geriatrics Section, Department of Medicine, University of Palermo, Palermo, Italy, ⁵Department of Infectious-Tropical Diseases and Microbiology, IRCCS "Sacro Cuore-Don Calabria," Verona, Italy

Background: International tourist travel has been increasingly steadily in recent years, and looks set to reach unprecedented levels in the coming decades. Among these travellers, an increasing proportion is aged over 60 years, and is healthy and wealthy enough to be able to travel. However, senior travellers have specific risks linked to their age, health and travel patterns, as compared to their younger counterparts.

Methods: We review here the risk of major vaccine-preventable travel-associated infectious diseases, and forms and efficacy of vaccination for these diseases.

Results: Routine vaccinations are recommended for older persons, regardless of whether they travel or not (e.g., influenza, pneumococcal vaccines). Older individuals should be advised about the vaccines that are recommended for their age group in the framework of the national vaccination schedule. Travel-specific vaccines must be discussed in detail on a case-by-case basis, and the risk associated with the vaccine should be carefully weighed against the risk of contracting the disease during travel. Travel-specific vaccines reviewed here include yellow fever, hepatitis, meningococcal meningitis, typhoid fever, cholera, poliomyelitis, rabies, Japanese encephalitis, tick-borne encephalitis and dengue.

Conclusion: The number of older people who have the good health and financial

resources to travel is rising dramatically. Older travellers should be advised

appropriately about routine and travel-specific vaccines, taking into account the

destination, duration and purpose of the trip, the activities planned, the type of

accommodation, as well as patient-specific characteristics, such as health status and

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Laura Haynes, University of Connecticut, United States

Reviewed by:

Angelika Wagner, Medical University of Vienna, Austria Birgit Weinberger, University of Innsbruck, Austria

> *Correspondence: Fiona Ecarnot Fiona.ecarnot@Univ-fcomte.fr

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Aging and the Immune System, a section of the journal Frontiers in Aging

> Received: 08 March 2021 Accepted: 28 June 2021 Published: 09 July 2021

Citation:

Ecarnot F, Maggi S, Michel J-P, Veronese N and Rossanese A (2021) Vaccines and Senior Travellers. Front. Aging 2:677907. doi: 10.3389/fragi.2021.677907 current medications. Keywords: older adults, vaccines, travel, immunization, seniors 65 and over

INTRODUCTION

The number of older travellers is on the rise. The World Tourism Organization estimates that tourist arrivals increased by 4% in 2019, to reach a record 1.5 billion, continuing a trend that has been evident over the last decade (United Nations World Tour, 2021). Many of these travellers are older individuals, and although age in itself is not a contra-indication to travel, there are specificities in older persons that merit consideration in the context of travel. The natural, age-related decline in physiological function known as immunosenescence means that the body is more susceptible to external stressors, and less well able to mount an adequate immune response in case of infection. This phenomenon affects both innate (natural) and adaptive (acquired) immunity and is characterized by

45

two main features, namely an impaired ability to respond to new antigens, and an impaired ability to sustain memory response after infection (Goronzy and Weyand, 2013). Consequently, older people may be at higher risk of infection, and more likely to experience a severe and/or complicated course of disease. Vaccine responses in older individuals often fail to generate sufficient protection and exhibit reduced efficacy (Allen et al., 2020). For some vaccines, it has been shown that immune responses develop more slowly in older adults [e.g., in hepatitis A (Van Der Meeren et al., 2015) and hepatitis B (Weinberger et al., 2018), among others (Weinberger et al., 2010)]. Therefore, the time between administration of the vaccine and the start of travel is of particular importance for older adults. In parallel, a faster decline in antibody titers is observed with increasing age (Weinberger et al., 2008). It also makes a difference whether primary (first) or booster vaccinations are applied. Kaml et al. demonstrated that booster vaccinations against tetanus, pertussis and diphtheria resulted in a less robust response in subjects over 65 years of age compared to younger individuals, whereas the immune response to all three components of the vaccine was better in those older patients who had been previously vaccinated against Tdap (Kaml et al., 2006). This reinforces the concept of regular booster vaccinations throughout life (Weinberger et al., 2008). There may also be a background of frailty or chronic disease, which raise their own challenges in the context of travel, particularly if traveling to areas where the healthcare system is of a lower standard.

Several diseases that pose a risk to travellers may be effectively prevented by vaccination. However, changing immune response and the presence of comorbid conditions may change the riskbenefit ratio of certain vaccines. We review the risk of major vaccine-preventable travel-associated diseases, and the forms and efficacy of vaccination for these diseases.

ROUTINE VACCINATION AND TRAVEL

Irrespective of travel plans, the vaccine status of older individuals should regularly be monitored and updated, during routine contact with healthcare professionals. Elderly individuals should be advised about the vaccines that are recommended, available and (in many countries) reimbursed for their age group in the framework of the national vaccination schedule. The person's status with regard to diphtheria-tetanus-pertussis (DTP), measles-mumps-rubella (MMR) and herpes zoster vaccination should be investigated, and where possible, recorded in a personal health record, and the patient advised to receive initial vaccination (if not previously immunized) or booster doses, as appropriate. Tetanus in particular is of special relevance for persons planning to travel. Indeed, in a study performed among 331 adults aged 18-60 years attending travel vaccine clinics in France and who had all been vaccinated according to national recommendations, Launay et al. reported that the percentage of subjects with antibodies to tetanus and diphtheria decreased with age (Launay et al., 2009). Similarly, they also reported that the mean time since the last booster dose increased with age, to reach over 9 years (9.4 years, 95% CI,

6.8-12.1) in those aged 50 to 60. In addition, they found that the total number of diphtheria vaccine (primary vaccination and boosters) doses received was significantly lower in older individuals (p <0.001), and only 62.7% (95% CI 50.8-74.6) of those aged 50-60 years had anti-diphtheria antibodies at a level considered to be seroprotective (i.e., ≥0.1 IU/ml). Weinberger et al. also reported that recall response to diphtheria and tetanus vaccination was insufficient in older individuals in their study of 252 persons aged above 60 years who received a booster vaccination against tetanus and diphtheria, and a subgroup (n = 87) that received a second booster 5 years later (Weinberger et al., 2013). Although almost all participants had protective antibody concentrations at 4 weeks after the first vaccination, antibodies fell below levels considered to be seroprotective in 10% (for tetanus) and 45% (for diphtheria) after 5 years. Protection was restored in almost all vaccinees after the second vaccination (Weinberger et al., 2013). These findings underline the need for regular and well-documented booster shots of recommended vaccines in adults throughout the life course, independently of travel plans. This is of particular importance in view of the latest epidemiological data regarding diphtheria, showing an upward trend in the number of cases worldwide 2017, after a steady decline from 2000 to 2016, suggesting that progress in the fight against diphtheria worldwide has stalled (Clarke et al., 2019). The WHO South-East Asia region has reported the majority of global diphtheria incidence each year since 2000, and within the WHO South-East Asia region, India, Nepal, and Indonesia together accounted for 96-99% of cases (Clarke et al., 2019). Population migration or political instability in certain regions likely contributed to creating conditions favorable to outbreaks, with the largest most recent outbreaks reported in the Rohingya refugee population in Bangladesh, and in Yemen and Venezuela (Clarke et al., 2019).

Influenza Vaccination

Routine influenza vaccination should be advised and administered annually. In the European Union, all countries recommend the influenza vaccine for individuals aged over 65 years, independently of travel. According to the most recent log scale diagram by Steffen (2018), influenza is the most incident vaccine-preventable disease in travellers. Due to physiological immune-senescence, vaccine efficacy among older adults is significantly lower (37% in those aged 65 years and older vs. 51% in those aged 18-64 years) (Belongia et al., 2016). These numbers have also been confirmed by the Canadian Serious Outcome Surveillance (SOS) Network, although the authors also demonstrated that, despite this rather low efficacy, the number of deaths prevented by the influenza vaccine is around 75% for those aged 65 years and older (Nichols et al., 2018). There are different vaccines available in different parts of the world. For example, there are separate vaccines for the Northern and Southern hemispheres, although their strains are often similar (Lambach et al., 2015). There is a live-attenuated intranasal influenza vaccine, not available in Europe, which is not recommended for people aged 65 or older (Grohskopf et al., 2018). There are several licensed vaccines for seniors, i.e., a trivalent inactivated high-dose vaccine, a quadrivalent

inactivated adjuvanted vaccine and a quadrivalent recombinant vaccine, particularly suitable for those with an egg allergy (Grohskopf et al., 2018). A high-dose quadrivalent inactivated influenza vaccine (HD-IIV4; Fluzone High-Dose Quadrivalent, Sanofi Pasteur) was licensed by the Food and Drug Administration in 2019 for the prevention of influenza in persons aged 65 years and older (Chahine, 2021). In a phase III trial in the United States, it was shown to be well tolerated and to induce non-inferior immune responses compared to those induced by the trivalent high-dose vaccine for the shared strains (Chang et al., 2019). The preferred vaccine is the adjuvanted formula, because the presence of MF59 enhances the response by the senescing immune system through the recruitment and activation of immune cells at the injection site. In addition, MF59-adjuvanted vaccine was shown to induce a stronger booster response than the non-adjuvanted vaccine, and also provided broader serological protection against drifted strains that circulated in the 2 years after vaccination (Ansaldi et al., 2008). MF59 has also been shown to induce local stimulation and recruitment of dendritic cells (DCs), and subsequent increased uptake of antigen by DCs (Coffman et al., 2010). Through this increased recruitment of immune cells, facilitating migration of DCs into tissue-draining lymph nodes, the MF59 adjuvant helps to prime adaptive immune responses (Seubert et al., 2008). Finally, in a head-to-head comparison of standard-dose and enhanced vaccines among 1861 adults aged 65-82 years, Cowling et al. reported that recipients of enhanced vaccines showed improved humoral and cell-mediated immune responses compared to those receiving standard-dose vaccines (Cowling et al., 2020).

The major issue when deciding whether or not to give an influenza shot to a senior traveler is that the vaccine is usually not available in summer. Hence, two practical possibilities arise for travellers leaving at the end of winter for the opposite hemisphere: 1) vaccinate (or re-vaccinate) with the vaccine of the home hemisphere relying on cross-reactivity, and 2) obtain the vaccine of the destination hemisphere soon after arrival (Vaccines for travelers. M, 2018). There is no formal preference expressed by the Advisory Committee for Immunisation Practices (ACIP) and no delay is allowed, should a specific product be unavailable (Grohskopf et al., 2018).

Pneumococcal Vaccine

Among the routine vaccinations that providers should be recommending and administering to older individuals, perhaps the most important with regard to travel is the pneumococcal vaccine. *Streptococcus pneumoniae* is a ubiquitous pathogen that causes a large spectrum of invasive and non-invasive disease in both children and adults. Pneumococcal pneumonia remains the most common form of invasive pneumococcal disease (IPD), and it disproportionately affects older individuals and those with weakened immune systems, such as patients with human immunodeficiency virus or chronic disease (Berical et al., 2016; Rivero-Calle et al., 2019). Other severe types of disease, such as meningitis or septicaemia may also occur, while less severe presentations such as acute otitis media or sinusitis are common in children. *Streptococcus pneumoniae* is reportedly responsible for 30-38% of community-acquired pneumonia (Johansson et al., 2010; Holter et al., 2015). Hospital-acquired pneumonia is among the most frequent nosocomial infections, and is associated with prolonged hospital stay and high costs (Guidelines for the manage, 2005), and the case fatality rate increases in line with increasing age (Dirmesropian et al., 2019). Streptococcus pneumoniae is spread by coughing, sneezing and respiratory secretions, and up to 50% of children may be asymptomatic carriers (Hussain et al., 2005), although carriage rates decrease to around 10% in adulthood (Goldblatt et al., 2005), and even lower in elderly individuals (Ridda et al., 2010). The incidence of IPD in 2013/2014 was reported to be 6.85/ 100,000 for all adult age groups and 20.58/100,000 among individuals aged >65 years in the United Kingdom (Thomas, 2021), while there were an estimated 192,281 hospital admissions for pneumonia and 6,000 cases of IPD in 2013/14 (Chalmers et al., 2016). Data are sparse regarding the incidence of IPD specifically among travellers, but available data from studies in Hajj pilgrims have reported that Streptococcus pneumoniae accounted for six out of nine cases of meningitis from among 808 patients hospitalized in 2 hospitals in 2003 (Madani et al., 2006), 19% (12/64) of isolates in ICU patients with sepsis in two major hospitals in Makkah during the 2004 season (Baharoon et al., 2009), while in 2005, 2.7% (44/1,626) of isolates from patients with sepsis in four Mecca hospitals were due to S. pneumoniae (Asghar, 2006).

An increasing body of evidence in favor of drug resistance to a growing list of antibiotics, including penicillin, cephalosporins, macrolides and fluoroquinolones, underline the need for vaccines to be used widely to prevent pneumococcal disease. In elderly individuals who are traveling, often in enclosed spaces such as airplanes, ships or buses with high potential for transmission, vaccination against pneumococcal disease is therefore of paramount importance.

There are two pneumococcal vaccines currently available, namely the 23-valent pneumococcal polysaccharide vaccine (PPSV23), and the 13-valent pneumococcal conjugate vaccine (PCV13). PPSV23 is recommended for all adults aged 65 years and older, while PCV13 is widely recommended in infant vaccination schedules worldwide, and for adults aged 65 years and over. Both pneumococcal vaccines are recommended for adults aged less than 65 in the presence of immunecompromising conditions. The antibody response stimulated by PPSV23 is T-cell independent, leading to waning protection over time (Musher et al., 2010; Aliberti et al., 2014) and there is no induction of immunological memory (Rijkers et al., 2018). Therefore, booster shots should be recommended in line with recommended intervals.

There can be no doubt as to the efficacy of vaccination in preventing invasive and non-invasive pneumococcal disease. A systematic review and meta-analysis of the efficacy of PPSV23 in older adults reported pooled efficacy in 73% against invasive pneumococcal disease caused by any serotype (Falkenhorst et al., 2017). Similarly, in the CAPAMIS study, Ochoa-Gondar et al. reported that PPSV23 was effective in reducing the risk of allcause and pneumococcal pneumonia (Ochoa-Gondar et al., 2014). For conjugate vaccines, the randomized, double-blind

TABLE 1 | Centre for disease control recommendations for pneumococcal vaccination.

- For immunocompetent adults aged 65 years and older, vaccination with PCV13 is no longer routinely recommended, but may be used after shared clinical decisionmaking in those not previously vaccinated with PCV13
- For travellers in this age group, healthcare providers should discuss with patients the fact that PCV13 vaccine serotypes may still be circulating in some destination countries
 with lower vaccination rates
- All immunocompetent adults aged ≥65 years should receive 1 dose of PPSV23 ≥5 years after any previous PPSV23 dose, regardless of previous pneumococcal vaccine history
- No additional doses of PPSV23 should be given following the dose administered at age ≥65 years
- For immunocompetent adults aged 65 years and older, if a decision to give PCV13 has been made, 1 dose of PCV13 should be administered first, followed by 1 dose of PPSV23 ≥12 months after PCV13
- Immunocompetent adults aged 19 through 64 years with chronic medical conditions (e.g., chronic heart disease excluding hypertension; chronic lung or liver disease; diabetes, alcoholism, cigarette smoking) should receive a single dose of PPSV23
- For immunocompetent adults aged ≥65 years with chronic medical conditions (e.g., chronic heart disease excluding hypertension; chronic lung or liver disease; diabetes, alcoholism, cigarette smoking), vaccination with PCV13 is no longer routinely recommended, but may be used after shared clinical decision-making
- Immunocompetent adults aged ≥65 years with chronic medical conditions (e.g., chronic heart disease excluding hypertension; chronic lung or liver disease; diabetes, alcoholism, cigarette smoking) should receive 1 dose of PPSV23. If PCV13 has been given, then give PPSV23 ≥1 year after PCV13 and ≥5 years after any PPSV23 at age <65 years
- PCV13 and PPSV23 should NOT be administered during the same visit
- Pneumococcal vaccine can be administered concomitantly with seasonal influenza vaccine
- · Contraindications to pneumococcal vaccine include notably previous hypersensitivity reaction to the vaccine or any component thereof

CAPITA trial including over 84,000 adults reported vaccine efficacy of 75% (95% CI 41.4–90.8%) for the prevention of a first episode of vaccine-type invasive pneumococcal disease with PCV13 (Bonten et al., 2015). A recent review of the literature found no evidence of hyporesponsiveness after repeat vaccination with PPSV23 at an interval of 5 or more years after the previous dose, or after sequential administration after PCV (Cripps et al., 2021).

Consequently, pneumococcal vaccination should be routinely recommended to older individuals, particularly when they plan to travel, and irrespective of whether the travel involves planned participation in mass gatherings. While there is no specific evidence to indicate that pneumococcal vaccination is especially necessary in healthy individuals planning to travel, travel consultations are a useful opportunity to recommend this vaccine, which should be a part of routine healthcare in all individuals over 65 years of age. The CDC recommendations for pneumococcal vaccination are summarized in **Table 1**.

TRAVEL-SPECIFIC VACCINES

Travel-specific vaccines must be discussed in detail on a case-bycase basis, and the risk associated with the vaccine should be carefully weighed against the risk of contracting the disease during travel. Some destination countries may require vaccination against certain diseases before allowing entry, and this must be taken into consideration. Alternative itineraries could be envisaged if the vaccine requirements of the destination are not compatible with the traveler's state of health.

Yellow Fever

Yellow fever (YF) is a vector borne disease that is transmitted by the *Aedes* species of mosquitoes, and mainly a zoonotic disease in monkeys and apes, occasionally infecting humans. The majority of infections are asymptomatic, with a ratio of symptomatic to asymptomatic infection ranging from 1:7 to 1:12 (Vasconcelos and Monath, 2016), or may lead only to mild disease. However, a small proportion of patients will progress to the second phase of disease, characterised, as the name suggests, by haemorrhagic febrile jaundice. The virus is endemic in tropical areas of Africa and Central and South America. The overall estimated risk of acquiring YF for an unvaccinated traveler for a 2 weeks stay to a high-risk area in Africa is 50 cases per 100,000 people, and five cases per 100,000 people in South America (Reno et al., 2020). Between 2016 and 2018, there were several outbreaks of YF in various parts of the world (notably Brazil), resulting in increased numbers YF in travellers from affected areas (Reno et al., 2020).

YF vaccine is a live attenuated 17D virus, in use since the 1950s and grown on fertilized eggs. There is only one vaccine available, and it is known to be highly effective-a single dose of YF vaccine confers sustained immunity within 10 days for over 80% of those vaccinated, and within a month for almost all those vaccinated. It provides life-long protection against the disease. The question of whether or not to give YF vaccine is a dilemma, not only in older adults, but in all travellers. The World Health Organization (WHO) policy on YF vaccine and risk states that vaccination is recommended for all travellers aged 9 months or older traveling to areas where there is evidence of persistent or periodic YF virus transmission. Vaccination is generally not recommended for travellers going to areas where the risk of exposure is low and any risk should be weighed against individual risk factors (e.g., age, immune-status) for vaccine-associated adverse events, but a number of countries require incoming visitors to be vaccinated against YF (World Health Organization, 2019a).

The actual population risk of YF is hard to estimate. A recent study taking account of vaccination coverage estimated the YF burden in Africa for the year 2013 as 130,000 (95% CI 51,000–380,000) cases with fever and jaundice or haemorrhage, including 78,000 (95% CI 19,000–180,000) deaths (Garske et al., 2014). An outbreak of YF occurred in Luanda (Angola) in 2016 that rapidly spread to the Democratic Republic of Congo, and from there, was carried onwards by travellers to Mauritania, Kenya, and even China, the first time in

history that confirmed YF cases have occurred in Asia. The tardy response and shortfall of YF vaccines led some experts to qualify YF as a threat to the entire world (Woodall and Yuill, 2016). These outbreaks, along with outbreaks in Brazil and Nigeria in 2017 prompted the WHO to introduce the Eliminate Yellow Fever (EYE) strategy, to respond to the increased threat of urban YF outbreaks with international spread. In absolute terms, with a reported 677 deaths from the 2 outbreaks in Brazil from 2016 (World Health Organization, 2018a), and 140 deaths for all of Africa in 2016 (Yellow fever in Africa an, 2017), one might consider the absolute risk for a traveler staying only a few days to weeks to be relatively low. The CDC estimates that for a 2-week stay, the estimated risk of infection and death from YF for an unvaccinated traveler visiting an endemic area in West Africa is 50 per 100,000 and 10 per 100,000, respectively; and 5 per 100,000 and 1 per 100,000, respectively in South America (Gershman and Staples, 2018). In practice, the actual risk is highly variable across regions, and even within countries. Guidance from vaccine recommendation maps is helpful, but may be based on historical data that no longer accurately reflect the real-time risk (Fletcher et al., 2020).

It has been shown that the neutralizing antibody response to YF vaccination is not diminished in healthy older adults, with equivalent categorical and quantitative responses across younger and older subjects in clinical trials involving a total of 4,532 subjects (Monath et al., 2005). Roukens et al. found that older subjects (aged 60–81 years) had a delayed antibody response and higher viraemia levels after yellow fever primovaccination compared to their younger counterparts (18–28 years) but there were only 28 subjects in the older group and 30 in the younger group in this study (Roukens et al., 2011).

YF vaccine was long considered to be one of the safest vaccines available, but in recent years, this has been called into question by the occurrence of two major types of adverse events following YF vaccination, namely YF vaccine-associated neurologic disease (YEL-AND) and YF vaccine-associated viscerotropic disease (YEL-AVD). YEL-AND may occur within 2-56 days postvaccination (Fletcher et al., 2020) and may take the form of various distinct clinical syndromes, such as meningoencephalitis, Guillain-Barre syndrome (GBS), or acute disseminated encephalomyelitis (ADEM) (Lindsey et al., 2016). It is usually self-limiting, neurological sequelae are unusual and deaths are rare (1-2%) (Monath, 2012). Certain acquired risk factors are known to increase susceptibility to YEL-AND and are of relevance to older individuals considering YF vaccination, namely immune suppression and age >60 years. Indeed, immune suppression promotes prolonged viremia, and incurs a higher risk of neuroinvasion. Similarly, the age-related decline in immunity or the frequent presence of comorbidities (e.g., hypertension, diabetes) put older individuals at higher risk (Monath, 2012).

YEL-AVD is a rare, but serious, multisystemic disease with multiorgan failure, that mimics wild-type YF infection and is frequently fatal. It may occur up to 18 days after a first YF vaccination (Fletcher et al., 2020). The frequency of YEL-AVD is estimated at between 0 and 12 cases per 100,000 vaccinees (Seligman, 2014), but rates vary widely between regions, with a

33-fold higher rate in Peru and a 19-fold lower rate in Brazil as compared to estimates from the US Vaccine Adverse Event Reporting System (Seligman, 2014). The reporting rate of YEL-AVD increases with age (Lawrence et al., 2004; Lindsey et al., 2016). In a review of adverse events occurring after YF vaccination between 2007 and 2013, Lindsey et al. reported 6 cases of YEL-AVD after an estimated 2,224,790 doses of YF vaccine, corresponding to a reporting rate of 0.3; of note, 5 of these cases occurred in persons aged over 70 years (reporting rate = 4.0), and all were males (Lindsey et al., 2016). Using a list of cases from the US Centre for Disease Control (CDC), incremented by literature data, Seligman identified potential risk groups for YEL-AVD as older (>56 years) males, women between the ages of 19 and 34, people with various autoimmune diseases, individuals who have been thymectomized because of thymoma, and children under the age of 11 years (Seligman, 2014).

Despite intense research into the mechanisms that underpin these complications, our understanding of host genetics and the host immune response after vaccination remains incomplete. Pulendran et al. described the interaction of YF-17D with the innate immune system and the consequences of these interactions on the stimulation of the adaptive immune response (Pulendran, 2009). The application of systems biology approaches to studying immune responses shows that such systems approaches could be used to identify early signatures of vaccination that predict the immunogenicity and efficacy of vaccines. More recently, Azamor et al. conducted a follow-up study in volunteers immunized with YF 17D, investigating the humoral response, cellular phenotypes, gene expression, and selected single nucleotide polymorphisms, to clarify the role and interaction of these factors in early response after vaccination, and concluded that the early events elicited after YF 17D vaccination are, at least partly, associated with and controlled by human genetic background (Azamor et al., 2021).

Considering the overall absolute number of people at risk, and the low rate of serious vaccine-related adverse events and infection, the risk-benefit ratio of YF vaccination must be weighed carefully in travellers, especially those who are older in age. As a general rule, if the risk of getting YF is greater than the risk of serious adverse events, then vaccination should be mandatory, bearing in mind that YF vaccination is obligatory for access to certain countries. Personal factors, such as overall health status, genetic disposition, age or immune status, also play a role and should be taken into consideration in deciding on YF vaccination. Finally, travel-related factors, such as the destination, and the type of activity the person plans to undertake there, will also be important. Points to consider when deciding on the need for YF vaccination for travel are summarized in Table 2. Although it may be challenging to cover so many points in a short travel consultation, the best strategy is to present all the data to the patient and allow them to make their own decision, unless YF vaccine is obligatory for the country they plan to travel to. For persons who cannot get YF vaccine for medical reasons and planning to travel to a country with a YF vaccination entry requirement, the physician may provide a medical waiver letter and complete the medical contraindication section of the International Certificate of Vaccination or Prophylaxis.

TABLE 2 | Points to consider when deciding on the need for yellow fever vaccination for travellers.

- Is YF fever mandatory for entry into the destination country or other countries on the itinerary?
- Has the traveler been previously immunised with YF?
- Current age
- Immunocompromised
- Presence of autoimmune disease
- Patient thymectomized
- · Itinerary and activities on site
- Destination YF activity and transmission
- WHO assessment
- Travellers opinion, thoughts and consent on vaccination, based on the above

Hepatitis

Hepatitis A is a very common travel-related infectious disease and one of the most common causes of viral hepatitis worldwide. Evaluation of the risk of a senior of contracting hepatitis A during travel must consider their destination, since the majority of touristic destinations in the world are places where hepatitis A is endemic, and there is likely to be a risk of travellers of any age encountering the virus. In a population-based study of the incidence rate of travel-related hepatitis A from 1997 to 2005, Askling et al. reported that the incidence rate in unprotected travellers to East Asia, North Africa, and the Middle East was 2, 12, and 18 cases/100,000 person-months, respectively, although children aged 0–14 years accounted for 43% of all travel-related cases (Askling et al., 2009).

Seroprevalence of anti-HAV immunoglobulin (Ig) G, a marker of prior infection with HAV, increases with age, and data from the United States collected before widespread implementation of HAV vaccination, indicate that 75% of individuals aged over 70 years had serological evidence of prior HAV infection (Bell et al., 2005), such that prevaccination screening for evidence of prior infection may be warranted. Development of anti-HAV IgG antibodies confers lifelong immunity against re-infection (Marcus and Tur-Kaspa, 1997). Older individuals are at greater risk of more severe disease. Indeed, in the elderly, the disease course tends to be prolonged, with more frequent jaundice, coagulopathy, cholestasis, pancreatitis and ascites (Marcus and Tur-Kaspa, 1997; Carrion and Martin, 2012). As a result, hospitalization, morbidity, and mortality rates increase with age (Marcus and Tur-Kaspa, 1997; Carrion and Martin, 2012; Nagaratnam et al., 2017). As for YF, immune status, travel destination, and activities on site should be kept in mind when considering the risk of hepatitis A in older people planning to travel. Indeed, older people have a lower risk of infection, given their higher likelihood of previous exposure, but they are at risk of greater clinical severity if infected compared with their younger counterparts. A review of studies investigating response to hepatitis A vaccination according to age reported lower seroconversion rates, and also that titers of antibody to hepatitis A virus achieved after vaccination were inversely proportional to age (Leder et al., 2001). In an open-label study, D'Acremont et al. compared the immune response of subjects aged 18-45 years old to a cohort over 50 years old and showed that the seroprotection rates were respectively 100 and 65% after the first vaccination, and 100 and 97% after the

booster dose (D'Acremont et al., 2006). These findings show that hepatitis A is a well-tolerated and immunogenic vaccine in the older population.

Hepatitis B also has low endemicity in Europe, but as with hepatitis A, there can be some risk of exposure during travel, particularly in relation to sexual behaviors or medical/surgical procedures, notably due to accidents occurring during travel (Zuckerman and Steffen, 2000), and medical emergencies related to underlying chronic health conditions in the traveler. Medical tourism is also associated with an increased risk of infection. A meta-analysis by Anker et al. reported that patients traveling to undergo kidney transplant were more likely to develop hepatitis B virus infection compared to domestic kidney transplant recipients (Anker and Feeley, 2012). The hepatitis B virus (HBV) is highly prevalent, and despite widespread vaccination, a large proportion of the world population remains unprotected (Miglietta et al., 2018a). Universal vaccination programmes have been successful in reducing HBV infections in many countries (Zanetti et al., 2008). This success has been linked to four main criteria, namely initiation of universal vaccination before 1995, implementation of catch-up vaccination, achievement of high coverage rates, and endemicity, whereby countries starting from high endemicity saw a greater impact of vaccination (Miglietta et al., 2018a). A report of the trends in HBV infection over 5 decades in Italy found that sexual transmission and cosmetic treatment with percutaneous exposure such as piercing and tattooing, are the major modes of transmission nowadays (Sagnelli et al., 2014). The WHO Global Hepatitis Report 2017 indicates that the use of childhood HBV vaccination has greatly reduced the incidence of new chronic HBV infections, and most of those now living with such infections are persons who were born before the availability and implementation of childhood vaccination programmes (World Health Organization, 2017a). Steffen reported higher risk for persons working in endemic countries for prolonged periods, as compared to short-term vacationers (Steffen, 1990). In a European study of 9,008 individuals, 6.6-11.2% of travellers were classified as being at high risk of hepatitis B infection, depending on the destination country (Zuckerman and Steffen, 2000). In a pooled analysis of data from healthy adults aged ≥ 20 years who had been vaccinated with 20 µg HBV vaccine (Engerix[™] B, GSK Vaccines, Belgium) in a 0, 1, 6 months schedule in 11 studies performed since 1996, Van Der Meeren et al. found a protection rate of 98.6% in the 20-24 years age group, which decreased to 64.8% in those aged \geq 65 years (Van Der Meeren et al., 2015). In a study of 52 healthy, community dwelling elderly adults (65-82 years), seronegative for HBV, enrolled in the SENIEUR protocol, Edelman et al. reported that lower seroprotection rates were achieved in the healthy seniors overall compared to a junior cohort (aged 21-34 years), with delayed response to vaccination (achieving seroprotection only after the third dose), and lower peak titers (Edelman et al., 2020).

Regarding the recommendations for vaccination, a combined vaccine should be proposed if the traveler is at risk or likely to become at risk of both hepatitis A and hepatitis B; otherwise, a single vaccine can be proposed depending on the endemicity of the virus in the destination country. The eligibility of people with chronic health conditions for vaccination is often questioned, but it should be noted that it is highly recommended for persons with chronic comorbidities to receive hepatitis vaccination.

Meningococcal Meningitis

Invasive meningococcal disease (IMD) is caused by the bacterium Neisseria meningitidis and predominantly affects infants and young children (Strifler et al., 2016; Marten et al., 2019). Although present worldwide, incidence of meningococcal disease is highest in the so-called "meningitis belt" in Sub-Saharan Africa, stretching from Senegal and Guinea across to Ethiopia (Pizza et al., 2020). The risk for travellers is highest among people visiting meningitis belt countries who have prolonged contact with local populations during an epidemic (Centers for Disease Contr, 2020a), and cases of meningococcal diseases in Hajj pilgrims to Saudi Arabia have also been reported (Pizza et al., 2020). Data regarding the true risk to travellers are rare, but the risk is generally acknowledged to be low and cases are rare (Memish, 2002), although the severity of the disease means that the danger should not be underestimated (Wilder-Smith, 2007).

The risk of contracting meningococcal meningitis (MM) during an individual travel is low, and it is just as relevant when considering vaccination needs in seniors to consider the person's risk of getting the disease while at home. Over the period 2004-2014, serogroup B caused 74% of all notified cases of IMD in the EU/EEA, and the majority of cases in all age groups, whereas there were decreasing trends in serogroups B and C and an upward trend in serogroup Y (Whittaker et al., 2017). IMD remains rare at less than 1 case per 100,000 population in the EU/ EEA (Whittaker et al., 2017), but in the event of an outbreak, disease risk can increase 1000-fold, and outbreaks can last up to 10 years or more (Oviedo-Orta et al., 2015). In Europe, the highest incidence was observed in the Republic of Ireland and the United Kingdom, while incidence has reached historically low levels in the United States in recent years (Parikh et al., 2020). In South America, Argentina, Chile and Brazil have the highest burden of IMD, although this is likely due to improved surveillance and laboratory testing available in these countries (Sáfadi et al., 2015; Parikh et al., 2020). Risk factors for IMD include viral infections, smoking, alcohol, crowded spaces, and health conditions such as immunodeficiency (e.g., HIV), hemoglobinopathy, asplenia or other chronic conditions such as diabetes and renal failure. Personal behaviors were found to be related to risk in a recent study of disease clusters occurring in Italy (Miglietta et al., 2018b).

A number of European countries recommend meningococcal vaccination for newborns and/or young children. Both vaccines should also be offered to high risk individuals, those with chronic conditions, or those engaging in high-risk personal behaviors. Available vaccines include a quadrivalent conjugate vaccine covering serogroups A, C, W, and Y, and a serogroup B meningococcal vaccine. It should be noted that there is waning immunity with meningococcal vaccines (Centers for Disease Contr, 2011). In a phase IIIb, open-label, randomized, controlled study, Dbaibo et al. evaluated the immunogenicity and

safety of a meningococcal conjugate vaccine (MenACWY-TT) and a quadrivalent polysaccharide vaccine in adults aged over 55 years (range 56-103 years). They reported that one month after a single dose of vaccine, at least 97.4 and 95.5% of subjects in the conjugate and polysaccharide groups respectively had serum bactericidal antibodies above the cutoff indicative of seroprotection (Dbaibo et al., 2013). Vaccine response rates tended to be lower in subjects who were aged >65 years at the time of vaccination, compared to their younger counterparts (Dbaibo et al., 2013). In a study from Latin America, Stamboulian et al. reported that the quadrivalent meningococcal conjugate vaccine (MenACWY-CRM) was well tolerated and elicited higher immune responses compared to an unconjugated meningococcal polysaccharide vaccine in subjects 56-65 years of age (Stamboulian et al., 2010). Finally, a single dose of MenACWY-CRM was found to induce a robust immune response against all four meningococcal serogroups in a study of 180 Indian subjects, although only one third of the population was aged 19-75 years, and older individuals were not analyzed separately (Lalwani et al., 2015).

Regarding travellers, the ACIP recommends that travellers to African countries in the "meningitis belt" during the dry season (December–June) receive vaccination with a MenACWY vaccine before travel (Mbaeyi et al., 2020). Similarly, advisories recommending vaccination may be issued for travellers to other areas when outbreaks of meningococcal disease caused by vaccine-preventable serogroups are ongoing. The ACIP further recommends that international travellers receive a booster dose of MenACWY if the last dose was administered 3–5 or more years previously. Of note, meningococcal vaccination is required by the Kingdom of Saudi Arabia for all travellers to Mecca during the Hajj and Umrah pilgrimages (Mbaeyi et al., 2020).

Typhoid Fever

Diseases with a fecal-oral route of transmission have a huge impact worldwide, and include typhoid, cholera and poliomyelitis (polio). Typhoid and paratyphoid fevers, together referred to as enteric fever, are caused by systemic infection with Salmonella enterica subspecies serovars Typhi and Paratyphi A, B, and C (Typhoid and Paratyphoid, 2019). It is estimated that more than 14 million cases of enteric fever occurred in 2017, with 76.3% of all cases caused by Salmonella enterica serotype Typhi. The global case fatality rate is estimated at 0.95%, corresponding to around 135,900 deaths from enteric fever annually, and is higher among older adults, and among those living in lower-income countries. The mortality rate is higher among patients aged over 50 years compared to those under 50 years of age (3.3 vs. 0.4%; p = 0.009), although these data date from epidemiological information collected from 1977 to 1979 regarding 901 cases of typhoid reported in the United States (Taylor et al., 1983). The majority of cases occur in South/South-East Asia, and sub-Saharan Africa (World Health Organization, 2018b). In travellers to destinations in South Asia, typhoid fever is the third most commonly contracted disease, after traveler's diarrhea and influenza (Steffen et al., 2015a). In a study from the Swedish database on notifiable communicable diseases,

including all cases recorded of typhoid and paratyphoid fevers from 1997 to 2003, Ekdahl et al. reported an overall risk of enteric fever after travel of 0.42 per 100,000 travellers (Ekdahl et al., 2005). The highest risk was observed in travellers returning from India and neighboring countries (41.7 per 100,000), the Middle East (5.91 per 100,000), and Central Africa (3.33 per 100,000), while the risk was comparatively lower in East Asia (0.24 per 100,000) (Ekdahl et al., 2005).

Currently, there are several typhoid vaccines available, including the unconjugated polysaccharide vaccine, containing purified Vi capsular polysaccharide from the Ty2 S. Typhi strain; and the Ty21a vaccine, which is an orally administered live attenuated Ty2 strain of S. Typhi modified by chemicallyinduced mutagenesis (World Health Organization, 2018b). Typhoid conjugate vaccines (TCV) have also been developed, consisting of a Vi polysaccharide antigen linked to various carrier proteins. Three such TCVs have been licensed to date, all in India, and others are in the pipeline (Syed et al., 2020). No TCV is licensed in Europe at present. Studies of typhoid vaccines to date have been performed mainly in countries with high endemicity, and not specifically among travellers, which may represent a drawback to estimating vaccine efficacy for travellers. Nevertheless, the WHO recommends vaccination for travellers from non-endemic to endemic areas, in addition to adherence to precautions on hygiene practices (World Health Organization, 2019b).

The conjugate vaccine is a single-dose, intramuscular injection, with an estimated efficacy of 87% when evaluated in a human challenge study in a population of 112 immunologically naive adult (age 18–60 years) volunteers (Jin et al., 2017). There are no head-to-head comparisons of TCV vs. the live attenuated Ty21a vaccine, and the potential for a herd effect with TCV has never been investigated (World Health Organization, 2018b). Evidence suggests that protection lasts up to 5 years after the first dose (Voysey and Pollard, 2018), but data are lacking regarding the need for booster doses.

The polysaccharide vaccine is administered in a single dose, either intra-muscularly or subcutaneously, and is recommended for adults. Immunity begins to wane after 2 years in vaccinated subjects, and hypo-responsiveness to revaccination has been reported in some studies (Keitel et al., 1994; Overbosch et al., 2005; Zhou et al., 2007; Roggelin et al., 2015), but existing data are not sufficiently robust to suggest a risk of hypo-responsiveness (World Health Organization, 2018b). The increased risk of infection with typhoid fever observed beyond 2 years after vaccination underpins the recommendation to re-vaccinate every 3 years in order to maintain protection.

The live attenuated Ty21a is given on a 3 dose schedule, by the oral route, ingested on days 1, 3 and 5. It stimulates serum and mucosal antibodies, eliciting long-lived cell-mediated immune responses (World Health Organization, 2018b). There is also evidence to indicate that it induces herd protection (Levine et al., 1989), which is useful from the public health perspective. Protective efficacy of up to 67% was reported at 3 years after vaccination, and 62% after 7 years (World Health Organization, 2018b). Revaccination is recommended every 3 years forViPS, and every 3–7 years for Ty21a (World Health Organization,

2019b). The need for revaccination with TCV is currently unclear (World Health Organization, 2019b). The Ty21a vaccine is well tolerated and associated with low rates of adverse events. However, the live attenuated vaccine should not be given in immunocompromised patients, including those taking immunomodulators, calcineurin inhibitors, cytotoxic agents, antimetabolites, and high-dose steroids (Centers for Disease Contr, 2020b).

In view of the persisting high burden of typhoid fever and the emergence of antimicrobial resistant strains of *S. Typhi*, the WHO recommends programmatic use of typhoid vaccines for the control of typhoid fever from a public health perspective, and recommends the TCV as a 0.5 ml single dose in adults up to 45 years in typhoid endemic regions. Concerning travellers from non-endemic to endemic areas, vaccination with any of the available licensed vaccines is recommended, in conjunction with usual water and sanitation hygiene precautions. Certain special populations who may be at increased risk of acquiring or transmitting *S. Typhi* infection should also be targeted for vaccination, such as professional food handlers working in endemic areas, or healthcare and laboratory workers.

Certain precautions should also be noted regarding typhoid vaccination. Firstly, there are currently no data on the interchangeability or sequential use of the different available vaccines. Second, typhoid vaccines are contraindicated for individuals with known hypersensitivity to any component of the vaccine. Third, the polysaccharide vaccine can be coadministered with other vaccines routinely recommended for international travellers, such as YF and hepatitis A vaccines (World Health Organization, 2018b). Certain antimalarials particularly mefloquine, exhibit activity against Ty21a, and may suppress the Ty21a antibody response, and should therefore not be given from 3 days before until 3 days after giving the Ty21a vaccine (World Health Organization, 2018b). Antimicrobial agents may also be active against the typhoid strain in the vaccine, and therefore, the typhoid vaccine should be delayed by at least 72 h after antimicrobial administration. Fourth, Salmonella paratyphi A and B do not have the Vi antigen, and thus, the polysaccharide vaccine is not effective against these forms of infection (Guzman et al., 2006; Fangtham and Wilde, 2008). Finally, data are sparse regarding seroconversion rates in older individuals after vaccination.

Cholera

Cholera is an acute diarrheal disease in humans caused by the Gram-negative bacillus *Vibrio cholerae*. Cholera can be contracted *via* the fecal-oral route, or from the environment, and is characterized by the abrupt onset of acute watery diarrhea and vomiting. Prompt treatment with rehydration solution and antibiotics is highly effective in treating cholera, but if left untreated, severe cases can rapidly result in death (Ganesan et al., 2020), with death rates up to 70% reported (Ramamurthy et al., 2019), although the majority of infected individuals will only suffer mild diarrhea, or may even be asymptomatic (Jilg, 2020). The estimated incidence is between 1.3 and 4.0 million cases per year, with up to 143,000 deaths (Ganesan et al., 2020). Modern sanitation has led to the virtual

eradication of cholera in industrialized countries, with disease now mainly occurring in low-resource countries with poor infrastructure, especially in terms of sanitation and access to clean drinking water (Rabaan, 2019). A global strategy to control cholera was launched by the WHO in 2017. The mainstay of prevention of both endemic cholera and outbreaks is the provision of safe drinking water and adequate sanitation, while cholera vaccination can be implemented as a complementary measure. Published data about the risk of cholera in travellers is scarce, although a recent systematic review of 91 reports of cholera or diarrhoea among travellers from 1990 to 2018 found only 156 cases of cholera imported as a consequence of travel, and cholera vaccination information was not provided in most of the reports (Connor et al., 2019).

There are currently two types of oral cholera vaccine available internationally for global use, namely WC-rBS, killed whole cell monovalent (O1 subtype) vaccines with a recombinant B subunit of cholera toxin, and second, WC, killed modified whole cell bivalent (O1 and O139) vaccines without the B subunit (World Health Organization, 2018c). In addition, a single-dose oral live attenuated vaccine is approved in the United States only for use among travellers to areas with active cholera transmission, namely CVD 103-HgR (Wong et al., 2017). It was shown to have vaccine efficacy of 90.3% at 10 days, and 79.5% at 3 months in a human cholera challenge model among 197 healthy adult volunteers aged 18-45 years old (Chen et al., 2016). In a summary of opinion dated January 30, 2020, the Committee for Medicinal Products for Human Use of the European Medicines Agency (EMA) recommended marketing authorization for this new cholera vaccine (European Medicines Agency, 2020). Limitations of this vaccine at present include the fact that its effectiveness has not been established in persons living in choleraaffected areas, nor in those who have pre-existing immunity due to previous exposure to V. cholerae or receipt of a cholera vaccine. Similarly, CVD 103-HgR has not been shown to protect against disease caused by V. cholerae serogroup O139 or other non-O1 serogroups. Reported side effects include tiredness, headache, abdominal pain, nausea/vomiting and loss of appetite (Chen et al., 2016). Finally, it should be remembered that cholera vaccination offers incomplete protection, and must always be considered as a complementary measure on top of standard water, sanitation and hygiene measures.

A common consideration for the use of cholera vaccine that is particularly relevant to older travellers is to prevent traveler's diarrhea. Indeed, traveler's diarrhea, caused by enterotoxigenic *Escherichia coli* (ETEC) frequently occurs in individuals traveling from industrialized countries to less industrialized zones. The whole-cell *V. cholerae* O1 in combination with a recombinant B-subunit of cholera toxin (WC/rBS) vaccine (Dukoral[®]) has been shown to provide cross-protection against traveler's diarrhea caused by *E. Coli* (Leung et al., 2006; Jelinek and Kollaritsch, 2008; López-Gigosos et al., 2013). A Cochrane systematic review concluded that there was insufficient evidence to support the use of cholera vaccine to prevent traveler's diarrhea (Ahmed et al., 2013), and another recent review concluded that no vaccine offers satisfactory protection (Steffen et al., 2015b). The recent guidelines for the prevention and treatment of traveler's diarrhea from the International Society of Travel Medicine (Riddle et al., 2017) make no mention of vaccination for the prevention of traveler's diarrhea, and stipulate that prophylaxis should only be considered in high risk groups, such as those with underlying health conditions, which may often be the case of older persons. Indeed, diarrheal diseases in older persons are often more serious, and patients with cardiovascular or kidney disease may tolerate dehydration poorly (Jilg, 2020). These considerations should be weighed on a case-by-case basis when considering the need for cholera vaccination in older individuals traveling to areas where cholera is endemic.

Poliomyelitis

Poliomyelitis (polio) is a highly infectious viral disease that mainly affects children under 5 years of age. It invades the nervous system and leads to irreversible paralysis in 0.5% of cases. Polio has been successfully controlled in recent decades, and almost eradicated worldwide, with a decrease of over 99% in wild polio virus cases since 1988. However, wild polio viruses are still endemic in some areas, such as Afghanistan, Nigeria and Pakistan, and an outbreak recently occurred in Papua New Guinea (Hall et al., 2019). Until polio is completely eradicated, all countries remain at risk of imported wild type polio virus cases, and there could be as many as 200,000 new cases every year within 10 years all over the world. This led the WHO to propose the "Polio Endgame Strategy" (World Health Organization, 2019c), a comprehensive approach to working through the final challenges toward complete eradication, and laying the groundwork for a sustainable, polio-free future.

There are two facets to polio eradication, namely the wild polio virus and circulating vaccine-derived poliovirus. Vaccination is key to achieving eradication of polio, since the disease cannot be treated, but only prevented. The WHO goal is therefore to reach every last child with polio vaccination. Oral polio vaccines are the predominant vaccine used in the fight against polio, and contain one, two, or three serotypes of attenuated vaccine. They are inexpensive, safe, highly effective, and orally administered, meaning that no healthcare professionals or sterile equipment is required. Given that wild poliovirus type 2 was officially declared eradicated in 2015, wild type 2 has now been removed from the oral polio vaccine, since it was also responsible for nearly 90% of all cases of circulating vaccine-derived polio. In 2016, all countries switched to the bivalent oral polio vaccine, which contains only type 1 and type 3 components, thus greatly reducing the risk of vaccine-derived cases. The inactivated polio vaccine contains inactivated strains of all three serotypes, and is administered by intramuscular or intradermal injection. It must be administered by a trained healthcare professional. It elicits excellent protective immunity, and is up to five times more expensive than the oral vaccine. Insecure and inaccessible areas represent a major challenge to reaching populations for vaccination while at the same time maintaining front-line worker safety (World Health Organization, 2019c). For the long-term, future use of inactivated polio vaccine after wild-type polio transmission has been stopped will maintain population immunity levels (Bandyopadhyay et al., 2015).

Vaccines and Senior Travellers

Regarding travellers in particular, the WHO recommends that before traveling abroad, persons residing in countries with active transmission of a wild or vaccine-derived poliovirus should have completed a full course of polio vaccination in compliance with the national schedule, and received one dose of inactivated or bivalent oral polio vaccine within 4 weeks-12 months of travel (World Health Organization, 2017b). Certified polio-free countries may require incoming travellers from polio-infected areas to be vaccinated against polio to obtain entry. Travellers from poliofree to polio-infected areas should be vaccinated in compliance with their national schedule (World Health Organization, 2017b). The latest meeting of the Emergency Committee under the International Health Regulations (2005) (IHR) on the international spread of poliovirus underlined the ongoing frequency of WPV1 international spread and the increased vulnerability in countries where routine immunization and polio prevention activities have been adversely affected by the COVID-19 pandemic (World Health Organization, 2021). The committee issued temporary recommendations for polio-infected states with risk of international spread to require polio vaccination in residents and long-term (>4 weeks) visitors prior to undertaking international travel out of the country (World Health Organization, 2021). Most older individuals living in developed countries will have received polio vaccination during childhood, but one lifetime booster may be administered to previouslyvaccinated adults who are at risk of increased exposure to polio virus, e.g., during travel [Prevention (2009). Update, 2009]. Adults who were partially vaccinated may receive the remaining doses of the schedule, regardless of the time interval since the initial doses were given [Prevention (2009). Update, 2009].

Rabies

Rabies is a viral disease that causes fatal encephalitis. It is transmitted to humans via the saliva of an infected animal, and 99% of human cases are caused by bites from domestic dogs. Rabies causes an estimated 59,000 deaths per year worldwide (Hampson et al., 2015), and is almost invariably fatal once symptoms appear (Jackson, 2016). Rabies predominantly affects poor rural communities in countries where the disease is endemic (mainly Asia and Africa), and 40% of victims are children aged under 15 years of age (World Health Organization, 2018d). A prospective study of patients presenting to the rabies treatment center in Marseille over a 14-year period (1994-2007) reported a total of 424 injured travellers attending the center, with an increase in the number of patients over time (Gautret et al., 2010). The majority of cases were after travel to from North Africa (41.5%), where bites or scratches from cats and dogs accounted for the highest risk, and Asia (22.2%), where encounters with non-human primates carried the highest risk (Gautret et al., 2010).

With its extremely high case fatality rate, and given that rabies is 100% vaccine-preventable, containing and eradicating human dog-mediated rabies has become a major public health goal. In June 2018, the WHO in collaboration with the Global Alliance for Rabies Control launched the "Zero by 30: Global Strategic Plan" to end human deaths from dog-mediated rabies by the year 2030, an objective that is considered to be feasible with currently available technology and knowledge. To this end, awareness of the disease, how to prevent it, and how to act in case of a bite from a rabid animal, are all key points in achieving a world free of dogmediated rabies.

The estimated incidence in travellers of a bite requiring postexposure rabies prophylaxis (PEP) is 0.4 per 1,000 travellers per month (Gautret and Parola, 2012). However, even if the risk of rabies is low, the risk of an animal bite is high. Therefore, prevention is of paramount importance, through simple measures such as avoiding contact with street dogs, monkeys and other mammals. In case of a dog-bite, the wound should be washed immediately with soap and water, or flushed abundantly with water if no soap is available, and medical attention should be sought immediately in the nearest medical centre. This can be problematic for travellers in rural areas where medical help may not be easily available. For this reason, it is advisable to have travel insurance to ensure prompt assistance, especially for unvaccinated persons traveling to areas where rabies is endemic.

The severity of the bite from a suspected rabid animal determines the risk of rabies exposure, and thus, the type of PEP that needs to be implemented. The different categories of exposure are outlined in **Table 3**.

Effective PEP should be provided after rabies exposure, consisting in thorough washing and flushing of the wound, prompt administration of rabies vaccine (if no pre-exposure prophylaxis was possible), and, in case of category III exposure, infiltration of human rabies immunoglobulin (HRIG) in and around the wound (Jackson, 2016). Obtaining HRIG may be difficult in many geographical areas, as the product is not readily available everywhere, is expensive, and needs to be administered rapidly (ideally within the first 2 days after the bite) for maximum efficacy. Recent studies indicate that only 5-20% of travellers who sustained category III exposure and who had an indication for HRIG actually received it in the country of exposure (Gautret et al., 2018). Similarly, in a study of 75 cases of rabies exposure treated with HRIG, Soentjens et al. observed a substantial time delay between exposure and administration of HRIG, in particular when the injury occurred abroad (Soentjens et al., 2019a). Therefore, promoting preexposure prophylaxis is a key preventive strategy for avoiding the risk of rabies, especially during travel to endemic areas. Rabies pre-exposure prophylaxis (PrEP) greatly simplifies PEP, by obviating the need for HRIG, and by reducing the number of PEP vaccine doses required (Soentjens et al., 2019b).

In April 2018, the WHO published new guidelines for rabies pre- and post-exposure prophylaxis. The new WHO recommendations for rabies vaccination are summarized in **Table 4**. Regarding PrEP, the WHO now recommends a 2-visit regimen, with the additional possibility of a single-visit shot for last-minute travellers who are leaving at very short notice. This new recommendation aims to increase cost-effectiveness, and to spare both doses and time, while still ensuring safety and clinical effectiveness (World Health Organization, 2018d).

As regards senior travellers in particular, there is a gap in the evidence concerning this population. In one retrospective study of vaccination data from 2,112 Belgian military personnel who received intradermal rabies PrEP with a three-shot regimen during the period 2014–2017, only one failed to achieve seroconversion to a level of

TABLE 3 | Categories of exposure to rabies virus, according to World Health Organization (2018d).

Category	Description	Exposure level
Category I	Touching or feeding animals, animal licks on intact skin	None
Category II	Nibbling of uncovered skin, minor scratches or abrasions without bleeding	Exposure
Category III	Single or multiple transdermal bites or scratches, contamination of mucous membrane or broken skin with saliva from animal licks, exposures due to direct contact with bats	Severe exposure

TABLE 4 | WHO recommendations for pre- and post-exposure rabies prophylaxis.

Pre-exposure prophylaxis

-2-sites ID on days 0 and 7 OR -1-site IM on days 0 and 7

Pre-exposure prophylaxis under specific circumstances^a

-2-sites ID on day 0 OR 1-site IM on day 0

Post-exposure prophylaxis

	Category I exposure	Category II exposure	Category III exposure
Immunologically naïve, all	No PEP required	Immediate vaccination:	Immediate vaccination:
ages		-2-sites ID on days 0, 3 and 7	-2-sites ID on days 0, 3 and 7
		OR	OR
		-1-site IM on days 0, 3, 7 and between day 14–28 OR	-1-site IM on days 0, 3, 7 and between day 14–28 OR
		-2-sites IM on days 0 and 1-site IM on days 7 and 21 RIG is not indicated	-2-sites IM on days 0 and 1-site IM on days 7 and 21 RIG administration is recommended
Previously immunized, all ages	No PEP required	Immediate vaccination ^b :	Immediate vaccination ^b :
		-1-site ID on days 0 and 3	-1-site ID on days 0 and 3
		OR	OR
		-4-sites ID on day 0	-4-sites ID on day 0
		OR	OR
		-1-site IM on days 0 and 3	-1-site IM on days 0 and 3
		RIG is not indicated	RIG is not indicated

ID, intradermal injection; IM, intramuscular injection; RIG, rabies immunoglobulin.

^aWhen there are time constraints or a single visit to the clinic is the only option, the shortened PrEP course can be given, but the patient should plan to receive a second vaccination as soon as possible to complete PrEP. In case of rabies exposure before the second vaccination, the patient is recommended to receive a full course of PEP, with RIG in cases of severe (Category III) exposure.

^bImmediate vaccination is not recommended if complete PEP already received within <3 months previously.

Note: Immediate washing of the exposure surface/wound is recommended for all age groups, categories of exposure and types of prophylaxis.

rabies virus neutralizing antibodies (RVNA) >0.5 IU/ml, the threshold that is internationally recognized as safe and capable of being boosted with PEP vaccination (Van Nieuwenhove et al., 2019). However, most of the patients included in the study were younger than 60 years of age, and the oldest participant was 62. Data specifically in elderly patients are lacking. A recent systematic review and dose-response meta-analysis reported that older participants required a longer time to achieve maximum geometric mean titre (GMT) levels (42 days in older participants with a median age of 62 years, vs. 30 days in the group with a median age of 28 years) (Xu et al., 2021). In addition, the maximum level achieved by older participants was lower. In this study, no dataset was identified that contained information on GMT levels after PrEP in adults over 50 years of age (Xu et al., 2021). In another study assessing rabies-specific neutralizing antibody responses in a cohort

of rabies vaccine recipients (including 97 subjects aged over 50 years) over a period of 20 years, Mansfield et al. reported that following a primary vaccination course, subject age did not appear to influence antibody response, although subjects in the older age group (>50 years) showed a significant decline in antibody titers over time (Mansfield et al., 2016). Finally, in a study of 835 travellers (37.1% aged >50 years) who received intra-dermal PrEP at a travel medicine clinic in South Australia from 2000 to 2016, Furuya-Kanamori et al. investigated immunogenicity post-primary course and post-booster (Furuya-Kanamori et al., 2020). They reported that among the 145 subjects who were aged 60 years or over, 90.5% (95% CI 83.9–94.5%) and 86.7% (95% CI 57.4–96.9) were seropositive after a primary course consisting of 3 doses of 0.1 ml (days 0, 7 and 21–28) or 2 doses of 0.1 ml (days 0 and 7) respectively. Furthermore, the respective rates of seropositive individuals in the group aged

60 years and over were 96.7% (95% CI 91.5–98.8) and 100% after a booster dose, even when the booster dose was given 3 years or more after the initial course, including in older individuals (Furuya-Kanamori et al., 2020).

In this context, the recommendation for rabies prophylaxis in senior travellers is to apply the same principles and procedures as for younger travellers. As stated in the 2018 WHO guidelines, pre- and post-exposure schedules are recommended for all ages. When considering PrEP, the duration of the stay in endemic areas, the remoteness of the destination, the type of activity planned (outdoor activities, caves etc.) the likelihood of prompt medical assistance (potentially including HRIG) being available, are all factors that should be taken into account.

Japanese Encephalitis

Japanese Encephalitis (JE) is an infectious disease of the brain caused by the Japanese encephalitis virus (JEV), an arbovirus spread to humans by Culex mosquitoes. It is the most common viral encephalitis in Asia, occurring more frequently in children under the age of 15, because naïve, and in the elderly, as a possible consequence of diminished protection. However, in travellers arriving from non-endemic countries, it can obviously occur at any age since there is no previous immunity (Yun and Lee, 2014). The risk of JE for visitors to endemic areas is clearly dependent on the travel itinerary and exact destination and activities, and has historically been reported to be low, at less than 1 case per million travellers (Hills et al., 2010). However, more recent analyses have advanced the lower figure of 1/400,000 per visit (Lindquist, 2018). Moreover, the consequences of climate change, the spread of the disease into new areas and to both urban and peri-urban settings have made JE an unpredictable emerging disease (Lindquist, 2018).

There is no specific treatment for JE and therefore, and with roughly 30% of fatal cases and 30-50% of survivors with neurologic sequelae (Hills et al., 2019), besides protection from mosquito bites, vaccination remains the mainstay of prevention. There are different vaccines available worldwide, with varying distribution: the most common are an inactivated Vero cell vaccine (licensed in the United States, Europe, and several Asian countries), a live attenuated vaccine (licensed in all Asian endemic countries) and a chimeric live attenuated vaccine (licensed in Australia and a few other endemic countries). Seroconversion rates in older adults are about 65% with the inactivated vaccine available in Europe, whereas data from Australia show that the chimeric vaccine can be immunogenic in >99% of vaccinated individuals older than 60 years of age (Australian Government Dep, 2010). A singlecentre, open label, phase IV trial comparing immune response to primary vaccination with the inactivated, adjuvanted JE vaccine reported that vaccine-specific antibody titres were significantly lower in older participants (mean 69, range 61–78 years, n = 30) and 47% of them were non- or low responders after the two doses of the vaccine neo-antigen (Wagner et al., 2018). Among 200 subjects aged 64-83 years, Cramer et al. observed seroconversion in 65% of subjects (95% CI 58.1-71.3%) at 70 days after vaccination with the Vero cell-amplified, purified, inactivated JE vaccine (Cramer et al., 2016). While all vaccines have a high profile of tolerability, live vaccines must be avoided in immunecompromised subjects, severe HIV patients as well as in pregnant and breastfeeding women.

Tick-Borne Encephalitis

Tick-Borne Encephalitis (TBE) is another example of a viral infectious disease of the brain spread to humans through the bite of a vector, specifically hard ticks, most frequently of the genus Ixodes. Only very few cases of the disease are acquired through the consumption of unpasteurised dairy products. Affected areas spread from Central-Eastern Europe north and eastwards through Russia and Siberia up to the coastline of the Pacific Ocean. Publications of imported cases of TBE due to travel are scarce, and therefore, the travel-associated risk is difficult to identify, but based on estimates of exposed visitors, Steffen et al. roughly extrapolated the attack rate for an undefined period of time to be 0.5-1.3 per 100,000 (1 per 77,000-200,000) overall in Western/Central Europe endemic areas for the exposed at-risk population (Steffen, 2016). TBE is endemic in many countries of the European Union, including Germany, Austria, Sweden and Switzerland (European Centre for Disea, 2012), vet many travellers may not be aware that such destinations might require specific vaccination. Several European countries recommend TBE vaccination, including Austria, Finland, the Czech Republic, Latvia and Slovenia. Sweden also recommendations vaccination consisting of three doses during the first year (or four if aged 50 or over) followed by a first booster dose after three years, then every 5 years, regardless of age.

Although TBE infection tends to display seasonality, accordingly to the tick life cycle (spring to autumn), global climate change and the milder winters make occurrence of disease possible all year round. The incidence varies greatly between countries and between regions of the same country. Regarding TBE infection among travellers, both the number at risk and the number affected are far from being precise (Steffen, 2016), and therefore only a crude estimate can be presented (Chrdle et al., 2016). As in other similar viral infections, the case-fatality rate is between 0.5 and 10%, but the percentage of survivors suffering from chronic neurologic complications can be as high as 60% (Taba et al., 2017). The clinical course is more severe with increasing age, especially as a consequence of immune senescence (Kunze, 2016).

Similar to what has been described for JE, prevention of TBE is also based on the avoidance of tick bites and more importantly, on vaccination (Chrdle et al., 2016). Four different TBE vaccines are available (two European and two Russian); all are safe and the main contraindications are represented only by severe allergy to eggs or to any specific component. There is no upper age limit to receive the vaccine, especially in consideration of the worse clinical scenarios in older adults. Both European vaccines require three doses for the full primary schedule. Boosters are needed every 3-5 years depending on risk exposure and age (the older the vaccinee, the shorter the boosting interval). A shorter primary schedule is validated for both European vaccines (Haditsch and Kunze, 2013). In a systematic review evaluating the immunogenicity and safety of TBE vaccination, Rampa et al. reported that lower protective antibody titers were found, with a diminishing immune response in individuals aged 60 years and

over, and in studies investigating vaccine failure, most (although not all) failures occurred in individuals aged 50 years or over (Rampa et al., 2020). In one of the studies included in this systematic review, Weinberger et al. investigated antibody titers and booster responses in 79 healthy Austrian volunteers receiving TBE vaccination and aged 50 years or over, in comparison to a control group aged <30 years (Weinberger et al., 2010). They reported that lower antibody concentrations and neutralizing titers were found starting from the age of 50 years, and that booster vaccination even 5-7 years after the previous vaccine administration was successful in inducing adequate protection, even in older individuals (Weinberger et al., 2010).

Dengue

Dengue is the most widespread mosquito-borne disease after malaria, and the leading cause of fever in returning travellers, ahead of malaria (Schwartz et al., 2008). A Swedish study of residents with confirmed dengue after travel between 1995 and 2010 reported an increasing trend over time for most destinations, with the majority of dengue cases acquired in Thailand (492/925 travellers; 53%) (Rocklöv et al., 2014).

Dengue fever is caused by a flavivirus, named dengue virus, transmitted to humans by Aedes mosquitoes. This virus exists in 4 serotypes, each able to elicit a serotype-specific sustained immune response. According to the most accepted theory, antibodies arising from a first dengue infection act as an enhancer in case of a new infection with a different serotype, causing the novel virus to enter more rapidly into target cells and multiply faster. This in turn increases the risk of severe disease, especially the so-called dengue haemorrhagic fever (the theory of the "enhanced antibody response") (Halstead and Wilder-Smith, 2019). The substantial climate changes of recent years, the wider distribution of Aedes mosquitoes, and the mounting evidence that Aedes albopictus (Asian tiger mosquito) is also becoming a better vector for this virus, all make dengue likely the most important arboviral infection on the international scene (Johansson et al., 2019). Although there have been few studies specifically in older people, available data suggest that the disease is of greater severity in older individuals, with worse outcomes compared to their younger counterparts (Lee et al., 2013; Rowe et al., 2014).

A call for a vaccine was launched several years ago, ending with the license of the first tetravalent dengue vaccine in 2015 (Villar et al.,

REFERENCES

- Ahmed, T., Bhuiyan, T. R., Zaman, K., Sinclair, D., and Qadri, F. (2013). Vaccines for Preventing Enterotoxigenic Escherichia coli (ETEC) Diarrhoea. Cochrane Database Syst. Rev. 2013, CD009029. doi:10.1002/ 14651858.CD009029.pub2
- Aliberti, S., Mantero, M., Mirsaeidi, M., and Blasi, F. (2014). The Role of Vaccination in Preventing Pneumococcal Disease in Adults. *Clin. Microbiol. Infect.* 20 (Suppl. 5), 52–58. doi:10.1111/1469-0691.12518
- Allen, J. C., Toapanta, F. R., Chen, W., and Tennant, S. M. (2020). Understanding Immunosenescence and its Impact on Vaccination of Older Adults. *Vaccine* 38, 8264–8272. doi:10.1016/j.vaccine.2020.11.002
- Anker, A. E., and Feeley, T. H. (2012). Estimating the Risks of Acquiring a Kidney Abroad: a Meta-Analysis of Complications Following Participation in

2015). Shortly after its launch, evidence that the number of hospitalisations secondary to vaccination tended to increase in naïve children in the Philippines made the WHO withdraw the campaign of immunisation, and limit the use of this vaccine only to people with proven existing immunity to a previous dengue infection (Wilder-Smith, 2018). A new tetravalent dengue vaccine, presumably free from drawbacks that beset its predecessor, is about to be launched (Biswal et al., 2019), giving new hope for effective prevention of this scourge.

CONCLUSION

In summary, the number of older people who have the financial resources and good health to travel is increasing dramatically, and age in itself is not a contra-indication to travel. However, agerelated changes to the immune system and the higher prevalence of chronic disease and frailty create a specific risk profile for older travellers. All older individuals planning to travel should be advised during specific pre-travel consultations, or during routine visits to a healthcare professional, about travel-specific vaccines, and preventive behaviors in view of travel. The destination, duration and purpose of the trip, the activities planned, the type of accommodation and plans for other future travels are all important elements that will help orient advice and information prior to travel, while patient-specific characteristics, such as health status and current medications, must be noted to tailor specific recommendations. Senior travellers should consult a travel medicine specialist long in advance of a planned trip in order to allow time to obtain appropriate travel-specific vaccines. Physicians should allow ample time for consultations with elderly patients envisaging travel, as these patients may need more information, and their health status may require more thorough investigation.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

Conception: SM, J-PM, and AR; data curation: FE, NV, and AR; analysis and interpretation: FE, SM, J-PM, NV, and AR; writing of the first draft: FE, SM, J-PM, NV, and AR; critical revision and final approval: FE, SM, J-PM, NV, and AR.

Transplant Tourism. *Clin. Transpl.* 26, E232–E241. doi:10.1111/j.1399-0012.2012.01629.x

- Ansaldi, F., Bacilieri, S., Durando, P., Sticchi, L., Valle, L., Montomoli, E., et al. (2008). Cross-protection by MF59-Adjuvanted Influenza Vaccine: Neutralizing and Haemagglutination-Inhibiting Antibody Activity against A(H3N2) Drifted Influenza Viruses. Vaccine 26, 1525–1529. doi:10.1016/j.vaccine.2008.01.019
- Asghar, A. H. (2006). Frequency and Antimicrobial Susceptibility Patterns of Bacterial Pathogens Isolated from Septicemic Patients in Makkah Hospitals. Saudi Med. J. 27, 361–367.
- Askling, H. H., Rombo, L., Andersson, Y., Martin, S., and Ekdahl, K. (2009). Hepatitis A Risk in Travelers. J. Trav. Med. 16, 233–238. doi:10.1111/j.1708-8305.2009.00307.x
- Australian Government Department of Health and Ageing Therapeutic Goods Administration (2010). Australian Public Assessment Report (AusPAR): Japanese Encephalitis Chimeric Virus. Available at: https://www.tga.gov.au/

auspar/auspar-japanese-encephalitis-chimeric-virus (Access date: 15 January 2020).

- Azamor, T., da Silva, A. M. V., Melgaço, J. G., Dos Santos, A. P., Xavier-Carvalho, C., Alvarado-Arnez, L. E., et al. (2021). Activation of an Effective Immune Response after Yellow Fever Vaccination Is Associated with the Genetic Background and Early Response of IFN- γ and CLEC5A. *Viruses* 13, 13. doi:10.3390/v13010096
- Baharoon, S., Al-Jahdali, H., Al Hashmi, J., Memish, Z. A., and Ahmed, Q. A. (2009). Severe Sepsis and Septic Shock at the Hajj: Etiologies and Outcomes. *Trav. Med. Infect. Dis.* 7, 247–252. doi:10.1016/j.tmaid.2008.09.002
- Bandyopadhyay, A. S., Garon, J., Seib, K., and Orenstein, W. A. (2015). Polio Vaccination: Past, Present and Future. *Future Microbiol.* 10, 791–808. doi:10.2217/fmb.15.19
- Bell, B., Kruszonmoran, D., Shapiro, C., Lambert, S., Mcquillan, G., and Margolis, H. (2005). Hepatitis A Virus Infection in the United States: Serologic Results from the Third National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey. *Vaccine* 23, 5798–5806. doi:10.1016/j.vaccine.2005.03.060
- Belongia, E. A., Simpson, M. D., King, J. P., Sundaram, M. E., Kelley, N. S., Osterholm, M. T., et al. (2016). Variable Influenza Vaccine Effectiveness by Subtype: a Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis of Test-Negative Design Studies. *Lancet Infect. Dis.* 16, 942–951. doi:10.1016/s1473-3099(16)00129-8
- Berical, A. C., Harris, D., Dela Cruz, C. S., and Possick, J. D. (2016). Pneumococcal Vaccination Strategies. An Update and Perspective. Ann. ATS 13, 933–944. doi:10.1513/annalsats.201511-778fr
- Biswal, S., Reynales, H., Saez-Llorens, X., Lopez, P., Borja-Tabora, C., Kosalaraksa, P., et al. (2019). Efficacy of a Tetravalent Dengue Vaccine in Healthy Children and Adolescents. N. Engl. J. Med. 381, 2009–2019. doi:10.1056/nejmoa1903869
- Bonten, M. J. M., Huijts, S. M., Bolkenbaas, M., Webber, C., Patterson, S., Gault, S., et al. (2015). Polysaccharide Conjugate Vaccine against Pneumococcal Pneumonia in Adults. N. Engl. J. Med. 372, 1114–1125. doi:10.1056/nejmoa1408544
- Carrion, A. F., and Martin, P. (2012). Viral Hepatitis in the Elderly. Am. J. Gastroenterol. 107, 691-697. doi:10.1038/ajg.2012.7
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (2020). Chapter 2. Preparing International Travelers - Interactions between Travel Vaccines and Drugs. . Yellow Book (Health Information for International Travel). New York: Oxford University Press.
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (2020). Chapter 4. Travel-Related Infectious Diseases - Meningococcal Disease. Yellow Book (Health Information for International Travel). New York: Oxford University Press.
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (2011). Updated Recommendations for Use of Meningococcal Conjugate Vaccines – Advisory Committee on Immunization Practices (ACIP), 2010. MMWR Morb Mortal Wkly Rep. 60, 72–76.
- Chahine, E. B. (2021). High-Dose Inactivated Influenza Vaccine Quadrivalent for Older Adults. Ann. Pharmacother. 55, 89–97. doi:10.1177/1060028020935645
- Chalmers, J. D., Campling, J., Dicker, A., Woodhead, M., and Madhava, H. (2016). A Systematic Review of the burden of Vaccine Preventable Pneumococcal Disease in UK Adults. *BMC Pulm. Med.* 16, 77. doi:10.1186/s12890-016-0242-0
- Chang, L.-J., Meng, Y., Janosczyk, H., Landolfi, V., and Talbot, H. K. (2019). Safety and Immunogenicity of High-Dose Quadrivalent Influenza Vaccine in Adults ≥65 Years of Age: A Phase 3 Randomized Clinical Trial. Vaccine 37, 5825–5834. doi:10.1016/j.vaccine.2019.08.016
- Chen, W. H., Cohen, M. B., Kirkpatrick, B. D., Brady, R. C., Galloway, D., Gurwith, M., et al. (2016). Single-dose Live Oral Cholera Vaccine CVD 103-HgR Protects against Human Experimental Infection WithVibrio choleraeO1 El Tor. *Clin. Infect. Dis.* 62, 1329–1335. doi:10.1093/cid/ciw145
- Chrdle, A., Chmelík, V., and Růžek, D. (2016). Tick-borne Encephalitis: What Travelers Should Know when Visiting an Endemic Country. *Hum. Vaccin. Immunother.* 12, 2694–2699. doi:10.1080/21645515.2016.1218098
- Clarke, K. E. N., MacNeil, A., Hadler, S., Scott, C., Tiwari, T. S. P., and Cherian, T. (2019). Global Epidemiology of Diphtheria, 2000-20171. *Emerg. Infect. Dis.* 25, 1834–1842. doi:10.3201/eid2510.190271
- Coffman, R. L., Sher, A., and Seder, R. A. (2010). Vaccine Adjuvants: Putting Innate Immunity to Work. *Immunity* 33, 492–503. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2010.10.002
- Connor, B. A., Dawood, R., Riddle, M. S., and Hamer, D. H. (2019). Cholera in Travellers: a Systematic Review. J. Trav. Med. 26. doi:10.1093/jtm/taz085
- Cowling, B. J., Perera, R. A. P. M., Valkenburg, S. A., Leung, N. H. L., Iuliano, A. D., Tam, Y. H., et al. (2020). Comparative Immunogenicity of Several Enhanced

Influenza Vaccine Options for Older Adults: A Randomized, Controlled Trial. *Clin. Infect. Dis.* 71, 1704–1714. doi:10.1093/cid/ciz1034

- Cramer, J. P., Dubischar, K., Eder, S., Burchard, G. D., Jelinek, T., Jilma, B., et al. (2016). Immunogenicity and Safety of the Inactivated Japanese Encephalitis Vaccine IXIARO in Elderly Subjects: Open-Label, Uncontrolled, multi-center, Phase 4 Study. Vaccine 34, 4579–4585. doi:10.1016/j.vaccine.2016.07.029
- Cripps, A. W., Folaranmi, T., Johnson, K. D., Musey, L., Niederman, M. S., and Buchwald, U. K. (2021). Immunogenicity Following Revaccination or Sequential Vaccination with 23-valent Pneumococcal Polysaccharide Vaccine (PPSV23) in Older Adults and Those at Increased Risk of Pneumococcal Disease: a Review of the Literature. *Expert Rev. Vaccin.* 20, 257–267. doi:10.1080/14760584.2021.1889374
- D'Acremont, V., Herzog, C., and Genton, B. (2006). Immunogenicity and Safety of a Virosomal Hepatitis A Vaccine (Epaxal) in the Elderly. J. Trav. Med. 13, 78–83. doi:10.1111/j.1708-8305.2006.00001.x
- Dbaibo, G., El-Ayoubi, N., Ghanem, S., Hajar, F., Bianco, V., Miller, J. M., et al. (2013). Immunogenicity and Safety of a Quadrivalent Meningococcal Serogroups A, C, W-135 and Y Tetanus Toxoid Conjugate Vaccine (MenACWY-TT) Administered to Adults Aged 56 Years and Older: Results of an Open-Label, Randomized, Controlled Trial. *Drugs Aging* 30, 309–319. doi:10.1007/s40266-013-0065-0
- Dirmesropian, S., Liu, B., Wood, J. G., MacIntyre, C. R., McIntyre, P., Karki, S., et al. (2019). Pneumonia Hospitalisation and Case-Fatality Rates in Older Australians with and without Risk Factors for Pneumococcal Disease: Implications for Vaccine Policy. *Epidemiol. Infect.* 147, e118. doi:10.1017/ s0950268818003473
- Edelman, R., Deming, M. E., and Toapanta, F. R. (2020). The SENIEUR Protocol and the Efficacy of Hepatitis B Vaccination in Healthy Elderly Persons by Age, Gender, and Vaccine Route. *Immun. Ageing* 17, 9. doi:10.1186/s12979-020-00179-9
- Ekdahl, K., de Jong, B., and Andersson, Y. (2005). Risk of Travel-Associated Typhoid and Paratyphoid Fevers in Various Regions. *J. Trav. Med.* 12, 197–204. doi:10.2310/7060.2005.12405
- European Centre for Disease Prevention and Control (2012). Epidemiological Situation of Tick-Borne Encephalitis in the European Union and European Free Trade Association Countries. Stockholm: ECDC.
- European Medicines Agency (2020). Summary of Opinion (Initial Authorisation): Vaxchora. Cholera Vaccine (Recombinant, Live, Oral). 30 January 2020. EMA/ CHMP/33389/2020. Committee for Medicinal Products for Human Use (CHMP). Available at: https://www.ema.europa.eu/en/documents/smop-initial/chmpsummary-positive-opinion-vaxchora_en.pdf (Access date: 23 February 2020).
- Falkenhorst, G., Remschmidt, C., and Harder, T. (2017). Effectiveness of the 23-Valent Pneumococcal Polysaccharide Vaccine (PPV23) against Pneumococcal Disease in the Elderly: Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis. *PLoS One* 12, e0169368. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0169368
- Fangtham, M., and Wilde, H. (2008). Emergence of Salmonella Paratyphi Aas a Major Cause of Enteric Fever: Need for Early Detection, Preventive Measures, and Effective Vaccines: Table 1. J. Trav. Med. 15, 344–350. doi:10.1111/j.1708-8305.2008.00237.x
- Fletcher, R., Simons, H., and Patel, D. (2020). Mitigating Yellow-Fever-Vaccine-Associated Viscerotropic Disease in Older Travellers. J. Trav. Med. 27, taaa052. doi:10.1093/jtm/taaa052
- Furuya-Kanamori, L., Ramsey, L., Manson, M., Gilbert, B., and Lau, C. L. (2020). Intradermal Rabies Pre-exposure Vaccination Schedules in Older Travellers: Comparison of Immunogenicity post-primary Course and post-booster. J. Trav. Med. 27. doi:10.1093/jtm/taaa006
- Ganesan, D., Gupta, S. S., and Legros, D. (2020). Cholera Surveillance and Estimation of burden of Cholera. Vaccine 38, A13–A17. doi:10.1016/ j.vaccine.2019.07.036
- Garske, T., Van Kerkhove, M. D., and Yactayo, S. (2014). Yellow Fever in Africa: Estimating the burden of Disease and Impact of Mass Vaccination from Outbreak and Serological Data. *Plos Med.* 11, e1001638. doi:10.1371/journal.pmed.1001638
- Gautret, P., Angelo, K. M., and Asgeirsson, H. (2018). Rabies post-exposure Prophylaxis Started during or after Travel: A GeoSentinel Analysis. *Plos Negl. Trop. Dis.* 12, e0006951. doi:10.1371/journal.pntd.0006951
- Gautret, P., Adehossi, E., Soula, G., Soavi, M.-J., Delmont, J., Rotivel, Y., et al. (2010). Rabies Exposure in International Travelers: Do We Miss the Target?. *Int. J. Infect. Dis.* 14, e243–e246. doi:10.1016/j.ijid.2009.05.009

- Gautret, P., and Parola, P. (2012). Rabies Vaccination for International Travelers. Vaccine 30, 126–133. doi:10.1016/j.vaccine.2011.11.007
- Gershman, M. D., and Staples, J. E. (2018). Chapter 3: Infectious Diseases Related to Travel. Yellow Fever. CDC Health Information for International Travel Available at: https://wwwnccdcgov/travel/yellowbook/2018/infectiousdiseases-related-to-travel/yellow-fever (Access date 22 June 2019).
- Goldblatt, D., Hussain, M., Andrews, N., Ashton, L., Virta, C., Melegaro, A., et al. (2005). Antibody Responses to Nasopharyngeal Carriage ofStreptococcus Pneumoniaein Adults: A Longitudinal Household Study. J. Infect. Dis. 192, 387–393. doi:10.1086/431524
- Goronzy, J. J., and Weyand, C. M. (2013). Understanding Immunosenescence to Improve Responses to Vaccines. *Nat. Immunol.* 14, 428–436. doi:10.1038/ ni.2588
- Grohskopf, L. A., Sokolow, L. Z., Broder, K. R., Walter, E. B., Fry, A. M., and Jernigan, D. B. (2018). Prevention and Control of Seasonal Influenza with Vaccines: Recommendations of the Advisory Committee on Immunization Practices-United States, 2018-19 Influenza Season. *MMWR Recomm. Rep.* 67, 1–20. doi:10.15585/mmwr.rr6703a1
- Guidelines for the Management of Adults with Hospital-Acquired, Ventilator-Associated, and Healthcare-Associated Pneumonia. Am. J. Respir. Crit. Care Med. 2005;171:388–416.doi:10.1164/rccm.200405-644ST
- Guzman, C. A., Borsutzky, S., Griot-Wenk, M., Metcalfe, I. C., Pearman, J., Collioud, A., et al. (2006). Vaccines against Typhoid Fever. Vaccine 24, 3804–3811. doi:10.1016/j.vaccine.2005.07.111
- Haditsch, M., and Kunze, U. (2013). Tick-borne Encephalitis: a Disease Neglected by Travel Medicine. *Trav. Med. Infect. Dis.* 11, 295–300. doi:10.1016/ j.tmaid.2013.07.003
- Hall, J. J., Ambang, T., Asante, A., Mapira, P., Craig, A., Schuele, E., et al. (2019). Poliomyelitis Outbreak in Papua New Guinea: Health System and Health Security Implications for PNG and Australia. *Med. J. Aust.* 211, 161–162 e161. doi:10.5694/mja2.50283
- Halstead, S., and Wilder-Smith, A. (2019). Severe Dengue in Travellers: Pathogenesis, Risk and Clinical Management. J. Trav. Med. 26. doi:10.1093/jtm/taz062
- Hampson, K., Coudeville, L., and Lembo, T. (2015). Estimating the Global burden of Endemic Canine Rabies. *Plos Negl. Trop. Dis.* 9, e0003709. doi:10.1371/ journal.pntd.0003709
- Hills, S. L., Griggs, A. C., and Fischer, M. (2010). Japanese Encephalitis in Travelers from Non-endemic Countries, 1973-2008. Am. J. Trop. Med. Hyg. 82, 930–936. doi:10.4269/ajtmh.2010.09-0676
- Hills, S. L., Walter, E. B., Atmar, R. L., Fischer, M., Walter, E., Atmar, R. L., et al. (2019). Japanese Encephalitis Vaccine: Recommendations of the Advisory Committee on Immunization Practices. *MMWR Recomm. Rep.* 68, 1–33. doi:10.15585/mmwr.rr6802a1
- Holter, J. C., Muller, F., Bjorang, O., et al. (2015). Etiology of Community-Acquired Pneumonia and Diagnostic Yields of Microbiological Methods: a 3-year Prospective Study in Norway. BMC Infect. Dis. 15, 64. doi:10.1186/s12879-015-0803-5
- Hussain, M., Melegaro, A., Pebody, R. G., George, R., Edmunds, W. J., Talukdar, R., et al. (2005). A Longitudinal Household Study of Streptococcus Pneumoniae Nasopharyngeal Carriage in a UK Setting. *Epidemiol. Infect.* 133, 891–898. doi:10.1017/s0950268805004012
- Jackson, A. C. (2016). Human Rabies: a 2016 Update. *Curr. Infect. Dis. Rep.* 18, 38. doi:10.1007/s11908-016-0540-y
- Jelinek, T., and Kollaritsch, H. (2008). Vaccination with Dukoralagainst Travelers' Diarrhea (ETEC) and Cholera. *Expert Rev. Vaccin.* 7, 561–567. doi:10.1586/ 14760584.7.5.561
- Jilg, W. (2020). Vaccines for Older Travelers. Interdiscip. Top. Gerontol. Geriatr. 43, 158–181. doi:10.1159/000504492
- Jin, C., Gibani, M. M., Moore, M., Juel, H. B., Jones, E., Meiring, J., et al. (2017). Efficacy and Immunogenicity of a Vi-Tetanus Toxoid Conjugate Vaccine in the Prevention of Typhoid Fever Using a Controlled Human Infection Model of Salmonella Typhi: a Randomised Controlled, Phase 2b Trial. *The Lancet* 390, 2472–2480. doi:10.1016/s0140-6736(17)32149-9
- Johansson, M. A., Apfeldorf, K. M., Dobson, S., Devita, J., Buczak, A. L., Baugher, B., et al. (2019). An Open challenge to advance Probabilistic Forecasting for Dengue Epidemics. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* 116, 24268–24274. doi:10.1073/ pnas.1909865116
- Johansson, N., Kalin, M., Tiveljung-Lindell, A., Giske, C. G., and Hedlund, J. (2010). Etiology of Community-Acquired Pneumonia: Increased

Microbiological Yield with New Diagnostic Methods. Clin. Infect. Dis. 50, 202-209. doi:10.1086/648678

Kaml, M., Weiskirchner, I., Keller, M., Luft, T., Hoster, E., Hasford, J., et al. (2006). Booster Vaccination in the Elderly: Their success Depends on the Vaccine Type Applied Earlier in Life as Well as on Pre-vaccination Antibody Titers. *Vaccine* 24, 6808–6811. doi:10.1016/j.vaccine.2006.06.037

Keitel, W. A., Bond, N. L., Zahradnik, J. M., Cramton, T. A., and Robbins, J. B. (1994). Clinical and Serological Responses Following Primary and Booster Immunization with Salmonella typhi Vi Capsular Polysaccharide Vaccines. Vaccine 12, 195–199. doi:10.1016/0264-410x(94)90194-5

- Kunze, U. (2016). The International Scientific Working Group on Tick-Borne Encephalitis (ISW TBE): Review of 17 Years of Activity and Commitment. *Ticks Tick-borne Dis.* 7, 399–404. doi:10.1016/j.ttbdis.2015.12.018
- Lalwani, S., Agarkhedkar, S., Gogtay, N., Palkar, S., Agarkhedkar, S., Thatte, U., et al. (2015). Safety and Immunogenicity of an Investigational Meningococcal ACWY Conjugate Vaccine (MenACWY-CRM) in Healthy Indian Subjects Aged 2 to 75 Years. Int. J. Infect. Dis. 38, 36–42. doi:10.1016/j.ijid.2015.07.003
- Lambach, P., Alvarez, A. M. R., Hirve, S., Ortiz, J. R., Hombach, J., Verweij, M., et al. (2015). Considerations of Strategies to Provide Influenza Vaccine Year Round. *Vaccine* 33, 6493–6498. doi:10.1016/j.vaccine.2015.08.037
- Launay, O., Toneatti, C., Bernède, C., Njamkepo, E., Petitprez, K., Leblond, A., et al. (2009). Antibodies to Tetanus, Diphtheria and Pertussis Among Healthy Adults Vaccinated According to the French Vaccination Recommendations. *Hum. Vaccin.* 5, 341–346. doi:10.4161/hv.5.5.7575
- Lawrence, G. L., Burgess, M. A., and Kass, R. B. (2004). Age-related Risk of Adverse Events Following Yellow Fever Vaccination in Australia. *Commun. Dis. Intell.* Q. Rep. 28, 244–248.
- Leder, K., Weller, P. F., and Wilson, M. E. (2001). Travel Vaccines and Elderly Persons: Review of Vaccines Available in the United States. *Clin. Infect. Dis.* 33, 1553–1566. doi:10.1086/322968
- Lee, C.-C., Hsu, H.-C., Chang, C.-M., Hong, M.-Y., and Ko, W.-C. (2013). Atypical Presentations of Dengue Disease in the Elderly Visiting the ED. Am. J. Emerg. Med. 31, 783–787. doi:10.1016/j.ajem.2013.01.011
- Leung, A. K. C., Robson, W. L. M., and Davies, H. D. (2006). Travelers' Diarrhea. *Adv. Ther.* 23, 519–527. doi:10.1007/bf02850040
- Levine, M. M., Ferreccio, C., Black, R. E., Tacket, C. O., and Germanier, R. (1989). Progress in Vaccines against Typhoid Fever. *Rev. Infect. Dis.* 11 (Suppl. 3), S552–S567. doi:10.1093/clinids/11.supplement_3.s552
- Lindquist, L. (2018). Recent and Historical Trends in the Epidemiology of Japanese Encephalitis and its Implication for Risk Assessment in Travellers. J. Trav. Med. 25, S3–S9. doi:10.1093/jtm/tay006
- Lindsey, N. P., Rabe, I. B., Miller, E. R., Fischer, M., and Staples, J. E. (2016). Adverse Event Reports Following Yellow Fever Vaccination, 2007-13. J. Trav. Med. 23. doi:10.1093/jtm/taw045
- López-Gigosos, R., Campins, M., Calvo, M. J., Pérez-Hoyos, S., Díez-Domingo, J., Salleras, L., et al. (2013). Effectiveness of the WC/rBS Oral Cholera Vaccine in the Prevention of Traveler's Diarrhea. *Hum. Vaccin. Immunother.* 9, 692–698. doi:10.4161/hv.23267
- Madani, T. A., Ghabrah, T. M., Al-Hedaithy, M. A., Alhazmi, M. A., Alazraqi, T. A., Albarrak, A. M., et al. (2006). Causes of Hospitalization of Pilgrims during the Hajj Period of the Islamic Year 1423 (2003). Ann. Saudi Med. 26, 346–351. doi:10.5144/0256-4947.2006.346
- Mansfield, K. L., Andrews, N., Goharriz, H., Goddard, T., McElhinney, L. M., Brown, K. E., et al. (2016). Rabies Pre-exposure Prophylaxis Elicits Long-Lasting Immunity in Humans. *Vaccine* 34, 5959–5967. doi:10.1016/ j.vaccine.2016.09.058
- Marcus, E.-L., and Tur-Kaspa, R. (1997). Viral Hepatitis in Older Adults. J. Am. Geriatr. Soc. 45, 755–763. doi:10.1111/j.1532-5415.1997.tb01484.x
- Marten, O., Koerber, F., and Bloom, D. (2019). A DELPHI Study on Aspects of Study Design to Overcome Knowledge Gaps on the burden of Disease Caused by Serogroup B Invasive Meningococcal Disease. *Health Qual. Life Outcomes* 17, 87. doi:10.1186/s12955-019-1159-0
- Mbaeyi, S. A., Bozio, C. H., Duffy, J., Rubin, L. G., Hariri, S., Stephens, D. S., et al. (2020). Meningococcal Vaccination: Recommendations of the Advisory Committee on Immunization Practices, United States, 2020. MMWR Recomm. Rep. 69, 1–41. doi:10.15585/mmwr.rr6909a1
- Memish, Z. A. (2002). Meningococcal Disease and Travel. Clin. Infect. Dis. 34, 84–90. doi:10.1086/323403

- Miglietta, A., Fazio, C., and Neri, A. (2018). Interconnected Clusters of Invasive Meningococcal Disease Due to Neisseria Meningitidis Serogroup C ST-11 (Cc11), Involving Bisexuals and Men Who Have Sex with Men, with Discos and Gay-Venues Hotspots of Transmission, Tuscany, Italy, 2015 to 2016. *Euro Surveill.* 23, 1700636. doi:10.2807/1560-7917.es.2018.23.34.1700636
- Miglietta, A., Quinten, C., Lopalco, P. L., and Duffell, E. (2018). Impact of Hepatitis B Vaccination on Acute Hepatitis B Epidemiology in European Union/ European Economic Area Countries, 2006 to 2014. Euro Surveill. 23, 17-00278. doi:10.2807/1560-7917.es.2018.23.6.17-00278
- Monath, T. P., Cetron, M. S., McCarthy, K., Nichols, R., Archambault, W. T., Weld, L., et al. (2005). Yellow Fever 17D Vaccine Safety and Immunogenicity in the Elderly. *Hum. Vaccin.* 1, 207–214. doi:10.4161/hv.1.5.2221
- Monath, T. P. (2012). Review of the Risks and Benefits of Yellow Fever Vaccination Including Some New Analyses. *Expert Rev. Vaccin.* 11, 427–448. doi:10.1586/ erv.12.6
- Musher, D. M., Manoff, S. B., Liss, C., McFetridge, R. D., Marchese, R. D., Bushnell, B., et al. (2010). Safety and Antibody Response, Including Antibody Persistence for 5 years, after Primary Vaccination or Revaccination with Pneumococcal Polysaccharide Vaccine in Middle-Aged and Older Adults. J. Infect. Dis. 201, 516–524. doi:10.1086/649839
- Nagaratnam, N., Nagaratnam, K., and Cheuk, G. (2017). Viral Hepatitis in the Elderly. Geriatric Diseases: Evaluation and Management. Cham: Springer International Publishing, 1–13. doi:10.1007/978-3-319-32700-6_23-1
- Nichols, M. K., Andrew, M. K., Hatchette, T. F., Ambrose, A., Boivin, G., Bowie, W., et al. (2018). Influenza Vaccine Effectiveness to Prevent Influenza-Related Hospitalizations and Serious Outcomes in Canadian Adults over the 2011/12 through 2013/14 Influenza Seasons: A Pooled Analysis from the Canadian Immunization Research Network (CIRN) Serious Outcomes Surveillance (SOS Network). Vaccine 36, 2166–2175. doi:10.1016/j.vaccine.2018.02.093
- Ochoa-Gondar, O., Vila-Corcoles, A., Rodriguez-Blanco, T., Gomez-Bertomeu, F., Figuerola-Massana, E., Raga-Luria, X., et al. (2014). Effectiveness of the 23-Valent Pneumococcal Polysaccharide Vaccine against Community-Acquired Pneumonia in the General Population Aged >=60 Years: 3 Years of Follow-Up in the CAPAMIS Study. *Clin. Infect. Dis.* 58, 909–917. doi:10.1093/cid/ciu002
- Overbosch, D., Peyron, F., Picot, N., Varichon, J. P., Dumas, R., Chambonneau, L., et al. (2005). Combined Typhoid Fever and Hepatitis A Vaccine: Comparison of Immunogenicity and Safety to Concomitant Monovalent Vaccine over 3 Years. J. Trav. Med. 12, 319–326. doi:10.2310/7060.2005.12604
- Oviedo-Orta, E., Ahmed, S., Rappuoli, R., and Black, S. (2015). Prevention and Control of Meningococcal Outbreaks: The Emerging Role of Serogroup B Meningococcal Vaccines. Vaccine 33, 3628–3635. doi:10.1016/j.vaccine.2015.06.046
- Parikh, S. R., Campbell, H., Bettinger, J. A., Harrison, L. H., Marshall, H. S., Martinon-Torres, F., et al. (2020). The Everchanging Epidemiology of Meningococcal Disease Worldwide and the Potential for Prevention through Vaccination. J. Infect. 81, 483–498. doi:10.1016/j.jinf.2020.05.079
- Pizza, M., Bekkat-Berkani, R., and Rappuoli, R. (2020). Vaccines against Meningococcal Diseases. *Microorganisms* 8, 1521. doi:10.3390/microorganisms8101521
- Prevention (2009). Updated Recommendations of the Advisory Committee on Immunization Practices (ACIP) Regarding Routine Poliovirus Vaccination. MMWR Morb Mortal Wkly Rep. 58, 829–830.
- Pulendran, B. (2009). Learning Immunology from the Yellow Fever Vaccine: Innate Immunity to Systems Vaccinology. Nat. Rev. Immunol. 9, 741–747. doi:10.1038/nri2629
- Rabaan, A. A. (2019). Cholera: an Overview with Reference to the Yemen Epidemic. *Front. Med.* 13, 213–228. doi:10.1007/s11684-018-0631-2
- Ramamurthy, T., Mutreja, A., Weill, F. X., et al. (2019). Revisiting the Global Epidemiology of Cholera in Conjuction with the Genomics of Vibrio cholerae. *Front. Public Health* 7, 203. doi:10.3389/fpubh.2019.00237
- Rampa, J. E., Askling, H. H., Lang, P., Zens, K. D., Gültekin, N., Stanga, Z., et al. (2020). Immunogenicity and Safety of the Tick-Borne Encephalitis Vaccination (2009-2019): A Systematic Review. *Trav. Med. Infect. Dis.* 37, 101876. doi:10.1016/j.tmaid.2020.101876
- Reno, E., Quan, N. G., Franco-Paredes, C., Chastain, D. B., Chauhan, L., Rodriguez-Morales, A. J., et al. (2020). Prevention of Yellow Fever in Travellers: an Update. *Lancet Infect. Dis.* 20, e129–e137. doi:10.1016/s1473-3099(20)30170-5
- Ridda, I., Macintyre, C. R., Lindley, R., McIntyre, P. B., Brown, M., Oftadeh, S., et al. (2010). Lack of Pneumococcal Carriage in the Hospitalised Elderly. *Vaccine* 28, 3902–3904. doi:10.1016/j.vaccine.2010.03.073

- Riddle, M. S., Connor, B. A., Beeching, N. J., DuPont, H. L., Hamer, D. H., Kozarsky, P., et al. (2017). Guidelines for the Prevention and Treatment of Travelers' Diarrhea: a Graded Expert Panel Report. J. Trav. Med. 24, S63–S80. doi:10.1093/jtm/tax026
- Rijkers, G., Yousif, L., Spoorenberg, S., and van Overveld, F. (2018). Triptych of the Hermit Saints: Pneumococcal Polysaccharide Vaccines for the Elderly. *Rmhp* Vol. 11, 55–65. doi:10.2147/rmhp.s130405
- Rivero-Calle, I., Cebey-Lopez, M., and Pardo-Seco, J. (2019). Lifestyle and Comorbid Conditions as Risk Factors for Community-Acquired Pneumonia in Outpatient Adults (NEUMO-ES-RISK Project). *BMJ Open Respir. Res.* 6, e000359. doi:10.1136/bmjresp-2018-000359
- Rocklöv, J., Lohr, W., Hjertqvist, M., and Wilder-Smith, A. (2014). Attack Rates of Dengue Fever in Swedish Travellers. Scand. J. Infect. Dis. 46, 412–417. doi:10.3109/00365548.2014.887222
- Roggelin, L., Vinnemeier, C. D., Fischer-Herr, J., Johnson-Weaver, B. T., Rolling, T., Burchard, G. D., et al. (2015). Serological Response Following Re-vaccination with Salmonella typhi Vi-Capsular Polysaccharide Vaccines in Healthy Adult Travellers. Vaccine 33, 4141–4145. doi:10.1016/j.vaccine.2015.05.080
- Roukens, A. H., Soonawala, D., and Joosten, S. A. (2011). Elderly Subjects Have a Delayed Antibody Response and Prolonged Viraemia Following Yellow Fever Vaccination: a Prospective Controlled Cohort Study. *PLoS One* 6, e27753. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0027753
- Rowe, E. K., Leo, Y.-S., Wong, J. G. X., Thein, T.-L., Gan, V. C., Lee, L. K., et al. (2014). Challenges in Dengue Fever in the Elderly: Atypical Presentation and Risk of Severe Dengue and Hospita-Acquired Infection. *Plos Negl. Trop. Dis.* 8, e2777. doi:10.1371/journal.pntd.0002777
- Sáfadi, M. A. P., O'Ryan, M., Valenzuela Bravo, M. T., Brandileone, M. C. C., Gorla, M. C. O., de Lemos, A. P. S., et al. (2015). The Current Situation of Meningococcal Disease in Latin America and Updated Global Meningococcal Initiative (GMI) Recommendations. *Vaccine* 33, 6529–6536. doi:10.1016/j.vaccine.2015.10.055
- Sagnelli, E., Sagnelli, C., Pisaturo, M., Macera, M., and Coppola, N. (2014). Epidemiology of Acute and Chronic Hepatitis B and delta over the Last 5 Decades in Italy. *Wjg* 20, 7635–7643. doi:10.3748/wjg.v20.i24.7635
- Schwartz, E., Weld, L. H., Wilder-Smith, A., von Sonnenburg, F., Keystone, J. S., Kain, K. C., et al. (2008). Seasonality, Annual Trends, and Characteristics of Dengue Among Ill Returned Travelers, 1997-2006. *Emerg. Infect. Dis.* 14, 1081–1088. doi:10.3201/eid1407.071412
- Seligman, S. J. (2014). Risk Groups for Yellow Fever Vaccine-Associated Viscerotropic Disease (YEL-AVD). Vaccine 32, 5769–5775. doi:10.1016/ j.vaccine.2014.08.051
- Seubert, A., Monaci, E., Pizza, M., O'Hagan, D. T., and Wack, A. (2008). The Adjuvants Aluminum Hydroxide and MF59 Induce Monocyte and Granulocyte Chemoattractants and Enhance Monocyte Differentiation toward Dendritic Cells. J. Immunol. 180, 5402–5412. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.180.8.5402
- Soentjens, P., Croughs, M., Burm, C., Declerq, S., Clerinx, J., Maniewski, U., et al. (2019). Time of Administration of Rabies Immunoglobulins and Adequacy of Antibody Response upon post-exposure Prophylaxis: a Descriptive Retrospective Study in Belgium. Acta Clinica Belgica 76, 91–97. doi:10.1080/ 17843286.2019.1662993
- Soentjens, P., De Koninck, K., Tsoumanis, A., Herssens, N., Van Den Bossche, D., Terryn, S., et al. (2019). Comparative Immunogenicity and Safety Trial of 2 Different Schedules of Single-Visit Intradermal Rabies Postexposure Vaccination. *Clin. Infect. Dis.* 69, 797–804. doi:10.1093/cid/ciy983
- Stamboulian, D., Lopardo, G., Lopez, P., Cortes-Barbosa, C., Valencia, A., Bedell, L., et al. (2010). Safety and Immunogenicity of an Investigational Quadrivalent Meningococcal CRM197 Conjugate Vaccine, MenACWY-CRM, Compared with Licensed Vaccines in Adults in Latin America. *Int. J. Infect. Dis.* 14, e868–e875. doi:10.1016/j.ijid.2010.03.017
- Steffen, R. (2016). Epidemiology of Tick-Borne Encephalitis (TBE) in International Travellers to Western/Central Europe and Conclusions on Vaccination Recommendations. J. Trav. Med. 23.
- Steffen, R. (2018). Travel Vaccine Preventable Diseases-Updated Logarithmic Scale with Monthly Incidence Rates. J. Trav. Med. 25. doi:10.1093/jtm/tay046
- Steffen, R., Behrens, R. H., Hill, D. R., Greenaway, C., and Leder, K. (2015). Vaccine-Preventable Travel Health Risks: What Is the Evidence-What Are the Gaps? J. Trav. Med. 22, 1–12. doi:10.1111/jtm.12171
- Steffen, R., Hill, D. R., and DuPont, H. L. (2015). Traveler's Diarrhea. JAMA 313, 71-80. doi:10.1001/jama.2014.17006

Steffen, R. (1990). Risks of Hepatitis B for Travellers. *Vaccine* 8 (Suppl. l), S31–S32. doi:10.1016/0264-410x(90)90213-6

- Strifler, L., Morris, S. K., Dang, V., Tu, H. A. T., Minhas, R. S., Jamieson, F. B., et al. (2016). The Health Burden of Invasive Meningococcal Disease: A Systematic Review. J. Ped Infect. Dis. 5, 417–430. doi:10.1093/jpids/piv065
- Syed, K. A., Saluja, T., Cho, H., Hsiao, A., Shaikh, H., Wartel, T. A., et al. (2020). Review on the Recent Advances on Typhoid Vaccine Development and Challenges Ahead. *Clin. Infect. Dis.* 71, S141–S150. doi:10.1093/cid/ciaa504
- Taba, P., Schmutzhard, E., Forsberg, P., Lutsar, I., Ljøstad, U., Mygland, Å., et al. (2017). EAN Consensus Review on Prevention, Diagnosis and Management of Tick-Borne Encephalitis. *Eur. J. Neurol.* 24, 1214–e61. doi:10.1111/ene.13356
- Taylor, D. N., Pollard, R. A., and Blake, P. A. (1983). Typhoid in the United States and the Risk to the International Traveler. J. Infect. Dis. 148, 599–602. doi:10.1093/infdis/148.3.599
- Thomas, R. E. (2021). Pneumococcal Pneumonia and Invasive Pneumococcal Disease in Those 65 and Older: Rates of Detection, Risk Factors, Vaccine Effectiveness, Hospitalisation and Mortality. *Geriatrics (Basel)* 6, 13. doi:10.3390/geriatrics6010013
- Typhoid, G. B. D., and Paratyphoid, C. (2019). The Global burden of Typhoid and Paratyphoid Fevers: a Systematic Analysis for the Global Burden of Disease Study 2017. *Lancet Infect. Dis.* 19, 369–381.
- United Nations World Tourism Organization (2021). Global and Regional Tourism Performance. Available at: https://www.unwto.org/global-and-regional-tourism-performance (Access date: 12 April 2021).
- Vaccines for Travelers. Med. Lett. Drugs Ther. 2018;60:185-192.
- Van Der Meeren, O., Crasta, P., Cheuvart, B., and De Ridder, M. (2015). Characterization of an Age-Response Relationship to GSK's Recombinant Hepatitis B Vaccine in Healthy Adults: An Integrated Analysis. *Hum. Vaccin. Immunother.* 11, 1726–1729. doi:10.1080/21645515.2015.1039758
- Van Nieuwenhove, M. D. M., Damanet, B., and Soentjens, P. (2019). Timing of Intradermal Rabies Pre-exposure Prophylaxis Injections: Immunological Effect on Vaccination Response. *Mil. Med.* 184, e515–e521. doi:10.1093/milmed/usz048
- Vasconcelos, P. F. C., and Monath, T. P. (2016). Yellow Fever Remains a Potential Threat to Public Health. *Vector-Borne Zoonotic Dis.* 16, 566–567. doi:10.1089/ vbz.2016.2031
- Villar, L., Dayan, G. H., Arredondo-García, J. L., Rivera, D. M., Cunha, R., Deseda, C., et al. (2015). Efficacy of a Tetravalent Dengue Vaccine in Children in Latin America. N. Engl. J. Med. 372, 113–123. doi:10.1056/nejmoa1411037
- Voysey, M., and Pollard, A. J. (2018). Seroefficacy of Vi Polysaccharide-Tetanus Toxoid Typhoid Conjugate Vaccine (Typbar TCV). *Clin. Infect. Dis.* 67, 18–24. doi:10.1093/cid/cix1145
- Wagner, A., Garner-Spitzer, E., and Jasinska, J. (2018). Age-related Differences in Humoral and Cellular Immune Responses after Primary Immunisation: Indications for Stratified Vaccination Schedules. *Sci. Rep.* 8, 9825. doi:10.1038/s41598-018-28111-8
- Weinberger, B., Haks, M. C., and de Paus, R. A. (2018). Impaired Immune Response to Primary but Not to Booster Vaccination against Hepatitis B in Older Adults. *Front. Immunol.* 9, 1035. doi:10.3389/fimmu.2018.01035
- Weinberger, B., Schirmer, M., and Matteucci Gothe, R. (2013). Recall Responses to Tetanus and Diphtheria Vaccination Are Frequently Insufficient in Elderly Persons. *PLoS One* 8, e82967. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0082967
- Weinberger, B., Herndler-Brandstetter, D., Schwanninger, A., Weiskopf, D., and Grubeck-Loebenstein, B. (2008). Biology of Immune Responses to Vaccines in Elderly Persons. *Clin. Infect. Dis.* 46, 1078–1084. doi:10.1086/529197
- Weinberger, B., Keller, M., Fischer, K.-H., Stiasny, K., Neuner, C., Heinz, F. X., et al. (2010). Decreased Antibody Titers and Booster Responses in Tick-Borne Encephalitis Vaccinees Aged 50-90 Years. *Vaccine* 28, 3511–3515. doi:10.1016/j.vaccine.2010.03.024
- Whittaker, R., Dias, J. G., Ramliden, M., Ködmön, C., Economopoulou, A., Beer, N., et al. (2017). The Epidemiology of Invasive Meningococcal Disease in EU/EEA Countries, 2004-2014. Vaccine 35, 2034–2041. doi:10.1016/j.vaccine.2017.03.007
- Wilder-Smith, A. (2018). Serostatus-dependent Performance of the First Licensed Dengue Vaccine: Implications for Travellers. J. Trav. Med. 25. doi:10.1093/jtm/ tay057
- Wilder-Smith, A. (2007). Meningococcal Vaccine in Travelers. *Curr. Opin. Infect. Dis.* 20, 454–460. doi:10.1097/qco.0b013e3282a64700
- Wong, K. K., Burdette, E., Mahon, B. E., Mintz, E. D., Ryan, E. T., and Reingold, A. L. (2017). Recommendations of the Advisory Committee on Immunization

Practices for Use of Cholera Vaccine. MMWR Morb. Mortal. Wkly. Rep. 66, 482–485. doi:10.15585/mmwr.mm6618a6

- Woodall, J. P., and Yuill, T. M. (2016). Why is the yellow fever outbreak in Angola a 'threat to the entire world'?. *International Journal of Infectious Diseases* 48, 96–97. doi:10.1016/j.ijid.2016.05.001
- World Health Organization (2018). Cholera vaccines: WHO position paper August 2017. Wkly Epidemiol Rec 92, 477–500. Available at: https://apps.who. int/iris/bitstream/handle/10665/258763/WER259234.pdf?sequence=258761 (Access date: August 258725, 252019).
- World Health Organization (2017). Global Hepatitis Report 2017. Geneva: World Health Organization. Available at: https://www.who.int/hepatitis/publications/ global-hepatitis-report2017/en/ (Access date April 11, 2021).
- World Health Organization. (2019). List of Countries, Territories and Areas: Yellow Fever Vaccination Requirements and Recommendations; Malaria Situation; and Other Vaccination Requirements. Available at: https://www. who.int/ith/ith_country_list.pdf (Access date: 21 June 2019).
- World Health Organization (2019). Polio Endgame Strategy 2019-2023: Eradication, Integration, Certification and Containment. Geneva, Switzerland: World Health Organization. Available at: http://polioeradication.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/ 06/english-polio-endgame-strategy.pdf (Access date: August 25, 2019).
- World Health Organization (2017). Polio Vaccines: WHO Position Paper, March 2016-recommendations. Vaccine 35, 1197–1199.
- World Health Organization (2018). Rabies Vaccines: WHO Position Paper April 2018. Wkly Epidemiol. Rec. 93, 201–220. Available at: https://apps.who.int/iris/ bitstream/handle/10665/272371/WER279316.pdf (Access date: September 272305, 272019).
- World Health Organization (2021). Statement of the Twenty-Seventh Polio IHR Emergency Committee. Geneva. Available at: https://www.who.int/news/item/ 19-02-2021-statement-of-the-twenty-seventh-polio-ihr-emergency-committee (Access date: May 14, 2021).
- World Health Organization (2018). Typhoid Vaccines: WHO Position Paper March 2018. Wkly Epidemiol. Rec. 93, 153–172. Available at: https://apps.who. int/iris/bitstream/handle/10665/272272/WER279313.pdf?ua=272271 (Access date: August 272222, 272019).
- World Health Organization (2019). Typhoid Vaccines: WHO Position Paper, March 2018 - Recommendations. Vaccine 37, 214–216. doi:10.1016/j.vaccine.2018.04.022
- World Health Organization (2018). Yellow Fever in Africa and the Americas, 2017. Wkly Epidemiol. Rec. 93, 409–415. Available at: https://apps.who.int/iris/ bitstream/handle/10665/273782/WER279332.pdf?ua=273781.
- Xu, C., Lau, C. L., Clark, J., Rafferty, A. C., Mills, D. J., Ramsey, L., et al. (2021). Immunogenicity after Pre- and post-exposure Rabies Vaccination: A Systematic Review and Dose-Response Meta-Analysis. Vaccine 39, 1044–1050. doi:10.1016/j.vaccine.2021.01.023
- Yellow Fever in Africa and the Americas, 2016. Wkly Epidemiol. Rec. 2017;92: 442–452.
- Yun, S.-I., and Lee, Y.-M. (2014). Japanese Encephalitis. Hum. Vaccin. Immunother. 10, 263–279. doi:10.4161/hv.26902
- Zanetti, A. R., Van Damme, P., and Shouval, D. (2008). The Global Impact of Vaccination against Hepatitis B: a Historical Overview. *Vaccine* 26, 6266–6273. doi:10.1016/j.vaccine.2008.09.056
- Zhou, W.-Z., Koo, H.-W., Wang, X.-Y., Zhang, J., Park, J.-K., Zhu, F., et al. (2007). Revaccination with Locally-Produced Vi Typhoid Polysaccharide Vaccine Among Chinese School-Aged Children. *Pediatr. Infect. Dis. J.* 26, 1001–1005. doi:10.1097/inf.0b013e31812565bc
- Zuckerman, J. N., and Steffen, R. (2000). Risks of Hepatitis B in Travelers as Compared to Immunization Status. J. Trav. Med. 7, 170–174. doi:10.2310/7060.2000.00054

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2021 Ecarnot, Maggi, Michel, Veronese and Rossanese. This is an openaccess article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Inflammasome Activity in Response to Influenza Vaccination Is Maintained in Monocyte-Derived Peripheral Blood Macrophages in Older Adults

Stephen N. Crooke¹, Krista M. Goergen², Inna G. Ovsyannikova¹ and Richard B. Kennedy¹*

¹Mayo Clinic Vaccine Research Group, Mayo Clinic, Rochester, MN, United States, ²Department of Quantitative Health Sciences, Mayo Clinic, Rochester, MN, United States

Introduction: Each year, a disproportionate number of the total seasonal influenza-related hospitalizations (90%) and deaths (70%) occur among adults who are >65 years old. Inflammasome activation has been shown to be important for protection against influenza infection in animal models but has not yet been demonstrated in humans. We hypothesized that age-related dysfunction (immunosenescence) of the inflammasome may be associated with poor influenza-vaccine response among older adults.

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Birgit Weinberger, University of Innsbruck, Austria

Reviewed by:

Ruth Montgomery, Yale University, United States Julie McAuley, The University of Melbourne, Australia

> *Correspondence: Richard B. Kennedy kennedy.rick@mayo.edu

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Aging and the Immune System, a section of the journal Frontiers in Aging

Received: 01 June 2021 Accepted: 09 August 2021 Published: 20 August 2021

Citation:

Crooke SN, Goergen KM, Ovsyannikova IG and Kennedy RB (2021) Inflammasome Activity in Response to Influenza Vaccination Is Maintained in Monocyte-Derived Peripheral Blood Macrophages in Older Adults. Front. Aging 2:719103. doi: 10.3389/fragi.2021.719103 **Methods:** A cohort of younger (18–40 years of age) and older (≥65 years of age) adults was recruited prior to the 2014–2015 influenza season. We measured hemagglutination inhibition (HAI) titers in serum before and 28 days after receipt of the seasonal inactivated influenza vaccine. Inflammasome-related gene expression and protein secretion were quantified in monocyte-derived macrophages following stimulation with influenza A/H1N1 virus.

Results: Younger adults exhibited higher HAI titers compared to older adults following vaccination, although inflammasome-related protein secretion in response to influenza stimulation was similar between the age groups. Expression of *P2RX7* following influenza stimulation was lower among older adults. Interestingly, *CFLAR* expression was significantly higher among females ($p = 2.42 \times 10^{-5}$) following influenza stimulation and this gene may play an important role in the development of higher HAI antibody titers among older females.

Conclusion: Inflammasome activation in response to influenza vaccination appears to be maintained in monocyte-derived macrophages from older adults and does not explain the poor influenza vaccine responses generally observed among this age group.

Keywords: inflammasome, influenza, NLRP3, vaccination, aging

INTRODUCTION

Seasonal influenza A has varying yearly mortality and is estimated to cause 3,000–49,000 deaths annually, resulting in over 250,000 excess hospitalizations and related healthcare costs exceeding \$90 billion in the US alone (Poland, 2009; Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, 2010). The 2017–2018 influenza season saw marked increases in morbidity and mortality, with 79,400 reported

deaths and 959,000 influenza-related hospitalizations (Rolfes et al., 2019). According to the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC), approximately 90% of influenza-related deaths and 70% of reported hospitalizations occurred among adults ≥65 years old (Rolfes et al., 2019). Older adults suffer disproportionately from influenza-and its exacerbation of underlying co-morbidities-as a result of immunosenescence, which is a collective of inherent age-associated changes in immune cell biology that results in weakened B cell and T cell immune responses (Crooke et al., 2019a; Crooke et al., 2019b). Immunosenescence not only limits the immune response against natural infections but also compromises responses to vaccination, thus hindering the primary preventive strategy employed against seasonal influenza. Although vaccine formulations have been specifically designed to improve immune responses in older adults, influenza-specific antibody titers induced by these vaccines are often still lower than those observed in younger adults receiving a standard dose trivalent influenza vaccine (TIV) (Goodwin et al., 2006; Chen et al., 2011).

Immunosenescence is marked by a series of complex biological changes that clearly impact adaptive immunity; however, age-related changes to the innate immune system are far less understood or characterized. A limited number of studies investigating this phenomenon in the context of influenza have implicated dysregulated cytokine production as one of the primary factors associated with poor immune outcomes. Sridharan and others have observed decreased secretion of IFN type I and IFN type III from aged plasmacytoid dendritic cells (pDCs) in response to influenza virus stimulation Sridharan et al. (2011), and correlations between decreased cytokine responses and influenza-specific antibody titer have also been reported (Panda et al., 2010). Significant decreases in IL-6, TNFa, IL-12p40, and IFN-a production have been observed following Toll-like receptor (TLR) stimulation in myeloid dendritic cells (mDCs) and pDCs from older adults, identifying strong associations between dysregulated TLR function and influenza antibody response (Panda et al., 2010). While these studies highlight important aspects of innate immunity that are impacted during aging, the full extent to which immunosenescence affects innate immunological responses to influenza virus is currently unknown.

The inflammasomes are a class of multimeric complexes comprised of NOD-like receptors (NLRs) that are responsible for the enzymatic processing and maturation of certain innate cytokines (e.g., IL-1β, IL-18) (Schroder and Tschopp, 2010), and studies have found recognition of influenza A by the inflammasome complex to be essential for establishing protective adaptive immunity (Ichinohe et al., 2009). Activation of the inflammasome occurs upon recognition of intracellular pathogens or other cellular stressors through two distinct signaling events. In the case of influenza, recognition of viral RNA by TLR7 results in the NF-KB-mediated expression of inflammatory cytokine proforms (signal 1), while the influenza virus M2 protein or the PB1-F2 polymerase stimulate activation of the NLRP3 (NOD-, LRR- and pyrin domain-containing protein 3) inflammasome complex (signal 2) (Ichinohe et al., 2010; McAuley et al., 2013). Activation of the inflammasome

complex leads to increased caspase-1 activity, the processing of inflammatory cytokines into their bioactive forms, and the ultimate release of inflammatory mediators via pyroptosis (Fink and Cookson, 2005).

Multiple animal studies have demonstrated the importance of the inflammasome during influenza infection. Increased mortality, massive cellular infiltration, and elevated NO production have been observed in Il18^{-/-} mice infected with influenza A (Liu et al., 2004); with increased susceptibility to influenza reported for $Nlrp3^{-/-}$ and $Casp1^{-/-}$ mice (Thomas et al., 2009). Schmitz and others observed decreased neutrophil and CD4⁺ T cell recruitment, diminished inflammatory lung infiltrates, reduced mucosal and serum IgM levels, and decreased CD4⁺ T cell activation following influenza A infection in mice deficient for the IL-1ß receptor (Schmitz et al., 2005). A decline in inflammasome function with age has also been observed to contribute to increased mortality in mice following influenza infection (Stout-Delgado et al., 2012). Despite increasing evidence supporting the role of inflammasomes during influenza infection in animal models, studies investigating inflammasome activity in humans are scarce.

In this work, we sought to investigate the contributions of inflammasome activation to vaccine-induced humoral immunity as well as the impact of age and immunosenescence on inflammasome function. To do this, we recruited 147 subjects to receive a standard dose of seasonal TIV balanced by age and sex. We assessed humoral immunity post-vaccination by hemagglutination inhibition (HAI) titers and evaluated inflammasome activity in macrophages derived from peripheral blood monocytes at both the gene and protein level using reverse-transcription (RT)-PCR and cytokine ELISA. To our knowledge, this is the first study to investigate the influence of age on vaccine-induced inflammasome activation in humans.

METHODS

Subject Recruitment

The final study cohort was comprised of 147 adult subjects divided into two subgroups on the basis of age: 18–40 years of age (n = 75) and ≥ 65 years of age (n = 72). All subjects in the study were recruited in 2014 from Olmsted County, MN, and the surrounding area. Each subject completed a blood draw prior to receipt of the 2014–2015 standard dose TIV, at 24 h post-vaccination, and at 28 days post-vaccination. Peripheral blood mononuclear cells (PBMCs) and serum samples collected at each timepoint were processed for cryogenic storage using previously standardized protocols (Umlauf et al., 2012). All study procedures were reviewed and approved by the Mayo Clinic Institutional Review Board, and written informed consent was obtained from each study participant.

Hemagglutination Inhibition Titers

HAI assays were performed using a standardized procedure set forth by the Human Immunology Project Consortium (Wang et al., 2008). Briefly, serum samples were treated overnight with receptor-destroying enzyme (RDE) from *Vibrio cholerae* (MilliporeSigma; Burlington, MA) and subsequently heatinactivated for 45 min at 56°C. Serial two-fold dilutions of RDE-treated serum (25 μ l; beginning at 1:10) were prepared in 1x PBS and incubated with influenza virus A/H1N1/California/7/ 2009 (25 μ l; hemagglutination titer = 8 HA units) in a 96-well V-bottom plate for 30 min at room temperature. A 0.5% solution of turkey red blood cells (Lampire Biological Laboratories; Pipersville, PA) was subsequently added to each sample and incubated for 45 min at 4°C. Serum samples were analyzed in duplicate with a third measurement being conducted when the initial two runs differed. The HAI titer was reported as the reciprocal of the highest dilution where hemagglutination was inhibited.

Macrophage Culture

CD14⁺ monocytes were isolated from PBMCs and cultured for 2 weeks under conditions supporting differentiation into macrophages. Briefly, CD14⁺ monocytes were isolated from whole PBMCs through negative selection using the human Monocyte Isolation Kit II (Miltenvi Biotec, Inc.; Auburn, CA). Purified CD14⁺ monocytes were incubated in serum-free Macrophage-SFM culture media (Thermo Fisher Scientific; Waltham, MA) supplemented with 20 mM HEPES, 10 ng/mL GM-CSF, 1% penicillin/streptomycin, and 1% amphotericin B, for 2 weeks at 37°C. Fresh culture media was added every 48 h. Cells were subsequently washed with 1x PBS, and non-adherent cells were discarded. Differentiated macrophages were detached using 0.25% trypsin-EDTA, harvested, and plated for all subsequent assays. Differentiation status and purity of the macrophage population was determined visually and by flow cytometry, by decreased expression of CD14 and increased expression of CD16 (Fluorochrome-labeled antibodies obtained from BD Biosciences, CA) (Akagawa et al., 2006; Jin and Kruth, 2016).

Inflammatory Cytokine Measurements

CD14 ⁺ macrophages were isolated from differentiation cultures and 5×10^4 cells added to each well of a 96-well tissue culture plate (round bottom). Cells were incubated at 37° C with media alone (unstimulated), influenza virus A/H1N1/California/7/2009 (MOI = 0.5), resiquimod (R848, 1 µg/ml; Mabtech, Inc.; Cincinnati, OH), or both influenza virus and R848. After 24 h, cell culture supernatants were collected and assayed for IL-1 β , pro-IL-1 β , caspase-1, and IL-18 using Quantikine[®] ELISA kits (R&D Systems, Inc.; Minneapolis, MN) and Human IL-18 Instant ELISA kits (Thermo Fisher Scientific; Waltham, MA) according to the respective manufacturer's protocols. The coefficient of variation (CV) for all cytokine ELISA assays are presented in **Supplementary Table S1**.

Inflammatory Gene Expression

CD14⁺ macrophages from the cytokine assays detailed above were stored at -80° C in RNAprotect Cell Reagent (Qiagen, Inc.; Valencia, CA) until further use. Cell pellets were subsequently thawed and total RNA was extracted using RNeasy Mini kits (Qiagen, Inc.; Valencia, CA) according to the manufacturer's protocol. Isolated RNA was quantitated, normalized for concentration across all samples, and sent to the Mayo Clinic Medical Genome Facility for quality control and analysis. All RNA samples were analyzed using an inflammasome pathway-focused RT^2 ProfilerTM PCR Array (PAHS-097Z, Qiagen, Inc.; Valencia, CA).

Statistical Analysis

Difference between age groups in demographic variables were assessed using Pearson's chi-square test. Correlations between variables are calculated using Spearman's rank correlation, Wilcoxon's rank-sum test was used to test for differences between age groups and sexes for all continuous variables. Wilcoxon's signed-rank test was used to test for differences when the data is paired (e.g. stimulated vs unstimulated values). Gene expression values (Δ Ct) were first normalized by subtracting the cycle threshold (Ct) from the corresponding *B2M* housekeeping gene from the Ct value for each gene. Log₂ foldchanges for stimulated vs unstimulated samples were calculated by taking the difference between the Δ Ct values for the unstimulated minus the Δ Ct from the stimulated samples.

RESULTS

Subject Demographics

The study cohort of 147 subjects ranged from 18.1 to 92.3 years of age and was designed to equally represent both younger (18–40 years of age, n = 75) and older (\geq 65 years of age, n = 72) age groups. The study cohort was predominantly White (89%), with the remaining individuals identifying as either Asian (3%), Other (1%), or electing not to disclose their ethnicity (7%). Most of the study participants (89%) identified as non-Hispanic or Latino. The younger and older age subgroups were 58.7 and 59.7% female, respectively. See **Table 1** for a complete summary of subject demographics.

Humoral Response to Influenza Vaccination

As expected, HAI titers against influenza A/H1N1 were significantly higher 28 days after vaccination with TIV (Day 28 median HAI titer = 1:160; $p = 8.6 \times 10^{-10}$) compared to prevaccination titers (Baseline median HAI titer = 1:80) in all subjects as well as within both younger ($p = 1.9 \times 10^{-5}$) and older $(p = 8.3 \times 10^{-6})$ age subgroups (Figure 1A). Younger subjects exhibited significantly higher median HAI titers compared to older subjects both at Baseline (1:160 vs 1:40; $p = 2.3 \times 10^{-8}$) and Day 28 (1:160 vs 1:80; $p = 2.5 \times 10^{-8}$) (Figure 1B). Following vaccination, 7 of 114 (6%) of the subjects were found to seroconvert (as defined by a 4-fold increase in HAI titer), and 94% of the subjects were seropositive, defined as an HAI titer ≥1:40, at Day 28 which is also considered a correlate of protection (Cox, 2013). We compared seroconversion rates in subjects with low HAI titers (<40) before vaccination to subjects with higher HAI titers (≥40) and found: 4/22 (18.2%) versus 3/92 (3.3%%) seroconverted, respectively. When comparing the younger (18–40) and older (\geq 65) subgroups, we found that 10% of the younger subjects seroconverted and 100% were seropositive at Day 28; while 2% of the older subjects seroconverted and 87%

TABLE 1 | Study cohort demographics.

	Young (N = 75)	Old (N = 72)	Total (N = 147)	<i>p</i> value
Age				
Mean (SD)	26.3 (4.03)	73.5 (5.46)	49.5 (24.1)	_
Q1, Q3	24.1, 29.1	69.3, 76.6	26.8, 72.8	_
Range	18.1–39.6	65.2–92.3	18.1–92.3	_
Sex	_	_	_	0.896 ¹
Female	44 (58.7%)	43 (59.7%)	87 (59.2%)	_
Male	31 (41.3%)	29 (40.3%)	60 (40.8%)	_
Race	_	_	_	0.019 ¹
White	62 (82.7%)	69 (95.8%)	131 (89.1%)	_
Asian	5 (6.7%)	0 (0%)	5 (3.4%)	_
Other	0 (0%)	1 (1.39%)	1 (0.68%)	_
Unknown	8 (10.7%)	2 (2.78%)	10 (6.8%)	_
Ethnicity	_	_	_	_
Choose Not to Disclose	0 (0%)	1 (1.39%)	1 (0.68%)	_
Hispanic or Latino	0 (0%)	1 (1.39%)	1 (0.68%)	_
Not Hispanic or Latino	64 (85.3%)	67 (93.1%)	131 (89.1%)	_
Unknown	11 (14.7%)	3 (4.17%)	14 (9.52%)	0.086 ¹

¹Pearson's Chi-squared test.

were seropositive at Day 28. Recognizing that the rates of seroconversion were low, we relaxed the definition to a 2-fold rise in HAI titer and repeated the analysis, revealing a similar seroconversion trend with respect to baseline HAI titer (40.9% of low HAI subjects seroconverted compared to 10.0% of high HAI subjects), and a similar rate of seroconversion for younger and older subjects (16.7% for both).

No significant difference in HAI titer was detected between men and women in the overall cohort; however, sex-based differences were apparent within each age subgroup (**Figure 1C**; **Supplementary Figure S1**). Younger men exhibited slightly higher HAI titers than young women at Baseline (p = 0.048), and this disparity became more apparent following vaccination (p = 0.019). Conversely, women in the older age group exhibited markedly higher HAI titers than men following vaccination (p = 0.0021), despite having similar HAI titers at Baseline (p = 0.38).

Inflammasome-Mediated Protein Production Following Influenza Vaccination

In order to assess inflammasome activity, we measured IL-1β, pro-IL-1β, IL-18, and caspase-1 production by PBMCs in response to in vitro stimulation with the following: A/H1N1 influenza virus, resiquimod (R848, a TLR7 agonist), or a combination of A/H1N1 and R848. Stimulation of whole PBMCs resulted in high but variable levels of pro-IL-1 β and IL-1β, while production of IL-18 and caspase-1 was much lower but also inconsistent (data not shown). Because monocytes and macrophages have been suggested to play a key role in immune responses to influenza with age (Roberts, 2020), we refocused our analyses on CD14⁺ peripheral blood monocytes. Monocytes were isolated using negative selection to minimize manipulation of the cells and cultured in vitro under conditions to promote macrophage differentiation prior to stimulation (Jin and Kruth, 2016). As expected, differentiated macrophages had an oval, "fried egg

morphology" and expressed high levels of CD16 with little to no CD14 (Akagawa et al., 2006).

We first evaluated the extent of inflammasome activity in macrophages at baseline. Levels of inflammasome-related proteins and cytokines are summarized in **Figure 2** and **Supplementary Tables S2–S4**. Influenza stimulation resulted in a significant percent increase in caspase-1 (27.2%, p = 0.007), pro-IL-1 β (19.1%, $p = 2.22 \times 10^{-16}$), and IL-1 β (22.8%, $p = 2.22 \times 10^{-16}$) secretion relative to unstimulated macrophages. Treatment with R848 induced similar increases in pro-IL-1 β (24.5%, $p = 2.22 \times 10^{-16}$) and IL-1 β (33.6%, $p = 2.22 \times 10^{-16}$) production, but a slight decrease in caspase-1 levels (-3.1%, p = 0.02). Combined stimulation with influenza and R848 resulted in markedly increased production of pro-IL-1 β (153.9%, $p = 2.22 \times 10^{-16}$) and IL-1 β (339.8%, $p = 2.22 \times 10^{-16}$), with more moderate but significant increases in caspase-1 (32.0%, p = 0.009) and IL-18 (8.5%, $p = 2 \times 10^{-5}$).

We next evaluated if age or biological sex were associated with baseline inflammasome activity (**Supplementary Tables S3 and S4**). Interestingly, only IL-1 β secretion in response to influenza virus at day 1 (33.8 vs 22.4 pg/ml; p = 0.025) and IL-18 secretion in response to R848 at baseline (1.35 vs 0.37 pg/ml; p = 0.021) were significantly associated with age and both were higher in older adults. Regarding sex-based differences, females exhibited significantly higher caspase-1 (21.16 vs 3.16 pg/ml; p = 0.029) and pro-IL-1 β levels (50.97 vs 32.9 pg/ml; p = 0.016) in response to influenza stimulation at baseline, whereas males secreted higher levels of pro-IL-1 β (49.39 vs 24.9 pg/ml; p = 0.034) and IL-18 (3.06 vs 0.83 pg/ml; p = 0.0093) at Day 1 in response to stimulation with R848 or influenza, respectively.

Influenza vaccination did not appear to have an immediate effect on macrophage inflammasome activity, although IL-1 β levels were slightly elevated in unstimulated macrophages 24 h post-vaccination compared to baseline (161.27 vs 152.01 pg/ml, p = 0.01). Stimulation of Day 1 macrophages with influenza virus elicited a significant increase in caspase-1 production (35.7%, $p = 9.8 \times 10^{-5}$), but more moderate increases in IL-18 (4.2%,



p = 0.0013), IL-1 β (15.7%, $p = 2.22 \times 10^{-16}$), and pro-IL-1 β (13.4%, $p = 3.43 \times 10^{-14}$) compared to unstimulated. Treatment with R848 induced moderate increases in IL-1 β (36.7%, $p = 2.22 \times 10^{-16}$) and pro-IL-1 β (15.9%, $p = 4.49 \times 10^{-15}$) production, while combined influenza and R848

stimulation resulted in significant increases for all four proteins (**Figure 2, Supplementary Table S2**). Interestingly, the magnitude of caspase-1 (p = 0.012) and IL-18 (p = 0.024) production in response to influenza + R848 was greater at Day 1 compared to baseline, while the opposite was true for IL-1 β (p = 0.031) and pro-IL-1 β (p = 0.024)



p-values derived from Wilcoxon's signed-rank test.

secretion in response to influenza alone. We did not observe any associations between inflammasome-mediated cytokine production and change in HAI titer after vaccination (R ranged from -0.057 to 0.031 and p > 0.56 for all 4 outcomes). Correlations with inflammasome activity were also weak to non-existent for baseline and Day 28 HAI titer.While we believe that signaling *via* TLR7 plays an important role (as evidenced by our data from cells stimulated with R848 alone), but we do not think a TLR7-related mechanism/pathway solely explains our observations. Stimulation of cells with A/H1N1 alone often resulted in similar levels of cytokine production as R848 alone (see **Supplementary Table S2**). Only when both signals were provided to the cells did we note a synergistic effect on cytokine/protein production–which is presumably due to complete inflammasome activation.

Expression of Inflammasome-Related Genes Following Influenza Vaccination

To further characterize the contributions of inflammasome activation to vaccine-induced influenza immunity, we isolated RNA from cultured macrophages at Baseline and evaluated the expression levels of 84 inflammasome-related genes using a

custom RT-PCR array. Baseline unstimulated gene expression was associated with age in a single gene (P2RX7) which had a significantly lower expression in older subjects (p = 0.006). Comparing baseline unstimulated gene expression between sexes, eight genes (i.e., CFLAR, NFKBIB, NFKBIA, CCL7, CHUK, HSP90AB1, RIPK2, PYCARD) were identified with significantly higher expression levels (p < 0.01) among women. There were fewer differences observed between old and young individuals, suggesting that macrophages from both age groups had a similar ability to activate inflammasome pathways upon stimulation. Older subjects had greater expression of CASP5 (p =0.013) and lower expression of CCL2 (0.043) and CFLAR (0.006). Following stimulation of baseline macrophages with A/H1N1 and resiquimod, we identified 51 genes with significantly altered expression levels (28 upregulated, 23 downregulated; p < 0.01) (Figure 3, Table 2). When evaluating the effects of both age and sex on gene expression in response to influenza stimulation, only *CFLAR* expression was statistically significant for age (p = 0.006), but not with sex (p = 0.057).

We detected several correlations between changes in gene expression at baseline and the secretion of inflammasome-related proteins. Caspase-1 secretion at baseline was moderately



associated with *TXNIP* expression (r = 0.278, p = 0.01), while IL-18 secretion at Day 1 was positively associated with *CASP1* expression (r = 0.344, p = 0.002) and negatively associated with *TNF* expression (r = -0.372, p = 0.007). Secreted levels of pro-IL-1 β were positively associated with the expression of several inflammasome-related genes at baseline (*PTGS2*: r = 0.421, p < 0.005; *RELA*: r = 0.318, p = 0.002; *RIPK2*: r = 0.265, p = 0.01) and 24 h post-vaccination (*CCL2*: r = 0.385, p = 0.002; *HSP90AB1*: r = 0.311, p = 0.006). IL-1 β secretion at baseline was positively associated with *CXCL1*(r = 0.437, p < 0.005) and *PTGS2* (r = 0.423, p < 0.005) expression but negatively associated with *NAIP* (r = -0.423, p = 0.004), *PEA15* (r = -0.297, p = 0.004), and *MAPK3* expression (r = -0.272, p = 0.009).

Interestingly, we did not detect any robust correlations between the expression of inflammasome-related genes in response to influenza stimulation at baseline and HAI titers at either timepoint.

DISCUSSION

In the current study, we evaluated the effect of age on inflammasome activation in response to the influenza vaccine among a cohort comprised equally of younger (n =

75) and older (n = 72) healthy adults. We observed lower than expected seroconversion rates in our cohort (≥ 4 fold rise in HAI titer). This may have been due to the considerable preexisting immunity present in the cohort, as 75% of the cohort had titers of 1:40 at baseline. We and others have previously observed a negative correlation baseline HAI titer and seroconversion following another dose of influenza vaccine in older adults Ehrlich et al. (2012), Jacobson et al. (2015), as well as in children and adolescents (Ehrlich et al., 2012). As expected, younger adults exhibited higher median HAI titers than older adults both before and 28 days following influenza vaccination, although the majority of subjects (94%) achieved HAI titers \geq 1:40 (the presumptive correlate of protection for influenza) (Cox, 2013). This is consistent with studies by our group and others that have consistently observed lower antibody responses among older adults following influenza vaccination (Hobson et al., 1972). Notably, inflammasome activation in monocyte-derived macrophages was similar between both age groups, as assessed by the production of inflammasome-associated proteins in response to influenza stimulation. In fact, IL-1ß secretion in response to influenza stimulation at 24 h post-vaccination was higher in older adults. These findings provide evidence that inflammasome function in humans is not impaired with age (at least in peripheral

Aging and the Inflammasome Response

TABLE 2 Inflammasome-related g	ene expression in response to influenza
stimulation.	

Genes	Ν	Median log ₂ FC	Median FC ^a	p-value ^b
RIPK2	93	1.909	3.755	5.66E-17
IRF1	93	2.746	6.709	6.04E-17
RELA	93	1.604	3.041	6.04E-17
CCL7	92	5.166	35.91	8.28E-17
PSTPIP1	92	-1.942	0.26	8.28E-17
MAPK3	92	-1.642	0.32	9.14E-17
NFKB1	91	1.691	3.23	1.21E-16
CASP5				1.21E-10
	91	5.69	51.634	
HSP90B1	90	-2.079	0.237	1.77E-16
NFKBIA	90	2.429	5.386	1.77E-16
IL18	93	-1.217	0.43	2.12E-16
PEA15	90	-1.19	0.438	4.83E-16
NLRC5	89	1.385	2.611	6.04E-16
IKBKB	90	-1.3	0.406	6.29E-16
PTGS2	86	7.576	190.837	8.13E-16
CFLAR	90	1.361	2.568	1.43E-15
IL1B	86	5.916	60.379	1.76E-15
CHUK	93	-0.714	0.609	2.53E-15
MAPK1	92	-1.184	0.44	2.82E-15
MAPK13	82	-1.933	0.262	7.78E-15
BCL2	90	1.467	2.764	1.05E-14
CTSB	89	-0.935	0.523	1.20E-14
IRF2	91	0.854	1.808	1.54E-14
CXCL1	77	4.715	26.258	2.51E-14
CCL5	74	5.75	53.814	7.89E-14
TAB1	74	-2.337	0.198	7.89E-14
HSP90AB1	91	-0.437	0.739	8.23E-14
CCL2	73	4.479	22.294	1.26E-13
NOD1	88	0.903	1.87	1.53E-12
BCL2L1	90	-1.015	0.495	5.64E-12
TNF	62	6.016	64.724	7.77E-12
PYCARD	62	-2.43	0.186	9.91E-12
CXCL2	34	4.04	16.451	1.16E-10
TXNIP	86	0.687	1.61	3.72E-10
TNFSF14	74	-1.741	0.299	6.67E-10
IL33	31	8.903	478.796	9.31E-10
NOD2	29	3.305	9.886	3.73E-09
NAIP	45	-1.194	0.437	8.03E-09
IKBKG	76	-0.695	0.618	1.25E-08
TRAF6	77	-0.854	0.553	2.02E-08
AIM2				2.98E-08
	26	4.305	19.767	
HSP90AA1	93	-0.255	0.838	1.29E-07
BIRC3	36	1.555	2.938	2.53E-07
PPC	93	0.477	1.392	4.94E-06
RTC	90	0.596	1.512	1.11E-05
CASP1	90	0.329	1.256	0.000471
P2RX7	86	-0.324	0.799	0.00108
MAPK9	29	-0.871	0.547	0.00276
SUGT1	58	-0.613	0.654	0.00326
PANX1	18	0.579	1.494	0.00475
MAP3K7	35	-0.811	0.57	0.00665
FADD	17	0.66	1.58	0.011
CASP8	92	0.071	1.05	0.0184
TNFSF4	18	-2.99	0.127	0.0432
CARD6	14	-0.952	0.544	0.0906
NLRP3	7	1.368	2.582	0.109
BIRC2	18	0.498	1.413	0.229
IL6	3	2.201	4.599	0.25
MAPK8	76	-0.189	0.877	0.256
NFKBIB	89	0.076	1.054	0.295
TAB2	77	0.01	1.007	0.369
			55.928	0.375
CIITA TIRAP	4 24	5.008 0.094	1.067	0.406

(Continued in next column)

 TABLE 2 | (Continued) Inflammasome-related gene expression in response to influenza stimulation.

Genes	Ν	Median log ₂ FC	Median FC ^a	<i>p</i> -value ^b
IRAK1	36	0.064	1.05	0.571
XIAP	19	0.128	1.093	0.623
IL12A	6	-1.208	0.862	0.688
NLRC4	6	0.247	1.187	0.844
MYD88	89	0.023	1.016	0.867
CARD18	1	-2.414	0.188	1
IFNG	1	-8.555	0.003	1
MAPK11	1	-0.71	0.611	1
NLRP1	1	2.358	5.128	1
NLRP9	1	-0.179	0.883	1
NLRX1	1	0.283	1.216	1
RAGE	1	0.005	1.003	1
CD40LG	0	_	_	_
IFNB1	0	_	_	_
IL12B	0	_	_	_
MAPK12	0	_	_	_
MEFV	0	_	_	_
NLRP12	0	_	_	_
NLRP4	0	_	_	_
NLRP5	0	_	_	_
NLRP6	0	_	_	_
PYDC1	0	_	_	_
TNFSF11	0	_	_	_

^aRepresents the fold-change in $\Delta\Delta$ CT values for Baseline samples stimulated with influenza A/H1N1+R848.

 $^b{\rm p}$ < 0.01 was considered statistically significant. p-values derived from Wilcoxon's signed-rank test.

monocytes), suggesting that other biological mechanisms are responsible for the decline in influenza vaccine response among older adults. An alternate explanation is that macrophages from older adults have diminished inflammasome activity but are more susceptible to influenza infection and the greater number of infected macrophages in our assay compensated for the reduced activity. This is an interesting possibility that is currently under investigation. Another possibility is that the 2-weeks in vitro culture to differentiate monocytes into macrophages obscured agerelated differential inflammasome activation that might have been seen directly ex vivo. If this is true, our results would then indicate that monocytes derived from young and old individuals have similar differentiation capabilities.

While the expression of several genes was correlated with inflammasome-related cytokine production, we did not pursue this analysis further as there were few significant differences in the secreted levels of cytokines and proteins between age groups in our cohort. Notably, *P2XR7* gene expression was significantly lower in monocyte derived macrophages from older adults compared to those from younger adults following influenza stimulation. *P2XR7* encodes the purinergic receptor P2X7, which senses extracellular concentrations of adenosine triphosphate and has been identified as one of the major drivers of inflammasome activation (Perregaux and Gabel, 1998; Perregaux et al., 2000; Ferrari et al., 2006). Although lower expression of *P2XR7* would be expected to result in decreased inflammasome activation, we observed no such decline in the production of inflammasome-associated protein

markers. This suggests that other factors compensate for the decreased expression of *P2XR7* or that an alternative mechanism unaffected by age is responsible for stimulating inflammasome activation following influenza vaccination.

We were also interested in evaluating sex-based differences in inflammasome activation and antibody response following vaccination. We and others have previously reported that females exhibit more robust humoral immune responses following vaccination (Kennedy et al., 2009; Lorenzo et al., 2011; Fink et al., 2018; Fink and Klein, 2018; Voigt et al., 2019). While this was true among the older age group, younger men exhibited significantly higher HAI titers compared to younger women following receipt of the influenza vaccine. The reasons for this sex-based disparity in HAI titer between age groups in our cohort are unclear. The cohort was a convenience sample recruited from the local population and it is possible that a sex-based recruitment bias among the younger half of the cohort occurred (e.g., differential rates of vaccination in the young men vs the young women).

Several genes associated with NF-KB regulation (e.g., NFKBIB, NFKBIA, CHUK, RIPK2) were more highly expressed among females compared to males for the entire cohort, suggestive of a greater degree of immune cell activation. Notably, CFLAR expression was significantly higher among females ($p = 2.42 \times$ 10^{-5}) following influenza stimulation. The *CFLAR* gene encodes a caspase-8 regulatory protein that has been shown to play a role in governing the activation of the NLRP3 inflammasome and alternative mechanisms for inflammatory cytokine production (Wu et al., 2014). Interestingly, a model evaluating the effects of both age and sex on gene expression found that CFLAR was negatively associated with age (p = 0.006) and no longer exhibited a significant association with biological sex (p = 0.057). While this indicates that age has a more significant impact on CFLAR expression, collectively this data suggests that CFLAR may play a significant role in the development of higher HAI antibody titers among older females. Females have been reported to have more robust humoral immune responses to a number of vaccines, therefore these results may represent a potential mechanism for those findings. Further studies are warranted to assess the functional role of CFLAR in inflammasome activation with respect to both age and biological sex.

The strengths of our study include the relatively large cohort that was well-balanced and stratified with respect to both age and sex - allowing for analyses with both of these variables, the clear chronologic separation between young and old, the uniform assay measurements using established protocols, and the ability to evaluate both inflammasome-related gene expression and cytokine/caspase secretion. The limitations of our study include that the study cohort was predominantly Caucasian (89.1%), and we therefore lacked sufficient statistical power to evaluate any biological associations with race (**Table 1**). This may also limit the applicability of our results, as the demographics of our cohort do not reflect those of the general population. While the cohort was powered for analysis of age or sex, the group sizes became smaller when stratified by age and sex. We were also limited by the need to isolate monocytes and further differentiate them into macrophages for our measurements of inflammasome activation. We found that direct stimulation of PBMCs *ex vivo* produced very little evidence of inflammasome activity, prompting us to isolate and differentiate the monocytes. However, this *ex vivo* manipulation of monocytes may have introduced into our data artifacts that confounded the measurable effects of aging on the inflammasome activity of cells stimulated directly *ex vivo*. Nevertheless, to our knowledge, this is the first study to investigate the effect of age on inflammasome activation following influenza vaccination in humans and represents a key step toward understanding the ageassociated decline in influenza vaccine response.

While the inflammasome has been implicated as a critical component for protective immunity against influenza in several animal studies, there have been no prior studies investigating this phenomenon or how it relates to vaccine response in human populations. The study reported here has extended our understanding of age-associated dysregulation of the immune response to influenza vaccination by comparing inflammasome function in older vs younger adults. Importantly, we provide evidence that macrophages from both older and younger adults are equally capable of inflammasome activation. We also demonstrate that the inflammasome response in macrophages after influenza vaccination is not significantly altered with age in humans; however, further study of this phenomenon is warranted. Additional human studies are desirable to validate our observations in this study, including a direct investigation of inflammasome activation in peripheral monocytes into macrophages, differentiation without and an examination of inflammasome function/activation in additional cell types (e.g., dendritic cells). Our results also suggest that sex-based and age-based differences in CFLAR expression may play a role in influenza vaccine response, and replication of this finding with further studies are warranted in order to understand the complex influence of biological sex and age on the immune response.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The original contributions presented in the study are included in the article/**Supplementary Material**, further inquiries can be directed to the corresponding author.

ETHICS STATEMENT

The studies involving human participants were reviewed and approved by Mayo Clinic IRB. The patients/participants provided their written informed consent to participate in this study.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

RK, IO and SC contributed to the conception and design of the study. KG performed the statistical analysis. SC wrote the first

draft of the manuscript. KG, IO and RK wrote sections of the manuscript. RK obtained funding for and supervised the project. All authors approved the final submitted manuscript.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The authors would like to thank Caroline L. Vitse for editorial assistance, Nathaniel D. Lambert for technical and laboratory work, and Diane E. Grill for contributions to statistical analysis.

REFERENCES

- Akagawa, K. S., Komuro, I., Kanazawa, H., Yamazaki, T., Mochida, K., and Kishi, F. (2006). Functional Heterogeneity of colony-stimulating Factor-Induced Human Monocyte-Derived Macrophages. *Respirology* 11, (Suppl. l), S32–S36. doi:10.1111/j.1440-1843.2006.00805.x
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) (2010). Estimates of Deaths Associated with Seasonal Influenza-United States, 1976-2007. *Morbidity Mortality Weekly Rep.* 59 (33), 1057–1062.
- Chen, W. H., Cross, A. S., Edelman, R., Sztein, M. B., Blackwelder, W. C., and Pasetti, M. F. (2011). Antibody and Th1-type Cell-Mediated Immune Responses in Elderly and Young Adults Immunized with the Standard or a High Dose Influenza Vaccine. Vaccine 29, 2865–2873. doi:10.1016/ j.vaccine.2011.02.017
- Cox, R. (2013). Correlates of protection to Influenza Virus, where Do We Go from Here?. Hum. Vaccin. Immunother. 9, 405–408. doi:10.4161/hv.22908
- Crooke, S. N., Ovsyannikova, I. G., Poland, G. A., and Kennedy, R. B. (2019a). Immunosenescence and Human Vaccine Immune Responses. *Immun. Ageing* 16, 25. doi:10.1186/s12979-019-0164-9
- Crooke, S. N., Ovsyannikova, I. G., Poland, G. A., and Kennedy, R. B. (2019b). Immunosenescence: A Systems-Level Overview of Immune Cell Biology and Strategies for Improving Vaccine Responses. *Exp. Gerontol.* 124, 110632. doi:10.1016/j.exger.2019.110632
- Ehrlich, H. J., Müller, M., Kollaritsch, H., Pinl, F., Schmitt, B., Zeitlinger, M., et al. (2012). Pre-vaccination Immunity and Immune Responses to a Cell Culture-Derived Whole-Virus H1N1 Vaccine Are Similar to a Seasonal Influenza Vaccine. Vaccine 30 (30), 4543–4551. doi:10.1016/j.vaccine.2012.03.061
- Ferrari, D., Pizzirani, C., Adinolfi, E., Lemoli, R. M., Curti, A., Idzko, M., et al. (2006). The P2X7Receptor: A Key Player in IL-1 Processing and Release. J. Immunol. 176, 3877–3883. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.176.7.3877
- Fink, A. L., Engle, K., Ursin, R. L., Tang, W.-Y., and Klein, S. L. (2018). Biological Sex Affects Vaccine Efficacy and protection against Influenza in Mice. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 115, 12477–12482. doi:10.1073/pnas.1805268115
- Fink, A. L., and Klein, S. L. (2018). The Evolution of Greater Humoral Immunity in Females Than Males: Implications for Vaccine Efficacy. *Curr. Opin. Physiol.* 6, 16–20. doi:10.1016/j.cophys.2018.03.010
- Fink, S. L., and Cookson, B. T. (2005). Apoptosis, Pyroptosis, and Necrosis: Mechanistic Description of Dead and Dying Eukaryotic Cells. *Infect. Immun.* 73, 1907–1916. doi:10.1128/iai.73.4.1907-1916.2005
- Goodwin, K., Viboud, C., and Simonsen, L. (2006). Antibody Response to Influenza Vaccination in the Elderly: a Quantitative Review. Vaccine 24, 1159–1169. doi:10.1016/j.vaccine.2005.08.105
- Hobson, D., Curry, R. L., Beare, A. S., and Ward-Gardner, A. (1972). The Role of Serum Haemagglutination-Inhibiting Antibody in protection against challenge Infection with Influenza A2 and B Viruses. *Epidemiol. Infect.* 70, 767–777. doi:10.1017/s0022172400022610
- Ichinohe, T., Lee, H. K., Ogura, Y., Flavell, R., and Iwasaki, A. (2009). Inflammasome Recognition of Influenza Virus Is Essential for Adaptive Immune Responses. J. Expmed 206, 79–87. doi:10.1084/jem.20081667
- Ichinohe, T., Pang, I. K., and Iwasaki, A. (2010). Influenza Virus Activates Inflammasomes via its Intracellular M2 Ion Channel. *Nat. Immunol.* 11, 404–410. doi:10.1038/ni.1861

The research presented here was supported by an internal award to RK from the Robert and Arlene Kogod Center on Aging at Mayo Clinic.

SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at: https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fragi.2021.719103/full#supplementary-material

- Jacobson, R. M., Grill, D. E., Oberg, A. L., Tosh, P. K., Ovsyannikova, I. G., and Poland, G. A. (2015). Profiles of Influenza A/H1N1 Vaccine Response Using Hemagglutination-Inhibition Titers. *Hum. Vaccin. Immunother.* 11 (4), 961–969. doi:10.1080/21645515.2015.1011990
- Jin, X., and Kruth, H. S. (2016). Culture of Macrophage Colony-stimulating Factor Differentiated Human Monocyte-Derived Macrophages. *JoVE* (112), 54244. doi:10.3791/54244
- Kennedy, R. B., Ovsyannikova, I. G., Pankratz, V. S., Vierkant, R. A., Jacobson, R. M., Ryan, M. A. K., et al. (2009). Gender Effects on Humoral Immune Responses to Smallpox Vaccine. *Vaccine* 27, 3319–3323. doi:10.1016/ j.vaccine.2009.01.086
- Liu, B., Mori, I., Hossain, M. J., Dong, L., Takeda, K., and Kimura, Y. (2004). Interleukin-18 Improves the Early Defence System against Influenza Virus Infection by Augmenting Natural Killer Cell-Mediated Cytotoxicity. *J. Genvirol* 85, 423–428. doi:10.1099/vir.0.19596-0
- Lorenzo, M. E., Hodgson, A., Robinson, D. P., Kaplan, J. B., Pekosz, A., and Klein, S. L. (2011). Antibody Responses and Cross protection against Lethal Influenza A Viruses Differ between the Sexes in C57BL/6 Mice. *Vaccine* 29, 9246–9255. doi:10.1016/j.vaccine.2011.09.110
- McAuley, J. L., Tate, M. D., MacKenzie-Kludas, C. J., Pinar, A., Zeng, W., Stutz, A., et al. (2013). Activation of the NLRP3 Inflammasome by IAV Virulence Protein PB1-F2 Contributes to Severe Pathophysiology and Disease. *Plos Pathog.* 9, e1003392. doi:10.1371/journal.ppat.1003392
- Panda, A., Qian, F., Mohanty, S., van Duin, D., Newman, F. K., Zhang, L., et al. (2010). Age-associated Decrease in TLR Function in Primary Human Dendritic Cells Predicts Influenza Vaccine Response. J.I. 184, 2518–2527. doi:10.4049/ jimmunol.0901022
- Perregaux, D. G., and Gabel, C. A. (1998). Human Monocyte Stimulus-Coupled IL-1β Posttranslational Processing: Modulation via Monovalent Cations. Am. J. Physiology-Cell Physiol. 275, C1538–C1547. doi:10.1152/ ajpcell.1998.275.6.c1538
- Perregaux, D. G., McNiff, P., Laliberte, R., Conklyn, M., and Gabel, C. A. (2000). ATP Acts as an Agonist to Promote Stimulus-Induced Secretion of IL-1β and IL-18 in Human Blood. *J. Immunol.* 165, 4615–4623. doi:10.4049/ jimmunol.165.8.4615
- Poland, G. A. (2009). Valuing Influenza Vaccine: Medical, Economic, and Social Benefits. Clin. Infect. Dis. 48, 299–301. doi:10.1086/595843
- Roberts, N. J., Jr. (2020). Diverse and Unexpected Roles of Human Monocytes/ Macrophages in the Immune Response to Influenza Virus. Viruses 12. doi:10.3390/v12040379
- Rolfes, M. A., Flannery, B., Chung, J., O'Halloran, A., Garg, S., Belongia, E. A., et al. (2019). Effects of Influenza Vaccination in the United States during the 2017-2018 Influenza Season. *Clin. Infect. Dis.*
- Schmitz, N., Kurrer, M., Bachmann, M. F., and Kopf, M. (2005). Interleukin-1 Is Responsible for Acute Lung Immunopathology but Increases Survival of Respiratory Influenza Virus Infection. J. Virol. 79, 6441–6448. doi:10.1128/ jvi.79.10.6441-6448.2005
- Schroder, K., and Tschopp, J. (2010). The Inflammasomes. Cell 140, 821-832. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2010.01.040
- Sridharan, A., Esposo, M., Kaushal, K., Tay, J., Osann, K., Agrawal, S., et al. (2011). Age-associated Impaired Plasmacytoid Dendritic Cell Functions lead to Decreased CD4 and CD8 T Cell Immunity. Age 33, 363–376. doi:10.1007/ s11357-010-9191-3
- Stout-Delgado, H. W., Vaughan, S. E., Shirali, A. C., Jaramillo, R. J., and Harrod, K. S. (2012). Impaired NLRP3 Inflammasome Function in Elderly Mice during Influenza Infection Is Rescued by Treatment with Nigericin. J.I. 188, 2815–2824. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.1103051
- Thomas, P. G., Dash, P., Aldridge, J. R., Jr., Ellebedy, A. H., Reynolds, C., Funk, A. J., et al. (2009). The Intracellular Sensor NLRP3 Mediates Key Innate and Healing Responses to Influenza A Virus via the Regulation of Caspase-1. *Immunity* 30, 566–575. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2009.02.006
- Umlauf, B. J., Pinsky, N. A., Ovsyannikova, I. G., and Poland, G. A. (2012). Detection of Vaccinia Virus-specific IFNγ and IL-10 Secretion from Human PBMCs and CD8+ T Cells by ELISPOT. *Methods Mol. Biol.* 792, 199–218. doi:10.1007/978-1-61779-325-7_16
- Voigt, E. A., Ovsyannikova, I. G., Kennedy, R. B., Grill, D. E., Goergen, K. M., Schaid, D. J., et al. (2019). Sex Differences in Older Adults' Immune Responses to Seasonal Influenza Vaccination. *Front. Immunol.* 10, 180. doi:10.3389/ fimmu.2019.00180
- Wang, S., Parker, C., Taaffe, J., Solórzano, A., García-Sastre, A., and Lu, S. (2008). Heterologous HA DNA Vaccine Prime-Inactivated Influenza Vaccine Boost Is More Effective Than Using DNA or Inactivated Vaccine Alone in Eliciting Antibody Responses against H1 or H3 Serotype Influenza Viruses. Vaccine 26, 3626–3633. doi:10.1016/j.vaccine.2008.04.073
- Wu, Y.-H., Kuo, W.-C., Wu, Y.-J., Yang, K.-T., Chen, S.-T., Jiang, S.-T., et al. (2014). Participation of C-FLIP in NLRP3 and AIM2 Inflammasome Activation. Cell Death Differ 21, 451-461. doi:10.1038/cdd.2013.165

Conflict of Interest: IO hold three patents related to measles and vaccinia peptide research. RK holds a patent on vaccinia peptide research. RK and IO have received grant funding from ICW Ventures for preclinical studies on a peptide-based COVID-19 vaccine. RK has received funding from Merck Research Laboratories to study waning immunity to measles and mumps after immunization with the MMR-II[®] vaccine. This research has been reviewed by the Mayo Clinic Declaration of Competing Interest Review Board and was conducted in compliance with Mayo Clinic Declaration of Competing Interest policies.

The remaining authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's Note: All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2021 Crooke, Goergen, Ovsyannikova and Kennedy. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Diminished Pneumococcal-Specific CD4⁺ T-Cell Response is Associated With Increased Regulatory T Cells at Older Age

Samantha W. J. He¹, Martijn D. B. van de Garde¹, Daan K. J. Pieren¹, Martien C. M. Poelen¹, Franziska Voß², Mohammed R. Abdullah^{2†}, Sven Hammerschmidt² and Cécile A. C. M. van Els^{1*}

¹Centre for Infectious Disease Control, National Institute for Public Health and the Environment, Bilthoven, Netherlands, ²Department of Molecular Genetics and Infection Biology, Interfaculty Institute of Genetics and Functional Genomics, Center for Functional Genomics of Microbes, University of Greifswald, Greifswald, Germany

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Birgit Weinberger, University of Innsbruck, Austria

Reviewed by:

Valquiria Bueno, Federal University of São Paulo, Brazil Mieszko M. Wilk, Trinity College Dublin, Ireland

*Correspondence:

Cécile A. C. M. van Els cecile.van.els@rivm.nl

[†]Present address:

Mohammed R. Abdullah, Institute for Clinical Chemistry and Laboratory Medicine, University Medicine Greifswald, Greifswald, Germany

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Aging and the Immune System, a section of the journal Frontiers in Aging

Received: 23 July 2021 Accepted: 18 October 2021 Published: 03 November 2021

Citation:

He SWJ, van de Garde MDB, Pieren DKJ, Poelen MCM, Voß F, Abdullah MR, Hammerschmidt S and van Els CACM (2021) Diminished Pneumococcal-Specific CD4⁺ T-Cell Response is Associated With Increased Regulatory T Cells at Older Age. Front. Aging 2:746295. doi: 10.3389/fragi.2021.746295 Respiratory infection caused by Streptococcus pneumoniae is a leading cause of morbidity and mortality in older adults. Acquired CD4⁺ T cell mechanism are essential for the protection against colonization and subsequent development of infections by S. pneumoniae. In this study, we hypothesized that age-related changes within the CD4⁺ T-cell population compromise CD4⁺ T-cell specific responses to S, pneumoniae, thereby contributing to increased susceptibility at older age. To this end, we interrogated the CD4⁺ T-cell response against the immunogenic pneumococcal protein AliB, part of the unique oligopeptide ABC transporter system responsible for the uptake of nutrients for the bacterium and crucial for the development of pneumococcal meningitis, in healthy young and older adults. Specifically, proliferation of CD4⁺ T cells as well as concomitant cytokine profiles and phenotypic markers implied in immunosenescence were studied. Older adults showed decreased AliB-induced CD4⁺ T-cell proliferation that is associated with an increased frequency of regulatory T cells and lower levels of active CD25⁺CD127⁺CTLA-4⁻TIGIT⁻CD4⁺T cells. Additionally, levels of pro-inflammatory cytokines IFNy and IL-17F were decreased at older age. Our findings indicate that key features of a pneumococcal-specific CD4⁺ T-cell immune response are altered at older age, which may contribute to enhanced susceptibility for pneumococcal infections.

Keywords: Streptococcus pneumoniae, CD4⁺ T cells, aging, tregs, infection, immunosenescence, pneumococcal proteins, proinflammatory cytokines

INTRODUCTION

Streptococcus pneumoniae is a leading cause of respiratory infections in adults above 65 years of age, which is associated with substantial morbidity and mortality (Vila-Corcoles and Ochoa-Gondar, 2013; Drijkoningen and Rohde, 2014). The Gram-positive bacterium resides as a commensal in the human nasopharynx, with highest carriage rates in children under 5 years old, but can become invasive depending on microbial, environmental and host factors (Hussain et al., 2005; Abdullahi et al., 2012; Weiser et al., 2018).

The natural incidence of invasive pneumococcal disease (IPD) describes a typical U-shape throughout life, with reduced rates as children become older and a sharp increase at older age (Jansen

et al., 2009). These shifts in susceptibility are most likely explained by alterations in the acquired host immune mechanisms with age.

Pneumococcal protein-specific CD4⁺ T cells are considered key players in the control of pneumococcal infections. Stimulation of CD4⁺ T cells with pneumococcal strains induces proliferation and cytokine secretion by Th1, Th2 and Th17 memory CD4⁺ T cells, with predominant pro-inflammatory Th1 and Th17 responses (Engen et al., 2014). IL-17, in particular, was shown to enhance the recruitment of phagocytes to the site of invasion and boost their phagocytic abilities, leading to rapid and effective clearance of S. pneumoniae via opsonophagocytosis (Lu et al., 2008; Zhang et al., 2009; Wright et al., 2013). The induced effector CD4⁺ T-cell response is also modulated by pneumococcal-specific regulatory T cells (Tregs) to prevent excessive tissue damage and subsequent severe infection due to compromised tissue integrity and barriers (Pido-Lopez et al., 2011; Neill et al., 2012). Both low CD4⁺ T-cell effector responses and increased numbers of Tregs are associated with positive pneumococcal carriage in children and young adults (Zhang et al., 2007; Zhang et al., 2011; Jiang et al., 2015; Mubarak et al., 2016), highlighting the importance of these responses in regulating colonization, a pre-requisite towards disease. However, less is known about alterations in pneumococcal-specific CD4⁺ T cell immunity at older age.

Deterioration of immune responses with age is a well-known phenomenon, termed immunosenescence, that reduces the ability of older adults to respond to infections and vaccines (Ginaldi et al., 2001). Decreased CD4⁺ T-cell proliferation is one of the hallmarks of immunosenescence that affects the efficiency of the CD4⁺ T-cell response, as observed in aged mice and humans (Wikby et al., 1998; Aiello et al., 2019; Pieren et al., 2019). In addition, constitutive expression of inhibitory co-receptors including Programmed cell-death (PD-1) and Cytotoxic T-lymphocyte-associated antigen 4 (CTLA-4) on T cells (Leng et al., 2002; Channappanavar et al., 2009) as well as accumulation of Tregs, observed in aged mice (Nishioka et al., 2006; Sharma et al., 2006; Lages et al., 2008), could counteract and imbalance the stimulatory signal of T cells upon activation, thereby resulting in reduced CD4⁺ T cell response at older age. To explore whether human anti-pneumococcal CD4⁺ T cell immunity is negatively impacted at older age, we examined the presence of these immunosenescent features on CD4⁺ T cells of young and older adults using an important class of pneumococcal proteins.

AmiA, AliA, AliB, AliC and AliD are substrate binding lipoproteins, showing approximately 60% sequence homology (Alloing et al., 1994; Hathaway et al., 2004). AmiA, AliA and AliB are known to induce antibody responses in humans (Croucher et al., 2017). The proteins are part of the unique Ami-AliA/B oligopeptide ABC transporter system of *S. pneumoniae* and are essential for the uptake of nutrients and environmental signals by the bacteria (Nasher et al., 2017; Nasher et al., 2018). Furthermore, AmiA and AliA are involved in the colonization of the nasopharynx (Kerr et al., 2004), while AliB is essential for the development of pneumococcal meningitis (Schmidt et al., 2019). AliC and AliD are AliB-like homologues only expressed by non-encapsulated *S. pneumoniae* (NESP) (Hathaway et al., 2004; Keller et al., 2016).

In our study of the CD4⁺ T-cell response against the broadly recognized AliB protein, evidence was provided suggesting that older adults experience diminished pneumococcal-specific CD4⁺ T-cell responses associated with increased Treg-mediated regulation. This could contribute to increased susceptibility for IPD at older age.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Ethics Statement and Study Population

Buffy coats were obtained from healthy adult blood donors in the age range of 20–75 years old with written consent in accordance with local protocols for blood products destined "not for transfusions" (Sanquin Blood Supply, Netherlands). In total, thirty-six healthy adults (20 females and 16 males) were included in this study. Twenty-four donors were sub-selected in two age cohorts of 20–35 year old (young adults, n = 12) and 60–75 year old (older adults, n = 12), respectively, to study aging of pneumococcal-specific CD4⁺ T-cell responses in detail.

PBMC Isolation

Peripheral Blood Mononuclear Cells (PBMCs) were isolated from the buffy coats via Lymphoprep (Axis-shield) density gradient centrifugation using standard procedures and frozen in 10% DMSO. Samples were kept at -80° C overnight and then stored at -135° C until use.

Pneumococcal Antigens

Pneumococcal protein AliB with N-terminal His6-tag was recombinantly produced and purified as previously described (Schmidt et al., 2019). The other pneumococcal proteins AmiA, AliA, AliC and AliD were generated by cloning amplified target genes amiA (sp_1891, nt 122-2032), aliA (spd_0334, nt 85-1980), aliC (nt 73-1965), and aliD (nt 82-1965), without their signal sequences, into the pTP1 expression vector (Saleh et al., 2013). PCR reactions were performed using S. pneumoniae TIGR4 (amiA), D39 (aliA), or MNZ41 (aliC, aliD) chromosomal DNA as a template and the primer pairs listed in Table 1. The primers contained restriction sites (NheI/SacI, SpeI/ HindIII), which were used to ligate the fragments into the similarly digested expression vector. Resulting plasmids were transformed into competent E. coli BL21 (DE3) for heterologous protein expression. Protein expression and purification of N-terminal His₆-tag fusion proteins were performed as previously described (Saleh et al., 2013). Purity of the proteins was subsequently analyzed by SDS-PAGE followed by silver staining or immunoblotting with anti-Penta-His-tag mouse antibody (Qiagen) (Voss et al., 2018).

Thymidine Incorporation Assay

PBMCs from donors were seeded at a density of 1.5×10^5 cells/ well in AIM-V medium (Gibco, Thermo Fisher Scientific) containing 2% human AB serum (Sigma-Aldrich) in 96-well U-bottom plates. Cells were stimulated with medium control

TABLE 1 | Primer list.

Primer name	Primer No.	Restriction site	Sequence (5'-3')
AmiA_F	1562	Nhel	GCGCGCGCTAGCAGTTCTTCAAAATCATCTGATTC
AmiA_R	1563	Sacl	GCGCGCGAGCTCTTACTTCACATGACTTGCCAATTC
AliA_F	1931	Nhel	AATTGCTAGCTCTGGATCAGGTTCAAGC
AliA R	1932	Sacl	GCGCGAGCTCATTTCACATGTTTTGC
AliC F	1921	Nhel	GCGCGCGCTAGCAAAAGTGAAAAGAATGC
AliC R	1922	Sacl	GCGCGCGAGCTCATTTATGTGCTTTTC
AliD F	1923	Spel	GCGCGCACTAGTTCAGATACAAAAACTTAC
AliD R	1924	HindIII	GCGCGCAAGCTTATTTAACATGTTTTTCTGC

(mock), AmiA, AliA, AliB, AliC or AliD at 1 µg/ml, in replicate wells per condition for 6 days at 37°C with 5% CO₂ in the absence or presence of anti-MHC class II blocking antibodies consisting of a cocktail of anti-HLA-DR (B8.11-2; in-house produced), anti-HLA-DQ (SPV-L3; in-house produced) and anti-HLA-DP (B7/21; Leinco Technologies) monoclonal antibodies, as indicated. Tritium thymidine (18 kBq/well) was added to the wells on day six before overnight incubation at 37°C with 5% CO₂. Cells were then harvested on a filter and incorporated label was determined as counts per minute (cpm) using a MicroBeta Counter (Perkin Elmer). Tritium thymidine based stimulation indices (SI) were calculated by dividing the mean cpm of the replicate stimulated wells, by the mean cpm of the quadruplicate medium control wells. SI's > 1.7 were considered positive (van de Garde et al., 2019).

CellTrace-Based CD4⁺ T-Cell Proliferation Assay

PBMCs from donors were rapidly thawed at 37° C and labeled with CellTraceTM Violet proliferation dye according to manufacturer's protocol (Gibco, Thermo Fisher Scientific). CellTraceTM Violet-labelled cells were seeded at a density of 1×10^{6} cells/well in a 48-well flat-bottom plate in AIM-V medium with 2% AB serum and stimulated with either mock, AmiA, AliA, AliB, AliC or AliD at 1 µg/ml, individually, in replicate wells per condition at 37° C with 5% CO₂ for 5 and 7 days, in separate plates per timepoint. Cells were harvested from both day 5 and day 7 cultures, after which replicates were pooled, washed and used for flow-cytometric analysis. Based on optimization assays, supernatants for cytokine analysis were collected from the day seven cultures, pooled per stimulus and stored at -80° C until use.

Flow-Cytometric Analysis

Before and after *in vitro* culturing, CellTraceTM Violet-labeled cells were stained with the following fluorochrome-labeled antibodies at 4°C: CD3(SK7)-Alexa700, CD4(OKT-04)-BV711, CD8 (RPA-T8)-BV785, CD45RO(UCHL1)-PerCP-Cy5.5, FoxP3 (295D)-Alexa647, PD-1 (EH12.2H7)-BV605, CD127 (A019D5)-BV650, CTLA-4 (L3D10)-PE, Helios (22F6)-PE-Cy7, TIGIT (MBSA4)-PE/efluor-610 (ThermoFisher), CD27 (L128)-BUV395 (BD), CD25 (2A3)-BUV737 (BD) and Zombie NIRTM Fixable Viability kit (APC-Cy7, Biolegend). All antibodies are from Biolegend, unless stated otherwise. Acquisition was performed on BD LSR Fortessa X-20. Data was analyzed via FlowJo (Treestar). Frequencies of proliferated antigenspecific CD4⁺ T cells were determined by analyzing sequential halving

of the Cell trace Violet fluorescence intensity within the $CD4^+$ T cell gate (gating strategy in **Supplementary Figure S1**).

Dimensionality Reduced Analysis

Dimensionality reduction (viSNE) analysis of flow cytometry data was performed in Cytobank (www.Cytobank.org) (Amir et al., 2013). All events within pre-gated CD4⁺ T-cell or proliferated CD4⁺ T-cell gates were concatenated in Flowjo for each age group per culture condition and uploaded to Cytobank. viSNE clustering was performed on equal samples of randomly selected 5×10^5 cells from each age group based on expression of FoxP3, Helios, TIGIT, CTLA-4, PD-1, CD25 and CD127 expressions. Marker expression was represented as ArcSinh5-transformed medians within heatmaps generated via viSNE analysis.

Cytokine Measurement

Levels of Th cell cytokines were measured in day 7 culture supernatants, with Bead-based LEGENDplexTM Human TH cytokines (13-plex) kit (Biolegend) according to the manufacturer's instructions. Acquisition was performed on BD FACSCANTOTM II and data were analyzed with LEGENDplexTM Data Analysis Software. Levels of cytokines are expressed in pg/ml.

Statistical Analyses

Statistical analysis was performed using GraphPad Prism 7 software (La Jolla, CA, United States). Significant differences between young and older adults were determined by non-parametric Mann-Whitney U test or parametric Two-way ANOVA. Correlations were tested with Spearman's rank correlation coefficient. For all analyses, *p*-values < 0.05 were considered statistically significant.

RESULTS

Pneumococcal Substrate-Binding Lipoproteins Induce CD4⁺ T-Cell Proliferation

Whilst AmiA, AliA and AliB are shown to be able to induce sustained antibody responses in humans (Croucher et al., 2017), it is not yet known whether this class of substrate-binding lipoproteins, including AliC and AliD, is able to elicit memory CD4⁺ T-cell responses. To investigate this, we first screened PBMCs from randomly selected healthy blood donors for recognition of AmiA, AliA, AliB, AliC and AliD in a



post 7 days stimulation with mock or AliB protein, as indicated (see general gating strategy of CD4⁺ T cells in **Supplementary Figure S1**). (B) Proliferation of PBMCs (n = 5 donors) stimulated with mock or five pneumococcal substrate-binding lipoproteins for five (black circles) and 7 days (grey circles) in the absence or presence of anti-MCH class II (aMHCII) blocking antibodies on both timepoints, as indicated. Bars represent mean with SD. (C) Frequency of proliferated CD4⁺ T cells in young (20–35 years old n = 12, black circles) and older adults (60–75 years old, n = 12, grey triangles) after CellTrace labeling and 7 days AliB stimulation of PBMCs. Bars represent median with interquartile range. Statistical significance is calculated with Mann Whitney *U*-test (** = p < 0.01).

thymidine incorporation assay. Results indicated that all five proteins were capable of inducing proliferative responses in PBMCs from healthy donors of random age, based on the calculated SI (**Supplementary Figure S2**).

To investigate whether the observed proliferation was CD4⁺ T-cell mediated, PBMCs from additional donors were labeled with CellTrace Violet and subsequently stimulated with all five pneumococcal proteins or mock. CellTrace diminution of CD4⁺ T cells was measured after five- and seven-day protein exposure, respectively, in the absence and presence of anti-MHC class II blocking antibodies. Depending on the donor, background CellTrace diminution of CD4⁺ T cells in mock-stimulated conditions could be observed. All five substrate-binding lipoproteins were CD4⁺ T-cell immunogenic as shown by the generation of a CellTrace^{dim} CD4⁺ T-cell population after protein stimulation (dot plot shown for AliB, **Figure 1A**) on day five that further expanded to day seven (**Figure 1B**). The presence of anti-MHC class II blocking antibodies fully inhibited the proteinspecific responses to base-line levels of mock-stimulated cells on day five and day seven. This inhibition supports the notion that proliferation of the pneumococcal substrate-binding lipoproteinspecific CD4⁺ T cells involves recognition of cognate epitopes generated after protein processing and presentation in the context of MHC class II molecules by antigen presenting cells. Together these data establish that CD4⁺ T cell memory responses to AmiA, AliA, AliB, AliC and AliD are being acquired in adult donors, likely through pneumococcal carriage episodes throughout life, which are known to be immunizing (Malley et al., 2005; Ferreira et al., 2013; Wright et al., 2013; Wilson et al., 2015).

No Phenotypical Differences in the *ex vivo* Naïve and Memory CD4⁺ T-Cell Subsets at Older Age

Next we selected a panel of young (age 20–35 years old, n = 12) and older adult donors (age 60–75 years old, n = 12) to study



FIGURE 2 | ex vivo CD4⁺ T-cell pools of young (n = 12, black circles) and older adults (n = 12, grey triangles). (C) Density plots of pooled ex vivo CD4⁺ T cells of young (n = 12) and older adults (n = 12) clustered by viSNE based on the expression of FoxP3, CD25, PD-1, CD127, CTLA-4, Helios, and TIGIT. Five clusters were manually identified. (D) Fingerprint color dot plots showing the location and intensities of each marker within the identified clusters. (E) Heatmap depicts the ArcSinh5-transformed median expression of markers within each cluster. (F) Frequency of identified clusters within the total viSNE for each individual young (black circles) and older (grey triangles) donor. Bars represent median with interquartile range. Statistics is calculated with Two-way ANOVA in panel B and Mann Whitney U-test for panel F, ns = not significant.

whether features of immunosenescence negatively impact the observed anti-pneumococcal CD4⁺ T cell responses at older age. We first assessed whether age-dependent differences existed between the major CD4⁺ T-cell subsets of the young and older cohorts at baseline. Distribution of CD4⁺ T-cell memory subsets was compared between *ex vivo* PBMCs from the young (age 20–35 years old, n = 12) and older adults (age 60–75 years old, n = 12) based on expression of CD45RO and CD27 (**Figure 2A**). Comparable levels of naïve (Tnaïve, CD45RO⁻CD27⁺), central memory (Tcm, CD45RO⁺CD27⁺), effector memory (Tem, CD45RO⁺CD27⁻) and terminally differentiated (Temra, CD45RO⁻CD27⁻) CD4⁺ T cells were found between the two age groups (**Figure 2B**).

We then investigated the ex vivo expression of co-inhibitory receptors PD-1 and CTLA-4, Treg-associated markers FoxP3, TIGIT and Helios, implied in immunosenescence of CD4⁺ T-cell responses, as well as activation marker CD25 (IL-2a receptor) and CD127 (IL-7a receptor) on the overall CD4⁺ T cell pools of young and older adults. Expression data were pooled per age group and subsequently clustered based on Median Fluorescence Intensity (MFI) of each marker by viSNE analysis. Five major clusters were manually identified in the pooled CD4⁺ T cells from the two age groups based on the densities (Figure 2C). Fingerprint expression plots (Figure 2D) showed clear clustering of FoxP3-expressing CD4⁺ T cells within cluster 1, which together with cluster 2 also contained CD4⁺ T cells with relatively higher expression of PD-1 and CTLA-4. Further examination of combined marker expression patterns within each cluster via heatmap (Figure 2E) showed that the CD4⁺ T cells in cluster 1 also expressed relatively high CD25, Helios and TIGIT with low expression of CD127, which together with the expression of FoxP3 suggest that cluster 1 consist of activated Tregs. However, comparison of the percentages of CD4⁺ T cells in each of the five clusters within the total viSNE of individual young and aged donors revealed no statistically significant differences (Figure 2F), indicating that the studied CD4⁺ T-cell phenotypes were similar at baseline between our age cohorts.

Older Adults Show Altered CD4⁺ T-Cell Functional Responses to AliB Stimulation

To elucidate whether functional CD4⁺ T cell responses against the pneumococcal protein were impacted by age, we selected AliB as the prototype antigen as it evoked high CD4⁺ T-cell proliferative responses (**Figure 1B**) and was implied in pneumococcal disease (Schmidt et al., 2019).

 $CD4^+$ T-cell proliferation in the younger and older adult cohorts were compared after 7 days stimulation with AliB via CellTrace. Significantly decreased percentages of CellTrace^{dim} $CD4^+$ T cells were observed in older adults compared to the younger cohort (median of 3.18 vs. 9.66%, respectively, p = 0.0024) (Figure 1C).

Next, we investigated whether reduced $CD4^+$ T-cell proliferation in older adults was accompanied by differential Th-and Treg cytokine profiles compared to younger adults. Levels of IL-2, IL-9, Th1 (IFNy and TNF α), Th2 (IL-4, IL-5 and IL-13), Th17 (IL-17A, IL-17F, IL-21 and IL-22) and Treg-associated cytokines (IL-10) were measured in the supernatant after 7 days AliB stimulation. The levels of IFNy was significantly lower in older adults, whereas no differences in TNF α , IL-4, IL-5, IL-13, IL-10 and IL-9 were observed (**Figure 3 + Supplementary Figure S3**). Older adult PBMCs also showed significant lower levels of IL-17F and demonstrate a trend towards lower IL-17A and IL-22 production (**Figure 3**).

Interestingly, we also detected significantly increased levels of IL-2 in older adults after 7 days AliB stimulation. To investigate whether this was due to less efficient IL-2 consumption, expression of IL-2 receptor α -subunit, CD25, on proliferated CD4⁺ T cells was compared between young and older adults. Frequencies and MFI of CD25 were comparable between the two age cohorts (**Supplementary Figure S4**), indicating that higher IL-2 supernatant levels at older age may not be explained by altered CD25 expression.

Together, the decreased AliB-specific CD4⁺ T cell proliferation and Th1-Th17 cytokine profiles indicate an impaired functional response towards pneumococcal protein stimulation at older age.

Altered Cluster Composition of Proliferated CD4⁺ T Cells at Older Age

Next, we addressed the phenotypes within proliferated CD4⁺ T cells to see whether age-related differences were present after 7 days AliB stimulation that may explain the reduced proliferation and altered cytokine profile at older age. The proliferated CD4⁺ T cell populations from young and older adults did not differ in their distribution of Tnaïve, Tcm, Tem and Temra CD4⁺ T cell memory subsets, and both mainly comprised of Tcm and Tem cells (Figure 4A). To explore whether functional differences between the AliB-responding CD4⁺ T cells of young and older adults could be related to a differential expression of functionality markers, expression of PD-1, CTLA-4, FoxP3, TIGIT, Helios, CD25 and CD127 on pooled proliferated CD4⁺ T cells from each age group were analysed via viSNE. A total of 5×10^5 proliferated CD4⁺ T cells were randomly sampled by viSNE from the pooled proliferated CD4⁺ T cells of young (n = 12) and older adults (n = 11), one donor excluded due to very low numbers of proliferated CD4⁺ T cells). After viSNE clustering, six major clusters were manually identified based on the density plots (Figure 4B). Both expression plots of individual markers



(Figure 4C) and heatmap (Figure 4D) showed that FoxP3 expression is mainly restricted to cluster 5, whilst CD127 seemed to be associated with clusters 2, 4 and 6. Comparison of cluster frequencies in individual donors further showed that cluster 5 was significantly increased in older adults (median of 16.86 vs. 4.76%, respectively; p = 0.0007) (Figure 4E), whilst cluster 6 was significantly decreased compared to the younger age group (median of 3.36 vs. 7.25%; p = 0.012) (Figure 4E).

Higher Frequencies of Tregs Associated With Decreased CD4⁺ T-Cell Proliferation in Older Adults After AliB Stimulation

Further examination of marker expression within cluster 5, via expression plot (**Figure 4C**) and heatmap (**Figure 4D**), revealed that the high FoxP3-expressing CD4⁺ T cells within this cluster also had relatively high expression of TIGIT and Helios, indicating that this enhanced cluster at older age consisted of activated Tregs (**Figure 4D**).

To assess whether the observed difference was applicable to the total proliferated CD4⁺ T-cell pool of each individual donor, we manually gated on FoxP3⁺ cells within proliferated CD4⁺ T cells and quantified the frequencies in all individual stimulated PBMCs. Similar to the viSNE result, a significant increase in Tregs amongst proliferated CD4⁺ T cells was observed in older adults (median of 19.80 vs. 5.27% in younger adults; p < 0.0001) (**Figure 5A**, gating strategy in **Supplementary Figure S5**). Importantly, increased frequencies of Tregs in the proliferated CD4⁺ T-cell proliferative responses (p < 0.0001, r = -0.72) after AliB stimulation (**Figure 5B**). Further delineation

of this Treg fraction showed no differences for individual CD25, TIGIT, Helios, and PD-1 marker expression between young and older adults (**Supplementary Figure S6**), whilst a significantly higher expression of CTLA-4 on proliferated Tregs (MFI 1627 vs. 1318 in younger adults; p = 0.0068) and a lower frequency of proliferated Tregs expressing CD127 (median of 4.44 vs. 7.77% in younger adults; p = 0.04) were observed in older adults (**Supplementary Figure S6**).

Lower Levels of Active CD25⁺CD127⁺CD4⁺ T-Cells in Older Adults After AliB Stimulation Associated With Decreased CD4⁺ T-Cell Proliferation

Comparison of viSNE clusters also showed a significant decrease of cluster 6 in older adults compared to the younger age group (Figure 4E). Expression plots showed that cluster 6 contained CD4⁺ T cells with high expression of CD127 (Figure 4C). Further comparison of relative marker expression intensities between the identified clusters revealed that CD4⁺ T cells within cluster 6 also expressed relatively high CD25 and lower levels of inhibitory markers PD-1, CTLA-4 and TIGIT (Figure 4D). Quantification of manually gated CD25⁺CD127⁺CTLA-4⁻TIGIT⁻CD4⁺ T cells showed a similar decrease within the total proliferated CD4⁺ T cells of each individual at older age (median of 2.64 vs. 6.83% in younger adults; p = 0.008) (Figure 5C, Supplementary Figure S5). Moreover, decreased frequencies of these cells correlated with lower proliferative CD4⁺ T cell responses (p = 0.0094, r =0.51) (Figure 5D).



FIGURE 4 | Density plots of pooled proliferated CD4⁺ T cells from young and older adults clustered by viSNE based on the expression of FoxP3, CD25, PD-1, CD127, CTLA-4, Helios and TIGIT. Six main clusters were manually identified. **(C)** Fingerprint color dot plots show the location and intensities of each marker within the identified clusters. **(D)** Heatmap depicts the ArcSinh5-transformed median expression of markers within each cluster. **(F)** Bar graphs show the frequency of identified clusters within the total viSNE for each individual young (black circles) and older (grey triangles) donor. Bars represent median with interquartile range per age group. Statistical significance is calculated with Mann Whitney *U*-test (* = p < 0.05, ** = p < 0.01, *** = p < 0.001).

DISCUSSION

Adults above 65 years of age become increasingly susceptible to pneumococcal infections associated with substantial morbidity and mortality. This could relate to immunosenescence of many components of the innate and adaptive immune system, including loss of effectivity of acquired specific immunity. Here, to our knowledge, for the first time evidence is presented for features of immunosenescence in $CD4^+$ T cell responses to pneumococcal proteins that could contribute to susceptibility to pneumococcal infections at older age.

Two major observations were made in our study. First, we demonstrated that substrate-binding lipoproteins AmiA, AliA, AliB, AliC and AliD, are capable of inducing memory CD4⁺ T-cell responses in humans. Interestingly, despite the restricted expression of AliC and AliD to exclusively NESPs, we were able to

detect substantial CD4⁺ T-cell responses against the two proteins. Both AliC and AliD share up to 60% sequence homology with AmiA, AliA and AliB (Alloing et al., 1994; Hathaway et al., 2004), with several conserved regions that could potentially harbour cross-reactive CD4⁺ T cell epitopes. Therefore, CD4⁺ T cells targeting these conserved regions might recognise pneumococci irrespective of their capsule status and contribute to protection against non-encapsulated strains that are on the rise due to the selective pressure mediated by current capsular polysaccharidebased vaccines (Bradshaw et al., 2018).

Second, and importantly, older adults showed lower proliferative CD4⁺ T-cell responses when stimulated with the immunodominant AliB protein compared to young adults, correlating with increased frequencies of proliferated Tregs and lower levels of an activated CD25⁺CD127⁺CTLA-4⁻TIGIT⁻CD4⁺ T-cell subset. Moreover, stimulation of PBMCs



responding CD4⁺ T cell fraction and frequency of proliferated CD4⁺ T cells (CellTrace^{dim}) (*p* and *r*) was assessed by Spearman's test. (**C**) Bar graph depicts the frequency of manually gated cluster 6 (CD25⁺CD127⁺CTLA-4⁻TIGIT) within proliferated CD4⁺ T cells young (*n* = 12, black circles) and older (*n* = 12, grey triangles) adults. (**D**) Relationship between the frequency of cluster 6 in the responding CD4⁺ T cell fraction and proliferated CD4⁺ T cells is assessed by Spearman's test (*p* and *r*). Bars represent median with interquartile range per age group. Statistical significance is calculated with Mann Whitney *U*-test (* = *p* < 0.05, ** = *p* < 0.001, *** = *p* < 0.001).

from older adults with AliB revealed decreased levels of proinflammatory cytokines IFNy and IL-17F and increased levels of IL-2.

Reduced CD4⁺ T-cell proliferation, which is a key feature of immunosenescence, was not associated with shifts in the CD4⁺ T-cell memory subsets in our aged cohort, similar to what others have shown (Czesnikiewicz-Guzik et al., 2008; Aiello et al., 2019; Pieren et al., 2019; Callender et al., 2020). This is in stark contrast with the human CD8⁺ T-cell compartment, known to undergo significant changes in Tnaïve, Tcm and Temra subset distribution with age (Czesnikiewicz-Guzik et al., 2008; Callender et al., 2020).

Interestingly, a previous study found low $CD4^+$ T-cell proliferation in 2 years old children after *in vitro* challenge with detoxified pneumolysin, which progressively increased until the age of 20 years followed by a plateau until the age of 40 (Pido-Lopez et al., 2011). The findings on the memory $CD4^+$ T-cell responses to AliB from our aged cohort shed light on the other end of the age spectrum, and together these studies may indicate an inversed relationship of $CD4^+$ T-cell proliferation with IPD incidences throughout life. In addition, low specific $CD4^+$ T-cell proliferation early in life is associated with positive carriage of *S. pneumoniae* (Zhang et al., 2007). Altogether, this suggests that the reduced pneumococcal-specific $CD4^+$ T-cell proliferation observed in young children as well as older adults could play a role in the increased susceptibility to pneumococcal infections in these age groups.

Notably, our study indicated that low CD4⁺ T-cell proliferative responsiveness in older adults was associated with an increased frequency of proliferated Tregs and accompanied by significantly decreased levels of proinflammatory cytokines IFNy and IL-17F after AliB stimulation. Earlier studies on Tregs and cytokine effector functions of pneumococcal-specific CD4⁺ T cells in healthy younger individuals showed that both proliferation and production of IFNy and IL-17 cytokines are subjected to Treg-mediated suppression (Pido-Lopez et al., 2011; Mubarak et al., 2016). The combination of higher levels of responding Tregs and decreased inflammatory cytokines in our older cohort suggests that the CD4⁺ effector/Treg balance is tipped towards stronger regulation of pneumococcal-specific CD4⁺ T-cell response at older age. This is further supported by the comparable expression of markers classically associated with the suppressive function (FoxP3, TIGIT, Helios) on proliferated Tregs between young and older adults, suggesting that the Tregs were equally suppressive in both age groups, which is in line with findings in other studies (Gregg et al., 2005; Nishioka et al., 2006; Lages et al., 2008; Hwang et al., 2009). Moreover, increased Treg frequencies were associated with positive carriage of S. pneumoniae in children (Zhang et al., 2011). Based on this we hypothesize that the increased frequencies of specific Tregs seen at older age contribute to a less efficient CD4⁺ T-cell response against S. pneumoniae and thereby lead to increased susceptibility to colonization and subsequent development of IPD in the elderly population.

Interestingly, while expression of Treg-associated markers (FoxP3, TIGIT and Helios) did not differ between young and older individuals, we detected a decreased frequency of Tregs expressing CD127 (IL-7R α) at older age. Low expression or absence of CD127 is considered as classic Treg characteristic. However, recent studies discovered that expression of CD127 on Tregs were beneficial for the development, survival and homeostasis of Tregs in *in vitro* and murine models (Mazzucchelli et al., 2008; Simonetta et al., 2010; Schmaler et al., 2015). To further clarify the role of decreased CD127 expression of Tregs in pneumococcal CD4⁺ T cell responses at older age, more in depth studies on this cell subset would be needed.

Tregs exert their suppression via several mechanisms including the secretion of IL-10 and cell-cell contact (Schmidt et al., 2012). Despite the increased frequency of Tregs in older adults, no difference was observed in produced IL-10 levels between younger and older adults. Instead, the Treg population in older adults expressed elevated levels of CTLA-4. This suggests that the Tregs in older adults may mediate their suppressive function mainly via cell-cell contact and other functions such as the secretion of TGF- β and IL-35 (Schmidt et al., 2012). This would need further research to be confirmed.

Another key finding of this study is the association between the low proliferative response in older adults and the reduced frequency of CD25⁺CD127⁺CTLA-4⁻TIGIT⁻ cells in the proliferating CD4⁺ T cell fraction after stimulation. While this subset of CD4⁺ T cells is relatively unknown, one study found that it predominantly consists of Th1, Th2, and to a lesser extent Th17 CD4⁺ T cells that actively proliferate and secrete cytokines upon polyclonal stimulation (Narsale et al., 2018). Decreased presence of CD25⁺CD127⁺CTLA-4⁻TIGIT⁻ CD4⁺ T cells could therefore contribute to the decreased levels of IFNy and IL-17F observed within our older age cohort. IFNy is essential for the protection against pathogens, as mice with non-functional IFNy or IFNy receptor were demonstrated to be extremely susceptible to microbial pathogens (Shtrichman and Samuel, 2001). IFNy macrophages towards a pro-inflammatory polarizes phenotype with opsonophagocytic properties (Herbst et al., 2011), whilst IL-17 is shown to be important in neutrophil and macrophage attraction and potentiation in pneumococcal immunity (Lu et al., 2008; Zhang et al., 2009; Wright et al., 2013). It would therefore be of interest to investigate if the decreased of CD25⁺CD127⁺CTLA-4⁻TIGIT⁻ presence proliferated CD4⁺ T cells in older adults is causally related to the decreased levels of IFNy and IL-17F and could thereby result in less efficient clearance of S. pneumoniae via opsonophagocytosis by phagocytes.

IL-2 plays an essential role in promoting T cell proliferation (Pol et al., 2020). We detected significantly elevated levels of IL-2 in older adults, which is in striking contrast to the findings of other studies showing reduced IL-2 levels at older age (Whisler et al., 1996; Pieren et al., 2019). This may be explained by the difference in polyclonal versus antigen-specific stimulus between the studies that result in different kinetics of the response. Elevated levels of IL-2 might indicate less efficient IL-2 consumption by CD4⁺ T cells at older age and contribute to lowered proliferative response. Whilst no difference was detected in the expression of CD25 between the two age cohorts within our study, further studies on the expression of the other two IL-2

receptor subunits, CD122 (IL2R- β and IL15-R β) and CD132 (IL2R- γ) is required in order to fully assess the impact of age on the consumption of IL-2 by antigen-responding T cells.

We acknowledge that the age-related changes in CD4⁺ T-cell response observed in this study are limited to a certain class of pneumococcal proteins and serve as proof of concept. It remains to be determined whether the observed age-related changes can also be detected for other pneumococcal protein classes reported to induce CD4⁺ T-cell responses, such as cholinebinding proteins and cytolysins (Zhang et al., 2007; Pido-Lopez et al., 2011; van de Garde et al., 2019). In addition, while antigen-specific proliferation of CD4⁺ T cells well exceeded background proliferation in our 7 days flow-based CellTrace diminution assay, the sensitivity and specificity of the assay may need further optimization to distinguish between specific and bystander activated CellTracedim CD4+ T cells. Finally, whilst CD4⁺ T cells are the main producers of the cytokines investigated in this study, it should also be noted that other cells within the PBMC are capable of secreting IFNy or IL-17F as well. Therefore, the age-related differences observed for these cytokines should not be solely attributed to immunosenescence of CD4⁺ T cells, but also to other innate and adaptive cell types as well.

Collectively, our data showed for the first time that this class of pneumococcal substrate-binding lipoproteins was able to induce $CD4^+$ T-cell response in humans and that the pneumococcal-specific $CD4^+$ T-cell immune response is altered in older adults. Excessive regulation by Tregs exerted on the pneumococcal-specific $CD4^+$ T-cell immune response at older age may result in diminished inflammatory response and ineffective clearance of *S. pneumoniae*, which could lead to increased chances of developing IPD at older age.

Immunosenescence is not limited to CD4⁺ T cells, but has an impact on all aspects of the immune system. Considering that protection against *S. pneumoniae* also requires antibodies and the innate immune response (Zhang et al., 2009; Wright et al., 2013; Ramos-Sevillano et al., 2019), wide-scale immunological studies are needed to fully understand the impact of aging on innate and acquired pneumococcalspecific immunity that causes the enhanced susceptibility at older age.

REFERENCES

- Abdullahi, O., Karani, A., Tigoi, C. C., Mugo, D., Kungu, S., Wanjiru, E., et al. (2012). The Prevalence and Risk Factors for Pneumococcal Colonization of the Nasopharynx Among Children in Kilifi District, Kenya. *PLoS One* 7 (2), e30787. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0030787
- Aiello, A., Farzaneh, F., Candore, G., Caruso, C., Davinelli, S., Gambino, C. M., et al. (2019). Immunosenescence and its Hallmarks: How to Oppose Aging Strategically? A Review of Potential Options for Therapeutic Intervention. *Front. Immunol.* 10, 2247. doi:10.3389/fimmu.2019.02247
- Alloing, G., de Philip, P., and Claverys, J.-P. (1994). Three Highly Homologous Membrane-Bound Lipoproteins Participate in Oligopeptide Transport by the Ami System of the Gram-Positive Streptococcus Pneumoniae. J. Mol. Biol. 241 (1), 44–58. doi:10.1006/jmbi.1994.1472
- Amir, el- A. D., Davis, K. L., Tadmor, M. D., Simonds, E. F., Levine, J. H., Bendall, S. C., et al. (2013). viSNE Enables Visualization of High Dimensional Single-Cell

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The raw data supporting the conclusion of this article will be made available by the authors, without undue reservation.

ETHICS STATEMENT

The studies involving human participants were reviewed and approved by the Sanquin Blood Supply, Amsterdam. The patients/participants provided their written informed consent to participate in this study.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

SHe, MvdG and CvE designed the study. FV, MA, SHa produced and purified the pneumococcal proteins. SHe, MvdG, and MP performed experiments. SHe and MvdG analyzed the data. SHe, MP, DP, and CvE interpreted the data. SHe, DP, and CvE wrote the manuscript, MvdG, FV, MA, and SHa edited the manuscript.

FUNDING

The authors are funded by research grants of the Dutch Ministry of Health.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The authors thank Nora Lambert for technical advice and Josien Lanfermeijer, Dr. Mardi Boer, Dr. Willem Luytjes and Dr. Diana Wouters for critically reviewing the manuscript.

SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at: https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fragi.2021.746295/full#supplementary-material

Data and Reveals Phenotypic Heterogeneity of Leukemia. *Nat. Biotechnol.* 31 (6), 545–552. doi:10.1038/nbt.2594

- Bradshaw, J. L., Pipkins, H. R., Keller, L. E., Pendarvis, J. K., and McDaniel, L. S. (2018). Mucosal Infections and Invasive Potential of Nonencapsulated Streptococcus Pneumoniae Are Enhanced by Oligopeptide Binding Proteins AliC and AliD. *mBio* 9 (1), e02097–17. doi:10.1128/mBio.02097-17
- Callender, L. A., Carroll, E. C., Bober, E. A., Akbar, A. N., Solito, E., and Henson, S. M. (2020). Mitochondrial Mass Governs the Extent of Human T Cell Senescence. Aging Cell 19 (2), e13067. doi:10.1111/acel.13067
- Channappanavar, R., Twardy, B. S., Krishna, P., and Suvas, S. (2009). Advancing Age Leads to Predominance of Inhibitory Receptor Expressing CD4 T Cells☆. Mech. Ageing Dev. 130 (10), 709–712. doi:10.1016/ j.mad.2009.08.006
- Croucher, N. J., Campo, J. J., Le, T. Q., Liang, X., Bentley, S. D., Hanage, W. P., et al. (2017). Diverse Evolutionary Patterns of Pneumococcal Antigens Identified by Pangenome-wide Immunological Screening. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* 114 (3), E357–E366. doi:10.1073/pnas.1613937114

- Czesnikiewicz-Guzik, M., Lee, W.-W., Cui, D., Hiruma, Y., Lamar, D. L., Yang, Z.-Z., et al. (2008). T Cell Subset-specific Susceptibility to Aging. *Clin. Immunol.* 127 (1), 107–118. doi:10.1016/j.clim.2007.12.002
- Drijkoningen, J. J. C., and Rohde, G. G. U. (2014). Pneumococcal Infection in Adults: burden of Disease. *Clin. Microbiol. Infect.* 20 (Suppl. 5), 45–51. doi:10.1111/1469-0691.12461
- Engen, S. A., Valen Rukke, H., Becattini, S., Jarrossay, D., Blix, I. J., Petersen, F. C., et al. (2014). The Oral Commensal Streptococcus Mitis Shows a Mixed Memory Th Cell Signature that Is Similar to and Cross-Reactive with Streptococcus Pneumoniae. *PLoS One* 9 (8), e104306. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0104306
- Ferreira, D. M., Neill, D. R., Bangert, M., Gritzfeld, J. F., Green, N., Wright, A. K. A., et al. (2013). Controlled Human Infection and Rechallenge withStreptococcus pneumoniaeReveals the Protective Efficacy of Carriage in Healthy Adults. Am. J. Respir. Crit. Care Med. 187 (8), 855–864. doi:10.1164/rccm.201212-2277OC
- Ginaldi, L., Loreto, M. F., Corsi, M. P., Modesti, M., and De Martinis, M. (2001). Immunosenescence and Infectious Diseases. *Microbes Infect.* 3 (10), 851–857. doi:10.1016/S1286-4579(01)01443-5
- Gregg, R., Smith, C. M., Clark, F. J., Dunnion, D., Khan, N., Chakraverty, R., et al. (2005). The Number of Human Peripheral Blood CD4+ CD25high Regulatory T Cells Increases with Age. *Clin. Exp. Immunol.* 140 (3), 540–546. doi:10.1111/ j.1365-2249.2005.02798.x
- Hathaway, L. J., Meier, P. S., Battig, P., Aebi, S., and Muhlemann, K. (2004). A Homologue of aliB Is Found in the Capsule Region of Nonencapsulated Streptococcus Pneumoniae. J. Bacteriol. 186 (12), 3721–3729. doi:10.1128/ JB.186.12.3721-3729.2004
- Herbst, S., Schaible, U. E., and Schneider, B. E. (2011). Interferon Gamma Activated Macrophages Kill Mycobacteria by Nitric Oxide Induced Apoptosis. *PLoS One* 6 (5), e19105. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0019105
- Hussain, M., Melegaro, A., Pebody, R. G., George, R., Edmunds, W. J., Talukdar, R., et al. (2005). A Longitudinal Household Study of Streptococcus Pneumoniae Nasopharyngeal Carriage in a UK Setting. *Epidemiol. Infect.* 133 (5), 891–898. doi:10.1017/S0950268805004012
- Hwang, K.-A., Kim, H.-R., and Kang, I. (2009). Aging and Human CD4(+) Regulatory T Cells. Mech. Ageing Dev. 130 (8), 509–517. doi:10.1016/ j.mad.2009.06.003
- Jansen, A. G. S. C., Rodenburg, G. D., de Greeff, S. C., Hak, E., Veenhoven, R. H., Spanjaard, L., et al. (2009). Invasive Pneumococcal Disease in the Netherlands: Syndromes, Outcome and Potential Vaccine Benefits. *Vaccine* 27 (17), 2394–2401. doi:10.1016/j.vaccine.2009.01.127
- Jiang, X.-l., Zhang, G.-l., Yang, T., Yang, B.-h., Wang, L.-j., Wang, Q.-h., et al. (2015). Association of Pneumococcal Carriage and Expression of Foxp3+ Regulatory T Cells and Th17 Cells in the Adenoids of Children. *Respiration* 90 (1), 25–32. doi:10.1159/000381724
- Keller, L. E., Robinson, D. A., and McDaniel, L. S. (2016). Nonencapsulated Streptococcus Pneumoniae: Emergence and Pathogenesis. *mBio* 7 (2), e01792. doi:10.1128/mBio.01792-15
- Kerr, A. R., Adrian, P. V., Estevão, S., de Groot, R., Alloing, G., Claverys, J.-P., et al. (2004). The Ami-AliA/AliB Permease of Streptococcus Pneumoniae Is Involved in Nasopharyngeal Colonization but Not in Invasive Disease. *Infect. Immun.* 72 (7), 3902–3906. doi:10.1128/IAI.72.7.3902-3906.2004
- Lages, C. S., Suffia, I., Velilla, P. A., Huang, B., Warshaw, G., Hildeman, D. A., et al. (2008). Functional Regulatory T Cells Accumulate in Aged Hosts and Promote Chronic Infectious Disease Reactivation. *J. Immunol.* 181 (3), 1835–1848. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.181.3.1835
- Leng, Q., Bentwich, Z., and Borkow, G. (2002). CTLA-4 Upregulation during Aging. Mech. Ageing Dev. 123 (10), 1419–1421. doi:10.1016/s0047-6374(02)00077-5
- Lu, Y.-J., Gross, J., Bogaert, D., Finn, A., Bagrade, L., Zhang, Q., et al. (2008). Interleukin-17A Mediates Acquired Immunity to Pneumococcal Colonization. *Plos Pathog.* 4 (9), e1000159. doi:10.1371/journal.ppat.1000159
- Malley, R., Trzcinski, K., Srivastava, A., Thompson, C. M., Anderson, P. W., and Lipsitch, M. (2005). CD4+ T Cells Mediate Antibody-independent Acquired Immunity to Pneumococcal Colonization. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci.* 102 (13), 4848–4853. doi:10.1073/pnas.0501254102
- Mazzucchelli, R., Hixon, J. A., Spolski, R., Chen, X., Li, W. Q., Hall, V. L., et al. (2008). Development of Regulatory T Cells Requires IL-7Rα Stimulation by IL-7 or TSLP. *Blood* 112 (8), 3283–3292. doi:10.1182/blood-2008-02-137414
- Mubarak, A., Ahmed, M. S., Upile, N., Vaughan, C., Xie, C., Sharma, R., et al. (2016). A Dynamic Relationship between Mucosal T Helper Type 17 and

Regulatory T-Cell Populations in Nasopharynx Evolves with Age and Associates with the Clearance of Pneumococcal Carriage in Humans. *Clin. Microbiol. Infect.* 22 (8), e1e731–736. doi:10.1016/j.cmi.2016.05.017

- Narsale, A., Moya, R., and Davies, J. D. (2018). Human CD4(+) CD25(+) CD127(hi) Cells and the Th1/Th2 Phenotype. *Clin. Immunol.* 188, 103–112. doi:10.1016/j.clim.2018.01.003
- Nasher, F., Heller, M., and Hathaway, L. J. (2017). Streptococcus Pneumoniae Proteins AmiA, AliA, and AliB Bind Peptides Found in Ribosomal Proteins of Other Bacterial Species. *Front. Microbiol.* 8, 2688. doi:10.3389/fmicb.2017.02688
- Nasher, F., Förster, S., Yildirim, E. C., Grandgirard, D., Leib, S. L., Heller, M., et al. (2018). Foreign Peptide Triggers Boost in Pneumococcal Metabolism and Growth. *BMC Microbiol.* 18 (1), 23. doi:10.1186/s12866-018-1167-y
- Neill, D. R., Fernandes, V. E., Wisby, L., Haynes, A. R., Ferreira, D. M., Laher, A., et al. (2012). T Regulatory Cells Control Susceptibility to Invasive Pneumococcal Pneumonia in Mice. *Plos Pathog.* 8 (4), e1002660. doi:10.1371/journal.ppat.1002660
- Nishioka, T., Shimizu, J., Iida, R., Yamazaki, S., and Sakaguchi, S. (2006). CD4+CD25+Foxp3+ T Cells and CD4+CD25-Foxp3+ T Cells in Aged Mice. J. Immunol. 176 (11), 6586–6593. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.176.11.6586
- Pido-Lopez, J., Kwok, W. W., Mitchell, T. J., Heyderman, R. S., and Williams, N. A. (2011). Acquisition of Pneumococci Specific Effector and Regulatory Cd4+ T Cells Localising within Human Upper Respiratory-Tract Mucosal Lymphoid Tissue. *Plos Pathog.* 7 (12), e1002396. doi:10.1371/journal.ppat.1002396
- Pieren, D. K. J., Smits, N. A. M., van de Garde, M. D. B., and Guichelaar, T. (2019). Response Kinetics Reveal Novel Features of Ageing in Murine T Cells. *Sci. Rep.* 9 (1), 5587. doi:10.1038/s41598-019-42120-1
- Pol, J. G., Caudana, P., Paillet, J., Piaggio, E., and Kroemer, G. (2020). Effects of Interleukin-2 in Immunostimulation and Immunosuppression. J. Exp. Med. 217 (1), e20191247. doi:10.1084/jem.20191247
- Ramos-Sevillano, E., Ercoli, G., and Brown, J. S. (2019). Mechanisms of Naturally Acquired Immunity to Streptococcus Pneumoniae. *Front. Immunol.* 10, 358. doi:10.3389/fimmu.2019.00358
- Saleh, M., Bartual, S. G., Abdullah, M. R., Jensch, I., Asmat, T. M., Petruschka, L., et al. (2013). Molecular Architecture of Streptococcus Pneumoniae Surface Thioredoxin-fold Lipoproteins Crucial for Extracellular Oxidative Stress Resistance and Maintenance of Virulence. *EMBO Mol. Med.* 5 (12), 1852–1870. doi:10.1002/emmm.201202435
- Schmaler, M., Broggi, M. A. S., Lagarde, N., Stöcklin, B. F., King, C. G., Finke, D., et al. (2015). IL-7R Signaling in Regulatory T Cells Maintains Peripheral and Allograft Tolerance in Mice. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* 112 (43), 13330–13335. doi:10.1073/pnas.1510045112
- Schmidt, A., Oberle, N., and Krammer, P. H. (2012). Molecular Mechanisms of Treg-Mediated T Cell Suppression. Front. Immun. 3, 51. doi:10.3389/fimmu.2012.00051
- Schmidt, F., Kakar, N., Meyer, T. C., Depke, M., Masouris, I., Burchhardt, G., et al. (2019). In Vivo proteomics Identifies the Competence Regulon and AliB Oligopeptide Transporter as Pathogenic Factors in Pneumococcal Meningitis. Plos Pathog. 15 (7), e1007987. doi:10.1371/journal.ppat.1007987
- Sharma, S., Dominguez, A. L., and Lustgarten, J. (2006). High Accumulation of T Regulatory Cells Prevents the Activation of Immune Responses in Aged Animals. J. Immunol. 177 (12), 8348–8355. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.177.12.8348
- Shtrichman, R., and Samuel, C. E. (2001). The Role of Gamma Interferon in Antimicrobial Immunity. *Curr. Opin. Microbiol.* 4 (3), 251–259. doi:10.1016/ s1369-5274(00)00199-5
- Simonetta, F., Chiali, A., Cordier, C., Urrutia, A., Girault, I., Bloquet, S., et al. (2010). Increased CD127 Expression on Activated FOXP3+CD4+ Regulatory T Cells. *Eur. J. Immunol.* 40 (9), 2528–2538. doi:10.1002/eji.201040531
- van de Garde, M. D. B., van Westen, E., Poelen, M. C. M., Rots, N. Y., and van Els, C. A. C. M. (2019). Prediction and Validation of Immunogenic Domains of Pneumococcal Proteins Recognized by Human CD4(+) T Cells. *Infect. Immun.* 87 (6), e00098–19. doi:10.1128/IAI.00098-19
- Vila-Corcoles, A., and Ochoa-Gondar, O. (2013). Preventing Pneumococcal Disease in the Elderly: Recent Advances in Vaccines And Implications for Clinical Practice. *Drugs Aging* 30 (5), 263–276. doi:10.1007/s40266-013-0060-5
- Voss, F., Kohler, T. P., Meyer, T., Abdullah, M. R., van Opzeeland, F. J., Saleh, M., et al. (2018). Intranasal Vaccination with Lipoproteins Confers Protection against Pneumococcal Colonisation. *Front. Immunol.* 9, 2405. doi:10.3389/fimmu.2018.02405
- Weiser, J. N., Ferreira, D. M., and Paton, J. C. (2018). Streptococcus Pneumoniae: Transmission, Colonization and Invasion. *Nat. Rev. Microbiol.* 16 (6), 355–367. doi:10.1038/s41579-018-0001-8

- Whisler, R. L., Beiqing, L., and Chen, M. (1996). Age-related Decreases in IL-2 Production by Human T Cells Are Associated with Impaired Activation of Nuclear Transcriptional Factors AP-1 and NF-AT. *Cell Immunol.* 169 (2), 185–195. doi:10.1006/cimm.1996.0109
- Wikby, A., Maxson, P., Olsson, J., Johansson, B., and Ferguson, F. G. (1998). Changes in CD8 and CD4 Lymphocyte Subsets, T Cell Proliferation Responses and Non-survival in the Very Old: the Swedish Longitudinal OCTO-Immune Study. *Mech. Ageing Dev.* 102 (2-3), 187–198. doi:10.1016/s0047-6374(97) 00151-6
- Wilson, R., Cohen, J. M., Jose, R. J., de Vogel, C., Baxendale, H., and Brown, J. S. (2015). Protection against Streptococcus Pneumoniae Lung Infection after Nasopharyngeal Colonization Requires Both Humoral and Cellular Immune Responses. *Mucosal Immunol.* 8 (3), 627–639. doi:10.1038/ mi.2014.95
- Wright, A. K. A., Bangert, M., Gritzfeld, J. F., Ferreira, D. M., Jambo, K. C., Wright, A. D., et al. (2013). Experimental Human Pneumococcal Carriage Augments IL-17A-dependent T-Cell Defence of the Lung. *Plos Pathog.* 9 (3), e1003274. doi:10.1371/journal.ppat.1003274
- Zhang, Q., Bagrade, L., Bernatoniene, J., Clarke, E., Paton, J. C., Mitchell, T. J., et al. (2007). Low CD4 T Cell Immunity to Pneumolysin Is Associated with Nasopharyngeal Carriage of Pneumococci in Children. J. Infect. Dis. 195 (8), 1194–1202. doi:10.1086/512617
- Zhang, Z., Clarke, T. B., and Weiser, J. N. (2009). Cellular Effectors Mediating Th17-dependent Clearance of Pneumococcal Colonization in Mice. J. Clin. Invest. 119 (7), 1899–1909. doi:10.1172/JCI36731

Zhang, Q., Leong, S. C., McNamara, P. S., Mubarak, A., Malley, R., and Finn, A. (2011). Characterisation of Regulatory T Cells in Nasal Associated Lymphoid Tissue in Children: Relationships with Pneumococcal Colonization. *Plos Pathog.* 7 (8), e1002175. doi:10.1371/journal.ppat.1002175

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

The handling editor declared a shared consortium with one of the authors (C.V.E) at time of review.

Publisher's Note: All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2021 He, van de Garde, Pieren, Poelen, Voß, Abdullah, Hammerschmidt and van Els. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.



Patho-Physiology of Aging and Immune-Senescence: Possible Correlates With Comorbidity and Mortality in Middle-Aged and Old COVID-19 Patients

Saba Farheen¹, Sudhanshu Agrawal², Swaleha Zubair³, Anshu Agrawal², Fauzia Jamal¹, Ishrat Altaf¹, Abu Kashif Anwar⁴, Syed Mohammad Umair⁵ and Mohammad Owais^{1*}

¹Interdisciplinary Biotechnology Unit, Faculty of Life Sciences, Aligarh Muslim University, Aligarh, India, ²Division of Basic and Clinical Immunology, Department of Medicine, University of California, Irvine, Irvine, CA, United States, ³Department of Computer Science, Aligarh Muslim University, Aligarh, India, ⁴Department of Anatomy, HSZH Gov, Unani Medical College, Bhopal, India, ⁵Ajmal Khan Tibbiya College, Aligarh Muslim University, Aligarh, India

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Leena P. Bharath, Merrimack College, United States

rontiers

in Aging

Reviewed by:

Luca Pangrazzi, University of Trento, Italy Sara Santa Cruz Calvo, University of Kentucky, United States

*Correspondence:

Mohammad Owais owais_lakhnawi@yahoo.com

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Aging and the Immune System, a section of the journal Frontiers in Aging

Received: 28 July 2021 Accepted: 30 November 2021 Published: 16 December 2021

Citation:

Farheen S, Agrawal S, Zubair S, Agrawal A, Jamal F, Altaf I, Kashif Anwar A, Umair SM and Owais M (2021) Patho-Physiology of Aging and Immune-Senescence: Possible Correlates With Comorbidity and Mortality in Middle-Aged and Old COVID-19 Patients. Front. Aging 2:748591. doi: 10.3389/fragi.2021.748591 During the last 2 years, the entire world has been severely devastated by the severe acute respiratory syndrome coronavirus 2 (SARS-CoV-2) pandemic (COVID-19) as it resulted in several million deaths across the globe. While the virus infects people indiscriminately, the casualty risk is higher mainly in old, and middle-aged COVID-19 patients. The incidences of COVID-19 associated co-morbidity and mortality have a great deal of correlation with the weakened and malfunctioning immune systems of elderly people. Presumably, due to the physiological changes associated with aging and because of possible comorbidities such as diabetes, hypertension, obesity, cardiovascular, and lung diseases, which are more common in elderly people, may be considered as the reason making the elderly vulnerable to the infection on one hand, and COVID-19 associated complications on the other. The accretion of senescent immune cells not only contributes to the deterioration of host defense, but also results in elevated inflammatory phenotype persuaded immune dysfunction. In the present review, we envisage to correlate functioning of the immune defense of older COVID-19 patients with secondary/super infection, increased susceptibility or aggravation against already existing cancer, infectious, autoimmune, and other chronic inflammatory diseases. Moreover, we have discussed how agelinked modulations in the immune system affect therapeutic response against administered drugs as well as immunological response to various prophylactic measures including vaccination in the elderly host. The present review also provides an insight into the intricate pathophysiology of the aging and the overall immune response of the host to SARS-CoV-2 infection. A better understanding of age-related immune dysfunction is likely to help us in the development of targeted preemptive strategies for deadly COVID-19 in elderly patients.

Keywords: immunosenescence, inflammaging, comorbidities, SARS-CoV-2, COVID-19, innate and adaptive immune system

INTRODUCTION

The pandemic outbreak of a novel coronavirus-severe acute respiratory syndrome coronavirus-2 (SARS-CoV-2) has tumulted the whole world population into chaos since the first quarter of the year 2020. Over the course of subsequent few months, millions of coronavirus disease-19 (COVID-19) cases had been registered across the world (Mok et al., 2020). The SARS-CoV-2 infection has manifested a wide range of clinical consequences. In spite of the fact that the majority of infected people remain either asymptomatic (estimated to be between 17.9 to 78%) or have moderate disease, around ~20% of the COVID-19 patients contract serious illness, with life-threatening pneumonia and acute respiratory distress syndrome (ARDS) (Yang X et al., 2020; Yin et al., 2021). A substantial subpopulation of COVID-19 patients exhibits systemic symptoms like secondary sepsis, cardiovascular and cardiac complexities, thrombo-embolism, coagulopathy, and as well as multi-organ malfunction (Huang et al., 2020; Yang R et al., 2020). Age is a significant risk factor for severe SARS-CoV-2 infestation. COVID-19 patients who are older or have pre-existing comorbidities are at higher risk of mortality (Elezkurtaj et al., 2021). In addition, elderly patients are more likely to have chronic comorbidities like diabetes mellitus, hypertension, cancer, obesity, and cardiovascular disorders, etc; all of which make them more susceptible to COVID-19 as well as associated complications (Huang et al., 2020; Zhang L et al., 2020; Zheng et al., 2020; Zhang X et al., 2020; Zhou F et al., 2020). The above specified comorbidities, however, are inadequate to explain why age is a risk factor in relenting to COVID-19, in its own right. Besides the elevated risk of older people succumbing to SARS-CoV-2 infection, there are several studies that suggest a great degree of difference in the sickness outcome between younger and older SARS-CoV-2 patients (Yang R et al., 2020; Zhang X et al., 2020; Lennon et al., 2020; Jung et al., 2020; Liu Yet al., 2020). In fact, despite comparable viral loads, younger COVID-19 patients are likely to be asymptomatic than older patients, according to a cross-sectional analysis of residents, and employees in nursing homes and assisted living facilities (Lennon et al., 2020). In Shanghai, a systematic analysis of clinical, genetic, and immunological data from 326 confirmed COVID-19 cases revealed that, among other factors, age was substantially associated with poor clinical outcomes (Zhang X et al., 2020).

The enveloped SARS- CoV-2 possesses a large (27.9–31 kb) positive sense single-stranded RNA as its core genome. The virus enters the human host generally via the respiratory tract. Once inside the host, the contagion employs its spike (S) protein to recognize the angiotensin-converting enzyme 2 (ACE2) receptor on the alveolar epithelial type II pneumocytes in the lung (Zhang H et al., 2020). Next, TMPRSS2 (host transmembrane protease serine 2) facilitates S protein activation and viral entry into the cell (Hoffmann et al., 2020). Inside the cell, it multiplies, and eventually the cell burst causes the release of new virus particles that infect adjacent cells, and also wander in the extracellular spaces to find susceptible cell targets in the host. Besides the lung, the ACE2 receptor is profusely expressed on epithelial cells of the gastrointestinal tract, kidneys, vascular endothelial cells, and

adipose tissues, etc (Hamming et al., 2004; Al Heialy et al., 2020; Al-Benna, 2020; Albini et al., 2020; Gu et al., 2020; Li B et al., 2020; Thum, 2020). The expression of ACE2 receptors has also been reported on the gingiva, salivary gland, and taste cells of the oral cavity (Doyle et al., 2021; Huang et al., 2021). It is suggested that SARS-CoV-2 affects olfactory sensory neuronal cells indirectly, as the ACE2 receptor is not directly expressed on olfactory cells rather expressed on supporting cells (Brann et al., 2020). The stay of the SARS-CoV-2 inside the host causes progressing tissue damage that ensues in various related clinical signs and symptoms. The vast array, or distribution of the susceptible target cells in the inflicted host, may lead to varying degrees of clinical presentation as well as indications, involving respiratory symptoms like cough, shortness of breath, and fever being the most common. The digestive system associated symptoms like diarrhoea, nausea, and vomiting are also equally manifested. Thromboembolism and strokes have also been linked to clinical symptoms of vascular endothelial dysfunction and pathological coagulopathy-related manifestations (Oxley et al., 2020). Loss of taste and sense of smell are the commonly observed symptoms of COVID-19 (Brann et al., 2020; Huang et al., 2021).

The post COVID-19 complications may involve pneumonia and acute respiratory distress syndrome (ARDS), which require artificial ventilation and, if not managed appropriately, may be fatal. ARDS is clinically characterized by acute respiratory failure, hypoxemia, bilateral lung infiltrates on chest imaging that is not entirely explained by effusions, collapse, and/or nodules, and a lack of cardiogenic-related edema (Papazian et al., 2016). Patients with severe COVID-19 had been reported to have elevated levels of circulating cytokines and chemokines (cytokine storm), which increases their chance of developing pneumonia, ARDS, sepsis, and coagulopathy, some of the serious complications associated with COVID-19 (Huang et al., 2021; Iba et al., 2019). Alongwith ACE2 receptors, dipeptidyl peptidase 4 (DPP4) also known as CD26 may be a binding target for SARS-CoV-2. In fact, the CD26 molecule (DPP4) has been described as a binding receptor for MERS-CoV, another prominent member of the CoV family (Valencia et al., 2020). The protein docking studies, based on crystal structure, revealed the high affinity between human dipeptidyl peptidase 4 (DPP4), and the spike (S) receptorbinding domain of SARS-CoV-2 (Li et al., 2020a). The DPP4 expression is more common in senescent cells. This may form the basis for the high occurrence of COVID-19 in elderly population. Moreover, enhanced expression of DPP4 in the obese individuals or type 2 diabetic patients correlates with the higher proliferation of human smooth muscle cells and increased expression of proinflammatory cytokines like MCP-1, IL-6, and IL-8 via NF-KB activation leading to damaging consequences of SARS-CoV-2 in the inflicted patients (cf. older as well as diabetic patients) (Valencia et al., 2020). Hence, inhibitors of the DPP4 might prove as strategic therapeutic agents as they reduce the level of IL-6, which plays a key role in the inflammatory response in SARS-CoV-2 patients (Valencia et al., 2020; Solerte et al., 2020). Both the innate and the adaptive immune systems are highly involved in the regular immune response to viral infections, including coronaviruses. The innate immune response comprises toll-like

receptors (TLR), which are membrane-bound patternrecognition receptors (PRRs), expressed by dendritic cells (DC) and macrophages, recognize viral nucleic acids, which is followed by intracellular signaling and synthesis of antiviral type I interferon (IFN) in antiviral defense mechanisms (Kawasaki and Kawai, 2014). TLR7 and TLR8, which sense single-stranded RNA, and may be TLR3, which senses double-stranded RNA intermediates, and are expected to be the first receptors to detect SARS-CoV-2 in the host cells (Khanmohammadi et al., 2021). An interactive association between Myd88 and specific TLRs (TLR1, TLR2, TLR4, TLR5, TLR8, and TLR9) has been suggestively linked with disease progression in COVID-19 patients. In K18-ACE2 transgenic mice, TLR2 has been reported to play important role in sensing the SARS-CoV-2 envelope protein that eventually ensues in profuse inflammatory cytokine production (Zheng et al., 2021).

In general, natural killer (NK) cells play a significant role in imparting antiviral defense. Furthermore, the expression of proinflammatory cytokines such as IL-6, IL-1β, tumour necrosis factor (TNF- α), and chemokines by the active immune cells helps in accumulation of neutrophils and other inflammatory immune cells to the infection site (Bajaj et al., 2021). An adaptive immune response begins when viral antigen is presented to virus-specific CD4 helper T cells and CD8 cytotoxic T cells. Antigen-specific CD8 T cells are essential for destroying virally infected cells, whereas cytokines such as IFN-y are important for the activation of antigen-presenting cells including macrophages (Bajaj et al., 2021). CD4 helper T (Th) cells are critical for supplying cognate assistance to B cells, which undergo class switching and somatic hypermutation to switch antibody synthesis in favor of IgG isotype, which is more specific, precise, and display a high affinity for neutralization (Bajaj et al., 2021). Various active immune cell populations, including neutrophils, and NK cells, have a great deal of potential to inhibit invading viruses in the circumstances when expression of MHC-I molecules had been downmodulated to a significant level (Bajaj et al., 2021). Markedly, the immune response is a twoedged sword: on the one hand, it mediates defensive immunity and is necessary; on the other hand, excessive and improper development of inflammatory cytokines may contribute to cytokine storm syndrome, which causes organ immunopathology and death of the infected host (Zhou Y et al., 2020).

Normal aging is followed by progressive biological alterations in various systems of the host. Some of these contribute to the weakening of the immune system's functions (Bajaj et al., 2021). The elderly subjects are more susceptible as well as vulnerable to respiratory infections like influenza and novel coronaviruses. Age-related immune-inflammation, or inflammaging, and associated inflammatory diseases are more common in the elderly population (Franceschi et al., 2000; Shaw et al., 2013; Fulop et al., 2018). These alterations, in combination with comorbidities, make elderly people more prone to latent or new infections, resulting in elevated COVID-19 morbidity, and death.

A superior repertoire of naive immune cells in younger people endows them with the potential to fight new infections more profoundly. Young people can withstand pathogen onslaught more successfully. As a consequence, exposure to the virulent pathogen may result in milder or even asymptomatic infection (Bajaj et al., 2021). The majority of younger people who test positive for the novel coronavirus, however, do not show disease symptoms. Exposure to the whole pathogen or any of their antigen components may cause upregulation of MHC molecules, costimulatory surface structures on pathogenspecific T and B cells of healthy individuals. This results in a bigger and more robust pool of effector molecules and their precursors that help in the recognition of a broader spectrum of foreign entities and eventually defend against new infectious diseases such as the COVID-19 pandemic (Bajaj et al., 2021). Interestingly, several studies have demonstrated the effect of aging on host immune responses against viral infections. Immunosenescence, for example, relates to diminished vaccination effectiveness and increased vulnerability to infectious diseases in the elderly. Vaccines for infections like influenza and shingles have been in practice for a long time; though, the poor efficacy and efficiency in the elderly reflect an aging-related drop in vaccination-induced immunogenicity (Oh et al., 2019).

In this review, we will discuss the concept of immunosenescence and inflammaging, as the correlates associated with physiological changes in the immune system of the elderly population, and how they impact the host immunological response to viral infections, mainly SARS-CoV-2. Further, we will present an overview of current studies on senescence-induced dysregulation of the immune system, with an emphasis on functional analysis of innate and adaptive immune cells, as well as its potential influence on viral immune responses, and such as COVID-19.

IMMUNOSENESCENCE AND INFLAMMAGING

Immunosenescence is a term used to describe the degeneration of the immune system. An age-related change, in both the innate and adaptive immune systems, contributes to the development of a chronic inflammatory state, and thereby results in a decreased ability to combat against the new infection (Stahl and Brown, 2015) (Figure 1). The deterioration in the immune robustness makes the host susceptible to infectious diseases. This may also result in the inadequate immune response to vaccination or increased susceptibility to cancer and autoimmune diseases. Immunosenescence reflects a relatively complex shift in the activity across many immunological responses, rather than just a loss of immune cells in terms of number. Because of a decline in peripheral naive T and B cells, the immune system's capacity to respond effectively to novel antigens is weakened (Stahl and Brown, 2015). Immunosenescence is also linked to the accumulation of memory T cells (Aiello et al., 2019). Antigen load over time, alongwith reduced lymphopoiesis, causes a decline in naive T cell populations and accretion of memory cell subsets (Aiello et al., 2019). Aging also comprises the loss of expression of the co-stimulatory surface protein CD28 from both



CD4 and CD8 T cell populations. The less copy number of costimulatory CD28 molecule is a major hallmark of senescent T cells (Weyand and Goronzy, 2016). Loss of expression of CD27, another costimulatory molecule, and has also been associated with T cell senescence (Larbi and Fulop, 2014). The loss of CD28 and/or CD27 co-stimulatory molecules in T cells can be recognized as a sign of short telomeres and reduced telomerase activity, an indicator of replicative senescence (Larbi and Fulop, 2014). A variety of stress and aging-related illnesses are linked to reduced telomere length in leukocytes (de Punder et al., 2019). The expression of CD57 and KLRG-1 (killercell lectin like receptor G1, a co-inhibitory receptor) on T-cells is the marker of senescent T cells, as they are considered to be inhibitors of proliferation, shows replicative senescence (Larbi and Fulop, 2014). CD57⁺ cells have short telomeres, poor telomerase activity, reduced expression of cell-cycle genes, and restricted proliferative potential (Focosi et al., 2010). Senescent T cells persist and accumulate during aging, and secrete high levels of proinflammatory cytokines, chemokines, growth factors, and proteases. These factors represent a typical hallmark of senescence and therefore they have been defined as

senescence-associated secretory phenotype (SASP) (Bartleson et al., 2021). Senescent cells frequently modify their gene expression, rendering themselves less prone to apoptosis (Alves and Bueno, 2019).

An imbalance of regulatory and stimulatory mediators, such as cytokines and acute phase reactants, also exemplifies the immune system's aging. This leads to a sub-clinical chronic proinflammatory condition known as inflammaging. The agerelated rise in the number of senescent cells, together with the immune system's reduced capacity to eliminate these cells, creates an environment rich in pro-inflammatory cytokines and reactive oxygen species (ROS), which pushes surrounding cells toward senescence (Stahl and Brown, 2015). Chronic activation of the innate immune system and increased release of inflammatory mediators may have a direct correlation with inflammaging that is generally accompanied by increased proinflammatory NF-κβ activation (Salminen et al., 2018). The unregulated inflammatory response to SARS-CoV-2 results in both local and systemic tissue damage. Most of the patients with severe COVID-19 have significantly increased levels of pro-inflammatory cytokines and chemokines in the serum, including IL-6, IL-2, IL-1β, IL-8, IL-17,

granulocyte (G)-colony-stimulating factor (CSF), granulocytemacrophage (GM)-CSF, C-X-C motif chemokine ligand (CXCL)10, C-C motif chemokine ligand (CCL)2, CCL3, and TNF (Xu et al., 2020; Qin et al., 2020). In a study involving aging mice, it was found that similar cytokines, such as IL-6, IL-1a, IL-1β, TNF-a, and the chemokine CCL2 were also associated with the aged host response to SARS-CoV-2 (Dinnon et al., 2020; Leist et al., 2020). Inflammaging causes a rise in several of these cytokines in the elderly. For example, increased level of IL-6 has been considered as a predictor of poor outcomes in COVID-19 patients, because of the fact that IL-6 is indeed one of the most accurate aging indicators (Johnson, 2006). The expression of IL-6 cytokine is a clinical sign of NF-κB (a transcription factor) activation in the vascular system. NF-kB regulates many proinflammatory genes of innate immune cells, in fact, there is a great deal of correlation between aging, and NF-KB signaling and inflammation (Salminen et al., 2008; Brasier, 2010).

REMODELLING OF THE INNATE IMMUNE SYSTEM WITH AGING

Toll-like Receptors

The innate immune system uses germline-encoded patternrecognition receptors (PRRs) in the initial identification of microbes (Kawasaki and Kawai, 2014). PRRs are mainly expressed by dendritic cells, macrophages, neutrophils, monocytes, and epithelial cells. They perceive microbe-specific molecular signatures known as pathogen-associated molecular patterns (PAMPs) as well as self-derived molecules derived from damaged cells known as damage-associated molecular patterns (DAMPs) (Kawasaki and Kawai, 2014). Toll-like receptors (TLRs) are the membrane-bound PRRs that are highly conserved, capable of detecting a wide range of stimuli such as viral DNA/RNA, bacterial lipopolysaccharides, lipoproteins, and nucleic acid, etc; which serve as PAMPs (Kawasaki and Kawai, 2014). TLRs are important regulators of innate immunity against microbial infections in the innate immune system. Recent studies have added to the current insights in animal models by elucidating the effects of aging on TLR function in human cohorts. With increasing age, TLR expression and activity in monocytes (Van Duin et al., 2007), DCs (Panda et al., 2010), and neutrophils (Montgomery and Shaw, 2015) decreases. The splenic and peritoneal macrophages of elderly female C57BL/6 mice (18-24 months old), as well as older humans (≥65 years), had been reported to possess lower levels of TLR expression (Renshaw et al., 2002). While most TLRs are upregulated upon interaction with specific ligands in the macrophages of the young, the TLR expression, in the macrophages of elderly mice, is weakly upregulated, and in particular, expression of TLR3 is poorly identified (Renshaw et al., 2002).

Surprisingly, not all different types of TLRs were found to be downregulated in the elderly subjects. TLR1 surface expression, for example, declines with age, and but TLR2 surface expression remains constant (Van Duin et al., 2007). Low TLR1 surface expression and impairment in TLR1/2 signaling in the elderly resulted in reduced MAPK signaling, which in turn reduces the production of TNF- α and IL-6 in the host monocytes. After activation with TLR ligands, such as TLR1/2, TLR2/6, TLR3, TLR4, TLR5, and TLR9 agonists, macrophages from aged mice produce reduced amounts of IL-6 and TNF- α (Renshaw et al., 2002).

In contrast, upon interaction with specific ligands, monocytes from elderly human beings had upregulated expression of TLR5 molecule. This in turn resulted in enhanced production of TLR5induced cytokines (Qian et al., 2012). TLR5 signaling is effectively maintained during aging, according to Lim et al., who reported that *in vitro* overexpression of caveolin-1 increased TLR5 mRNA via the MAPK pathway and prolonged TLR5 half-life via direct contact (Lim et al., 2015). Principally, TLR expression declines with age, with the exception of TLR5. TLR mislocalization can lead to changes in the expression of cytokine and chemokine thereby affecting the functioning of the immune system of the host (Qian et al., 2012).

TLR-7 and TLR-8, expressed in the endosomal compartments of respiratory epithelial cells, are the two TLRs that play a key role in sensing ssRNA of invading SARS-CoV-2 (Moreno-Eutimio et al., 2020; Onofrio et al., 2020; Sallenave and Guillot, 2020). The production of both IFN regulated cytokines, as well as proinflammatory cytokines, were induced by TLR7, and TLR8 respectively (Moreno-Eutimio et al., 2020; Onofrio et al., 2020). Aging impairs the migration of innate immune cells and signaling events following PRRs activation resulting in increased production and dysregulation of cytokines, commonly known as cytokine storm (Shaw et al., 2013; Onofrio et al., 2020). Innate immune cells with age-related changes in TLR expression can still produce cytokines. In human monocytes, for example, reduced TLR1 surface expression combined with lower TLR1/TLR2 might cause cytokine production. The observed post-translational aberration has been reported to worsen with age (Shaw et al., 2013; Onofrio et al., 2020). The production of a plethora of cytokines in the host, post SARS-CoV-2 infestation implies, high basal TLR activation, which cannot be further stimulated in response to a pathogen origin ligand, and may result in innate immune system failure (Shaw et al., 2013; Onofrio et al., 2020).

Monocytes and Macrophages

Even though there are no significant variations in the number of total monocyte subsets between the young (21-40 years) and the elderly (≥65 years) subjects, a worldwide study of circulating monocytes in various age groups reveals substantial age-related alterations (Metcalf et al., 2015). Non-classical CD14⁺CD16⁺ monocyte counts, for example, increased dramatically with age, however, exhibited underexpression of HLA-DR, and chemokine receptor CX (3)CR1 in the elderly. On the other hand, classical CD14⁺CD16⁻ monocyte numbers, did not change with age, despite the fact that serum MCP-1 levels elevate with age, but not MIP-1a, MIP-1β, and or fractalkine (CX3CL1) (Seidler et al., 2010). Human monocyte subsets responded differently to TLR agonists depending on their age, resulting in changes in surface molecule expression and lower production of interferons, and cytokines such as IL-1 β (Metcalf et al., 2017). Monocytes from elderly people show reduced phagocytosis yet

have shorter telomeres and considerably greater intracellular levels of TNF- α both at the basal level and after TLR4 activation, suggesting that the elderly have dysfunctional monocytes (Hearps et al., 2012).

In general, the functioning of macrophages is impaired by aging, along with the reduction in monocytic activity. TLR expression on macrophages is decreased in elderly humans and mice, as previously documented (Renshaw et al., 2002; Shaw et al., 2011). Macrophages are significantly prevalent as a pro-inflammatory M1 phenotype in healthy old adipose and hepatic tissue, and as an immunosuppressive M2 phenotype in old lymphoid tissues, lung, and muscle (Jackman et al., 2017). In aged people, the buildup of immunological complexes, cytokines, hormones, free fatty acids, oxidized low-density lipoproteins, and immunoglobulins readily activate macrophages (Acharya et al., 2020). This generally ensues in low-grade inflammation, which in turn compromises the overall efficacy of the immune response (Acharya et al., 2020). The expression of IFN family cytokines results in the upregulation of C- reactive protein in the infected host. Due to decreased IFN production, there is an imbalance between proinflammatory, and pro-repair airway macrophages in patients with SARS-CoV-2 (Acharya et al., 2020). Chelvarajan et. al. described decreased TNF-a and IL-6 production and enhanced IL-10 production in elderly (22-24 months old) BALB/c and C57BL/6 mice after activation with TLR ligands (Chelvarajan et al., 2005). Also, the CD14 and TLR4-expressing cells had been reported to downfall resulting in a decrease in cytokines including IL-6, TNF-a, IL-1β, and IL-12 in the host (Chelvarajan et al., 2005). Inflammaging can lead to the buildup of alternatively activated (M2-like) macrophages in tissues, which remain pro-inflammatory, and exhibit senescence markers. It can be inferred that aging affects a variety of activities in macrophages, including TLR signaling, polarisation, phagocytosis, and wound healing, etc. (Van Beek et al., 2019).

Dendritic Cells (DCs)

Several studies have found that while the numbers of myeloid DCs (mDCs) do not change with age, the number and function of plasmacytoid DCs do decline (Shodell and Siegal, 2002; Della Bella et al., 2007; Jing et al., 2009). It is worth noting that the number of specialized DCs in the epidermis and mucosal tissues, such as Langerhans cells, decreases as people get older (Schwartz et al., 1983; Sprecher et al., 1990). DCs from the aged people have considerably decreased capacity to phagocytose antigens on a functional level (Pietschmann et al., 2000). When exposed to LPS, ssRNA, or self-DNA, aged mDCs produce more IL-6 and TNF-a than young mDCs. This induction had been correlated to age-related changes in signaling pathways that lead to the altered PI3K, NF-KB, or type I IFN responses. DCs function can be impacted by age-related alterations in signaling pathways, which can result in defective cytokine production in response to pathogens or self-DNA, as well as decreased phagocytosis, and migratory capacities (Agrawal et al., 2007; Agrawal et al., 2009). In SARS-CoV-2 patients, changes in the lung microenvironment also impact DCs maturation and migration to lymphoid organs, influencing T cell activation (Tay et al., 2020).

Neutrophils

Neutrophils, major phagocytic cells that specialize in imparting protection against invading pathogens in the early stages of infection (Hong, 2017). While the neutrophil cell count does not vary as people get older, their phagocytic and chemotactic capacities do (Wenisch et al., 2000). Nevertheless, the recruitment of neutrophils to the site of infection is affected by aging, as evidenced by studies that have found decreased neutrophilmediated chemotaxis in aged hosts (Niwa et al., 1989; Wenisch et al., 2000). Neutrophils require a high level of energy to carry out phagocytosis, aging downgrades hexose transport and raises intracellular calcium levels, preventing the uptake of energy, and as a result, phagocytosis. Age-linked abnormalities in neutrophils are mostly caused by defective signal transduction pathways such as poor anti-apoptotic responses regulated by the JAK-STAT tyrosine kinase and PI3K-AKT pathways (Shaw et al., 2013; Jackman et al., 2017). The phosphorylated form of the PI3K regulates phagocytosis, degranulation, and chemotaxis of the neutrophil population. In the elderly population, the elevated activity of PI3K causes neutrophils to migrate imperfectly and secrete proteases in the surroundings that harm normal tissue rather than aberrant tissue at the site of inflammation or infection (Sapey et al., 2014). It has been demonstrated that like other viruses, SARS-CoV-2 can also stimulate neutrophil extracellular traps (NETs) in a process called NETosis in human neutrophils (Arcanjo et al., 2020). However, aged neutrophils generate reduced neutrophil extracellular traps (NET), which are consisted of nuclear components and granule proteins, and are capable of binding and trapping extracellular pathogens to protect the body from infection (Tseng et al., 2012; Hazeldine et al., 2014). As a result, a decrease in NET production with age might cause delayed wound healing and a greater vulnerability to invading pathogens (Tseng et al., 2012).

Type 1 IFN and NK Cells

PAMPs and DAMPs activate PRRs, which trigger a signaling cascade that results in the production of type I IFN and other inflammatory mediators during a pathogenic invasion (Acharya et al., 2020). During the antiviral defense, early activation and generation of type I interferon are beneficial. Type I IFN inhibits viral replication and dissemination by acting as an early antiviral response through autocrine and paracrine type I IFN receptor (IFNAR) signaling (Nikolich-Žugich, 2018; Acharya et al., 2020). Delayed production of IFN might cause tissue injury and inflammatory cytokine storm. The time-lapse in the production of type I IFN increases with age and has also been observed in the SARS-CoV-2 patients in general (Nikolich-Zugich et al., 2020; Acharya et al., 2020). Furthermore, the SARS-CoV-2 virus adapts immune evasion mechanisms to preclude the early production of type I IFN. It has been reported that SARS-CoV-2 type I IFN is very less in individuals with serious SARS-CoV-2 symptoms, in addition to delayed local IFN responses (Aiello et al., 2019; Acharya et al., 2020). The altered production of IFN led to an unbalanced state between proinflammatory macrophages and reparative airway macrophages (Aiello et al., 2019; Acharya et al., 2020). Host susceptibility to severe COVID-19 disease

can be increased by either genetic or acquired abnormalities in type I interferon signaling. Bastard et al. employed sensitive immunoassays and neutralization assays to determine the existence of autoantibodies against α , β , and ω type I interferons in plasma samples from a large cohort of COVID-19 patients and uninfected controls (Bastard et al., 2021). Furthermore, it has been discovered that nearly 10% of patients with severe COVID-19 pneumonia had significant titers of neutralizing autoantibodies against type I IFN-2a and IFN- ω (Bastard et al., 2020). Infected patients, who were asymptomatic or had milder symptoms, as well as healthy people, did not have these autoantibodies. In the control group, the incidence of neutralizing autoantibodies to type I interferon increased with age, peaking at the age of 70. These data suggest that autoantibodies against type I IFNs are a prevalent form of acquired immunodeficiency that accounts for around 20% of all COVID-19 deaths (Bastard et al., 2021). During coronavirus infections, IFN modulates other immune cells such as NK cells, and which are not only down numbered rather become dysfunctional in individuals with advanced-stage SARS-CoV-2 infection (Aiello et al., 2019; Acharya et al., 2020). In elderly people, alteration in the activity of NK cells is linked to increased severity of infection that is accompanied by death (Shaw et al., 2013). There are reports which suggest that type I IFN downmodulates NK cell functioning in elderly mice (Plett and Murasko, 2000). Furthermore, in response to the virus, the synthesis of IFN by plasmacytoid DCs diminishes as people get older (Agrawal, 2013). As a result, the reduced and delayed production of type I IFN, as well as the altered production of NK cells in elderly people, affect the first-line antiviral response to SARS-CoV-2 invasion, and reduce the possibilities of infection resolution at an earlier stage than in younger people (Shaw et al., 2013; Aiello et al., 2019; Acharya et al., 2020).

COMORBIDITIES AND INNATE IMMUNE RESPONSE

SARS-CoV-2 symptoms are more evident in older patients (>60 years) and individuals with a history of comorbidities, owing to hyperactive chronic innate inflammatory responses as well as structural and functional alterations in organs (Frasca et al., 2017). Obesity boosts the difficulties linked with the virus and aging, in part, owing to structural/functional abnormalities and also due to visceral fat that can act as a viral repository and exacerbate inflammatory responses (Iacobellis, 2020; Malavazos et al., 2020; Ryan and Caplice, 2020). In both older (>60 years) as well as younger (under the age of 40) COVID-19 patients with severe disease compared to those with mild disease, Computed Tomography (CT) imaging revealed increased fatty liver and epicardial adipose tissues, implying obesity as a potential predictor of COVID-19 severity (Iacobellis et al., 2020b; Deng et al., 2020). Additionally, adipose tissues function as endocrine organs, producing hormones such as leptin and adiponectin, as well as inflammatory cytokines like IL-6 and TNF (Banerjee et al., 2020). Since obese and diabetic patients have more adipose tissue, they

have more ACE2 expressing adipocytes, thus increasing their susceptibility to viral invasion in the adipose tissue, which might lead to greater severity of SARS-CoV-2 infection (Banerjee et al., 2020; Fajnzylber et al., 2020). In obese people, innate immune cells like NK cells, macrophages, and neutrophils, as well as adaptive immune cells, enter the adipose tissue and trigger inflammatory responses through the release of proinflammatory cytokines, metabolic alterations, and phenotypic and functional abnormalities (Frasca et al., 2017). Obesity is also a potential risk factor for endothelial dysfunction, which, when coupled with SARS-CoV-2 caused endothelial cell damage, ensuing in increased endothelial dysfunction that eventually worsens associated problems (Engin, 2017; Amraei and Rahimi, 2020). The combination of age-related defective patterns in many components of the innate immune inflammatory responses prevents the virus elimination from the host (Frasca et al., 2017). It explicitly implies that persons over the age of 60 and those with co-morbidities are at a greater risk of SARS-CoV-2 severity because they are more susceptible to induce a defective immune response and have relatively high rates of morbidity and mortality.

MODULATION OF THE ADAPTIVE IMMUNE SYSTEM WITH AGE

B Cells

B lymphocytes are key regulators of the adaptive immune system, and play role in various processes including antibody synthesis to cytokine release (Ponnappan and Ponnappan, 2011; Nikolich-Zugich et al., 2020). Invading pathogens as a strategy to counter host immune system onslaught on one hand and host-related other factors (comorbidities and age-related) may deform the functioning of the host B cells (Ponnappan and Ponnappan, 2011; Nikolich-Zugich et al., 2020). Deformity in the quality of secreted antibodies has been investigated more extensively in the context of aging than any of these two roles (Ponnappan and Ponnappan, 2011; Nikolich-Zugich et al., 2020). Since B cells must produce a variety of specific antibodies to identify a wide range of threatening antigens, heterogeneity is important in the B cell repository for an effective immune response (Anolik et al., 2009). Aged people often have a constrained B cell repository, which could make them more susceptible to infectious diseases, less able to react to vaccinations, and more likely to produce autoreactive Abs (Ponnappan and Ponnappan, 2011). According to a previous study, aging can affect the selection procedure during B cell affinity maturation (Banerjee et al., 2002), and as people get older, the B cell repertory becomes less diversified, with indications of non-pathogenic clonal expansions (Gibson et al., 2009). Poor vaccination responses against various infectious diseases are believed to be linked to the host immune system that loses its potential to generate differentiated antibody pools with expanded and diverse recognition (Goronzy and Weyand, 2013). Aging lowers the number of naive B cells and plasma cells whereas increasing the numbers of CD27⁺ memory B cells in mice (Fecteau et al., 2006). Though B cell lymphopoiesis is active throughout life, there is a reduction in B cell synthesis in elderly

populations as bone marrow is degraded, and also the percentages and quantities of human peripheral B cells significantly reduced with age (Zharhary, 1988; Rossi et al., 2003; Frasca et al., 2008).

Alterations in the B cell population can be linked to Ab production, in which B cells reduce their capacity to generate an adequate Ab response against naive as well as known antigens, as they get older. Furthermore, in the aged host, the Ab response is accompanied by poor isotype switching and a brief time of activation (Nikolich-Žugich, 2018). Also, reduced affinity is not just related to lowered production of B cells, rather related to decreased rates of isotype switching, and less somatic hypermutation in the aged immune system (Henry et al., 2019). The class switch recombination and somatic hypermutation are the two cellular mechanisms that produce newer classes of Abs. The process is mainly regulated by activation-induced cytidine deaminase (AID). In older people, impairment in MAPK signaling as well as the reduction in mRNA stability and DNA binding affinity of transcriptional factor E47 (encoded by E2A), ensues in the downregulated expression of AID gene (Oh et al., 2019). As a result of these internal changes in B cells, Ab diversity is eventually reduced. The microRNA of the B lymphocytes such as miRNA-155 and miRNA-16 had been described as major contributors to the molecular changes linked with B cell senescence mediated by the downregulation of AID and E47 (Frasca et al., 2015). Downregulation of E2A caused by aging promotes abnormalities in class switch recombination of IgM memory B cells, and reduced expression of AID gene in B cells has been found to cause downmodulation of class switch recombination in the elderly subjects (Van der Put et al., 2004; Frasca et al., 2004). Thus, reduction in the expression levels of AID and E47 in the elderly population is expected to diminish the size and the number of germinal centers, in which mechanisms of Ab affinity maturation, including somatic hypermutation take place, therefore, decrease Ab affinity maturation, and the frequency of circulating Abs from plasma cells (Frasca, 2018).

The levels of IgG antibody specific for viral spike (S) protein in rhesus macaques are lower in elder macaques compared to younger ones during the early stages of acute SARS-CoV-2 infection which indicates a strong correlation of aging with impeded production of class-switched antibody titers required to eliminate the viral infection (Singh et al., 2021). The upregulation of age-linked attributes or features has been reported in B cells of aging animals as well as human beings (Cancro, 2020). TLR7 involvement is also important, considering the fact that it is a significant PRR for SARS CoV-2 mediated stimulation of host B cells (Cancro, 2020). These cells, populated in the late memory fraction (IgD⁻ CD27⁻, also known as doublenegative B cells), release inflammatory molecules like TNF- α , IL-8, and IL-6, have been linked to autoimmune illness, chronic viral disease, and COVID-19 (Frasca et al., 2017; Cancro, 2020).

T Cells

The T lymphocytes play a major role in the containment of virusbased infections. The role of T cells during aging is being emphasized due to their impact on overall immunological responses. Some of the impacts of aging include a gradual drop in the formation of freshly naive T cells, a more limited TCR repertoire, and ineffective activation of T cells (Salam et al., 2013). T cell output drops by 90% at puberty due to the involution of the thymus, which transforms into adipose tissue. Around the age of 40-50, T cells production declines again, and the remainder of the thymus degenerates (Nikolich-Zugich et al., 2020). The generation of naive T lymphocytes is reduced to just 1% of what it was before primary involution due to secondary atrophy. Furthermore, as people become older, lymph nodes become less capable of storing, and maintaining naive T cells (Nikolich-Zugich et al., 2020). Except in the extremely old, overall T cell counts do not drop with age, and this is owing to a compensatory increase in peripheral T cell proliferation, known as homeostatic proliferation, which is followed by the procurement of activated/memory cell phenotypes (Sprent and Surh, 2011; Ponnappan and Ponnappan, 2011). This indicates that, whereas the elderly have similar lymphocyte counts to younger people, their capacity to develop an adaptive response to a novel antigen is considerably reduced as a result of the exchange of naive T cells with antigen-independent experienced cells (Ponnappan and Ponnappan, 2011). Insignificant counts of naive T cells were linked to severe outcomes of COVID-19 (Moderbacher et al., 2020). This study might point to a link between the reduced naive TCR repertoire of the elderly before SARS-CoV-2 infection and poor disease outcomes.

Aging causes complex changes in T cells, affecting a variety of T-cell subsets such as naive, memory, and effector T-cells, and T_{EMRA} cells (Dixit, 2012). However, IL-7, a critical maintenance component of T cell homeostasis, does not vary with age, it usually reduces the number of naive T cells, and increases the number of senescent T cells (Nikolich-Žugich, 2018). Elderly T cells go through specific alterations that restrict antigenic specificity and decrease TCR expression, resulting in an agerelated shift in gene expression which is induced by TCR in human CD4⁺ T cells (Bektas et al., 2013). TCR diversity was shown to be reduced with age utilizing the high-throughput illumina sequencing technology, revealing a substantial drop in the number of naive T cells, and TCR-beta diversity by the age of 40 (Tseng et al., 2012). Furthermore, thymus involution and changes in transcriptional factor expression levels result in dysfunctional T cells, which cause inflammaging and a greater risk for infection by lowering vaccination effectiveness (Britanova et al., 2014).

The rise of poor T cell activity over time was linked partly due to the age-related decrease of immunity or immunosenescene. Rather than becoming inefficient, senescent T cells, particularly those in the CD8 subpopulation, lose major elements of their TCR signaling machinery while gaining Natural Killer (NK cell) features. This suggests that T cells gain a new functional viewpoint when they develop towards a proliferative end-stage, irrespective of their antigen specificity (Abbas and Akbar, 2021). As cytokines are important regulators of the immunological response mediated by T cells, it has been suggested that altered cytokine production may cause age-linked defects in T cells. It has been found that elderly T cells mainly have a Th2-like phenotype and indicated by a shift in cytokine profiling (Mansfield et al., 2012). Th17 cells protect the body against



extracellular pathogens and have been linked to the onset of autoimmune and chronic inflammatory disorders in individuals (Sandquist and Kolls, 2018). In the elderly, the ratio between Th17 and Treg seems to rise and it has been speculated that this change in the ratio might explain why the elderly are more prone to autoimmune diseases and have weakened immune responses to pathogens (Schmitt et al., 2013).

The influence of immunosenescence on T cells engaged in persistent viral infections is seen in **Figure 2**. Aging causes a drop in naive CD8⁺ T cells, a decrease in the heterogeneity of TCR repertoire, and an increase in senescent, exhausted, terminally differentiated T_{EMRA} , and inflationary T cells. It has been described that PD-1⁺/CD153⁺ memory phenotype CD4⁺ T cells as the senescence-associated T (SA-T) cell phenotype (Tahir et al., 2015). Both the TCR-mediated proliferation as well as T cell cytokine generation are impaired in SA-T cells, indicating cellular senescence. These cells release pro-inflammatory cytokines, which can build up and cause chronic inflammation in tissues (Fukushima et al., 2018).

Along with a rise in senescent T cells, the elderly experience a gradual and sustained growth of inflationary T cells (Kim et al., 2015). TCR repertoire is restricted in inflationary T cells, and so are the lymph node homing signals that cause accumulation in non-lymphoid peripheral organs and co-stimulatory receptors, as well as large amounts of inhibitory receptors (Snyder et al., 2008). Memory T cells produced by the elderly population may be poorly maintained in the peripheral repertoire, possibly due to niche competition caused by memory inflation (Klenerman and

Oxenius, 2016). COVID-19 severity has been connected to the prevalence of cytomegalovirus (CMV), a major pathogen related to memory inflation, but additional research is required to determine how CMV, as well as other latent viruses, influence the production of new memory T cells, function, and longevity in the elderly population (Shrock et al., 2020).

Senescent T cells from both mice and humans lose CD28 expression while gaining CD57 and KLRG-1 expression, similar to inflationary T cells (Akbar et al., 2016). T cell exhaustion, which occurs as a result of persistent viral infections or malignancies, is also more common among the elderly. T cells from the elderly specifically expressed higher levels of CTLA-4 (cvtotoxic T-lymphocyte-associated antigen-4), PD-1 (programmed death-1), and TIM-3 (T cell immunoglobulin and mucin domain-containing protein 3) (Leng et al., 2002; Shimada et al., 2009; Lee et al., 2016). CTLA-4 and PD-1 are negative co-stimulatory/inhibitory receptors of T cells and both have been reported to be upregulated in the aged humans and mice T cells (Lee et al., 2016). TIM-3, an exhaustion marker of T cells, together with other inhibitory receptor PD-1 mediates CD8⁺ T cells exhaustion in terms of proliferative potential and cytokine production such as IL-2, IFN- γ , and TNF- α (Lee et al., 2016). The severity of COVID-19 is linked to lymphopenia, a condition characterized by remarkably low numbers of lymphocytes. The link between poor prognosis and a decrease in the total number of peripheral T lymphocytes in the blood has been reported (Huang and Pranata, 2020). Immunosenescence contributes to weaker T cell responses, which might be worsened

by a drop in T cell counts, and making lymphopenia shown in severe COVID-19 even more dangerous for the aged individuals. A cohort study of 522 COVID-19 patients found a substantial link between lymphopenia and age, with patients >60 years having a minimum number of total T cells in their blood (Diao et al., 2020).

TISSUE-SPECIFIC IMMUNITY

Bone Marrow

All hematopoietic cells are produced in bone marrow, which also serves as the site of B cell maturation where precursor cells acquire surface immunoglobulin (Zhao et al., 2012). Antigenexperienced adaptive immune cells thrive in the bone marrow (BM), which provides a favourable environment for their longterm survival. Effector/memory T cells and plasma cell precursors move to the BM after coming into contact with antigens, where they may live in survival niches without being exposed to antigens (Naismith et al., 2019). In addition, adaptive immune cells phenotype varies with age, as do BM niches, resulting in poor long-term immunological memory maintenance in the elderly. This process appears to be influenced by oxidative stress, agerelated inflammation (inflammaging), and cellular senescence (Naismith et al., 2019). In the human BM, the impact of aging on the synthesis of certain survival factors for effector/memory T cells and long-lived plasma cells has been reported (Pangrazzi et al., 2017). Particularly, the levels of IL-7, a cytokine that promotes memory T cell survival, were decreased in BM in old age. According to Stephan et al, BM stromal cells taken from elderly donors expressed less IL-7 than stromal elements derived from young BM donors (Stephan et al., 1998). In the BM, IL-15 was shown to be elevated in old age, mainly favouring the maintenance of highly differentiated, senescent-like T cells (Herndler-Brandstetter et al., 2011; Pangrazzi et al., 2017). Furthermore, with aging in the BM, the plasma cell survival factor april (a proliferation-inducing ligand) was reduced whereas the IL-6 level was elevated. The chemokine CXCL-12, which aids in the recruitment of plasma cells into niches was unaffected by age (Hargreaves et al., 2001). As a result, while aging may affect adaptive immune cell survival in the BM, the migration of these cells to niches may not be compromised. In humans and mice, IL-15 accumulation in the BM is thought to be advantageous because it promotes the activation and proliferation of effector/memory CD8⁺ T cells. (Becker et al., 2005; Herndler-Brandstetter et al., 2011). Despite this, it is crucial to keep in mind that both IL-15 and IL-6 are not only involved in the maintenance of adaptive immune cells, but they are also proinflammatory cytokines, hence, their levels should be maintained. It has been hypothesized that inflammation may be accountable, or at least contribute, to age-related deficiencies in the maintenance of immunological memory in the elderly, and because these molecules were over-expressed in the aged BM (Naismith et al., 2019). As the frequency of CD8⁺CD28⁻ T cells in the BM increased with age, it has been observed that IL-15 may play a key role in the survival of this fraction of highly differentiated T cells (Pangrazzi et al., 2017). Furthermore,

CD8⁺CD28⁻ T cells in the BM expressed a significant amount of IFN- γ and TNF; thus, BM niches essential for the long-term maintenance of memory T cells seem to become proinflammatory in old age, with CD8⁺CD28⁻ T cells supporting this process. Indeed, CD8⁺CD28⁻ T cells produce IFN-y and TNF after being recruited to the BM, which may operate on BM cells to stimulate the production of IL-15 and IL-6, hence encouraging the attraction of new CD8⁺CD28⁻ T cells. As a result, it is believed that in the aged BM, a vicious cycle of inflammation may occur, and compromising the maintenance of immunological memory (Naismith et al., 2019). In addition, a reduction in cellularity in the bone marrow is the most obvious alteration with age. Adipocytes, which are found in bone marrow, are beneficial for the development of young individuals and also provide a protective role (Ma and Fang, 2013). Hematopoietic tissue takes up 40-60% of marrow space in young individuals, 20-40% in elderly persons, whereas adipocytes take up the rest. By the time a person reaches the age of 30, these adipocytes have nearly completely replaced the bone marrow (Veldhuis-Vlug and Rosen, 2018). When bone marrow cells were irradiated in tissue with a higher proportion of marrow adipose tissue, the replenishment of blood cells was hindered (Ambrosi et al., 2017) as the study has indicated a link between marrow adipose tissue and hematopoiesis impairment. It's conceivable that the negative link between marrow adipose tissue and blood cell growth contributes to the elderly's weakened immune response.

Thymus

The thymus is the principal organ for the maturation of T cells with a wide range of antigen-recognition capabilities. T cells mature in the thymus after originating in the bone marrow (Thapa and Farber, 2019). T cells proliferate in the thymus and differentiate into helper T cells, regulatory T cells, or cytotoxic T cells, and as well as memory T cells. They are subsequently delivered to peripheral tissues or circulated in the bloodstream or lymphatic system (Thapa and Farber, 2019). The thymus starts to shrink around puberty, a condition known as thymic involution that is evolutionarily and conservatively maintained in vertebrates (Gui et al., 2012). The capacity of an individual to fight novel pathogens is reduced as a result of this condition. Thymic involution is characterized by a gradual reduction in thymus size as well as diminished thymic structure as people become older. Thymopoiesis is reduced when the number of thymic compartments decreases (Gui et al., 2012). There are several plausible explanations which shows that why this thymic involution process takes place with age. First, since it produces huge numbers of cells, the thymus is highly metabolically active, and the body has a tendency to downregulate metabolic processes in order to preserve energy, as one gets older (Gui et al., 2012). Second, this is the age when a person has most certainly come into contact with the vast number of pathogens in their local surroundings. As a result, it is physiologically advantageous to reduce energy consumption on the creation of new T cells instead depending on memory cells that have the ability to sense previously experienced pathogens (Gui et al., 2012). Thymic involution could be one reason why the older have worse outcomes when

TABLE 1 | Age related changes in the immune system are summarized below.

Cells	Immune response	Aging associated impairment
Monocytes/macrophages	Innate	Less phagocytic activity
		Downregulated MHC II expression
		Decreased ROS and cytokine production
		Reduced TLR expression (except for TLR5)
Dendritic cells	Innate	Decreased maturation and Ag presentation
		Reduced TLR expression and signaling
		Impaired Ag uptake
		Reduced CD80 and CD86 expression
Neutrophils	Innate	Reduced chemotaxis
		Downregulated MHC II expression
		Decreased ROS and cytokine production
		Altered TLR expression
		Decreased NET formation
NK cells	Innate	Decreased perforin degranulation
		Reduced cytotoxicity
B cells	Adaptive	Limited diversity in B cell receptor (BCR) repertoire
		Decreased numbers of naive or circulating B cells
		Reduced antibody affinity
		Diminished memory B cells homeostasis
T cells	Adaptive	Limited diversity in Tcell receptor (TCR) repertoire
		Relative decrease in naive T cells
		Relative increase in memory T cells
		Increased number of senescent T cells
		Increase of CD8 T _{EMRA} cells
		Expansion of inflationary CD8 T ⁺ cells caused by chronic viral infections
		Reduced effector T cell response to novel Ag

they get infected with new infections. For combating viruses, CD8 T cells and CD4 Th1 cells are especially important. Because SARS-CoV-2 employs several methods to circumvent the innate immune response (De Wilde et al., 2017), such as masking PAMPs and inhibiting IFN signaling, the adaptive immune response becomes even more crucial. If the new T cell receptors (TCR) are not produced, the individual will be unable to generate an effective immune response against any novel pathogens.

Spleens

The spleen performs an essential function in fighting off infections in the bloodstream and triggering an adequate immune response to them (Bronte and Pittet, 2013). Usually, B cells in the marginal zone (MZ) of the spleen grab antigen and immune complexes from the blood and shuttle them to follicular dendritic cells in B-cell follicles, subsequently conducting reaction in the germinal center to T-independent antigens (Cerutti et al., 2013). It has been studied that antigen capture by MZ B cells in the spleens of elderly mice was decreased, and so their tendency to move between the MZ and the follicles (Turner and Mabbott, 2017a). This impairment in the movement between the two locations in elderly mice's spleen is due to the heightened response to the chemo-attractant sphingosine-1phosphate (S1P), which tends to keep them in the marginal zone (Turner and Mabbott, 2017b). This may not be significant to the aged response to SARS-CoV-2, since it is a T-dependent antigen, although it is an important factor to be considered (Bajaj et al., 2021).

Lymph Nodes

Lymph nodes are secondary lymphoid organs that are found throughout the lymphatic system. They work to keep the organism healthy by filtering harmful particles out of the lymphatic fluid (Turner and Mabbott, 2017a). Antigen recognition, B and T cell activation, and proliferation are all key processes that occur in lymph nodes. Lymph nodes in aged mice and humans exhibit reduced interactions between B and T cells, lower numbers of T cells, abnormal lymphocyte migration, and a reduction in the number and size of germinal centers (Turner and Mabbott, 2017b). These alterations have a detrimental influence on the establishment of an adaptive immune response, in addition to the loss of follicular areas and germinal centers. A variety of age-related changes are likely to blame for the loss of follicular structure. First, there is a deterioration of follicular dendritic cell network (FDCs) with age. These FDCs play a critical role in the maintenance of the reaction occurring in the germinal centers (Bajaj et al., 2021). Immune complexes are kept by FDCs for presentation to B cells leading to stimulate proliferation in the germinal center and isotype switching in order to establish an adequate immune response. In addition, CXCL13 (selectively chemotactic for B cells) expression in the follicle is lower in the aged lymph nodes. CXCL13 is expressed by both follicular dendritic cells (Wang et al., 2011) and germinal centers follicular helper T cells (Tfh cells) (Rasheed et al., 2006) in the B-cell follicles. This chemokine is required, together with its receptor CXCR5, for the homing of naive B lymphocytes into

a lymph node's follicle, where they might recognize antigens and activated with T cells prior to clonal expansion in the germinal centers. The fibroblastic reticular cells especially play a critical role in the maintenance of naive T lymphocytes and lymph node development. Furthermore, a study revealed that the number of fibroblastic reticular cells and lymphoid endothelial cells had reduced in aged lymph nodes (Thompson et al., 2019). This study revealed that the outer capsule of aged lymph nodes in mice and rhesus macaques was thickened, the stroma was infiltrated with collagen, and the total size of the lymph node was reduced. Thus, these microscopic alterations may explain why the elderly lymph node is unable to maintain naive T cells that have recently moved into it (Thompson et al., 2019). For the novel T-dependent antigens like SARS-CoV-2, the retention and migration of naive T cells into the follicle is required for B cells activation, proliferation, and the appropriate immune response for the elimination of the virus (Bajaj et al., 2021).

COMORBIDITIES, AGING, AND DISEASE SEVERITY IN COVID-19

The severity of COVID-19 disease is linked with numerous comorbidities and patients with old age (>60 years) (Callender et al., 2020). It has been speculated that when infected with SARS-CoV-2, individuals with comorbidities experience more serious clinical outcomes when compared to patients with no preexisting comorbidities (Wang et al., 2020). The most common pre-existing comorbidity in COVID-19 patients has been reported as hypertension (Yang J et al., 2020; Zuin et al., 2020). According to a retrospective study, people with hypertension are at a higher risk of serious infection and death (Zuin et al., 2020; Lippi et al., 2020). Cardiovascular disease has also been found to be associated with several worse clinical outcomes with the elevated death rates in COVID-19 patients (Guan et al., 2020). COVID-19 severity was also shown to be higher in patients with type 2 diabetes, as it is the third most prevalent underlying symptomatology in COVID-19 patients (Zhu et al., 2020; Fadini et al., 2020). Diabetics are more susceptible to infection, and they are more likely to have several comorbidities, such as cardio-vascular disease (Guo et al., 2020). According to a recent report on COVID-19, diabetics were more susceptible to acquire pneumonia, accounting for 11.7% of serious cases but only 4% of mild/moderate cases (Li et al., 2020a) Obesity has also been linked to the majority of COVID-19 comorbidities, including hypertension, diabetes, and cardiovascular diseases (Balakumar et al., 2016; Kassir, 2020). Obesity prevalence varies widely over the world; for example, obesity is more prevalent in the United States and Europe than in Asian nations (Dietz and Santos-Burgoa, 2020). As a result, the severity of COVID-19 and death rates may differ. When comparing survivors versus non-survivors, research revealed that 88.2% of non-survivors had a BMI above 25 kg/m^2 , which was a much larger proportion than survivors (Liu M et al., 2020). Additionally, ACE2 expression was found to be elevated in the adipocytes of obese people, suggesting that it might be a potential target for SARS-CoV-2 infection

(Kruglikov and Scherer, 2020). Chronic obstructive pulmonary disease (COPD), among several other comorbidities, and has been linked to poor disease progression. In patients with underlying COPD who were confirmed with COVID-19, a meta-analysis of numerous studies in China indicated a fourfold increase in death (Zhao et al., 2020). As per another metaanalysis study of 1786 COVID-19 patients, hypertension (15.8%), cardiovascular and cerebrovascular disorders (11.7%), and diabetes (9.4%) were reported as the most prevalent comorbidities (Paudel, 2020; Zhou F et al., 2020). While coexisting HIV and hepatitis B infection (1.5%), malignancy (1.5%), respiratory diseases (1.4%), renal diseases (0.8%), and immunodeficiencies (0.01%) were reported as the least prevalent comorbidities (Paudel, 2020).

The elderly COVID-19 patients with chronic comorbidities like diabetes, hypertension, cardiovascular, and lung diseases are at a greater risk of acquiring the serious forms of the disease that usually gets fatal (Sanyaolu et al., 2020). For people above the age of 65 in the United States, cardiac disease is the leading cause of mortality, followed by chronic low respiratory disease in third place and diabetes mellitus in sixth place (Heron, 2019).

The adipokine enzyme DPP4 has also been considered as a crucial factor that can be correlated with worse outcomes post SARS-CoV-2 infliction (Bassendine et al., 2020). MERS-CoV employs this enzyme for entry into the target cells, while SARS-CoV-2 also binds to this enzyme through the S1 domain of the spike proteins (Li et al., 2020b). COVID-19 patients experience dysregulation in DPP4 functioning. DPP4 enzyme is present in salivary glands, liver, kidney, colon epithelial cells, alveolar cells type2, and capillaries as well as in immune cells such as T cells, B cells, and NK cells (Bassendine et al., 2020). The elevated expression of the DPP4 enzyme has been found in the elderly and also in many patients with diabetes or other metabolic disorders. Furthermore, it has been observed that adipose tissue is a source of DPP4 in mice models of diet-induced obesity (Bassendine et al., 2020). The broad expression of DPP4 might explain the vast range of COVID-19 symptoms. The related research, taken together, suggests a possible explanation for the link between pre-existing diseases, comorbidities, and poor clinical outcomes (Bassendine et al., 2020). DPP-4 inhibitors, widely used to treat type 2 diabetes mellitus, may be beneficial to COVID-19 patients with type 2 diabetes, as they can benefit from anti-inflammatory, anti-proliferative, and anti-fibrotic effects, in addition to glycemic regulation (Smelcerovic et al., 2020). Furthermore, DPP4 inhibitors are effective in the prevention and treatment of pulmonary fibrosis, heart disease, and kidney damage, and since these conditions are a long-term consequence of COVID-19, it is plausible to anticipate that DPP-4 inhibitors will be effective in reducing COVID-19's long-term repercussions (Smelcerovic et al., 2020).

THERAPEUTICS

COVID-19 has been linked to an increase in mortality in aged people, which has a great deal of correlation to immunosenescence, comorbidities, and the accompanying proinflammatory condition that develops as people age (Franceschi et al., 2000; Shaw et al., 2013; Weyand and Goronzy, 2016; Fuentes et al., 2017; Fulop et al., 2018). Senolytics, commonly known as "anti-aging medications," eliminate senescent immune cells that build up over time and overproduce cytokines (Sargiacomo et al., 2020). Senolytics diminish the cytokine storm induced by excessive production of proinflammatory cytokines, may be beneficial to older persons. Drugs with senolytic properties, such as rapamycin and azithromycin, were widely employed as potential therapies for COVID-19, and it may help older persons in particular (Ma and Fang, 2013; Rea et al., 2018; Omarjee et al., 2020; Sargiacomo et al., 2020). Other medications that limit cytokine signaling or reduce inflammation, such as JAK-STAT pathway inhibitors and corticosteroids, may also help to reduce inflammation, particularly in aged COVID-19 patients (Rea et al., 2018; Gozzetti et al., 2020; Jamilloux et al., 2020; Sargiacomo et al., 2020).

Senolytics

Several clinical trials are being conducted to investigate the impact of senolytic drugs in the aging process (Kirkland and Tchkonia, 2020; Bartleson et al., 2021). Senolytics like fisetin, dasatinib, and quercitin (D + Q), remove senescent cells and diminish the SASP's pro-inflammatory and pro-thrombotic actions (Bartleson et al., 2021). Senolytics have been shown to relieve inflammatory symptoms in a few clinical trials. For instance, during idiopathic pulmonary fibrosis which is an age-related lung disease (Justice et al., 2019), D + Q lowered SASP-associated pro-inflammatory cytokines, and a current finding found that fisetin and D + Q lowered SASP and enhanced survivability in a mouse model of β -coronavirus (Camell et al., 2021).

IL-6 Inhibitors

COVID-19 patients exhibit a greater level of serum IL-6, which has been linked to a more severe illness and death. As a result, IL-6 dysregulation might cause problems in recovery. As part of the inflammaging phenotype, older persons have been found to have higher serum IL-6 levels, predisposing them to a more severe COVID-19 manifestation (Rea et al., 2018). The Chinese Health Commission and the Italian Society for Infectious and Tropical Diseases both had suggested the use of anti-IL-6 monoclonal antibodies (mAbs) such as tocilizumab in COVID-19 treatment. Anti-IL-6 mAbs have also been shown to enhance clinical outcomes in COVID-19 patients (Jamilloux et al., 2020). Siltuximab, like tocilizumab, is an anti-IL-6 mAb with a greater affinity for IL-6. Antibiotics like azithromycin, in addition to mAbs, can also be used to block IL-6. In addition to suppressing IL-1 and IL-6 cytokines, azithromycin increases the destruction of senescent cells (Sargiacomo et al., 2020).

Chloroquine/Hydroxychloroquine

The antimalarial, chloroquine (CQ) and its less toxic analog, Hydroxychloroquine (HCQ), have been demonstrated to affect the glycosylation of ACE2 receptor, hence disrupting the viral entry into the host cell (Liu et al., 2020). Furthermore, HCQ has been demonstrated to have anti-inflammatory properties, implying that it may aid in the reduction of pro-inflammatory cytokines release. However, clinical investigations employed with CQ/HCQ treatment have shown unsatisfactory outcomes that imply more danger than benefit. It has been suggested that HCQ and azithromycin, a macrolide antibiotic, may function together to reduce viral load in vivo and in vitro cell cultures (Andreani et al., 2020). These medications, however, are not without danger. The drugs such as HCQ, CQ, and azithromycin may cause cardiac arrhythmias by prolonging the QT interval (Kamp et al., 2020). Several COVID-19 patients have died as a result of severe cardiac events, presumably because of the overdosing of the above-specified drugs (Kamp et al., 2020). Surprisingly, in randomized controlled studies, HCQ was proven to be ineffective as a COVID-19 prophylactic or therapy (Boulware et al., 2020; Linsell and Bell, 2020). More clinical trials are required to explore the role of HCQ/CQ in COVID-19 patients.

Corticosteroids

Corticosteroids are anti-inflammatory agents. Glucocorticoids were frequently used to treat systemic inflammation in SARS patients during the 2003 outbreak, suggesting that they may be used to treat COVID-19 individuals with identical symptoms (Zhang W. et al., 2020). However, using corticosteroids in the treatment of COVID-19 involves risks such as reduced viral clearance and an increased risk of subsequent bacterial or fungal infections (Russell et al., 2020). Due to inconsistent data and the possibility of bias, more information is needed to fully understand the function of corticosteroid usage in COVID-19 patients.

JAK-STAT Pathway Inhibitors

Ruxolitinib and baricitinib are Janus kinase (JAK) inhibitors, have been discovered as potential COVID-19 treatment drugs. Despite the fact that JAK inhibitors may lower cytokine storms and alleviate COVID-19-induced ARDS, existing research is restricted by small sample sizes and inadequate experimental design (Bajaj et al., 2021).

Remdesivir

Remdesivir, a nucleoside analog that blocks viral replication in SARS-CoV and MERS-CoV, has been discovered as a potential COVID-19 therapeutic option. Remdesivir may significantly minimize recovery time, according to preliminary data from a double-blind, randomized, and controlled experiment (Beigel et al., 2020). Remdesivir was linked to a reduced risk of serious side effects, such as respiratory failure. Provisional data supports the use of remdesivir to cure COVID-19 patients (Beigel et al., 2020). However, new information from the WHO Solidarity experiment, a randomized controlled trial with a huge enrollment of over 11,000 individuals, contradicts remdesivir's success (Consortium et al., 2020). To explain the contradictory conclusions of the study, more evidence is required.

Dipeptidyl Peptidase-4 - Inhibitor

Dipeptidyl peptidase-4 (DPP-4) inhibitor has anti-inflammatory, anti-fibrotic, and anti-adipogenic characteristics, which could be

effective in inhibiting the progression to hyper-inflammation in extreme cases of COVID-19 (Strollo and Pozzilli, 2020; Iacobellis et al., 2020a; Valencia et al., 2020). Some adverse effects may be associated with using DPP4 inhibitors such as gastrointestinal complications, upper respiratory tract infection, headache, and allergic reactions (Pathak and Bridgeman, 2010). However, it has been observed that the usage of DPP-4 inhibitors was linked to decreased mortality in COVID-19 patients (Rakhmat et al., 2021). The use of DPP4 inhibitors, such as gliptins, in COVID-19 patients with or without type 2 diabetes may provide a convenient strategy to minimize viral entrance and reproduction into the airways, as well as to lessen the longterm cytokine storm and inflammation in the lungs has been studied (Solerte et al., 2020).

CONCLUSION AND FUTURE PERSPECTIVES

The COVID-19 pandemic has exhibited a significant demographic bias, in terms of the number of cases and associated fatalities, where the elderly subjects succumb to the infection more predominantly. Apart from genetics and basic comorbidities, aging invokes a variety of physiological alterations in the immune system including immunosenescence and inflammaging, etc. As a consequence, the ability of the aged host immune system to combat invading pathogens deteriorates to a great extent. In fact, besides more predispositions to various infections, the elderly subjects generally fail to manifest desirable immune responses against vaccines and other prophylactic programs as well. The aging process modulates the proinflammatory phenotypes, which not only influence the vulnerability of an individual to various invading pathogens, but also to the course of the disease and clinical consequences. Recently, immunosenescence has been correlated with mortality among the elders with COVID-19. It has been suggested that inadequate T cell response, poor antibody generation against SARS-CoV-2, and inflammaging, etc., that severely destroys the homeostasis, ensues in severe organ failure of the aged COVID-19 patients. In order to customize therapies and vaccine approaches in the direction of personalized medicine, a better knowledge of the intricacies related to the immune system of elderly people, is required. The pathogenesis of COVID-19 is tremendously complicated, involving the inhibition of the host's antiviral and innate immune responses, the promotion of oxidative stress, and hyper-inflammation characterized as a "cytokine storm," resulting in acute lung damage, tissue fibrosis, and pneumonia, etc. (Mrityunjaya et al., 2020). Several strategies such as vaccines, nutraceuticals, and pharmaceuticals are currently being used to boost both immunity of the susceptible host on one hand as well as inhibition of the replication and vital cellular machinery of the SARS-CoV-2 on the other. There are some approved vaccines, such as Pfizer, Moderna, AstraZeneca, Johnson and Johnson, and Gam-COVID-vac (Sputnik V) (Teijaro and Farber, 2021), that

trigger innate and adaptive immune responses against the deadly SARS-CoV-2 virus. Phase III clinical trials have demonstrated 90-95% efficacv of Pfizer/BioNTech (BNT162b2) and Moderna (mRNA-1273) mRNA vaccines, while the AdV vaccines (ChAdOx1nCoV-19), and Gam-COVID-vac (Sputnik V) showed slightly lower efficacy (average 70 and 91%, respectively) (Teijaro and Farber, 2021). However, their effectiveness in elderly subjects is still an enigma and needs time to establish their usefulness. On the other hand, nutraceuticals if used as an immune-boosting, antiviral, antioxidant, and anti-inflammatory agent can be more apposite in imparting desirable combat strategy against SARS-CoV-2 in general, as well as in elderly patients. It is speculated that nutraceuticals such as Zinc (Zn), vitamin D, vitamin C, cinnamaldehyde, curcumin, selenium, probiotics, quercetin, and lactoferrin, etc may help in fighting against COVID-19 (Mrityunjaya et al., 2020). Combining some of these phytonutrients in the proper mix as a nutritional supplement would also aid to boost the immune system, inhibit viral transmission, reduce disease development to the extreme level, and control excessive inflammation, thereby offering both prophylactic and therapeutic assistance against SARS-CoV-2 infection (Mrityunjaya et al., 2020). Some pharmaceutical candidates have been in various phases of research and development, while a few such as favipiravir, remdesivir, and tocilizumab, etc. have been repurposed and authorized for emergent use against the COVID-19 pandemic (Mrityunjaya et al., 2020).

It is critical to learn about the functioning of environmental factors like nutrition, physical activity, co-morbidities, and pharmaceutical therapies, and to the fact that how these modulate the aging immune system's capacity to respond to invading pathogens on one hand and various vaccination programs on the other. The in-depth studies pertaining to COVID-19 have unraveled various relevant host immune system-related biomarkers as well as drug/antigen targets. More research is needed to figure out how to assist the elderly in generating a functional adaptive immune response while also reducing the detrimental pro-inflammatory state of the disease.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

SF and MO conceived the idea of the study. SF, FJ, IA, AK and SA drafted the manuscript. SU, AK, SF and MO completed the manuscript.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We are thankful to the Co-ordinator, IBU for providing the facilities to conclude the study. SF is thankful to the DBT, Govt. of India for the studentship. We also acknowledge the financial support bestowed by Ministry of AYUSH under rapid assistance program (F. No. S 14013/04/2020-Scheme-EMR).

REFERENCES

- Abbas, A. A., and Akbar, A. N. (2021). Induction of T Cell Senescence by Cytokine Induced Bystander Activation. *Front. Aging.* 2, 25. doi:10.3389/ fragi.2021.714239
- Acharya, D., Liu, G., and Gack, M. U. (2020). Dysregulation of Type I Interferon Responses in COVID-19. Nat. Rev. Immunol. 20 (7), 397–398. doi:10.1038/ s41577-020-0346-x
- Agrawal, A., Agrawal, S., Cao, J.-N., Su, H., Osann, K., and Gupta, S. (2007). Altered Innate Immune Functioning of Dendritic Cells in Elderly Humans: a Role of Phosphoinositide 3-Kinase-Signaling Pathway. *J. Immunol.* 178 (11), 6912–6922. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.178.11.6912
- Agrawal, A. (2013). Mechanisms and Implications of Age-Associated Impaired Innate Interferon Secretion by Dendritic Cells: a Mini-Review. *Gerontology*. 59 (5), 421–426. doi:10.1159/000350536
- Agrawal, A., Tay, J., Ton, S., Agrawal, S., and Gupta, S. (2009). Increased Reactivity of Dendritic Cells From Aged Subjects to Self-Antigen, the Human DNA. *J. Immunol.* 182 (2), 1138–1145. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.182.2.1138
- Aiello, A., Farzaneh, F., Candore, G., Caruso, C., Davinelli, S., Gambino, C. M., et al. (2019). Immunosenescence and its Hallmarks: How to Oppose Aging Strategically? A Review of Potential Options for Therapeutic Intervention. *Front. Immunol.* 10, 2247. doi:10.3389/fimmu.2019.02247
- Akbar, A. N., Henson, S. M., and Lanna, A. (2016). Senescence of T Lymphocytes: Implications for Enhancing Human Immunity. *Trends Immunology*. 37 (12), 866–876. doi:10.1016/j.it.2016.09.002
- Al Heialy, S., Hachim, M. Y., Senok, A., Gaudet, M., Abou Tayoun, A., Hamoudi, R., et al. (2020). Regulation of Angiotensin- Converting Enzyme 2 in Obesity: Implications for COVID-19. *Front. Physiol.* 11, 555039. doi:10.3389/ fphys.2020.555039
- Al-Benna, S. (2020). Association of High Level Gene Expression of ACE2 in Adipose Tissue with Mortality of COVID-19 Infection in Obese Patients. *Obes. Med.* 19, 100283. doi:10.1016/j.obmed.2020.100283
- Albini, A., Di Guardo, G., Noonan, D. M., and Lombardo, M. (2020). The SARS-CoV-2 Receptor, ACE-2, Is Expressed on many Different Cell Types: Implications for ACE-Inhibitor- and Angiotensin II Receptor Blocker-Based Cardiovascular Therapies. *Intern. Emerg. Med.* 15, 759–766. doi:10.1007/ s11739-020-02364-6
- Alves, A. S., and Bueno, V. (2019). Immunosenescence: Participation of T Lymphocytes and Myeloid-Derived Suppressor Cells in Aging-Related Immune Response Changes. *Einstein (Sao Paulo)*. 17 (2), eRB4733. doi:10.31744/einstein_journal/2019RB4733
- Ambrosi, T. H., Scialdone, A., Graja, A., Gohlke, S., Jank, A.-M., Bocian, C., et al. (2017). Adipocyte Accumulation in the Bone Marrow during Obesity and Aging Impairs Stem Cell-Based Hematopoietic and Bone Regeneration. *Cell* stem cell. 20 (6), 771–784. doi:10.1016/j.stem.2017.02.009
- Amraei, R., and Rahimi, N. (2020). COVID-19, Renin-Angiotensin System and Endothelial Dysfunction. *Cells*. 9 (7), 1652. doi:10.3390/cells9071652
- Andreani, J., Le Bideau, M., Duflot, I., Jardot, P., Rolland, C., Boxberger, M., et al. (2020). *In Vitro* Testing of Combined Hydroxychloroquine and Azithromycin on SARS-CoV-2 Shows Synergistic Effect. *Microb. pathogenesis.* 145, 104228. doi:10.1016/j.micpath.2020.104228
- Anolik, J. H., Looney, R. J., Lund, F. E., Randall, T. D., and Sanz, I. (2009). Insights into the Heterogeneity of Human B Cells: Diverse Functions, Roles in Autoimmunity, and Use as Therapeutic Targets. *Immunol. Res.* 45 (2-3), 144–158. doi:10.1007/s12026-009-8096-7
- Arcanjo, A., Logullo, J., Menezes, C. C. B., de Souza Carvalho Giangiarulo, T. C., Dos Reis, M. C., de Castro, G. M. M., et al. (2020). The Emerging Role of Neutrophil Extracellular Traps in Severe Acute Respiratory Syndrome Coronavirus 2 (COVID-19). *Sci. Rep.* 10 (1), 19630–19631. doi:10.1038/ s41598-020-76781-0
- Bajaj, V., Gadi, N., Spihlman, A. P., Wu, S. C., Choi, C. H., and Moulton, V. R. (2021). Aging, Immunity, and COVID-19: How Age Influences the Host Immune Response to Coronavirus Infections? *Front. Physiol.* 11, 1793. doi:10.3389/fphys.2020.571416
- Balakumar, P., Maung, U. K., and Jagadeesh, G. (2016). Prevalence and Prevention of Cardiovascular Disease and Diabetes Mellitus. *Pharmacol. Res.* 113, 113600–113609. doi:10.1016/j.phrs.2016.09.040

- Banerjee, M., Gupta, S., Sharma, P., Shekhawat, J., and Gauba, K. (2020). Obesity and COVID-19: a Fatal alliance. *Indian J. Clin. Biochem.* 113, 1–8. doi:10.1016/ j.phrs.2016.09.040
- Banerjee, M., Mehr, R., Belelovsky, A., Spencer, J., and Dunn-Walters, D. K. (2002). Age- and Tissue-Specific Differences in Human Germinal Center B Cell Selection Revealed by Analysis of IgVH Gene Hypermutation and Lineage Trees. *Eur. J. Immunol.* 32 (7), 1947–1957. doi:10.1002/1521-4141(200207)32: 7<1947:aid-immu1947>3.0.co;2-1
- Bartleson, J. M., Radenkovic, D., Covarrubias, A. J., Furman, D., Winer, D. A., and Verdin, E. (2021). SARS-CoV-2, COVID-19 and the Aging Immune System. *Nat. Aging* 1 (9), 769–782.
- Bassendine, M. F., Bridge, S. H., McCaughan, G. W., and Gorrell, M. D. (2020). COVID-19 and Comorbidities: A Role for Dipeptidyl Peptidase 4 (DPP4) in Disease Severity? J. Diabetes. 12 (9), 649–658. doi:10.1111/1753-0407.13052
- Bastard, P., Gervais, A., Le Voyer, T., Rosain, J., Philippot, Q., Manry, J., et al. (2021). Autoantibodies Neutralizing Type I IFNs Are Present In~ 4% of Uninfected Individuals Over 70 Years Old and Account For~ 20% of COVID-19 Deaths. Sci. Immunol. 6 (62), eabl4340. doi:10.1126/ sciimmunol.abl4340
- Bastard, P., Rosen, L. B., Zhang, Q., Michailidis, E., Hoffmann, H. H., Zhang, Y., et al. (2020). Autoantibodies Against Type I IFNs in Patients With Life-Threatening COVID-19. Science. 370 (6515), 370. doi:10.1126/science.abd4585
- Becker, T. C., Coley, S. M., Wherry, E. J., and Ahmed, R. (2005). Bone Marrow Is a Preferred Site for Homeostatic Proliferation of Memory CD8 T Cells. J. Immunol. 174 (3), 1269–1273. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.174.3.1269
- Beigel, J. H., Tomashek, K. M., Dodd, L. E., Mehta, A. K., Zingman, B. S., Kalil, A. C., et al. (2020). Remdesivir for the Treatment of Covid-19—Preliminary Report. New Engl. J. Med. 383 (19), 1813–1836. doi:10.1056/NEJMoa2007764
- Bektas, A., Zhang, Y., Wood, W. H., III, Becker, K. G., Madara, K., Ferrucci, L., et al. (2013). Age-associated Alterations in Inducible Gene Transcription in Human CD4+ T Lymphocytes. *Aging.* 5 (1), 18–36. doi:10.18632/aging.100522
- Boulware, D. R., Pullen, M. F., Bangdiwala, A. S., Pastick, K. A., Lofgren, S. M., Okafor, E. C., et al. (2020). A Randomized Trial of Hydroxychloroquine as Postexposure Prophylaxis for Covid-19. *N. Engl. J. Med.* 383 (6), 517–525. doi:10.1056/nejmoa2016638
- Brann, D. H., Tsukahara, T., Weinreb, C., Lipovsek, M., Van den Berge, K., Gong, B., et al. (2020). Non-Neuronal Expression of SARS-CoV-2 Entry Genes in the Olfactory System Suggests Mechanisms Underlying COVID-19-Associated Anosmia. Sci. Adv. 6 (31), eabc5801. doi:10.1126/sciadv.abc5801
- Brasier, A. R. (2010). The Nuclear Factor- B-Interleukin-6 Signalling Pathway Mediating Vascular Inflammation. *Cardiovasc. Res.* 86 (2), 211–218. doi:10.1093/cvr/cvq076
- Britanova, O. V., Putintseva, E. V., Shugay, M., Merzlyak, E. M., Turchaninova, M. A., Staroverov, D. B., et al. (2014). Age-Related Decrease in TCR Repertoire Diversity Measured with Deep and Normalized Sequence Profiling. *J. Immunol.* 192 (6), 2689–2698. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.1302064
- Bronte, V., and Pittet, M. J. (2013). The Spleen in Local and Systemic Regulation of Immunity. Immunity. 39 (5), 806–818. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2013.10.010
- Callender, L. A., Curran, M., Bates, S. M., Mairesse, M., Weigandt, J., and Betts, C. J. (2020). The Impact of Pre-existing Comorbidities and Therapeutic Interventions on COVID-19. *Front. Immunol.* 11, 1991. doi:10.3389/ fimmu.2020.01991
- Camell, C. D., Yousefzadeh, M. J., Zhu, Y., Prata, L. G., Huggins, M. A., Pierson, M., et al. (2021). Senolytics Reduce Coronavirus-Related Mortality in Old Mice. *Science.* 373, eabe4832. doi:10.1126/science.abe4832
- Cancro, M. P. (2020). Age-Associated B Cells. Annu. Rev. Immunol. 38, 315–340. doi:10.1146/annurev-immunol-092419-031130
- Cerutti, A., Cols, M., and Puga, I. (2013). Marginal Zone B Cells: Virtues of Innate-Like Antibody-Producing Lymphocytes. *Nat. Rev. Immunol.* 13 (2), 118–132. doi:10.1038/nri3383
- Chelvarajan, R. L., Collins, S. M., Van Willigen, J. M., and Bondada, S. (2005). The Unresponsiveness of Aged Mice to Polysaccharide Antigens Is a Result of a Defect in Macrophage Function. *J. Leukoc. Biol.* 77 (4), 503–512. doi:10.1189/ jlb.0804449
- Consortium, W. S., Pan, H., Peto, R., Karim, Q. A., Alejandria, M., Henao-Restrepo, A. M., et al. (2020). Repurposed Antiviral Drugs for COVID-19 –interim WHO SOLIDARITY Trial Results. *New Engl. J. Med.* 384 (6), 497–511. doi:10.1056/NEJMoa2023184

- de Punder, K., Heim, C., Wadhwa, P. D., and Entringer, S. (2019). Stress and Immunosenescence: The Role of Telomerase. *Psychoneuroendocrinology*. 101, 87–100. doi:10.1016/j.psyneuen.2018.10.019
- De Wilde, A. H., Snijder, E. J., Kikkert, M., and van Hemert, M. J. (2017). Host Factors in Coronavirus Replication. Roles host Gene non-coding RNA Expr. Virus Infect. 419, 1–42. doi:10.1007/82_2017_25
- Della Bella, S., Bierti, L., Presicce, P., Arienti, R., Valenti, M., Saresella, M., et al. (2007). Peripheral Blood Dendritic Cells and Monocytes Are Differently Regulated in the Elderly. *Clin. Immunol.* 122 (2), 220–228. doi:10.1016/ j.clim.2006.09.012
- Deng, M., Qi, Y., Deng, L., Wang, H., Xu, Y., Li, Z., et al. (2020). Obesity as a Potential Predictor of Disease Severity in Young COVID-19 Patients: A Retrospective Study. Obesity. 28 (10), 1815–1825. doi:10.1002/oby.22943
- Diao, B., Wang, C., Tan, Y., Chen, X., Liu, Y., Ning, L., et al. (2020). Reduction and Functional Exhaustion of T Cells in Patients With Coronavirus Disease 2019 (COVID-19). Front. Immunol. 11, 827. doi:10.3389/fimmu.2020.00827
- Dietz, W., and Santos-Burgoa, C. (2020). Obesity and its Implications for COVID-19 Mortality. Obesity. 28 (6), 1005. doi:10.1002/oby.22818
- Dinnon, K. H., Leist, S. R., Schäfer, A., Edwards, C. E., Martinez, D. R., Montgomery, S. A., et al. (2020). A Mouse-Adapted Model of SARS-CoV-2 to Test COVID-19 Countermeasures. *Nature*. 586 (7830), 560–566. doi:10.1038/s41586-020-2708-8
- Dixit, V. D. (2012). Impact of Immune-Metabolic Interactions on Age-Related Thymic Demise and T Cell Senescence. Acad. Press. 24 (5), 321–330. doi:10.1038/s41586-020-2708-8
- Doyle, M. E., Appleton, A., Liu, Q. R., Yao, Q., Mazucanti, C. H., and Egan, J. M. (2021). Human Type II Taste Cells Express ACE2 and Are Infected by SARS-CoV-2. Am. J. Pathol. doi:10.1101/2021.04.21.440680
- Elezkurtaj, S., Greuel, S., Ihlow, J., Michaelis, E. G., Bischoff, P., Kunze, C. A., et al. (2021). Causes of Death and Comorbidities in Hospitalized Patients With COVID-19. *Scientific Rep.* 11 (1), 1–9. doi:10.1038/s41598-021-82862-5
- Engin, A. (2017). Endothelial Dysfunction in Obesity. Obes. Lipotoxicity. 960, 345–379. doi:10.1007/978-3-319-48382-5_15
- Fadini, G. P., Morieri, M. L., Longato, E., and Avogaro, A. (2020). Prevalence and Impact of Diabetes Among People Infected With SARS-CoV-2. J. Endocrinol. Invest. 43, 43867–43869. doi:10.1007/s40618-020-01236-2
- Fajnzylber, J., Regan, J., Coxen, K., Corry, H., Wong, C., Rosenthal, A., et al. (2020). SARS-CoV-2 Viral Load Is Associated With Increased Disease Severity and Mortality. *Nat. Commun.* 11 (1), 5493–5499. doi:10.1038/s41467-020-19057-5
- Fecteau, J. F., Côté, G., and Néron, S. (2006). A New Memory CD27–IgG+B Cell Population in Peripheral Blood Expressing VHGenes With Low Frequency of Somatic Mutation. J. Immunol. 177 (6), 3728–3736. doi:10.4049/ jimmunol.177.6.3728
- Focosi, D., Bestagno, M., Burrone, O., and Petrini, M. (2010). CD57+T Lymphocytes and Functional Immune Deficiency. J. Leukoc. Biol. 87 (1), 107–116. doi:10.1189/jlb.0809566
- Franceschi, C., Bonafè, M., Valensin, S., Olivieri, F., De Luca, M., Ottaviani, E., et al. (2000). Inflamm-Aging. An Evolutionary Perspective on Immunosenescence. *Ann. Acad. Sci.* 908 (1), 244–254. doi:10.1111/j.1749-6632.2000.tb06651.x
- Frasca, D. (2018). Senescent B Cells in Aging and Age-Related Diseases: Their Role in the Regulation of Antibody Responses. *Exp. Gerontol.* 107, 55–58. doi:10.1016/j.exger.2017.07.002
- Frasca, D., Blomberg, B. B., and Paganelli, R. (2017). Aging, Obesity, and Inflammatory Age-Related Diseases. *Front. Immunol.* 8, 1745. doi:10.3389/ fimmu.2017.01745
- Frasca, D., Diaz, A., Romero, M., Ferracci, F., and Blomberg, B. B. (2015). MicroRNAs miR-155 and miR-16 Decrease AID and E47 in B Cells From Elderly Individuals. *J. Immunol.* 195 (5), 2134–2140. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.1500520
- Frasca, D., Landin, A. M., Lechner, S. C., Ryan, J. G., Schwartz, R., Riley, R. L., et al. (2008). Aging Down-Regulates the Transcription Factor E2A, Activation-Induced Cytidine Deaminase, and Ig Class Switch in Human B Cells. *J. Immunol.* 180 (8), 5283–5290. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.180.8.5283
- Frasca, D., Van der Put, E., Riley, R. L., and Blomberg, B. B. (2004). Reduced Ig Class Switch in Aged Mice Correlates with Decreased E47 and Activation-Induced Cytidine Deaminase. J. Immunol. 172 (4), 2155–2162. doi:10.4049/ jimmunol.172.4.2155

- Fuentes, E., Fuentes, M., Alarcon, M., and Palomo, I. (2017). Immune System Dysfunction in the Elderly. Acad. Bras Cienc. 89, 285–299. doi:10.1590/0001-3765201720160487
- Fukushima, Y., Minato, N., and Hattori, M. (2018). The Impact of Senescence-Associated T Cells on Immunosenescence and Age-Related Disorders. *Inflamm. Regen.* 38 (1), 24–26. doi:10.1186/s41232-018-0082-9
- Fulop, T., Larbi, A., Dupuis, G., Le Page, A., Frost, E. H., Cohen, A. A., et al. (2018). Immunosenescence and Inflamm-Aging as Two Sides of the Same Coin: Friends or Foes? *Front. Immunol.* 8, 1960. doi:10.3389/fimmu.2017.01960
- Gibson, K. L., Wu, Y.-C., Barnett, Y., Duggan, O., Vaughan, R., Kondeatis, E., et al. (2009). B-cell Diversity Decreases in Old Age and Is Correlated With Poor Health Status. Aging cell. 8 (1), 18–25. doi:10.1111/j.1474-9726.2008.00443.x
- Goronzy, J. J., and Weyand, C. M. (2013). Understanding Immunosenescence to Improve Responses to Vaccines. *Nat. Immunol.* 14 (5), 428–436. doi:10.1038/ ni.2588
- Gozzetti, A., Capochiani, E., and Bocchia, M. (2020). The Janus Kinase 1/2 Inhibitor Ruxolitinib in COVID-19. *Leukemia*. 34 (10), 2815–2816. doi:10.1038/s41375-020-01038-8
- Gu, J., Han, B., and Wang, J. (2020). COVID-19: Gastrointestinal Manifestations and Potential Fecal-Oral Transmission. *Gastroenterology*. 158 (6), 1518–1519. doi:10.1053/j.gastro.2020.02.054
- Guan, W. J., Liang, W. H., Zhao, Y., Liang, H. R., Chen, Z. S., Li, Y. M., et al. (2020). Comorbidity and its Impact on 1590 Patients With COVID-19 in China: a Nationwide Analysis. *Eur. Respir. J.* 55 (5), 55. doi:10.1183/13993003.00547-2020
- Gui, J., Mustachio, L. M., Su, D. M., and Craig, R. W. (2012). Thymus Size and Age-Related Thymic Involution: Early Programming, Sexual Dimorphism, Progenitors and Stroma. Aging Dis. 3 (3), 280–290.
- Guo, W., Li, M., Dong, Y., Zhou, H., Zhang, Z., Tian, C., et al. (2020). Diabetes Is a Risk Factor for the Progression and Prognosis of COVID-19. *Diabetes Metab. Res. Rev.* 36 (7), e3319. doi:10.1002/dmrr.3319
- Hamming, I., Timens, W., Bulthuis, M., Lely, A., Navis, G., and van Goor, H. (2004). Tissue Distribution of ACE2 Protein, the Functional Receptor for SARS Coronavirus. A First Step in Understanding SARS Pathogenesis. J. Pathol. 203 (2), 631–637. doi:10.1002/path.1570
- Hargreaves, D. C., Hyman, P. L., Lu, T. T., Ngo, V. N., Bidgol, A., Suzuki, G., et al. (2001). A Coordinated Change in Chemokine Responsiveness Guides Plasma Cell Movements. J. Exp. Med. 194 (1), 19445–19456. doi:10.1084/ jem.194.1.45
- Hazeldine, J., Harris, P., Chapple, I. L., Grant, M., Greenwood, H., Livesey, A., et al. (2014). Impaired Neutrophil Extracellular Trap Formation: a Novel Defect in the Innate Immune System of Aged Individuals. *Aging cell.* 13 (4), 690–698. doi:10.1111/acel.12222
- Hearps, A. C., Martin, G. E., Angelovich, T. A., Cheng, W.-J., Maisa, A., Landay, A. L., et al. (2012). Aging Is Associated With Chronic Innate Immune Activation and Dysregulation of Monocyte Phenotype and Function. *Aging cell*. 11 (5), 867–875. doi:10.1111/j.1474-9726.2012.00851.x
- Henry, C., Zheng, N.-Y., Huang, M., Cabanov, A., Rojas, K. T., Kaur, K., et al. (2019). Influenza Virus Vaccination Elicits Poorly Adapted B Cell Responses in Elderly Individuals. *Cell Host & Microbe.* 25 (3), 357–366. e6. doi:10.1016/ j.chom.2019.01.002
- Herndler-Brandstetter, D., Landgraf, K., Jenewein, B., Tzankov, A., Brunauer, R., Brunner, S., et al. (2011). Human Bone Marrow Hosts Polyfunctional Memory CD4+ and CD8+ T Cells With Close Contact to IL-15-Producing Cells. *J. Immunol.* 186 (12), 6965–6971. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.1100243
- Heron, M., and Tejada-Vera, B. (2019). Deaths: Leading Causes for 2005. Natl. Vital. Stat. Rep. 58, 1–97.
- Hoffmann, M., Kleine-Weber, H., Schroeder, S., Krüger, N., Herrler, T., Erichsen, S., et al. (2020). SARS-CoV-2 Cell Entry Depends on ACE2 and TMPRSS2 and Is Blocked by a Clinically Proven Protease Inhibitor. *Cell.* 181 (2), 271–280.e8. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2020.02.052
- Hong, C. W. (2017). Current Understanding in Neutrophil Differentiation and Heterogeneity. *Immune Netw.* 181 (5), 298–306. doi:10.4110/in.2017.17.5.298
- Huang, C., Wang, Y., Li, X., Ren, L., Zhao, J., Hu, Y., et al. (2020). Clinical Features of Patients Infected With 2019 Novel Coronavirus in Wuhan, China. *The lancet.* 395 (10223), 497–506. doi:10.1016/s0140-6736(20)30183-5

- Huang, I., and Pranata, R. (2020). Lymphopenia in Severe Coronavirus Disease-2019 (COVID-19): Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis. J. Intensive Care. 8, 36–40. doi:10.1186/s40560-020-00453-4
- Huang, N., Pérez, P., Pérez, P., Kato, T., Mikami, Y., Okuda, K., et al. (2021). SARS-CoV-2 Infection of the Oral Cavity and Saliva. *Nat. Med.* 27 (5), 892–903. doi:10.1038/s41591-021-01296-8
- Iacobellis, G. (2020). COVID-19 and Diabetes: Can DPP4 Inhibition Play a Role? Diabetes Res. Clin. Pract. 162, 108125. doi:10.1016/j.diabres.2020.108125
- Iacobellis, G., Malavazos, A. E., and Ferreira, T. (2020a). COVID-19 Rise in Younger Adults with Obesity: Visceral Adiposity Can Predict the Risk. *Obesity* 28 (10), 1795. doi:10.1002/oby.22951
- Iacobellis, G., Secchi, F., Capitanio, G., Basilico, S., Schiaffino, S., Boveri, S., et al. (2020b). Epicardial Fat Inflammation in Severe COVID-19. *Obesity* 28 (12), 2260–2262. doi:10.1002/oby.23019
- Iba, T., Levy, J., Raj, A., and Warkentin, T. (2019). Advance in the Management of Sepsis-Induced Coagulopathy and Disseminated Intravascular Coagulation. *J. Clin. Med.* 8, 728. doi:10.3390/jcm8050728
- Jackman, C., Tomay, F., Duong, L., Razak, N. B., Pixley, F. J., Metharom, P., et al. (2017). Aging and Cancer: The Role of Macrophages and Neutrophilis. *Aging Res. Rev.* 36, 105–116. doi:10.1016/j.arr.2017.03.008
- Jamilloux, Y., Henry, T., Belot, A., Viel, S., Fauter, M., El Jammal, T., et al. (2020). Should We Stimulate or Suppress Immune Responses in COVID-19? Cytokine and Anti-cytokine Interventions. *Autoimmun. Rev.* 19 (7), 102567. doi:10.1016/ j.autrev.2020.102567
- Jing, Y., Shaheen, E., Drake, R. R., Chen, N., Gravenstein, S., and Deng, Y. (2009). Aging Is Associated With a Numerical and Functional Decline in Plasmacytoid Dendritic Cells, Whereas Myeloid Dendritic Cells Are Relatively Unaltered in Human Peripheral Blood. *Hum. Immunol.* 70 (10), 777–784. doi:10.1016/ j.humimm.2009.07.005
- Johnson, T. E. (2006). Recent Results: Biomarkers of Aging. Exp. Gerontol. 41 (12), 411243–411246. doi:10.1016/j.exger.2006.09.006
- Jung, C.-Y., Park, H., Kim, D. W., Choi, Y. J., Kim, S. W., and Chang, T. I. (2020). Clinical Characteristics of Asymptomatic Patients With COVID-19: a Nationwide Cohort Study in South Korea. *Int. J. Infect. Dis.* 99, 266–268. doi:10.1016/j.ijid.2020.08.001
- Justice, J. N., Nambiar, A. M., Tchkonia, T., LeBrasseur, N. K., Pascual, R., Hashmi, S. K., et al. (2019). Senolytics in Idiopathic Pulmonary Fibrosis: Results From a First-In-Human, Open-Label, Pilot Study. *EBioMedicine*. 40, 554–563. doi:10.1016/j.ebiom.2018.12.052
- Kamp, T. J., Hamdan, M. H., and January, C. T. (2020). Chloroquine or Hydroxychloroquine for COVID-19: Is Cardiotoxicity a Concern? J. Am. Heart Assoc. 9 (12), e016887. doi:10.1161/JAHA.120.016887
- Kassir, R. (2020). Risk of COVID-19 for Patients With Obesity. Obes. Rev. 21 (6), e13034. doi:10.1111/obr.13034
- Kawasaki, T., and Kawai, T. (2014). Toll-Like Receptor Signaling Pathways. Front. Immunol. 5, 461. doi:10.3389/fimmu.2014.00461
- Khanmohammadi, S., and Rezaei, N. (2021). Role of Toll-Like Receptors in the Pathogenesis of COVID-19. J. Med. Virol. 93, 2735–2739. doi:10.1002/ jmv.26826
- Kim, J., Kim, A.-R., and Shin, E.-C. (2015). Cytomegalovirus Infection and Memory T Cell Inflation. *Immune Netw.* 15 (4), 186–190. doi:10.4110/ in.2015.15.4.186
- Kirkland, J. L., and Tchkonia, T. (2020). Senolytic Drugs: From Discovery to Translation. J. Intern. Med. 288 (5), 518–536. doi:10.1111/joim.13141
- Klenerman, P., and Oxenius, A. (2016). T Cell Responses to Cytomegalovirus. Nat. Rev. Immunol. 16 (6), 367–377. doi:10.1038/nri.2016.38
- Kruglikov, I. L., and Scherer, P. E. (2020). The Role of Adipocytes and Adipocyte-Like Cells in the Severity of COVID-19 Infections. *Obesity*. 28, 1187–1190. doi:10.1002/oby.22856
- Larbi, A., and Fulop, T. (2014). From "Truly Naïve" to "Exhausted Senescent" T Cells: When Markers Predict Functionality. *Cytometry*. 8585, 25–35. doi:10.1002/cyto.a.22351
- Lee, K. A., Shin, K. S., Kim, G. Y., Song, Y. C., Bae, E. A., Kim, I. K., et al. (2016). Characterization of Age-Associated Exhausted CD 8 + T Cells Defined by Increased Expression of Tim-3 and PD -1. *Aging Cell.* 15 (2), 291–300. doi:10.1111/acel.12435
- Leist, S. R., Dinnon, K. H., III, Schäfer, A., Tse, L. V., Okuda, K., Hou, Y. J., et al. (2020). A Mouse-Adapted SARS-CoV-2 Induces Acute Lung Injury and

Mortality in Standard Laboratory Mice. Cell 183 (4), 1831070-e12. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2020.09.050

- Leng, Q., Bentwich, Z., and Borkow, G. (2002). CTLA-4 Upregulation During Aging. Mech. Aging Dev. 183 (10), 1419–1421. doi:10.1016/s0047-6374(02) 00077-5
- Lennon, N. J., Bhattacharyya, R. P., Mina, M. J., Rehm, H. L., Hung, D. T., Smole, S., et al. (2020). Comparison of Viral Levels in Individuals With or Without Symptoms at Time of COVID-19 Testing Among 32,480 Residents and Staff of Nursing Homes and Assisted Living Facilities in Massachusetts. *medRxiv*. doi:10.1101/2020.07.20.20157792
- Li, B., Yang, J., Zhao, F., Zhi, L., Wang, X., Liu, L., et al. (2020). Prevalence and Impact of Cardiovascular Metabolic Diseases on COVID-19 in China. *Clin. Res. Cardiol.* 109 (5), 531–538. doi:10.1007/s00392-020-01626-9
- Li, Y., Zhang, Z., Yang, L., Lian, X., Xie, Y., Li, S., et al. (2020a). The MERS-CoV Receptor DPP4 as a Candidate Binding Target of the SARS-CoV-2 Spike. *iScience*. 23 (6), 101160. doi:10.1016/j.isci.2020.101160
- Li, Y., Zhou, W., Yang, L., and You, R. (2020b). Physiological and Pathological Regulation of ACE2, the SARS-CoV-2 Receptor. *Pharmacol. Res.* 157, 104833. doi:10.1016/j.phrs.2020.104833
- Lim, J. S., Nguyen, K. C., Han, J. M., Jang, I. S., Fabian, C., and Cho, K. A. (2015). Direct Regulation of TLR5 Expression by Caveolin-1. *Mol. Cell.* 38 (12), 1111–1117. doi:10.14348/molcells.2015.0213
- Linsell, L., Horby, P., Mafham, M., Linsell, L., Bell, J. L., Staplin, N., et al. (2020). Effect of Hydroxychloroquine in Hospitalized Patients With Covid-19. N. Engl. J. Med. 383, 2030–2040. doi:10.1056/NEJMoa2022926
- Lippi, G., Wong, J., and Henry, B. M. (2020). Hypertension in Patients with Coronavirus Disease 2019 (COVID-19): a Pooled Analysis. *Pol. Arch. Intern. Med.* 130, 304–309. doi:10.20452/pamw.15272
- Liu, J., Cao, R., and Xu, M. (2020). Hydroxychloroquine, a Less Toxic Derivative of Chloroquine, Is Effective in Inhibiting SARS-CoV-2 Infection In Vitro. Cell Discov. 6, 16. doi:10.1038/s41421-020-0156-0
- Liu, M., He, P., Liu, H. G., Wang, X. J., Li, F. J., Chen, S., et al. (2020). Clinical Characteristics of 30 Medical Workers Infected With New Coronavirus Pneumonia. *Zhonghua Jie He He Hu Xi Za Zhi.* 43, 209–214. doi:10.3760/ cma.j.issn.1001-0939.2020.03.014
- Liu, Y., Mao, B., Liang, S., Yang, J. W., Lu, H. W., Chai, Y. H., et al. (2020). Association between Ages and Clinical Characteristics and Outcomes of Coronavirus Disease 2019. *Eur. Respir. J.* 55 (5), 2001112. doi:10.1183/ 13993003.01112-2020
- Ma, Y., and Fang, M. (2013). Immunosenescence and Age-Related Viral Diseases. *Sci. China Life Sci.* 56 (5), 399–405. doi:10.1007/s11427-013-4478-0
- Malavazos, A. E., Romanelli, M. M., Bandera, F., and Iacobellis, G. (2020). Targeting the Adipose Tissue in COVID-19. *Obes. Silver Spring Md.* 28 (7), 1178–1179. doi:10.1002/oby.22844
- Mansfield, A. S., Nevala, W. K., Dronca, R. S., Leontovich, A. A., Shuster, L., and Markovic, S. N. (2012). Normal Ageing Is Associated With an Increase in Th2 Cells, MCP-1 (CCL1) and RANTES (CCL5), With Differences in sCD40L and PDGF-AA Between Sexes. *Clin. Exp. Immunol.* 170 (2), 186–193. doi:10.1111/ j.1365-2249.2012.04644.x
- Metcalf, T. U., Cubas, R. A., Ghneim, K., Cartwright, M. J., Grevenynghe, J. V., Richner, J. M., et al. (2015). Global Analyses Revealed Age-Related Alterations in Innate Immune Responses After Stimulation of Pathogen Recognition Receptors. *Aging cell*. 14 (3), 421–432. doi:10.1111/acel.12320
- Metcalf, T. U., Wilkinson, P. A., Cameron, M. J., Ghneim, K., Chiang, C., Wertheimer, A. M., et al. (2017). Human Monocyte Subsets Are Transcriptionally and Functionally Altered in Aging in Response to Pattern Recognition Receptor Agonists. J. Immunol. 199 (4), 1405–1417. doi:10.4049/ jimmunol.1700148
- Mok, D. Z., Chan, C. Y., Ooi, E. E., and Chan, K. R. (2020). The Effects of Aging on Host Resistance and Disease Tolerance to SARS-CoV-2 Infection. *FEBS J.* 288 (17), 5055–5070. doi:10.1111/febs.15613
- Montgomery, R. R., and Shaw, A. C. (2015). Paradoxical Changes in Innate Immunity in Aging: Recent Progress and New Directions. J. Leukoc. Biol. 98 (6), 937–943. doi:10.1189/jlb.5mr0315-104r
- Moreno-Eutimio, M. A., López-Macías, C., and Pastelin-Palacios, R. (2020). Bioinformatic Analysis and Identification of Single-Stranded RNA Sequences Recognized by TLR7/8 in the SARS-CoV-2, SARS-CoV, and MERS-CoV Genomes. *Microbes Infect.* 22 (4-5), 226–229. doi:10.1016/j.micinf.2020.04.009

- Mrityunjaya, M., Pavithra, V., Neelam, R., Janhavi, P., Halami, P. M., and Ravindra, P. V. (2020). Immune-Boosting, Antioxidant and Anti-Inflammatory Food Supplements Targeting Pathogenesis of COVID-19. *Front. Immunol.* 11, 570122. doi:10.3389/fimmu.2020.570122
- Naismith, E., and Pangrazzi, L. (2019). The Impact of Oxidative Stress, Inflammation, and Senescence on the Maintenance of Immunological Memory in the Bone Marrow in Old Age. *Biosci. Rep.* 39 (5), 39. doi:10.1042/BSR20190371
- Nikolich-Zugich, J., Knox, K. S., Rios, C. T., Natt, B., Bhattacharya, D., and Fain, M. J. (2020). SARS-CoV-2 and COVID-19 in Older Adults: What We May Expect Regarding Pathogenesis, Immune Responses, and Outcomes. *Geroscience*. 42 (2), 505–514. doi:10.1007/s11357-020-00186-0
- Nikolich-Žugich, J. (2018). The Twilight of Immunity: Emerging Concepts in Aging of the Immune System. *Nat. Immunol.* 19 (1), 10–19. doi:10.1038/ s41590-017-0006-x
- Niwa, Y., Kasama, T., Miyachi, Y., and Kanoh, T. (1989). Neutrophil Chemotaxis, Phagocytosis and Parameters of Reactive Oxygen Species in Human Aging: Cross-Sectional and Longitudinal Studies. *Life Sci.* 44 (22), 1655–1664. doi:10.1016/0024-3205(89)90482-7
- Oh, S. J., Lee, J. K., and Shin, O. S. (2019). Aging and the Immune System: the Impact of Immunosenescence on Viral Infection, Immunity and Vaccine Immunogenicity. *Immune Netw.* 19 (6), e37. doi:10.4110/in.2019.19.e37
- Omarjee, L., Janin, A., Perrot, F., Laviolle, B., Meilhac, O., and Mahe, G. (2020). Targeting T-Cell Senescence and Cytokine Storm With Rapamycin to Prevent Severe Progression in COVID-19. *Clin. Immunol.* 216, 108464. doi:10.1016/ j.clim.2020.108464
- Onofrio, L., Caraglia, M., Facchini, G., Margherita, V., Placido, S. D., and Buonerba, C. (2020). Toll-Like Receptors and COVID-19: a Two-Faced Story With an Exciting Ending. *Future Sci. OA.* 6, FSO605. doi:10.2144/ fsoa-2020-0091
- Oxley, T. J., Mocco, J., Majidi, S., Kellner, C. P., Shoirah, H., Singh, I. P., et al. (2020). Large-Vessel Stroke as a Presenting Feature of Covid-19 in the Young. *New Engl. J. Med.* 382 (20), e60. doi:10.1056/NEJMc2009787
- Panda, A., Qian, F., Mohanty, S., Van Duin, D., Newman, F. K., Zhang, L., et al. (2010). Age-associated Decrease in TLR Function in Primary Human Dendritic Cells Predicts Influenza Vaccine Response. J. Immunol. 184 (5), 2518–2527. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.0901022
- Pangrazzi, L., Meryk, A., Naismith, E., Koziel, R., Lair, J., Krismer, M., et al. (2017). "Inflamm-Aging" Influences Immune Cell Survival Factors in Human Bone Marrow. *Eur. J. Immunol.* 47 (3), 481–492. doi:10.1002/eji.201646570
- Papazian, L., Calfee, C. S., Chiumello, D., Luyt, C. E., Meyer, N. J., Sekiguchi, H., et al. (2016). Diagnostic Workup for ARDS Patients. *Intensive Care Med.* 42 (5), 674–685. doi:10.1007/s00134-016-4324-5
- Pathak, R., and Bridgeman, M. B. (2010). Dipeptidyl Peptidase-4 (DPP-4) Inhibitors in the Management of Diabetes. *Intensive Care Med.* 35 (9), 509.
- Paudel, S. S. (2020). A Meta-Analysis of 2019 Novel Coronavirus Patient Clinical Characteristics and Comorbidities. *Res. Square*. doi:10.21203/rs.3.rs-21831/v1
- Pietschmann, P., Hahn, P., Kudlacek, S., Thomas, R., and Peterlik, M. (2000). Surface Markers and Transendothelial Migration of Dendritic Cells From Elderly Subjects. *Exp. Gerontol.* 35 (2), 213–224. doi:10.1016/s0531-5565(99) 00089-3
- Plett, A., and Murasko, D. M. (2000). Genetic Differences in the Age-Associated Decrease in Inducibility of Natural Killer Cells by Interferon-A/β. Mech. Ageing Development. 112 (3), 197–215. doi:10.1016/s0047-6374(99)00091-3
- Ponnappan, S., and Ponnappan, U. (2011). Aging and Immune Function: Molecular Mechanisms to Interventions. *Antioxid. Redox Signal.* 14, 1551. doi:10.1089/ars.2010.3228
- Qian, F., Wang, X., Zhang, L., Chen, S., Piecychna, M., Allore, H., et al. (2012). Age-Associated Elevation in TLR5 Leads to Increased Inflammatory Responses in the Elderly. *Aging cell*. 11 (1), 104–110. doi:10.1111/j.1474-9726.2011.00759.x
- Qin, C., Zhou, L., Hu, Z., Zhang, S., Yang, S., Tao, Y., et al. (2020). Dysregulation of Immune Response in Patients With Coronavirus 2019 (COVID-19) in Wuhan, China. *Clin. Infect. Dis.* 71 (15), 762–768. doi:10.1093/cid/ciaa248
- RakhmatII, Kusmala, Y. Y., Handayani, D. R., Juliastuti, H., Nawangsih, E. N., Wibowo, A., et al. (2021). Dipeptidyl Peptidase-4 (DPP-4) Inhibitor and Mortality in Coronavirus Disease 2019 (COVID-19)–A Systematic Review, Meta-Analysis, and Meta-Regression. *Diabetes Metab. Syndr. Clin. Res. Rev.* 15 (3), 777–782. doi:10.1016/j.dsx.2021.03.027

- Rasheed, A.-U., Rahn, H.-P., Sallusto, F., Lipp, M., and Müller, G. (2006). Follicular B Helper T Cell Activity Is Confined to CXCR5hiICOShi CD4 T Cells and Is Independent of CD57 Expression. *Eur. J. Immunol.* 36 (7), 1892–1903. doi:10.1002/eji.200636136
- Rea, I. M., Gibson, D. S., McGilligan, V., McNerlan, S. E., Alexander, H. D., and Ross, O. A. (2018). Age and Age-Related Diseases: Role of Inflammation Triggers and Cytokines. *Front. Immunol.* 9, 586. doi:10.3389/ fmmu.2018.00586
- Renshaw, M., Rockwell, J., Engleman, C., Gewirtz, A., Katz, J., and Sambhara, S. (2002). Cutting Edge: Impaired Toll-Like Receptor Expression and Function in Aging. J. Immunol. 169 (9), 4697–4701. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.169.9.4697
- Rossi, M. I. D., Yokota, T., Medina, K. L., Garrett, K. P., Comp, P. C., Schipul, A. H., Jr, et al. (2003). B Lymphopoiesis Is Active Throughout Human Life, but There Are Developmental Age-Related Changes. J. Am. Soc. Hematol. 101 (2), 576–584. doi:10.1182/blood-2002-03-0896
- Russell, C. D., Millar, J. E., and Baillie, J. K. (2020). Clinical Evidence Does Not Support Corticosteroid Treatment for 2019-nCoV Lung Injury. *The Lancet.* 395 (10223), 473–475. doi:10.1016/s0140-6736(20)30317-2
- Ryan, P. M., and Caplice, N. M. (2020). Is Adipose Tissue a Reservoir for Viral Spread, Immune Activation, and Cytokine Amplification in Coronavirus Disease 2019? Obesity (Silver Spring). 28, 1191–1194. doi:10.1002/oby.22843
- Rydyznski Moderbacher, C., Ramirez, S. I., Dan, J. M., Grifoni, A., Hastie, K. M., Weiskopf, D., et al. (2020). Antigen-specific Adaptive Immunity to SARS-CoV-2 in Acute COVID-19 and Associations With Age and Disease Severity. *Cell.* 183 (4), 996–1012. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2020.09.038
- Salam, N., Rane, S., Das, R., Faulkner, M., Gund, R., Kandpal, U., et al. (2013). T Cell Ageing: Effects of Age on Development, Survival & Function. *Indian J. Med. Res.* 138 (5), 595–608.
- Sallenave, J.-M., and Guillot, L. (2020). Innate Immune Signaling and Proteolytic Pathways in the Resolution or Exacerbation of SARS-CoV-2 in Covid-19: Key Therapeutic Targets? *Front. Immunol.* 11, 1229. doi:10.3389/fimmu.2020.01229
- Salminen, A., Huuskonen, J., Ojala, J., Kauppinen, A., Kaarniranta, K., and Suuronen, T. (2008). Activation of Innate Immunity System during Aging: NF-kB Signaling Is the Molecular Culprit of Inflamm-Aging. *Ageing Res. Rev.* 7 (2), 783–105. doi:10.1016/j.arr.2007.09.002
- Salminen, A., Kaarniranta, K., and Kauppinen, A. (2018). The Role of Myeloid-Derived Suppressor Cells (MDSC) in the Inflammaging Process. *Ageing Res. Rev.* 48, 1–10. doi:10.1016/j.arr.2018.09.001
- Sandquist, I., and Kolls, J. (2018). Update on Regulation and Effector Functions of Th17 Cells. F1000Res. 7, 205. doi:10.12688/f1000research.13020.1
- Sanyaolu, A., Okorie, C., Marinkovic, A., Patidar, R., Younis, K., Desai, P., et al. (2020). Comorbidity and its Impact on Patients with COVID-19. SN Compr. Clin. Med. 2, 1069–1076. doi:10.1007/s42399-020-00363-4
- Sapey, E., Greenwood, H., Walton, G., Mann, E., Love, A., Aaronson, N., et al. (2014). Phosphoinositide 3-Kinase Inhibition Restores Neutrophil Accuracy in the Elderly: Toward Targeted Treatments for Immunosenescence. J. Am. Soc. Hematol. 123 (2), 239–248. doi:10.1182/blood-2013-08-519520
- Sargiacomo, C., Sotgia, F., and Lisanti, M. P. (2020). COVID-19 and Chronological Aging: Senolytics and Other Anti-aging Drugs for the Treatment or Prevention of corona Virus Infection? *Aging.* 12 (8), 6511–6517. doi:10.18632/aging.103001
- Schmitt, V., Rink, L., and Uciechowski, P. (2013). The Th17/Treg Balance Is Disturbed during Aging. *Exp. Gerontol.* 48 (12), 1379–1386. doi:10.1016/ j.exger.2013.09.003
- Schwartz, J. L., Weichselbaum, R., and Frim, S. R. (1983). The Effect of Aging on the Density and Distribution of Oral Mucosal Langerhans Cells. *Exp. Gerontol.* 18 (1), 65–71. doi:10.1016/0531-5565(83)90052-9
- Seidler, S., Zimmermann, H. W., Bartneck, M., Trautwein, C., and Tacke, F. (2010). Age-Dependent Alterations of Monocyte Subsets and Monocyte-Related Chemokine Pathways in Healthy Adults. *BMC Immunol.* 11 (1), 30–31. doi:10.1186/1471-2172-11-30
- Shaw, A. C., Goldstein, D. R., and Montgomery, R. R. (2013). Age-dependent Dysregulation of Innate Immunity. *Nat. Rev. Immunol.* 13 (12), 875–887. doi:10.1038/nri3547
- Shaw, A. C., Panda, A., Joshi, S. R., Qian, F., Allore, H. G., and Montgomery, R. R. (2011). Dysregulation of Human Toll-like Receptor Function in Aging. *Ageing Res. Rev.* 10 (3), 346–353. doi:10.1016/j.arr.2010.10.007

- Shimada, Y., Hayashi, M., Nagasaka, Y., Ohno-Iwashita, Y., and Inomata, M. (2009). Age-Associated Up-Regulation of a Negative Co-Stimulatory Receptor PD-1 in Mouse CD4+ T Cells. *Exp. Gerontol.* 44, 517–522. doi:10.1016/j.exger.2009.05.003
- Shodell, M., and Siegal, F. P. (2002). Circulating, Interferon-Producing Plasmacytoid Dendritic Cells Decline During Human Ageing. Scand. J. Immunol. 56 (5), 518–521. doi:10.1046/j.1365-3083.2002.01148.x
- Shrock, E., Fujimura, E., Kula, T., Timms, R. T., Lee, I. H., Leng, Y., et al. (2020). Viral Epitope Profiling of COVID-19 Patients Reveals Cross-Reactivity and Correlates of Severity. *Science*. 370 (6520), 370. doi:10.1126/science.abd4250
- Singh, D. K., Singh, B., Ganatra, S. R., Gazi, M., Cole, J., Thippeshappa, R., et al. (2021). Responses to Acute Infection with SARS-CoV-2 in the Lungs of Rhesus Macaques, Baboons and Marmosets. *Nat. Microbiol.* 6 (1), 73–86. doi:10.1038/ s41564-020-00841-4
- Smelcerovic, A., Kocic, G., Gajic, M., Tomovic, K., Djordjevic, V., Stankovic-Djordjevic, D., et al. (2020). DPP-4 Inhibitors in the Prevention/Treatment of Pulmonary Fibrosis, Heart and Kidney Injury Caused by COVID-19—A Therapeutic Approach of Choice in Type 2 Diabetic Patients? Front. Pharmacol. 11, 1185. doi:10.3389/fphar.2020.01185
- Snyder, C. M., Cho, K. S., Bonnett, E. L., van Dommelen, S., Shellam, G. R., and Hill, A. B. (2008). Memory Inflation during Chronic Viral Infection Is Maintained by Continuous Production of Short-Lived, Functional T Cells. *Immunity*. 29 (4), 650–659. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2008.07.017
- Solerte, S. B., Di Sabatino, A., Galli, M., and Fiorina, P. (2020). Dipeptidyl Peptidase-4 (DPP4) Inhibition in COVID-19. Acta Diabetol. 57, 779–783. doi:10.1007/s00592-020-01539-z
- Sprecher, E., Becker, Y., Kraal, G., Hall, E., Harrison, D., and Shultz, L. D. (1990). Effect of Aging on Epidermal Dendritic Cell Populations in C57BL/
 6J Mice. J. Invest. Dermatol. 94 (2), 247–253. doi:10.1111/1523-1747.ep12874586
- Sprent, J., and Surh, C. D. (2011). Normal T Cell Homeostasis: the Conversion of Naive Cells into Memory-Phenotype Cells. *Nat. Immunol.* 12 (6), 478–484. doi:10.1038/ni.2018
- Stahl, E. C., and Brown, B. N. (2015). Cell Therapy Strategies to Combat Immunosenescence. Organogenesis. 11 (4), 159–172. doi:10.1080/ 15476278.2015.1120046
- Stephan, R. P., Reilly, C. R., and Witte, P. L. (1998). Impaired Ability of Bone Marrow Stromal Cells to Support B-Lymphopoiesis With Age. J. Am. Soc. Hematol. 91 (1), 75–88. doi:10.1182/blood.v91.1.75.75_75_88
- Strollo, R., and Pozzilli, P. (2020). DPP4 Inhibition: Preventing SARS-CoV-2 Infection And/or Progression of COVID-19? *Diabetes Metab. Res. Rev.* 36 (8), e3330. doi:10.1002/dmrr.3330
- Tahir, S., Fukushima, Y., Sakamoto, K., Sato, K., Fujita, H., Inoue, J., et al. (2015). A CD153+CD4+ T Follicular Cell Population with Cell-Senescence Features Plays a Crucial Role in Lupus Pathogenesis via Osteopontin Production. *J. Immunol.* 194 (12), 5725–5735. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.1500319
- Tay, M. Z., Poh, C. M., Rénia, L., MacAry, P. A., and Ng, L. F. P. (2020). The trinity of COVID-19: Immunity, Inflammation and Intervention. *Nat. Rev. Immunol.* 20 (6), 363–374. doi:10.1038/s41577-020-0311-8
- Teijaro, J. R., and Farber, D. L. (2021). COVID-19 Vaccines: Modes of Immune Activation and Future Challenges. Nat. Rev. Immunol. 21, 195–197. doi:10.1038/s41577-021-00526-x
- Thapa, P., and Farber, D. L. (2019). The Role of the Thymus in the Immune Response. *Thorac. Surg. Clin.* 29 (2), 123–131. doi:10.1016/ j.thorsurg.2018.12.001
- Thompson, H. L., Smithey, M. J., Uhrlaub, J. L., Jeftić, I., Jergović, M., White, S. E., et al. (2019). Lymph Nodes as Barriers to T-Cell Rejuvenation in Aging Mice and Nonhuman Primates. Aging cell. 18 (1), e12865. doi:10.1111/acel.12865
- Thum, T. (2020). SARS-CoV-2 Receptor ACE2 Expression in the Human Heart: Cause of a Post-Pandemic Wave of Heart Failure? *Eur. Heart J.* 41 (19), 1807–1809. doi:10.1093/eurheartj/ehaa410
- Tseng, C. W., Kyme, P. A., Arruda, A., Ramanujan, V. K., Tawackoli, W., and Liu, G. Y. (2012). Innate Immune Dysfunctions in Aged Mice Facilitate the Systemic Dissemination of Methicillin-Resistant S. aureus. PloS one. 7 (7), e41454. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0041454
- Turner, V. M., and Mabbott, N. A. (2017a). Ageing Adversely Affects the Migration and Function of Marginal Zone B Cells. *Immunology*. 151 (3), 349–362. doi:10.1111/imm.12737

- Turner, V. M., and Mabbott, N. A. (2017b). Structural and Functional Changes to Lymph Nodes in Ageing Mice. *Immunology*. 151 (2), 239–247. doi:10.1111/ imm.12727
- Valencia, I., Peiró, C., Lorenzo, Ó., Sánchez-Ferrer, C. F., Eckel, J., and Romacho, T. (2020). DPP4 and ACE2 in Diabetes and COVID-19: Therapeutic Targets for Cardiovascular Complications? *Front. Pharmacol.* 11, 111161. doi:10.3389/ fphar.2020.01161
- Van Beek, A. A., Van den Bossche, J., Mastroberardino, P. G., De Winther, M. P. J., and Leenen, P. J. M. (2019). Metabolic Alterations in Aging Macrophages: Ingredients for Inflammaging? *Trends Immunol.* 40 (2), 113–127. doi:10.1016/ j.it.2018.12.007
- Van der Put, E., Frasca, D., King, A. M., Blomberg, B. B., and Riley, R. L. (2004). Decreased E47 in Senescent B Cell Precursors Is Stage Specific and Regulated Posttranslationally by Protein Turnover. J. Immunol. 173 (2), 818–827. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.173.2.818
- Van Duin, D., Mohanty, S., Thomas, V., Ginter, S., Montgomery, R. R., Fikrig, E., et al. (2007). Age-Associated Defect in Human TLR-1/2 Function. J. Immunol. 178 (2), 970–975. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.178.2.970
- Veldhuis-Vlug, A. G., and Rosen, C. J. (2018). Clinical Implications of Bone Marrow Adiposity. J. Intern. Med. 283 (2), 121–139. doi:10.1111/joim.12718
- Wang, B., Li, R., Lu, Z., and Huang, Y. (2020). Does Comorbidity Increase the Risk of Patients With COVID-19: Evidence From Meta-Analysis. *Aging.* 12 (7), 6049–6057. doi:10.18632/aging.103000
- Wang, X., Cho, B., Suzuki, K., Xu, Y., Green, J. A., An, J., et al. (2011). Follicular Dendritic Cells Help Establish Follicle Identity and Promote B Cell Retention in Germinal Centers. J. Exp. Med. 208 (12), 2082497–2082510. doi:10.1084/ jem.20111449
- Wenisch, C., Patruta, S., Daxböck, F., Krause, R., and Hörl, W. (2000). Effect of Age on Human Neutrophil Function. J. Leukoc. Biol. 67 (1), 40–45. doi:10.1002/jlb.67.1.40
- Weyand, C. M., and Goronzy, J. J. (2016). Aging of the Immune System. Mechanisms and Therapeutic Targets. Ann. Am. Thorac. Soc. 13 (Suppl. 5), S422–S428. doi:10.1513/AnnalsATS.201602-095AW
- Xu, Z., Shi, L., Wang, Y., Zhang, J., Huang, L., Zhang, C., et al. (2020). Pathological Findings of COVID-19 Associated With Acute Respiratory Distress Syndrome. *Lancet Respir. Med.* 8 (4), 420–422. doi:10.1016/s2213-2600(20)30076-x
- Yang, J., Zheng, Y., Gou, X., Pu, K., Chen, Z., Guo, Q., et al. (2020). Prevalence of Comorbidities in the Novel Wuhan Coronavirus (COVID-19) Infection: a Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis. *Int. J. Infect. Dis.* 94, 91–95. doi:10.1016/ j.ijid.2020.03.017
- Yang, R., Gui, X., and Xiong, Y. (2020). Comparison of Clinical Characteristics of Patients With Asymptomatic vs Symptomatic Coronavirus Disease 2019 in Wuhan, China. JAMA Netw. Open. 3 (5), e2010182. doi:10.1001/ jamanetworkopen.2020.10182
- Yang, X., Yu, Y., Xu, J., Shu, H., Xia, J. a., Liu, H., et al. (2020). Clinical Course and Outcomes of Critically Ill Patients With SARS-CoV-2 Pneumonia in Wuhan, China: a Single-Centered, Retrospective, Observational Study. *Lancet Respir. Med.* 8 (5), 475–481. doi:10.1016/s2213-2600(20)30079-5
- Yin, T., Li, Y., Ying, Y., and Luo, Z. (2021). Prevalence of Comorbidity in Chinese Patients With COVID-19: Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis of Risk Factors. BMC Infect. Dis. 21 (1), 200–203. doi:10.1186/s12879-021-05915-0
- Zhang, H., Penninger, J. M., Li, Y., Zhong, N., and Slutsky, A. S. (2020). Angiotensin-Converting Enzyme 2 (ACE2) as a SARS-CoV-2 Receptor: Molecular Mechanisms and Potential Therapeutic Target. *Intensive Care Med.* 46 (4), 586–590. doi:10.1007/s00134-020-05985-9
- Zhang, L., Zhu, F., Xie, L., Wang, C., Wang, J., Chen, R., et al. (2020). Clinical Characteristics of COVID-19-Infected Cancer Patients: a Retrospective Case Study in Three Hospitals Within Wuhan, China. Ann. Oncol. 31 (7), 894–901. doi:10.1016/j.annonc.2020.03.296
- Zhang, W., Zhao, Y., Zhang, F., Wang, Q., Li, T., Liu, Z., et al. (2020). The Use of Anti-Inflammatory Drugs in the Treatment of People With Severe Coronavirus Disease 2019 (COVID-19): The Perspectives of Clinical Immunologists from China. *Clin. Immunol.* 214, 108393. doi:10.1016/j.clim.2020.108393
- Zhang, X., Tan, Y., Ling, Y., Lu, G., Liu, F., Yi, Z., et al. (2020). Viral and Host Factors Related to the Clinical Outcome of COVID-19. *Nature*. 583 (7816), 437–440. doi:10.1038/s41586-020-2355-0
- Zhao, E., Xu, H., Wang, L., Kryczek, I., Wu, K., Hu, Y., et al. (2012). Bone Marrow and the Control of Immunity. *Cell Mol Immunol.* 9 (1), 11–19. doi:10.1038/ cmi.2011.47

- Zhao, Q., Meng, M., Kumar, R., Wu, Y., Huang, J., Lian, N., et al. (2020). The Impact of COPD and Smoking History on the Severity of COVID-19: A Systemic Review and Meta-Analysis. J. Med. Virol. 92 (10), 1915–1921. doi:10.1002/jmv.25889
- Zharhary, D. (1988). Age-related Changes in the Capability of the Bone Marrow to Generate B Cells. *J. Immunol.* 141 (6), 1863–1869.
- Zheng, M., Karki, R., Williams, E. P., Yang, D., Fitzpatrick, E., Vogel, P., et al. (2021). TLR2 Senses the SARS-CoV-2 Envelope Protein to Produce Inflammatory Cytokines. *Nat. Immunol.* 22, 829–838. doi:10.1038/s41590-021-00937-x
- Zheng, Z., Peng, F., Xu, B., Zhao, J., Liu, H., Peng, J., et al. (2020). Risk Factors of Critical & Mortal COVID-19 Cases: A Systematic Literature Review and Meta-Analysis. J. Infect. 81 (2), e16–e25. doi:10.1016/j.jinf.2020.04.021
- Zhou, F., Yu, T., Du, R., Fan, G., Liu, Y., Liu, Z., et al. (2020). Clinical Course and Risk Factors for Mortality of Adult Inpatients with COVID-19 in Wuhan, China: a Retrospective Cohort Study. *The Lancet.* 395 (10229), 1054–1062. doi:10.1016/s0140-6736(20)30566-3
- Zhou, Y., Fu, B., Zheng, X., Wang, D., Zhao, Ch., and Qi, Y. (2020). Pathogenic T Cells and Inflammatory Monocytes Incite Inflammatory Storm in Severe COVID-19 Patients. *Natl. Sci. Rev.* 7 (6), 998–1002. doi:10.1093/nsr/nwaa041
- Zhu, L., She, Z.-G., Cheng, X., Qin, J.-J., Zhang, X.-J., Cai, J., et al. (2020). Association of Blood Glucose Control and Outcomes in Patients With COVID-19 and Pre-Existing Type 2 Diabetes. *Cell Metab.* 31 (6), 1068–1077. doi:10.1016/j.cmet.2020.04.021

Zuin, M., Rigatelli, G., Zuliani, G., Rigatelli, A., Mazza, A., and Roncon, L. (2020). Arterial Hypertension and Risk of Death in Patients With COVID-19 Infection: Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis. J. Infect. 81, e84–e86. doi:10.1016/j.jinf.2020.03.059

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's Note: All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2021 Farheen, Agrawal, Zubair, Agrawal, Jamal, Altaf, Kashif Anwar, Umair and Owais. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.

105





Liposomal Encapsulation of Polysaccharides (LEPS) as an Effective Vaccine Strategy to Protect Aged Hosts Against *S. pneumoniae* Infection

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Birgit Weinberger, University of Innsbruck, Austria

Reviewed by:

Robert W. Maul, National Institute on Aging (NIH), United States Niharika Arora Duggal, University of Birmingham, United Kingdom

*Correspondence:

Blaine A. Pfeifer blainepf@buffalo.edu Elsa N. Bou Ghanem elsaboug@buffalo.edu

[†]These authors share first authorship

^{*t*}These authors contributed equally to this work and share senior authorship

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Aging and the Immune System, a section of the journal Frontiers in Aging

Received: 20 October 2021 Accepted: 07 December 2021 Published: 22 December 2021

Citation:

Bhalla M, Nayerhoda R, Tchalla EYI, Abamonte A, Park D, Simmons SR, Pfeifer BA and Bou Ghanem EN (2021) Liposomal Encapsulation of Polysaccharides (LEPS) as an Effective Vaccine Strategy to Protect Aged Hosts Against S. pneumoniae Infection. Front. Aging 2:798868. doi: 10.3389/fragi.2021.798868 Manmeet Bhalla^{1†}, Roozbeh Nayerhoda^{2†}, Essi Y. I. Tchalla¹, Alexsandra Abamonte¹, Dongwon Park³, Shaunna R. Simmons¹, Blaine A. Pfeifer^{3,4}*[‡] and Elsa N. Bou Ghanem¹*[‡]

¹Department of Microbiology and Immunology, University at Buffalo, The State University of New York, Buffalo, NY, United States, ²Department of Biomedical Engineering, University at Buffalo, The State University of New York, Buffalo, NY, United States, ³Department of Chemical and Biological Engineering, University at Buffalo, The State University of New York, Buffalo, NY, United States, ⁴Gene and Tissue Engineering Center, University at Buffalo, The State University of New York, Buffalo, NY, United States

Despite the availability of licensed vaccines, pneumococcal disease caused by the bacteria Streptococcus pneumoniae (pneumococcus), remains a serious infectious disease threat globally. Disease manifestations include pneumonia, bacteremia, and meningitis, resulting in over a million deaths annually. Pneumococcal disease disproportionally impacts older adults aged ≥65 years. Interventions are complicated through a combination of complex disease progression and 100 different bacterial capsular polysaccharide serotypes. This has made it challenging to develop a broad vaccine against S. pneumoniae, with current options utilizing capsular polysaccharides as the primary antigenic content. However, current vaccines are substantially less effective in protecting the elderly. We previously developed a Liposomal Encapsulation of Polysaccharides (LEPS) vaccine platform, designed around limitations of current pneumococcal vaccines, that allowed the noncovalent coupling of polysaccharide and protein antigen content and protected young hosts against pneumococcal infection in murine models. In this study, we modified the formulation to make it more economical and tested the novel LEPS vaccine in aged hosts. We found that in young mice (2-3 months), LEPS elicited comparable responses to the pneumococcal conjugate vaccine Prevnar-13. Further, LEPS immunization of old mice (18-22 months) induced comparable antibody levels and improved antibody function compared to Prevnar-13. Importantly, LEPS protected old mice against both invasive and lung localized pneumococcal infections. In summary, LEPS is an alternative and effective vaccine strategy that protects aged hosts against different manifestations of pneumococcal disease.

Keywords: pneumococcal disease, aging, vaccines, immunosenescence, antibodies, liposomes

1 INTRODUCTION

Streptococcus pneumoniae (pneumococcus) is an opportunistic pathogen that asymptomatically resides in the upper respiratory tract of humans but can cause serious life-threatening infections (Kadioglu et al., 2008; Lower Respiratory Infecti, 2018). These include pneumonia which can progress to invasive pneumococcal disease leading to bacteremia, meningitis, and endocarditis (van der Poll and Opal, 2009; Randle et al., 2011). Pneumococcal infections result in more than a million deaths annually worldwide (Lower Respiratory Infecti, 2018), and in the USA alone, the estimated annual direct medical cost associated with pneumococcal disease is approximately \$3.5 billion (Huang et al., 2011; Weycker et al., 2016). Pneumococcal infections are more problematic in elderly individuals (above 65 years of age) in terms of both health burden and treatment cost (Chong and Street, 2008; Huang et al., 2011). Despite the availability of vaccines and antibiotics, S. pneumoniae remains the leading cause of community acquired bacterial pneumonia and nursing home associated pneumonia in the elderly (Janssens and Krause, 2004; Wroe et al., 2012; Henig and Kaye, 2017). In the USA, older individuals account for 71% of all pneumococcal cases and 82% of associated deaths (Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, 2017). The yearly cost associated with hospitalization in this population will increase significantly as the number of elderly individuals is projected to double in the coming decades (Boe et al., 2017). To further complicate the current health concerns, elderly individuals are more at risk of acquiring drug-resistant infections (CDC, 2021) which are on a rise in S. pneumoniae (CDC, 2013).

There are 100 different S. pneumoniae serotypes identified based upon capsular polysaccharide content (Weiser et al., 2018; Ganaie et al., 2020), which in part regulates the severity of pneumococcal disease (Obaro and Adegbola, 2002). Currently licensed vaccine formulations consist of capsular polysaccharides from the most common disease-causing S. pneumoniae serotypes prevalent globally. The pneumococcal polysaccharide vaccine (Pneumovax 23/PPSV23) consists of polysaccharides from 23 pneumococcal serotypes and elicits a T cell-independent antibody response, while the pneumococcal conjugate vaccine (Prevnar 13/PCV13) is comprised of 13 serotypes covalently linked to a diphtheria toxoid CRM197 carrier protein which produces a T cell-dependent immune response in the host (Bonten et al., 2015). There are several limitations to the current vaccines, one of which is the phenomenon of serotype replacement wherein the targeting of a certain and limited number of pneumococcal serotypes by these vaccines has led to an increased prevalence of non-vaccine serotypes (Hanage, 2008; Berical et al., 2016). In addition, having only vaccine formulations results polysaccharides-centric in antibodies which serotype-specific mainly target nasopharyngeal colonization or the invasive stage of pneumococcal infection during which S. pneumoniae upregulate capsule expression to survive the host immune response. This strategy provides only limited host protection given the fact that pneumococcus undergoes transcriptomic changes to alter expression of several factors, including capsule

expression, when transitioning from the stage of colonization to pulmonary or systemic infection (Marks et al., 2012; D'Mello et al., 2020). Moreover, the recent emergence of diseaseassociated non-encapsulated pneumococcal strains carrying antibiotic resistance genes (Keller et al., 2016) highlights the necessity of novel vaccine formulations, which in addition to serotype-specific polysaccharide content, also need to include other pneumococcal antigen(s), ideally the ones shared by multiple *S. pneumoniae* serotypes to broaden vaccine coverage.

In response, we have previously developed an alternative vaccine platform termed Liposomal Encapsulation of Polysaccharides (LEPS) which is designed to address the limitations of current vaccine options (Jones et al., 2017). With LEPS, pneumococcal capsular polysaccharides are localized internally within the liposomal carrier. To date, we have included final LEPS formulations with up to 24 different serotype polysaccharides (Hill et al., 2018). To mimic conjugated vaccine options (such as PCV13), the LEPS vehicle is engineered with a noncovalent surface attachment mechanism to localize protein components. In the past, we have surface localized both CRM197 and a S. pneumoniae protein antigen (PncO) that is upregulated during transition of pneumococci from a benign colonizer to a more invasive pathogen and that is well-conserved across pneumococcal strains (Jones et al., 2017; Hill et al., 2018). The LEPS platform thus allows for a broad degree of serotype coverage, provokes the same immune response provided by conjugate vaccines, and can be tailored to include a protein component that can account for the different stages of pneumococcal disease progression.

The efficacy of currently licensed pneumococcal vaccines, defined as prevention of infection by vaccine serotypes, is limited in the elderly. Although protective against bacteremia, PCV13 and PPSV23 show only 45 and 33% protection, respectively, against pneumonia in older individuals (Bonten et al., 2015). This is largely driven by an overall decline in the immune system with aging, also known as immunosenescence, which results in reduced antibody levels and function following vaccination with PPSV23 (Simell et al., 2011) and PCV13 (Jackson et al., 2013) in elderly individuals. The causes of the reduced vaccine response in aging populations are multi-factorial and may be attributed to intrinsic defects in B cells, including reduced repertoire, defects in key transcription factors, and reduction in AID, the enzyme required for class-switch recombination and somatic hypermutation. This results in blunted antibody responses to T cell-independent antigens such as bacterial polysaccharides found in PPSV23. Further, aging is associated with overall defects in T cell signaling and proliferation (Chen et al., 2009; Pinti et al., 2016) and in T-follicular helper cells that aid antibody production by B cells (Vinuesa et al., 2016; Gustafson et al., 2018), which in turn can blunt responses to T cell-dependent vaccines such as PCV13. In addition, the elderly suffer from inflammaging, i.e., low-grade chronic inflammation (Krone et al., 2014) characterized by increased levels of inflammatory cytokines (such as IL-6 and TNF- α) which is known to blunt the ability of the host to respond to acute stimuli and to inhibit immune responses to vaccination (Ridda et al., 2009; Pereira et al., 2020). With the success
demonstrated by the LEPS vaccine in young mice, as assessed for serotype coverage and directed protection from *S. pneumoniae* challenge, we conducted the current study to test the LEPS vaccine in aged hosts in preclinical murine models of infection. We present data with old mice that support the prospect of the LEPS platform for effective prevention of pneumococcal disease within aged hosts.

2 MATERIALS AND METHODS

2.1 Ethics Statement

All animal studies were performed in accordance with the recommendations in the Guide for the Care and Use of Laboratory Animals. Procedures were reviewed and approved by the University at Buffalo Institutional Animal Care and Use Committee.

2.2 Mice

All the animal work was done in C57BL/6J young (2–3 months) and C57BL/6JN old (18–22 months) male mice. The mice were purchased from Jackson Laboratories (Bar Harbor, Maine) and the National Institute on Aging colonies and co-housed in a specific-pathogen-free facility at the University at Buffalo for 4 weeks prior to performing the studies.

2.3 Bacterial Strains and Growth Conditions

Streptococcus pneumoniae serotypes 4 (TIGR4 strain) and 19F (P1084 strain) were a kind gift from Andrew Camilli (Tufts University). Bacteria were grown to mid-log phase (corresponding to an OD_{650nm} of 0.7–0.8) in Todd–Hewitt broth (BD Biosciences) supplemented with Oxyrase and 0.5% yeast extract at $37^{\circ}C/5\%$ carbon dioxide. Aliquots were frozen at $-80^{\circ}C$ in growth media with 20% glycerol. Prior to use, aliquots were thawed on ice, washed and diluted in phosphate buffered saline to required numbers. Bacterial titers were confirmed by plating on tryptic soy agar plates supplemented with 5% sheep blood agar (Hardy Diagnostics).

2.4 Protein Production and Purification

Recombinant production of the PncO protein antigen was accomplished as reported previously (Jones et al., 2017; Hill et al., 2018; Nayerhoda et al., 2019; Nayerhoda et al., 2021). Briefly, Escherichia coli strain BL21(DE3) containing a plasmid with the PncO gene was grown in lysogeny broth (LB) medium with ampicillin (100 µM) while shaking overnight at 37°C. The overnight culture was diluted 1:1000 into LB (with ampicillin) and grown under the same conditions to an OD_{600nm} of 0.4–0.5. The culture was then induced by adding isopropyl β-D-1thiogalactopyranoside (IPTG; 300 µM) and incubated with shaking at 30°C for 6 h. The cell culture was harvested by centrifugation for 15 min at 3,200 rcf at 4°C. The resulting pellet was resuspended gently in Buffer A (50 mM Na₂HPO₄, 500 mM NaCl, and 10% glycerol [pH 7.5]), an apostrophe placed in ice, and the suspended cells lysed by sonication using a small, tapered tip in 3 cycles of 45 s on and 60 s off at 50 Amp, 20 kHz. The post-sonication solution was centrifuged for 15 min at 12,000 rcf at 4°C. The supernatant was maintained at 4°C for protein purification with a prepared HisTrap HP column (GE Healthcare). Purified protein samples were concentrated using an Amicon 4 centrifugal filtration tube centrifuged for 5 min at 3600 rcf (4°C), and the final protein concentration was measured via Bradford analysis (Thermo Fisher).

2.5 Liposomal Encapsulation of Polysaccharides Formulation, Assembly, and Assessment

LEPS formulation and assessment was completed as previously reported (Jones et al., 2017; Hill et al., 2018; Nayerhoda et al., 2019; Nayerhoda et al., 2021). Briefly, all lipids were purchased from Avanti, Thermo Fisher, or Sigma Aldrich, and pneumococcal polysaccharides serotype 19F and 4 were obtained from ATCC. 1:2-dioleoyl-sn-glycero-3-phospho-(1'-1,2-dioleoyl-sn-glycero-3rac-glycerol) (DOPG), phosphocholine (DOPC), 1,2-dioleoyl-sn-glycero-3-[(N-(5amino-1-carboxypentyl)iminodiacetic acid)succinyl] (nickel 1,2-distearoyl-sn-glycero-3salt) (DGS-NTA(Ni)), phosphoethanolamine-N-[amino(polyethylene glycol)-2000] (ammonium salt) (DSPE-PEG(2000)), and cholesterol were dissolved in chloroform with the molar ratio of 3:3:1:0.1:4. Then, 19F and 4 solutions with concentrations of 2.2 µg per dose were separately added to different lipid mixtures and vortexed for 1 min. Both lipid mixtures were fully evaporated using a rotatory evaporator until a thin film was formed and then rehydrated with PBS at 45°C to dissolve the film prior to extrusion through a 200 nm pore size membrane of a handheld extruder. The resulting liposomes encapsulating the polysaccharides were separated from free floating and unencapsulated polysaccharides by centrifugation for 5 min at 1,200 rcf and 4°C using a centrifugal tube with a 300 kDa (Pall Co) filtration device. After readjusting to the initial volume with PBS, 34 µg per of the PncO protein was incubated with the liposome solution for 30 min at room temperature. The centrifugation step with filtered tubes was repeated twice to separate the unbound protein, resulting in the final formulation of liposome encapsulating PS with bound protein on the liposomal surface. To this final formulation, 125 µg per dose of aluminum phosphate was added.

2.6 Mice Immunization and Sera Collection

Mice were immunized via intramuscular injection into the caudal thigh muscle (Tchalla et al., 2020) with 50 μ L of the following vaccine formulations: LEPS containing PncO, alum and either serotype 4 or 19F capsular polysaccharide antigen (LEPS); Prevnar 13 (PCV13) (Wyeth Pharmaceuticals); or the controls PBS (Sham) and empty LEPS vector (Empty LEPS plus alum). PCV13 was administered as a single dose, as approved for human use. Booster doses of LEPS or Empty LEPS were given at 2 weeks following the first inoculation. Sera from each mouse were collected from the tail vein at weeks 2 and 4 following the initial vaccination and saved at -80° C for quantification of antibody titers (Bhalla et al., 2021a). Sera from each mouse across three experiments were collected via cardiac puncture 4 weeks following the initial vaccination, pooled per group and saved at -80° C for quantification of antibody function.

2.7 Measurement of Antibody Titer

Enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay (ELISA) was used to determine the antibody titer from the sera samples, as previously described (Bou Ghanem et al., 2018; Tchalla et al., 2020). Briefly, Nunc maxisorp plates were coated overnight at 4°C with type 4 pneumococcal polysaccharide (ATCC) or type 19F pneumococcal polysaccharide (ATCC), each at 2 µg/well, or heat killed S. pneumoniae TIGR4 strain at 2 x 10⁵ colony forming units (CFU)/well. For type 4 and type 19F polysaccharide conditions, the sera were preabsorbed with a pneumococcal cell wall polysaccharide mixture (CWP-multi, Cederlane) to neutralize noncapsular Abs and added to the plate. Following incubation with sera samples, pneumococcal-specific Abs were detected using horseradish peroxidase-conjugated goat anti-mouse immunoglobulin M (IgM; Invitrogen), IgG (Millipore Sigma), or IgG1, IgG2b, IgG2c, or IgG3 (Southern Biotech) followed by addition of TMB substrate (Thermo Scientific). Readings were taken at OD₆₅₀ using a BioTek reader with a program set for kinetic ELISAs where readings were taken every minute for a total of 10 min. Antibody units were calculated as percentages of a hyperimmune standard sera included in each ELISA. Hyperimmune standard sera were generated as previously described (Bou Ghanem et al., 2018; Bhalla et al., 2021a). Briefly, C57BL/6 young mice were intranasally inoculated with S. pneumoniae TIGR4 or 19F over the period of 4 weeks with once weekly inoculations, as previously described (Bou Ghanem et al., 2018). Mice were then immunized with PCV13 at week 4. Approximately, 4 weeks following PCV13 vaccination, mice were euthanized, sera collected and pooled, and aliquots stored at -80°C. Total antibody levels in the circulation were then determined in sera from sham treated controls (naïve) for each age group and the hyperimmune standard serum using antibody quantification kits from Invitrogen for IgG (88-50400), IgM (88-50470), IgG1 (88-50410), IgG2b (88-50430), IgG2c (88-50670), and IgG3 (88-50440). To calculate the total amounts of anti-pneumococcal antibodies, the antibody levels in the naïve sera was subtracted from the hyperimmune standard sera and total antibody levels in the different sera samples were then extrapolated using the measured percentages of the hyperimmune standard sera.

2.8 Polymorphonuclear Leukocytes Isolation

PMNs were isolated from the bone marrow of naïve young and old C57BL/6 mice through density gradient centrifugation, using Histopaque 1119 and Histopaque 1077, as previously described (Swamydas and Lionakis, 2013; Bhalla et al., 2021a). Following isolation, the PMNs were resuspended in Hanks' Balanced Salt Solution (HBSS)/0.1% gelatin without Ca²⁺ and Mg²⁺ and kept on ice until used in subsequent assays.

2.9 Opsonophagocytic Killing

The opsonic capacity of antibodies in the sera was determined using an opsonophagocytic (OPH) killing assay with primary PMNs, as previously described (Standish and Weiser, 2009; Swamydas and Lionakis, 2013; Bhalla et al., 2020a; Siwapornchai et al., 2020; Bhalla et al., 2021a; Bhalla et al., 2021b). Briefly, 1×10^3 bacteria (*S. pneumoniae* TIGR4) grown to mid-log phase were incubated with 3% sera from mice immunized with the LEPS formulation containing serotype 4 capsular polysaccharide antigen, PCV13, or the controls (Sham or Empty LEPS vector). Reactions were rotated for 40 min at 37°C to allow opsonization. Following opsonization, bacteria were mixed with 1×10^5 PMNs in 100 µl reactions of HBSS/0.1% gelatin. Reactions were then rotated for 45 min at 37°C. Following incubation, the plates were kept on ice for 2 min to stop the reaction. The ability of sera from each treatment group to induce opsonophagocytic killing of bacteria by PMNs was then determined by plating the reaction mixtures on blood agar plates and comparing colony counts and calculating the percent of bacteria killed with respect to a no PMN control under the exact sera conditions.

2.10 Binding Assay Using H292 Cells

The ability of sera to neutralize the binding of S. pneumoniae to pulmonary epithelium was determined through an assay using human pulmonary mucoepidermoid carcinoma-derived NCI-H292 (H292) cells (ATCC), as previously described (Bhalla et al., 2020b). H292 cells were grown and maintained following a previously described protocol (Bhowmick et al., 2013; Bhalla et al., 2020b). Approximately, 2.5×10^5 epithelial cells were seeded in tissue culture-treated flat bottom 96-well plates (Corning) and allowed to adhere overnight. The following day, cells were washed three times with PBS and infected with the S. pneumoniae TIGR4 strain at a multiplicity of infection (MOI) of 10 in antibiotic-free media. Prior to infection, bacteria were opsonized for 40 min at 37°C with 10% sera from mice immunized with serotype 4 LEPS, PCV13, or the controls (Sham or Empty LEPS). The reaction plates were spun down to facilitate cell-bacterial interaction and incubated for 1 h at 37°C/CO2. The cells were then washed five times with PBS to remove unbound bacteria, lifted with 0.05% trypsin/ ethylenediaminetetraacetic acid (EDTA) (Invitrogen), and mixed vigorously to produce a homogeneous solution. Serial dilutions were then plated on blood agar plates to determine the bacterial CFU. The percent of bacteria bound was determined with respect to a no cell control of the same sera condition where bacteria were added to the wells and incubated for an hour under the same experimental conditions. The number of bacteria bound to H292 cells in the Sham sera condition was set as 100% and relative changes in bacterial binding were then calculated for other sera conditions.

2.11 Animal Infections

Mice were infected with *S. pneumoniae*, as previously described (Bou Ghanem et al., 2018; Bhalla et al., 2020a). Briefly, mice were intratracheally (i.t.) challenged with either the serotype 4 (5 × 10^5 CFU) or 19F (2 × 10^7 CFU) strain of *S. pneumoniae*. Following infection with the *S. pneumoniae* serotype 4 strain, mice were monitored daily over 2 weeks for survival and clinical signs of disease (weight loss, activity level, posture, and breathing, scored healthy [0] to severely sick [21], as previously described (Bou Ghanem et al., 2018; Bhalla et al., 2020a)) while bacteremia was determined for up to 72 h post infection. In case of infection with



the *S. pneumoniae* serotype 19F strain, mice were scored for clinical signs of disease at twenty-four hours post infection and euthanized to assess bacterial burden in the lung. Lung homogenates and blood were assessed for CFU by plating on blood agar plates.

2.12 Statistical Analysis

All statistical analysis was performed using Prism9 (Graph Pad). Data with bacterial numbers in blood and lungs were log-transformed to normalize distribution. Bar graphs represent the mean values +/– standard deviation (SD) and line graphs represent the mean values +/– 95% confidence interval of the mean (CI). Significant differences were determined with one-way ANOVA followed by Tukey's multiple comparisons test as indicated. Survival was analyzed using the log-rank (Mantel-Cox) test. Differences between fractions were determined by Fisher's exact test. All *p* values < 0.05 were considered significant.

3 RESULTS

3.1 Liposomal Encapsulation of Polysaccharides and Prevnar-13 Vaccination Induce Comparable Antibody Production in Young Hosts Against *S. pneumoniae*

We had previously shown that a LEPS formulation constructed with surface localized CRM197, to mimic conjugated vaccine options, conferred a similar degree of immunogenicity and protection against *S. pneumoniae* as the pneumococcal conjugate vaccine Prevnar-13 (PCV13) in young mice (Jones et al., 2017). In an effort to simplify and economize, we altered the LEPS vaccine by replacing CRM197 with the pneumococcal protein antigen PncO (Figure 1A). To test if the modified LEPS vaccine is immunogenic and still mimics the immunological outcome of PCV13, we first examined the antibody production in young (2 months old) C57BL/6 mice. Mice were immunized by intramuscular injection with the following vaccine formulations 1) LEPS containing capsular polysaccharide conjugated with PncO with alum as adjuvant (LEPS); 2) PCV13; 3) a PBS control (Sham); and 4) an empty LEPS control with alum (Empty LEPS), following the schedule presented in Figure 1B. Sera from each mouse was collected over time to measure antibody levels (timeline in Figure 1B).

Serum antibody response was measured using ELISAs against purified polysaccharide. We found that LEPS vaccination was able to induce IgM production at levels that were significantly higher than the Empty LEPS and that were comparable to those induced by PCV13 (Figure 2A). An important feature of the PCV13 vaccine is the presence of the covalently attached CRM197 protein, which induces T-cell-mediated IgG class switching. To confirm that the LEPS vaccine still elicited IgG class switching (with only PncO as the noncovalently affixed protein conjugate), we next measured total antibody levels as well as the different subtypes of IgG produced. We found that while no IgG was detected in the Empty LEPS treated controls (Figure 2B), LEPS vaccination induced IgG production that was comparable to PCV13 (Figure 2B). Similar IgG and IgM responses were also detected against heat-killed bacteria (Supplementary Figure S1). When we compared IgG subtypes, we found that LEPS and PCV13 triggered similar class switching to predominantly the IgG3 and IgG2b subtypes (Figures 2C-F). Overall, these findings confirm that the LEPS vaccine is immunogenic in young hosts and elicits antibody production comparable to PCV13.



FIGURE 2 The LEPS vaccine and Prevnar-13 induce comparable levels of antibodies against pneumococcal polysaccharides in young hosts. Young C57BL/6 mice (2-months) were injected *i. m.* with LEPS containing serotype 4 capsular polysaccharide antigen, PCV13, or the controls (Sham or Empty LEPS vector) following the timeline in **Figure 1B**. Total levels of IgM **(A)**, IgG **(B)**, and IgG subtypes including IgG1 **(C)**, IgG2b **(D)**, IgG2c **(E)** and IgG3 **(F)** against purified polysaccharide serotype 4 in the sera were measured over time by ELISA. *p* values were determined by one-way ANOVA followed by Tukey's test. Asterisks (**p* < 0.05) denote significant differences between the indicated group and the empty LEPS group. Data shown are presented as mean ± CI and are pooled from 3 separate experiments with *n* = 10 mice for Empty LEPS, *n* = 10 mice for LEPS, and *n* = 15 mice for the PCV13 groups.



FIGURE 3 The LEPS vaccine and Prevnar-13 induce comparable levels of antibodies against pneumococcal polysaccharide in old hosts. Old C57BL/6 mice (18–22 months) were injected *i.m.* with LEPS containing serotype 4 capsular polysaccharide antigen, PCV13, or the controls (Sham or Empty LEPS vector) following the timeline in **Figure 1B**. Total levels of IgM **(A)**, IgG **(B)**, and IgG subtypes including IgG1 **(C)**, IgG2b **(D)**, IgG2c **(E)** and IgG3 **(F)** against purified polysaccharide serotype 4 in the sera were measured over time by ELISA. *p* values were determined by one-way ANOVA followed by Tukey's test. Asterisks (*p < 0.05) indicate significant differences between the indicated group and the empty LEPS group. Data shown are presented as mean ± CI and are pooled from 3 separate experiments with n = 5 mice for Empty LEPS, n = 10 mice for LEPS, and n = 10 mice for the PCV13 groups.



vaccination following the timeline indicated in **Figure 1B**. The ability of sera to neutralize bacterial binding to pulmonary epithelial cells was determined. *S. pneumoniae* serotype 4 TIGR4 strain was pre-opsonized for 45 min with 10% sera from young (Y) (A) or old (O) (B) mice and used to infect H292 cells for 1 h at an MOI of 10. The number of bound bacteria was determined by plating on blood agar plates and the percent bacterial binding calculated with respect to bacteria incubated with sera alone for each opsonization condition. The effect of sera on bacterial binding was then determined relative to the Sham group. Asterisks (*) indicate significant differences between the indicated groups as calculated by one-way ANOVA followed by Tukey's test. Data shown are pooled from four separate experiments where each condition was tested in quadruplicate and presented as mean ± SD.

3.2 The Liposomal Encapsulation of Polysaccharides Vaccine Is Immunogenic in Aged Hosts

Aging is accompanied by immunosenescence which is known to blunt immune responses to vaccines (Frasca et al., 2011; van Werkhoven et al., 2015; Pinti et al., 2016). Given our positive results when using young mice, we next tested if the LEPS vaccine could similarly prompt an immunogenic response in aged hosts. Thus, old (18-22 months) C57BL/6 mice were immunized with the same vaccine formulations used in young mice (Figure 1B) and antibody levels against purified polysaccharide were measured. Similar to what we observed in young mice, we found that LEPS vaccination of old mice elicited IgM and IgG production comparable to that of PCV13 (Figures 3A,B). Further, LEPS and PCV13 also induced class switching to predominantly IgG2b and IgG3 in old mice (Figures 3C-F). Overall, these data indicate that the LEPS vaccination is immunogenic in old mice and the antibody response mounted to LEPS by aged hosts is comparable to that observed in young controls.

3.3 Liposomal Encapsulation of Polysaccharides Vaccination Elicits Enhanced Serum Neutralizing Activity Against *S. pneumoniae* in Aged Hosts

Apart from antibody levels, antibody function is crucial for vaccine efficacy (LaFon and Nahm, 2018). We therefore wanted to assess antibody function following LEPS vaccination. Binding of *S. pneumoniae* to the airway epithelium is an important step that is crucial for host colonization and infection (Cundell et al., 1995; Kadioglu et al., 2008; van der Poll and Opal, 2009; Bhalla et al., 2020b). As such, we tested the ability of antibodies induced by the LEPS

vaccine to neutralize bacterial binding to H292 cells (type I and II pneumocytes), a human lung epithelial cell line extensively used to study host-pathogen interactions (Choi et al., 2008; Bhowmick et al., 2013; Yonker et al., 2017; Bhalla et al., 2020b). To do so, we compared the ability of sera collected 4 weeks post-vaccination across the different immunization groups (Figure 1B) to block bacterial binding relative to the Sham control group (Figure 1B). We found that in young mice, sera from both the PCV13 and LEPS vaccinated groups significantly reduced the binding of a S. *pneumoniae* serotype 4 strain (serotype covered by both vaccines) to H292 cells by 25% (Figure 4A). Importantly, sera from the LEPS group caused \geq 2-fold reduction in bacterial binding compared to the Empty LEPS control (Figure 4A and Supplementary Figure S2A). The effects observed were not due to the direct bactericidal activity of the sera as all binding is calculated with respect bacteria incubated with sera alone for each opsonization condition (see Materials and Methods). These data suggest that antibodies induced by both PCV13 and LEPS in the young mice are capable of neutralizing bacterial adherence to host cells.

The function of antibodies is known to decline with age (Weinberger et al., 2008). In fact, when we measured the ability of sera isolated from old mice to neutralize bacterial binding, we found that unlike what we observed in young hosts, sera from old mice vaccinated with PCV13 did not consistently reduce pneumococcal binding to H292 cells compared to the sham group (Figure 4B and Supplementary Figure S2). Interestingly, when *S. pneumoniae* was opsonized with sera from old LEPS vaccinated mice, there was a significant 40 and 25% reduction in bacterial binding compared to the Sham and Empty LEPS controls, respectively (Figure 4B). This finding suggests that compared to PCV13, LEPS vaccination induces antibodies that are better at neutralizing bacterial binding to the pulmonary epithelium.



pre-opsonized with 3% sera from the indicated groups. Reactions were stopped on ice, and viable CFU were determined after serial dilution and plating. The percentage of bacteria killed was determined with respect to a no PMN control for each condition. Asterisks (*) indicate significant differences with respect to the Sham group (ns: not significant) and hash signs (#) indicate significant differences between the indicated groups as calculated by one-way ANOVA followed by Tukey's test. Data shown are pooled from three separate experiments (n = 3 biological replicates or mice per group) where each condition was tested in triplicate (n = 3 technical replicates) per experiment and presented as mean \pm SD.

3.4 Liposomal Encapsulation of Polysaccharides Vaccination Elicits Enhanced Serum Opsonic Activity Against *S. pneumoniae* in Aged Hosts

The opsonic capacity of antibodies is an important correlate of vaccine protectiveness (Song et al., 2013). We therefore measured the ability of sera isolated at 4 weeks post-immunization across the different groups (**Figure 1B**) to induce opsonophagocytic (OPH) killing of a *S. pneumoniae* serotype 4 strain (serotype covered by both vaccines) by primary PMNs from naïve mice, using assays we had previously established (Bhalla et al., 2021a). We found that in young hosts, compared to the control groups, we saw a significant increase in pneumococcal killing by PMNs when the bacteria were opsonized with sera from PCV13 or the LEPS vaccinated groups, with higher opsonophagocytic killing induced by the latter (**Figure 5A**). This suggests that the opsonic activity of sera induced by LEPS immunization matched or exceeded that elicited by PCV13.

We then compared the opsonic activity of sera from old mice. As PMNs function is known to decline with age and can confound the interpretation of the data (Bhalla et al., 2020a; Simmons et al., 2021), we first measured the ability of sera isolated from old mice to elicit opsonophagocytic bacterial killing by PMNs isolated from young mice. We found that while sera from PCV13 immunized old mice failed to significantly improve bacterial killing by PMNs relative to Sham controls (**Figure 5B**), sera from LEPS vaccinated old mice elicited significantly higher opsonophagocytic killing by PMNs than both controls as well as the PCV13 group (**Figure 5B**). To best mimic *in vivo* conditions, we then age matched the sera and PMNs and measured the ability of sera from old hosts to induce bacterial killing by PMNs from old mice. As expected (Bhalla et al., 2020a), sera from the control groups (Sham and Empty LEPS) failed to elicit opsonophagocytic bacterial killing by PMNs from old mice (**Figure 3C**). Surprisingly, when PMNs were challenged with *S. pneumoniae* opsonized with PCV13 sera from old mice, we failed to see bacterial killing and in fact observed bacterial growth in the presence of PMNs (**Figure 5B**). In contrast, we saw a significant 10-fold increase in bacterial killing by PMNs in comparison to the control groups when sera from the LEPS vaccinated old mice were used to opsonize *S. pneumoniae* (**Figure 5B**). Further, PMN-mediated bacterial killing induced by sera from the LEPS group was significantly higher than that seen with sera from the PCV13 group (**Figure 5B**). These findings suggest that compared to PCV13, LEPS vaccination induces antibodies that are better at eliciting opsonophagocytic bacterial killing by immune cells.

3.5 Young Mice Immunized With the Liposomal Encapsulation of Polysaccharides Vaccine Show Resistance to Invasive Pneumococcal Infection

We next wanted to test whether the LEPS vaccination confers host protection against pneumococcal infection. *S. pneumoniae* strains can vary (Kadioglu and Andrew, 2005) and most infections result in primarily pneumonia, but up to 30% of patients with pneumococcal pneumonia also develop bacteremia and have worse prognosis (Lin et al., 2011). Thus, we first tested host protection against invasive infection using the well-characterized serotype 4 clinical isolate *S. pneumoniae* TIGR4 as a model of pneumonia that results in bacteremia (Aaberge et al., 1995; Tettelin et al., 2001).

At week 4 following vaccination (**Figure 1B**), young (2–3 months) C57BL/6 mice were infected with 5×10^5 CFU of *S. pneumoniae* TIGR4 intra-tracheally (*i.t.*) and assessed for clinical scores and bacteremia 24 h post-infection and overall



incidence of bacteremia (% noted above each group) (B) were determined 24 h post-infection. Survival was also followed over time (C). (A,B) Asterisks (*) indicate significant differences with respect to the Sham group, and hash signs (#) indicate significant differences between the indicated groups as calculated by one-way ANOVA followed by Tukey's test. Pooled data are presented as mean \pm SD and each dot represents one mouse. (C) Asterisks (*) indicate significant differences with respect to the Sham group, and hash signs (#) indicate significant differences between the indicated groups as calculated by one-way ANOVA followed by Tukey's test. Pooled data are presented as mean \pm SD and each dot represents one mouse. (C) Asterisks (*) indicate significant differences with respect to the Sham group, and hash signs (#) indicate significant differences between the indicated groups as determined by the log-rank (Mantel-Cox) test. Fractions denote surviving mice. Pooled data from two separate experiments with n = 13 mice in the Sham group, n = 7 mice in the Empty LEPS group, n = 14 mice in the PCV13 group, and n = 10 mice in the LEPS group are shown. LOD: limit of detection.

survival over a period of 2 weeks. We found that compared to the Sham group, vaccination of mice with LEPS significantly reduced the disease severity associated with pneumococcal disease (Figure 6A). Importantly, this reduction in disease severity was comparable with that observed in mice vaccinated with PCV13 (Figure 6A). When we compared bacteremia across different mice groups, both the LEPS and PCV13 vaccine significantly reduced the bacterial burden in the blood (by approximately 1,000-fold) compared to the Sham group (Figure 6B). The reduction in blood bacterial burden seen with the LEPS formulation was also significantly lower than the Empty LEPS group (Figure 6B). Interestingly, the PCV13 vaccinated group had significantly higher incidence of bacteremia (p = 0.002 by Fisher's exact test), where approximately 29% of mice became bacteremic compared to 0% of mice in the LEPS vaccinated group (Figure 6B). When we tracked overall survival, we found that all the mice from the Sham group succumbed to pneumococcal infection within 48 h of infection (Figure 6C). Mice from the Empty LEPS group showed similar kinetics with more than 50% having died within 48 h of challenge with S. pneumoniae with only 14% survival (1/7) by the end of the 2weeks observation period (Figure 6C). Vaccination with PCV13 significantly improved the survival rate of mice with only 25% of mice succumbing to infection (Figure 6C). Strikingly, mice immunized with LEPS showed 100% survival (Figure 6C), mirroring the effect of this vaccination on clinical score

(Figure 6A) and bacteremia (Figure 6B). Overall, these findings highlight the high efficacy of the LEPS vaccine in preventing invasive pneumococcal infection.

3.6 Liposomal Encapsulation of Polysaccharides Vaccination Protects Old Hosts Against Invasive Pneumococcal Infection

We next compared the ability of the LEPS and PCV13 vaccines in protecting aged hosts against invasive pneumococcal infection. Four weeks following vaccination (Figure 1B), old (18–22 months) mice were infected with 5×10^{5} CFU of S. pneumoniae TIGR4 intra-tracheally (i.t.) and assessed for clinical scores and bacteremia 24 h post-infection and survival over time. Mice belonging to both the control groups (Sham and Empty LEPS) showed severe signs of clinical disease (Figure 7A). Although vaccination with PCV13 mitigated the overall clinical severity of disease to some extent, half of the mice from this group still experienced clinical symptoms (indicated by high clinical scores) (Figure 7A). However, mice immunized with LEPS showed no clinical symptoms at 24 h post-infection (Figure 7A). When we compared bacteremia at 24 h postinfection, we found that mice from both control groups (Sham and Empty LEPS) had a high blood bacterial burden with 100% incidence of bacteremia (Figure 7B). Compared to the young



counterparts (Figure 6B), aged-mice experienced 100-fold higher bacterial burden in the circulation, displaying the expected ageassociated susceptibility to S. pneumoniae infection (Gonçalves et al., 2016; Bhalla et al., 2020a). Although vaccination of old mice with PCV13 significantly reduced the bacterial burden in blood compared to the Sham group, 80% of the animals still became bacteremic (Figure 7B). Interestingly, mice immunized with LEPS had more than 1,000-fold reduction in blood bacterial numbers (Figure 7B) compared to both control groups. Importantly, protection against bacteremia elicited by LEPS was significantly better than PCV13 as the LEPS group had a 100-fold lower bacterial burden in the blood and a lower incidence of bacteremia (p = 0.0055 by Fisher's exact test) where only 11% of mice became bacteremic (Figure 7B). When we compared survival, we found that mice in both the control groups succumbed to pneumococcal infection within 24 h of infection (Figure 7C). Interestingly, PCV13 failed to fully protect old mice, where we observed only 25% of animals surviving the course of infection, albeit being significantly higher than survival observed in the Sham group (Figure 7C). In contrast, we found that the majority of mice immunized with LEPS (75%) survived the infection which was not only higher

than both control groups but also significantly higher that the survival of the PCV13 group (**Figure 7C**). These data indicate that while PCV13 fails to protect aged hosts, the LEPS vaccine significantly reversed the age-related susceptibility to invasive pneumococcal infection.

3.7 Liposomal Encapsulation of Polysaccharides Vaccination Protects Old Hosts Against Pneumococcal Pneumonia

The efficacy of pneumococcal vaccines, particularly against pneumonia, decline with aging (Bonten et al., 2015; van Werkhoven et al., 2015). Therefore, we wanted to test the protective capacity of the LEPS vaccine against non-bacteremic pneumonia in aged hosts. To do so, we used a *S. pneumoniae* serotype 19F strain that is less invasive and covered by PCV13 (Marks et al., 2013). C57BL/6 old (18–22 months) mice were injected *i. m.* with the LEPS vaccine containing serotype 19F capsular polysaccharide antigen, PCV13, or the Sham control (**Figure 1B**). At week 4 post immunization (**Figure 1B**), mice were infected (*i.t.*) with 2×10^7 CFU of *S. pneumoniae* 19F and assessed for clinical severity of disease and bacterial burden in the



lung 24 h post-infection. Interestingly, mice vaccinated with PCV13 showed worsening of clinical scores similar to that of the Sham group (**Figure 8A**). In contrast, LEPS immunized mice showed an overall significantly reduced clinical score compared to both the Sham control and PCV13 groups (**Figure 8A**). When we measured the lung bacterial burden, we observed a similar trend, with PCV13 failing to reduce the bacterial numbers compared to the Sham group (**Figure 8B**), while mice that received the LEPS vaccine had approximately 10-fold less bacterial burden in the lungs compared to the Sham controls (**Figure 8B**). Overall, these findings indicate that while vaccination with PCV13 failed to provide any protection in old mice against pneumococcal pneumonia, the LEPS vaccine boosted the ability of aged hosts to control lung infection.

4 DISCUSSION

The current study began with the assessment of the LEPS platform in young mice to first establish protocols and confirm prior success before shifting to aged hosts. Our findings (Figures 2, 4-6) support that the LEPS approach is a viable vaccine strategy against S. pneumoniae when compared to prior studies from our working group (Jones et al., 2017; Hill et al., 2018). Though in this case, we note two differences to previous efforts. First, we use a different species of mice (C57BL/6 in this study vs. CD-1 mice in prior work). This is relevant as it suggests that the LEPS vaccine platform is effective across different mouse strains with varying genetic backgrounds, supporting future translational efforts across a diverse human population. Second, in the current study, we used the virulent-specific pneumococcus antigen PncO as an effective replacement for CRM197 in comparisons of the LEPS formulation to PCV13. Here, PncO appears to serve a very similar role to CRM197 (i.e., an immunogenic carrier protein) in promoting LEPS vaccine effectiveness both in terms of inducing a functional antibody response (**Figures 2**, **4**, **5**) as well as host protection against invasive pneumococcal disease (**Figure 6**). Similar to prior studies (Jones et al., 2017; Hill et al., 2018), we observed isotype switching to IgG upon vaccination with the modified LEPS that was comparable to Prevnar-13, indicating that PncO matches CRM197 in the capability to induce a T-cell dependent response (Jones et al., 2017). Since PncO serves another crucial purpose in the overall LEPS design (as discussed below), the refined formulation presented here which eliminates the need for CRM197 offers a more economical vaccine strategy against pneumococcal infections.

As pneumococcal disease has a disproportional impact upon the elderly, success of the LEPS platform in young mice, both within the current study and as reported previously (Jones et al., 2017; Hill et al., 2018), thus prompted efforts with aged mice. However, a significant unknown was whether the LEPS platform would perform within aged hosts as the efficacy of vaccines is known to decline with aging (Frasca et al., 2011; Pinti et al., 2016). PPSV is traditionally recommended for the elderly while PCV is recommended for the most vulnerable elderly with underlying conditions (Matanock et al., 2019). Yet, aging leads to defects in T cell-dependent and -independent antibody production (Ridda et al., 2009; Buffa et al., 2011), limiting the efficacy of both vaccines (Ridda et al., 2009; Suzuki et al., 2017; Matanock et al., 2019). This was recapitulated in this study where Prevnar-13 vaccination of old mice induced antibodies with subpar function (Figures 4, 5) resulting in reduced protection against infection (Figures 6, 7) as compared to young controls. PCV13 was administered as a single dose as is clinically recommended, and administering a second dose may be needed to improve antibody quality in aged hosts. In contrast, the LEPS vaccine was equally effective across host age (Figures 6, 7). LEPS immunization of old mice resulted in comparable antibody levels to Prevnar-13 (Figure 3) but improved

LEPS for Age-Related Pneumococcal Disease

antibody function (Figures 4, 5). This translated to improved protection against pneumococcal infection (Figures 7, 8) relative to Prevnar-13. Importantly, LEPS immunization protected old mice (clinical score, bacteremia, and overall survival- Figures 7, 8) to a similar degree as it did young mice, suggesting that the LEPS platform is able to overcome the age-driven decline in immune responses. The detailed mechanisms by which LEPS (and its myriad of formulation variables) boosts antibody responses in aged hosts and whether it is directly activating B and/or T cells or acting as an adjuvant to boost antigen uptake and presentation by antigen presenting cells and whether single administration of LEPS would induce similar immunity are all avenues for future studies.

An important finding here is that the LEPS platform not only provided protection against invasive pneumococcal disease (Figure 7) but also against pneumococcal pneumonia (Figure 8). This is of high clinical relevance as one of the limitations of licensed pneumococcal vaccines is their reduced efficacy against pneumonia in the elderly (Andrews et al., 2012; Assaad et al., 2012). This is largely driven by the fact that current polysaccharide vaccines fail to account for bacterial disease progression. S. pneumoniae typically reside as a commensal biofilm within the human nasopharynx and asymptomatic colonization is thought to be a prerequisite of disease (Chao et al., 2014; Weiser et al., 2018). The transition from benign colonizer to lethal pulmonary or systemic pathogen involves changes in transcription profiles and bacterial phenotype (D'Mello et al., 2020), including changes to the surface polysaccharide capsule, which is the target of current vaccines. The LEPS vaccine is built specifically to address this weakness in current vaccine options that only focus on polysaccharide immunogens as the LEPS vehicle also includes PncO (Eskola and Anttila, 1999; Daniels et al., 2016; Hill et al., 2018), an S. *pneumoniae* surface protein antigen (conserved across serotypes) over-represented on those virulent pneumococci that break free of the asymptomatic nasopharynx biofilm, disseminate to other bodily locations (lung, blood), and promote disease. We have yet to fully assess the functionality of the associated PncO protein in aged hosts. As this protein antigen becomes critical during later stages of pneumococcal disease, including those prompted by viral co-infection, we anticipate its relevance to emerge in secondary bacterial pneumoniae studies spurred by viral exposure in aged mice. We intend to pursue such studies in the future and, as warranted, further refine the protein antigen content of LEPS based on S. pneumoniae antigens that are specifically upregulated during infection of aged hosts.

In summary, this study establishes the use of the LEPS platform as a viable, effective, and economical vaccine strategy against pneumococcal infection in aged hosts. Many features of LEPS can be readily adjusted, including polysaccharide coverage and content level, the noncovalent attachment mechanism of the associated protein, and the base lipid composition. As such, we expect future optimization of the LEPS formulation to further build upon the results obtained in this work. The protein component of LEPS, in particular, holds extended potential as several protein antigens can be combined into one LEPS system for a multiplier effect in valency and for serotype-independent protection. As the elderly are projected to reach two billion worldwide by 2050 (Boe et al., 2017), the LEPS platform provides a timely intervention against serious pneumococcal infections that can be easily adapted to target other respiratory-tract pathogens that infect this vulnerable population.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The raw data supporting the conclusions of this article will be made available by the authors, without undue reservation.

ETHICS STATEMENT

The animal study was reviewed and approved by the University at Buffalo Institutional Animal Care and Use Committee.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

MB conducted the research, analyzed data, and wrote the paper. RN conducted research and analyzed data. ET, DP, AA, and SS conducted research. BP and EBG designed and supervised the research and wrote and edited the paper. All authors read and approved the final manuscript. MB and RN share first authorship. EBG and BP contributed equally to this work and share senior and corresponding authorship.

FUNDING

This research was funded by the National Institutes of Aging grant number R21 AG064215 to EBG and BP and R01 AG068568-01A1 to EBG. This work was also supported by American Heart Association Grant number 827322 to MB.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We would like to acknowledge Sydney Herring for critical reading and discussion of the manuscript. This work has been deposited as a preprint on biorxiv (Bhalla et al., 2021c).

SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at: https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fragi.2021.798868/full#supplementary-material

Supplementary Figure S1 | LEPS and Prevnar-13 vaccination induce comparable antibody production against *S. pneumoniae*. C57BL/6 young (2 months) and old (18-22 months) mice were injected i.m. with LEPS containing serotype 4 capsular polysaccharide antigen, PCV13, or the controls (Sham or Empty LEPS vector) following the timeline presented in Fig.1B. Levels of IgM and IgG in the sera against has killed (HKB) S. pneumoniae TIGR4 were measured by ELISA. Antibody units were determined based on a hyperimmune standard included in each ELISA plate. Data shown are presented as the mean ± CI and are pooled from 3 separate experiments. For the

young groups (A-B), data from n=10 mice for Empty LEPS, n=10 mice for LEPS, and n=15 mice for PCV13 are pooled. For the old groups (C-D), data from n=5 mice for Empty LEPS, n=10 mice for LEPS, and n=10 mice for PCV13 are pooled.

Supplementary Figure S2 | Effect of different sera on the number of *S. pneumoniae* bound to pulmonary epithelial cells. Sera were collected from mice immunized with LEPS containing serotype 4 capsular polysaccharide antigen, PCV13, or

REFERENCES

- Aaberge, I. S., Eng, J., Lermark, G., and Løvik, M. (1995). Virulence of Streptococcus Pneumoniae in Mice: a Standardized Method for Preparation and Frozen Storage of the Experimental Bacterial Inoculum. *Microb. Pathogenesis* 18 (2), 141–152. doi:10.1016/s0882-4010(95)90125-6
- Andrews, N. J., Waight, P. A., George, R. C., Slack, M. P. E., and Miller, E. (2012). Impact and Effectiveness of 23-valent Pneumococcal Polysaccharide Vaccine against Invasive Pneumococcal Disease in the Elderly in England and Wales. *Vaccine* 30 (48), 6802–6808. doi:10.1016/j.vaccine.2012.09.019
- Assaad, U., El-Masri, I., Porhomayon, J., and El-Solh, A. A. (2012). Pneumonia Immunization in Older Adults: Review of Vaccine Effectiveness and Strategies. *Clin. Interv. Aging* 7, 453–461. doi:10.2147/CIA.S29675
- Berical, A. C., Harris, D., Dela Cruz, C. S., and Possick, J. D. (2016). Pneumococcal Vaccination Strategies. An Update and Perspective. Ann. ATS 13 (6), 933–944. doi:10.1513/annalsats.201511-778fr
- Bhalla, M., Heinzinger, L. R., Morenikeji, O. B., Marzullo, B., Thomas, B. N., and Bou Ghanem, E. N. (2021). Transcriptome Profiling Reveals CD73 and Age-Driven Changes in Neutrophil Responses against Streptococcus Pneumoniae. *Infect. Immun.* 89, Iai0025821. doi:10.1128/iai.00258-21
- Bhalla, M., Hui Yeoh, J., Lamneck, C., Herring, S. E., Tchalla, E. Y. I., Heinzinger, L. R., et al. (2020). A1 Adenosine Receptor Signaling Reduces Streptococcus Pneumoniae Adherence to Pulmonary Epithelial Cells by Targeting Expression of Platelet-Activating Factor Receptor. *Cell Microbiol* 22 (2), e13141. doi:10.1111/cmi.13141
- Bhalla, M., Nayerhoda, R., Tchalla, E. Y. I., Abamonte, A., Park, D., Simmons, S. R., et al. (2021). Liposomal Encapsulation of Polysaccharides (LEPS) as an Effective Vaccine Strategy to Protect Aged Hosts against S. Pneumoniae Infection. *bioRxiv.*, 2021. doi:10.1101/2021.10.18.464850
- Bhalla, M., Simmons, S. R., Abamonte, A., Herring, S. E., Roggensack, S. E., and Bou Ghanem, E. N. (2020). Extracellular Adenosine Signaling Reverses the Age-Driven Decline in the Ability of Neutrophils to Kill Streptococcus Pneumoniae. *Aging Cell* 19, e13218. doi:10.1111/acel.13218
- Bhalla, M., Simmons, S. R., Tchalla, E. Y. I., and Bou Ghanem, E. N. (2021). Testing Anti-pneumococcal Antibody Function Using Bacteria and Primary Neutrophils. *Methods Mol. Biol.* 2183, 559–574. doi:10.1007/978-1-0716-0795-4_33
- Bhowmick, R., Tin Maung, N. H., Hurley, B. P., Ghanem, E. B., Gronert, K., McCormick, B. A., et al. (2013). Systemic Disease duringStreptococcus pneumoniaeAcute Lung Infection Requires 12-lipoxygenase-dependent Inflammation. J.I. 191 (10), 5115–5123. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.1300522
- Boe, D. M., Boule, L. A., and Kovacs, E. J. (2017). Innate Immune Responses in the Ageing Lung. *Clin. Exp. Immunol.* 187 (1), 16–25. doi:10.1111/ cei.12881
- Bonten, M. J. M., Huijts, S. M., Bolkenbaas, M., Webber, C., Patterson, S., Gault, S., et al. (2015). Polysaccharide Conjugate Vaccine against Pneumococcal Pneumonia in Adults. *N. Engl. J. Med.* 372 (12), 1114–1125. doi:10.1056/ nejmoa1408544
- Bou Ghanem, E. N., Maung, N. H. T., Siwapornchai, N., Goodwin, A. E., Clark, S., Muñoz-Elías, E. J., et al. (2018). Nasopharyngeal Exposure to Streptococcus Pneumoniae Induces Extended Age-dependent Protection against Pulmonary Infection Mediated by Antibodies and CD138+ Cells. J.I. 200 (11), 3739–3751. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.1701065
- Buffa, S., Bulati, M., Pellicanò, M., Dunn-Walters, D. K., Wu, Y.-C., Candore, G., et al. (2011). B Cell Immunosenescence: Different Features of Naive and Memory B Cells in Elderly. *Biogerontology* 12 (5), 473–483. doi:10.1007/ s10522-011-9353-4

the controls (Sham or Empty LEPS vector) at four weeks post vaccination following the timeline indicated in Fig. 1B. The ability of sera to neutralize bacterial binding to pulmonary epithelial cells was determined. S. pneumoniae serotype 4 TIGR4 strain was preopsonized for 45 minutes with 10% sera from young (Y) (A) or old (O) (B) mice and used to infect H292 cells for 1 hour at an MOI of 10. The number of bound bacteria was determined by plating on blood agar plates. The graph represents the average number of bound bacteria per experiment for each opsonization condition.

- CDC (2013). Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Available at: http://www.cdc.gov/drugresistance/pdf/ar-threats-2013-508.pdf.
- CDC (2021). Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Available at: https:// www.cdc.gov/pneumococcal/about/facts.html.
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (2017). "Emerging Infections Program Network, Streptococcus Pneumoniae,". Active Bacterial Core Surveillance Report 2017.
- Chao, Y., Marks, L. R., Pettigrew, M. M., and Hakansson, A. P. (2014). Streptococcus Pneumoniae Biofilm Formation and Dispersion during Colonization and Disease. Front Cell Infect Microbiol 4, 194. doi:10.3389/ fcimb.2014.00194
- Chen, W. H., Kozlovsky, B. F., Effros, R. B., Grubeck-Loebenstein, B., Edelman, R., and Sztein, M. B. (2009). Vaccination in the Elderly: an Immunological Perspective. *Trends Immunol.* 30 (7), 351–359. doi:10.1016/ j.it.2009.05.002
- Choi, C. H., Lee, J. S., Lee, Y. C., Park, T. I., and Lee, J. C. (2008). Acinetobacter Baumannii Invades Epithelial Cells and Outer Membrane Protein A Mediates Interactions with Epithelial Cells. *BMC Microbiol.* 8, 216. doi:10.1186/1471-2180-8-216
- Chong, C. P., and Street, P. R. (2008). Pneumonia in the Elderly: a Review of the Epidemiology, Pathogenesis, Microbiology, and Clinical Features. *South. Med.* J. 101 (11), 1141–1145. doi:10.1097/smj.0b013e318181d5b5
- Cundell, D. R., Gerard, N. P., Gerard, C., Idanpaan-Heikkila, I., and Tuomanen, E. I. (1995). Streptococcus Pneumoniae Anchor to Activated Human Cells by the Receptor for Platelet-Activating Factor. *Nature* 377 (6548), 435–438. doi:10.1038/377435a0
- D'Mello, A., Riegler, A. N., Martínez, E., Beno, S. M., Ricketts, T. D., Foxman, E. F., et al. (2020). An *In Vivo* Atlas of Host-Pathogen Transcriptomes during Streptococcus Pneumoniae Colonization and Disease. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci.* U S A. 117 (52), 33507–33518. doi:10.1073/pnas.2010428117
- Daniels, C. C., Rogers, P. D., and Shelton, C. M. (2016). A Review of Pneumococcal Vaccines: Current Polysaccharide Vaccine Recommendations and Future Protein Antigens. J. Pediatr. Pharmacol. Ther. 21 (1), 27–35. doi:10.5863/ 1551-6776-21.1.27
- Eskola, J., and Anttila, M. (1999). Pneumococcal Conjugate Vaccines. *Pediatr. Infect. Dis. J.* 18 (6), 543–551. doi:10.1097/00006454-199906000-00015
- Frasca, D., Diaz, A., Romero, M., Landin, A. M., and Blomberg, B. B. (2011). Age Effects on B Cells and Humoral Immunity in Humans. *Ageing Res. Rev.* 10 (3), 330–335. doi:10.1016/j.arr.2010.08.004
- Ganaie, F., Saad, J. S., McGee, L., van Tonder, A. J., Bentley, S. D., Lo, S. W., et al. (2020). A New Pneumococcal Capsule Type, 10D, Is the 100th Serotype and Has a Large Cps Fragment from an Oral Streptococcus. *mBio* 11 (3), e00937–20. doi:10.1128/mBio.00937-20
- Gonçalves, M. T., Mitchell, T. J., and Lord, J. M. (2016). Immune Ageing and Susceptibility to Streptococcus Pneumoniae. *Biogerontology* 17 (3), 449–465. doi:10.1007/s10522-015-9614-8
- Gustafson, C. E., Weyand, C. M., and Goronzy, J. J. (2018). T Follicular Helper Cell Development and Functionality in Immune Ageing. *Clin. Sci.* 132 (17), 1925–1935. doi:10.1042/cs20171157
- Hanage, W. P. (2008). Serotype-specific Problems Associated with Pneumococcal Conjugate Vaccination. *Future Microbiol.* 3 (1), 23–30. doi:10.2217/ 17460913.3.1.23
- Henig, O., and Kaye, K. S. (2017). Bacterial Pneumonia in Older Adults. *Infect. Dis. Clin. North America* 31 (4), 689–713. doi:10.1016/j.idc.2017.07.015
- Hill, A. B., Beitelshees, M., Nayerhoda, R., Pfeifer, B. A., and Jones, C. H. (2018).
 Engineering a Next-Generation Glycoconjugate-like Streptococcus
 Pneumoniae Vaccine. ACS Infect. Dis. 4, 553–1563. doi:10.1021/ acsinfecdis.8b00100

- Huang, S. S., Johnson, K. M., Ray, G. T., Wroe, P., Lieu, T. A., Moore, M. R., et al. (2011). Healthcare Utilization and Cost of Pneumococcal Disease in the United States. *Vaccine* 29 (18), 3398–3412. doi:10.1016/ j.vaccine.2011.02.088
- Jackson, L. A., Gurtman, A., van Cleeff, M., Frenck, R. W., Treanor, J., Jansen, K. U., et al. (2013). Influence of Initial Vaccination with 13-valent Pneumococcal Conjugate Vaccine or 23-valent Pneumococcal Polysaccharide Vaccine on Anti-pneumococcal Responses Following Subsequent Pneumococcal Vaccination in Adults 50 Years and Older. Vaccine 31 (35), 3594–3602. doi:10.1016/j.vaccine.2013.04.084
- Janssens, J.-P., and Krause, K.-H. (2004). Pneumonia in the Very Old. *Lancet Infect.* Dis. 4 (2), 112–124. doi:10.1016/s1473-3099(04)00931-4
- Jones, C. H., Zhang, G., Nayerhoda, R., Beitelshees, M., Hill, A., Rostami, P., et al. (2017). Comprehensive Vaccine Design for Commensal Disease Progression. *Sci. Adv.* 3 (10), e1701797. doi:10.1126/sciadv.1701797
- Kadioglu, A., and Andrew, P. W. (2005). Susceptibility and Resistance to Pneumococcal Disease in Mice. *Brief. Funct. Genomics Proteomics* 4 (3), 241–247. doi:10.1093/bfgp/4.3.241
- Kadioglu, A., Weiser, J. N., Paton, J. C., and Andrew, P. W. (2008). The Role of Streptococcus Pneumoniae Virulence Factors in Host Respiratory Colonization and Disease. *Nat. Rev. Microbiol.* 6 (4), 288–301. doi:10.1038/nrmicro1871
- Keller, L. E., Robinson, D. A., McDaniel, L. S., Camilli, A., and Collier, R. J. (2016). Nonencapsulated Streptococcus Pneumoniae: Emergence and Pathogenesis. *mBio* 7 (2), e01792–15. doi:10.1128/mBio.01792-15
- Krone, C. L., van de Groep, K., Trzciński, K., Sanders, E. A. M., and Bogaert, D. (2014). Immunosenescence and Pneumococcal Disease: an Imbalance in Host-Pathogen Interactions. *Lancet Respir. Med.* 2 (2), 141–153. doi:10.1016/s2213-2600(13)70165-6
- LaFon, D. C., and Nahm, M. H. (2018). Measuring Immune Responses to Pneumococcal Vaccines. J. Immunological Methods 461, 37–43. doi:10.1016/ j.jim.2018.08.002
- Lin, S.-H., Lai, C.-C., Tan, C.-K., Liao, W.-H., and Hsueh, P.-R. (2011). Outcomes of Hospitalized Patients with Bacteraemic and Non-bacteraemic Community-Acquired Pneumonia Caused by Streptococcus Pneumoniae. *Epidemiol. Infect.* 139 (9), 1307–1316. doi:10.1017/s0950268810002402
- Lower Respiratory Infections Collaborators (2018). Estimates of the Global, Regional, and National Morbidity, Mortality, and Aetiologies of Lower Respiratory Infections in 195 Countries, 1990-2016: a Systematic Analysis for the Global Burden of Disease Study 2016. *Lancet Infect. Dis.* 18 (11), 1191–1210. doi:10.1016/S1473-3099(18)30310-4
- Marks, L. R., Davidson, B. A., Knight, P. R., and Hakansson, A. P. (2013). Interkingdom Signaling Induces Streptococcus Pneumoniae Biofilm Dispersion and Transition from Asymptomatic Colonization to Disease. *mBio* 4 (4), e00438–13. doi:10.1128/mBio.00438-13
- Marks, L. R., Parameswaran, G. I., and Hakansson, A. P. (2012). Pneumococcal Interactions with Epithelial Cells Are Crucial for Optimal Biofilm Formation and ColonizationIn VitroandIn Vivo. *Infect. Immun.* 80 (8), 2744–2760. doi:10.1128/iai.00488-12
- Matanock, A., Lee, G., Gierke, R., Kobayashi, M., Leidner, A., and Pilishvili, T. (2019). Use of 13-Valent Pneumococcal Conjugate Vaccine and 23-Valent Pneumococcal Polysaccharide Vaccine Among Adults Aged ≥65 Years: Updated Recommendations of the Advisory Committee on Immunization Practices. MMWR Morb. Mortal. Wkly. Rep. 68 (46), 1069–1075. doi:10.15585/mmwr.mm6846a5
- Nayerhoda, R., Hill, A., Beitelshees, M., Jones, C., and Pfeifer, B. (2019). Design Variation of a Dual-Antigen Liposomal Vaccine Carrier System. *Materials* (*Basel*) 12 (17), 2809. doi:10.3390/ma12172809
- Nayerhoda, R., Hill, A., and Pfeifer, B. A. (2021). Liposomal Dual Delivery of Both Polysaccharide and Protein Antigens. *Methods Mol. Biol.* 2183, 477–487. doi:10.1007/978-1-0716-0795-4_26
- Obaro, S., and Adegbola, R. (2002). The Pneumococcus: Carriage, Disease and Conjugate Vaccines. J. Med. Microbiol. 51 (2), 98–104. doi:10.1099/0022-1317-51-2-98
- Pereira, B., Xu, X.-N., and Akbar, A. N. (2020). Targeting Inflammation and Immunosenescence to Improve Vaccine Responses in the Elderly. *Front. Immunol.* 11, 583019. doi:10.3389/fimmu.2020.583019

- Pinti, M., Appay, V., Campisi, J., Frasca, D., Fülöp, T., Sauce, D., et al. (2016). Aging of the Immune System: Focus on Inflammation and Vaccination. *Eur.* J. Immunol. 46 (10), 2286–2301. doi:10.1002/eji.201546178
- Randle, E., Ninis, N., and Inwald, D. (2011). Invasive Pneumococcal Disease. Arch. Dis. Child. - Edu. Pract. 96 (5), 183–190. doi:10.1136/adc.2010.191718
- Ridda, I., Macintyre, C. R., Lindley, R., Gao, Z., Sullivan, J. S., Yuan, F. F., et al. (2009). Immunological Responses to Pneumococcal Vaccine in Frail Older People. Vaccine 27 (10), 1628–1636. doi:10.1016/j.vaccine.2008.11.098
- Simell, B., Vuorela, A., Ekström, N., Palmu, A., Reunanen, A., Meri, S., et al. (2011). Aging Reduces the Functionality of Anti-pneumococcal Antibodies and the Killing of Streptococcus Pneumoniae by Neutrophil Phagocytosis. *Vaccine* 29 (10), 1929–1934. doi:10.1016/j.vaccine.2010.12.121
- Simmons, S. R., Bhalla, M., Herring, S. E., Tchalla, E. Y. I., and Bou Ghanem, E. N. (2021). Older but Not Wiser: the Age-Driven Changes in Neutrophil Responses during Pulmonary Infections. *Infect. Immun.* 89 (4). doi:10.1128/IAI.00653-20
- Siwapornchai, N., Lee, J. N., Tchalla, E. Y. I., Bhalla, M., Yeoh, J. H., Roggensack, S. E., et al. (2020). Extracellular Adenosine Enhances the Ability of PMNs to Kill Streptococcus Pneumoniae by Inhibiting IL-10 Production. J. Leukoc. Biol. 108, 867–882. doi:10.1002/JLB.4MA0120-115RR
- Song, J. Y., Moseley, M. A., Burton, R. L., and Nahm, M. H. (2013). Pneumococcal Vaccine and Opsonic Pneumococcal Antibody. J. Infect. Chemother. 19 (3), 412–425. doi:10.1007/s10156-013-0601-1
- Standish, A. J., and Weiser, J. N. (2009). Human Neutrophils KillStreptococcus Pneumoniaevia Serine Proteases. J. Immunol. 183 (4), 2602–2609. doi:10.4049/ jimmunol.0900688
- Suzuki, M., Dhoubhadel, B. G., Ishifuji, T., Yasunami, M., Yaegashi, M., Asoh, N., et al. (2017). Serotype-specific Effectiveness of 23-valent Pneumococcal Polysaccharide Vaccine against Pneumococcal Pneumonia in Adults Aged 65 Years or Older: a Multicentre, Prospective, Test-Negative Design Study. *Lancet Infect. Dis.* 17 (3), 313–321. doi:10.1016/s1473-3099(17)30049-x
- Swamydas, M., and Lionakis, M. S. (2013). Isolation, Purification and Labeling of Mouse Bone Marrow Neutrophils for Functional Studies and Adoptive Transfer Experiments. J. Vis. Exp. 77, e50586. doi:10.3791/50586
- Tchalla, E. Y. I., Bhalla, M., Wohlfert, E. A., and Bou Ghanem, E. N. (2020). Neutrophils Are Required during Immunization with the Pneumococcal Conjugate Vaccine for Protective Antibody Responses and Host Defense against Infection. J. Infect. Dis. 222, 1363–1370. doi:10.1093/infdis/jiaa242
- Tettelin, H., Nelson, K. E., Paulsen, I. T., Eisen, J. A., Read, T. D., Peterson, S., et al. (2001). Complete Genome Sequence of a Virulent Isolate of Streptococcus Pneumoniae. *Science* 293 (5529), 498–506. doi:10.1126/science.1061217
- van der Poll, T., and Opal, S. M. (2009). Pathogenesis, Treatment, and Prevention of Pneumococcal Pneumonia. *The Lancet* 374 (9700), 1543–1556. doi:10.1016/s0140-6736(09)61114-4
- van Werkhoven, C. H., Huijts, S. M., Bolkenbaas, M., Grobbee, D. E., and Bonten, M. J. M. (2015). The Impact of Age on the Efficacy of 13-valent Pneumococcal Conjugate Vaccine in Elderly. *Clin. Infect. Dis.* 61 (12), 1835–1838. doi:10.1093/cid/civ686
- Vinuesa, C. G., Linterman, M. A., Yu, D., and MacLennan, I. C. M. (2016). Follicular Helper T Cells. Annu. Rev. Immunol. 34, 335–368. doi:10.1146/ annurev-immunol-041015-055605
- Weinberger, B., Herndler-Brandstetter, D., Schwanninger, A., Weiskopf, D., and Grubeck-Loebenstein, B. (2008). Biology of Immune Responses to Vaccines in Elderly Persons. *Clin. Infect. Dis.* 46 (7), 1078–1084. doi:10.1086/529197
- Weiser, J. N., Ferreira, D. M., and Paton, J. C. (2018). Streptococcus Pneumoniae: Transmission, Colonization and Invasion. *Nat. Rev. Microbiol.* 16 (6), 355–367. doi:10.1038/s41579-018-0001-8
- Weycker, D., Farkouh, R. A., Strutton, D. R., Edelsberg, J., Shea, K. M., and Pelton, S. I. (2016). Rates and Costs of Invasive Pneumococcal Disease and Pneumonia in Persons with Underlying Medical Conditions. *BMC Health Serv. Res.* 16, 182. doi:10.1186/s12913-016-1432-4
- Wroe, P. C., Finkelstein, J. A., Ray, G. T., Linder, J. A., Johnson, K. M., Rifas-Shiman, S., et al. (2012). Aging Population and Future burden of Pneumococcal Pneumonia in the United States. J. Infect. Dis. 205 (10), 1589–1592. doi:10.1093/infdis/jis240
- Yonker, L. M., Pazos, M. A., Lanter, B. B., Mou, H., Chu, K. K., Eaton, A. D., et al. (2017). Neutrophil-Derived Cytosolic PLA2α Contributes to Bacterial-Induced Neutrophil Transepithelial Migration. J.I. 199 (8), 2873–2884. doi:10.4049/ jimmunol.1700539

Conflict of Interest: BP is associated with Abcombi Biosciences, a company focused on vaccine design.

The remaining authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's Note: All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2021 Bhalla, Nayerhoda, Tchalla, Abamonte, Park, Simmons, Pfeifer and Bou Ghanem. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Reduced *Bordetella pertussis*-specific CD4⁺ T-Cell Responses at Older Age

Eleonora E. Lambert, Inonge van Twillert, Lisa Beckers, Martien C. M. Poelen, Wanda G. H. Han, Daan K. J. Pieren and Cécile A. C. M. van Els*

Centre for Infectious Disease Control, National Institute for Public Health and the Environment (RIVM), Bilthoven, Netherlands

Pertussis, a human-specific respiratory infectious disease caused by the Gram-negative bacterium Bordetella pertussis (Bp), remains endemic with epidemic years despite high vaccination coverage. Whereas pertussis vaccines and natural infection with Bp confer immune protection, the duration of protection varies and is not lifelong. Recent evidence indicates a considerable underestimation of the pertussis burden among older adults. Whereas the impact of increasing age on Bp-specific humoral immunity has been demonstrated, little is known on immunosenescence of CD4⁺ T-cell responses in the context of Bp. Here, we aimed to address whether increasing age impacts responsiveness of the Bp-specific CD4⁺ T-cells in the memory pool following a clinically symptomatic pertussis infection in whole cell vaccine-primed pediatric and adult cases. Cytokine and proliferative responses and phenotypical profiles of CD4⁺ T cells specific for Bp antigens at an early and late convalescent timepoint were compared. Responses of various Th cytokines, including IFN_{γ} , were significantly lower in older adults at early and late timepoints post diagnosis. In addition, we found lower frequencies of Bp-specific proliferated CD4⁺ T cells in older adults, in the absence of differences in replication profile. Phenotyping of Bp-specific CD4⁺ T cells suggested reduced expression of activation markers rather than increased expression of co-inhibitory markers. Altogether, our findings show that the magnitude and functionality of the Bp-specific memory CD4⁺ T-cell pool decrease at older age. Declined CD4⁺ T-cell responsiveness to Bp is suggested to contribute to the burden of pertussis in older adults.

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Birgit Weinberger, University of Innsbruck, Austria

Reviewed by:

Mladen Jergovic, University of Arizona, United States Angelika Wagner, Medical University of Vienna, Austria

*Correspondence:

Cécile A. C. M. van Els cecile.van.els@rivm.nl

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Aging and the Immune System, a section of the journal Frontiers in Aging

Received: 07 July 2021 Accepted: 22 November 2021 Published: 02 February 2022

Citation:

Lambert EE, van Twillert I, Beckers L, Poelen MCM, Han WGH, Pieren DKJ and van Els CACM (2022) Reduced Bordetella pertussis-specific CD4⁺ T-Cell Responses at Older Age. Front. Aging 2:737870. doi: 10.3389/fragi.2021.737870 Keywords: Bordetella pertussis, IFN_Y ELISpot, CD4⁺ T-cell cytokines, proliferation, infection, aging

INTRODUCTION

Pertussis is an acute and severe disease of the respiratory tract and is caused by the highly infectious and human-specific Gram-negative coccobacillus *Bordetella pertussis* (Bp). Pertussis can cause serious illness in people of all ages (Hewlett and Edwards, 2005) and can even lead to fatality in newborns and young infants without protective (maternal) antibody levels (Paddock et al., 2008). It is a vaccine preventable disease, but despite high vaccine coverage, it remains endemic with outbreaks every three to 5 years (van der Maas et al., 2013; Tan et al., 2015). For a long time, pertussis was considered to be a childhood disease (Gordon and Hood, 1951), but substantial evidence has been put forward that it also affects adolescents, adults and elderly (reviewed in (Rothstein and Edwards, 2005; Kandeil et al., 2019)). The true number of pertussis cases in older age groups are likely underestimated due to under identification (McGirr et al., 2013) by missed diagnoses or no medical visit, as severity of symptoms is

lower compared to infants. A large burden of disease may therefore occur in older (vulnerable) adults and elderly, facilitating ongoing Bp transmission.

Pioneering studies in mice have shown that especially CD4⁺ T cells producing IFNy are imperative for controlling Bp bacterial load (Mills et al., 1993; Barbic et al., 1997; Mahon et al., 1997; Leef et al., 2000) and reviewed in (Lambert et al., 2019). Moreover, transferred CD4⁺ T cells but not CD8⁺ T cells were shown to clear Bp infection in convalescent mice (Mills et al., 1993). Neither natural infection, nor vaccination provide life-long immunity to protect against pertussis (Wearing and Rohani, 2009), however epidemiological studies indicate more durable responses induced by natural infection and whole cell pertussis vaccination as compared to acellular pertussis vaccination (Klein et al., 2012; Sheridan et al., 2012; Klein et al., 2013). More sustained protection is associated with skewed CD4⁺ T-cell programming: natural infection and priming with whole cell pertussis vaccination induce programming towards T helper (Th1) and Th17 CD4⁺ T cells, as opposed to Th2/Th17 skewed CD4⁺ T-cell memory responses induced by acellular pertussis vaccination (Ryan et al., 1998; Esposito et al., 2001; Mascart et al., 2003; Vermeulen et al., 2010; Warfel et al., 2014).

Whereas waning immunity has been suggested to explain the occurrence of pertussis in all age groups (reviewed in (van Twillert et al., 2015)), especially aging of the immune system or 'immunosenescence' (Gruver et al., 2007) may be a major factor that contributes to pertussis incidence amongst older adults. Immunosenescence of the T-cell population has been widely studied and can result in dysfunctional T-cell responses, which in turn may contribute to increased susceptibility to infection and poor vaccination responses (Akbar et al., 2016). Within the global T-cell population, the total number of T cells declines, memory T cells accumulate, and the naïve T-cell pool reduces (reviewed in (Chinn et al., 2012; Dixit, 2012)), which negatively affects the response to new pathogenic encounters. Moreover, in mice and in humans, immunosenescence of CD4⁺ and CD8⁺ T cells has been associated with a rise of co-inhibitory marker expression, such as PD-1 (Lages et al., 2010), CTLA-4 (Leng et al., 2002), TIGIT (Song et al., 2018), and the transcription factor Helios (Pieren et al., 2021). Currently, Bp-specific immune responses in the population are mostly memory-based, in view of high vaccination coverage during many decades, as well as endemic and epidemic circulation of Bp. It is not known, however, whether antigen-specific CD4⁺ T-cell memory to Bp is subject to aging. To advance our understanding of age-related differences in Bp-specific CD4⁺ T-cell responsiveness, we compared cytokine profiles, proliferative capacity and phenotype of Bp-specific CD4⁺ T-cell populations detectable in time after a clinically symptomatic Bp infection in children, adults and older adult participants in a unique cohort of ex-pertussis cases, sharing a history of primary whole cell pertussis vaccination during infancy.

MATERIAL AND METHODS

Ethics Statement

Participants were included from two clinical studies. The first clinical study comprised a cross-sectional observational study in

Dutch symptomatic pertussis cases (Specifieke Kinkhoest Immuniteit; SKI; 2008-2012) (Han et al., 2013; van Twillert et al., 2014). This study was approved by the accredited Review Board STEG, followed by management of the METC UMC Utrecht (CCMO nr: NL16334.040.07). The second clinical study was a longitudinal observational study in Dutch symptomatic pertussis cases (Immfact; 2014-2020). This study was approved by the accredited Medical Research Ethics Committee "METC Noord-Holland" (Alkmaar, the Netherlands) followed by management of the METC MEC-U (Utrecht, the Netherlands) (CCMO nr: NL4679.094.13). All participants provided written informed consent for the collection of samples, the usage of a completed questionnaire regarding clinical symptoms and vaccination history, and the subsequent immunological analyses. Informed written consent for minor participants was provided by both parents or guardians of participants. These studies were conducted in compliance with the principles of the Declaration of Helsinki.

Study Population

Participants from the SKI study consisted of 58 clinically symptomatic (ex) pertussis patients who donated blood at a single known, either early or late, time point after their laboratory confirmed diagnosis. For analysis, subjects were classified into a young group (median age of 12 years; range 11–15 years, n = 21), referred to as youngsters (Y), and an adult group referred to as (A) (median age of 38 years; range 25-56 years, n = 37). Youngsters and adults were subcategorized according to the time elapsed between their date of clinical pertussis diagnosis and date of blood sampling (τ , in months), indicated as sampled in *early phase* ($\tau 1 < 4$ months, or in *late phase* $\tau 2 \ge 8$ months, no upper limit for inclusion). Late phase cases were excluded on serological criteria, if having an IgG plasma level specific for Pertussis Toxin (PT) ≥ 62.5 IU/ml, indicative for an additional non-diagnosed exposure (de Melker et al., 2000; de Greeff et al., 2010). Participants of the Immfact study consisted of 16 clinically symptomatic pertussis patients who donated blood at two longitudinal time points after their laboratory confirmed diagnosis. Here, youngsters (Y) with a whole cell priming background (median age of 16 years, range 12-23 years, n = 9) and older adults (O) (median age of 71 years, range 60-78, n = 7) were sampled at $\tau 1 \leq 3$ months post diagnosis (*early phase*) as well as at $8 \le \tau 2 \le 12$ months post diagnosis (*late phase*). For details of cohorts, see Supplementary Figure S1. All participants from both clinical cohorts and of all age groups were primed during their first year of life and according to their birth cohort with multiple doses of the Dutch whole cell vaccine (in use until the year 2005 when the Dutch National Immunization Programme switched to an acellular primary pertussis vaccine for infants). As by their birth cohort and the Dutch national immunization programme, participants did not receive any pertussis booster dose(s), except for three younger participants from the Immfact cohort. At the age of 4-years these participants received an acellular pertussis booster dose at school entrance, which was programmatically introduced in the Netherlands in 2001. The Dutch National Immunization Programme does not include further adolescent or adult acellular pertussis booster doses. Maternal pertussis immunization was only introduced in December 2019.

Pertussis Protein Antigens and Peptide Pools

P.69 pertactin (PRN) was recombinantly expressed and purified from *E. coli* as described previously (Hijnen et al., 2005). PT and Filamentous Hemagglutinin (FHA) were both obtained from Kaketsuken, Japan. Presence of *E. coli* LPS or *B. pertussis* LOS was ruled out (<0.015 EU/ml) based on Limulus Amebocyte Lysate (LAL) testing. Pools of synthetic immunogenic Bp peptides were purchased; Bp132, a peptide pool consisting of 132 immunogenic peptides derived from PT, FHA, PRN and Fimbriae 2/3 (Bancroft et al., 2016) (Pepscan); PT peptide pool, consisting of 18-mers spanning the PT S1 subunit with 12 amino acids overlap (inhouse synthesis, P. Hoogerhout); FHA peptide pool and PRN peptide pool, consisting of only the FHA or PRN-specific peptides from the Bp132 peptide pool, respectively (Pepscan).

Blood Sampling and PBMC Isolation

Venous blood samples were collected in the SKI study using CPT Mononuclear cell preparation tubes (BD) and in the Immfact study using vacutainer blood collection tubes (BD). Peripheral blood mononuclear cells (PBMCs) were isolated using standard procedures and frozen in 10% DMSO. Samples were kept at -80° C overnight and then stored at -135° C.

In vitro T-Cell Re-Stimulation

PBMCs were quickly thawed at 37°C and in vitro cultured as described elsewhere (Schure et al., 2012) with minor modifications. Briefly, SKI PBMC samples were cultured for 5 days at 37°C, 5% CO₂, in 96-well U-bottom plates at 3.0×10^5 viable cells in 150 µL/well in replicate wells per condition in AIM-V medium (Gibco, Invitrogen, United States) containing 5% human AB serum (Harlan, United Kingdom) (AIM-V+) only (negative control), or in the presence of 5 µg/ml of PT (heat-inactivated), FHA or PRN, or of 5 µg/ml of pokeweed mitogen (Sigma Chemicals, United States) (positive control). Alternatively, Immfact PBMC samples were labelled with CellTrace Violet (Thermofisher) at a final concentration of 0.5 µM and cultured for 6 days at 37°C, 5% CO₂, in loosely capped 5 ml tubes (Falcon, BD) at 2.0×10^6 in 1 ml/tube in RPMI 1640 medium (Gibco, Invitrogen, United States) containing 5% human AB serum (Harlan, United Kingdom; RPMI+) in medium only (negative control) or in the presence of PT S1 peptide pool, Bp132, PRN peptide pool, FHA peptide pool (all at 0.1 µM per individual peptide) or anti-CD3 and CD28 antibodies (at 0.5 µg/ml and 1 µg/ml, respectively, positive control). For both SKI and Immfact samples aliquots of culture supernatants were collected on day 5 and stored at -80°C for subsequent quantification of cytokine levels. After culture, SKI and Immfact PBMCs were harvested on day 5 and day 6, respectively, for further analyses. Depending on the amount of PBMCs available per sample, one or more B. pertussis antigenic stimulations were tested apart from the negative control.

IFNγ **ELISpot Assay**

5-stimulated PBMC (SKI) samples were spun down and after collection of supernatants, cells were reconstituted in culture medium and transferred to anti-human IFN γ (Mabtech, Sweden)

coated ELISpot plates (Millipore, United States) at a starting concentration of 1.4×10^5 cells in 150 µL/well and three times two-fold serially diluted. Plates were incubated for approximately 20 h at 37°C, 5% CO₂, then after four washing steps and one cell-lysing step, incubated with 1 µg/ml anti-human IFN γ (Mabtech), followed by peroxidase labeled extravidin (Sigma) and BCIP/NBT (KPL, United States). After development, the plates were air-dried at room temperature prior to analysis of numbers of IFN γ spot forming cells (SFC), assessed by an automatic computer-assisted ImmunoScan-Pro reader (CTL Europe, Germany). Results are expressed as IFN γ SFC/100.000 PBMCs with a lower detection limit of 0.1 IFN γ SFC/100.000 PBMCs.

Flow Cytometry

CellTrace-labelled day 0 and day 6-stimulated Immfact PBMCs were washed and labelled at 4°C for cell surface and intracellular markers with the following antibodies: anti-CD3-Alexa700 (clone SK7), anti-CD4-BV711 (clone OKT-04), anti-CD8-BV785 (clone RPA-T8), anti-CD45RO-PerCP-Cy5.5 (clone UCHL1), anti-FoxP3-Alexa647 (clone 259D), anti-PD-1-BV605 (clone EH12.2H7), anti-CD127-BV650 (clone A019D5), anti-CTLA-4-PE (clone L3D10), anti-TIGIT-PE/efluor-610 (clone MBSA43), anti-Helios-PE-Cy7 (clone 22F6), anti-CD27-BUV395 (clone L128), anti-CD25-BUV737 (clone 2A3) and Live-dead ZOMBIE NEAR IR-APC-Cy7. Acquisition was performed on a BD LSR Fortessa X-20 (BD Biosciences, Franklin Lakes, NJ, United States). Subsets of CD4⁺ T cells were identified based on combined marker expression on gated CD3⁺CD4⁺ cells. Frequencies and phenotypes of proliferating antigen-specific CD4⁺ T cells were determined by analyzing sequential halving of the CellTrace Violet fluorescence intensity combined with performing surface phenotypic and intracellular marker labelling. Percentages of proliferated CD4⁺ T cells found after medium stimulation conditions were subtracted from percentages of proliferated CD4⁺ T cells after Bp-antigen stimulation, when comparing proliferative CD4⁺ T-cell responses between groups. For both replication index calculations (by proliferation modeling) as well as gating analyses, FlowJo software was used (Tree Star, Ashland, OR, United States).

Cytokine Multiplex Bead-Based Immunoassay

Concentrations of the cytokines IL-2, IFN γ , TNF- α , IL-5, IL-13, IL-17A and IL-10 in day 5 culture supernatants were determined in pg/mL according to manufacturer's instructions using a commercial multiplex bead-based immunoassay kit (Bio-Rad, United States) (SKI samples) or using the LEGENDplex Human Th cytokines kit (BioLegend) (Immfact samples), and expressed in [pg/ml]. Measurements and data analysis were performed with a Bio-Plex 200, using Bio-Plex Manager software or flow cytometry (FACS Canto II), respectively.

Dimensionality reduced analyses

Dimensionality-reduced analyses (viSNE) of flow cytometry data were performed in Cytobank (www.Cytobank.org). Prior to the viSNE plots, CD4⁺ proliferating events were exported and pooled per culture condition, age group and timepoint. The number of



cells included in the analysis was 2.3 \times 10^5 and was equal for youngsters and older adults.

Statistical Analysis

For data analysis and visualization of data, GraphPad Prism (GraphPad Software version 8.4.1) was used. Statistical significance of differences was analyzed with the nonparametric Mann-Whitney *t*-test, when comparing stimulated and unstimulated conditions of samples, and the Wilcoxon matched pairs signed-rank test, when comparing longitudinal samples from individuals. For all analyses, *p* values <0.05 were considered statistically significant.

RESULTS

Adults Show Lower Frequencies of PT-Specific IFN γ -Producing Cells and IFN γ Levels in the Early Phase After Clinical Pertussis

Production of IFN γ is an important parameter for an effective immune response to a Bp infection (Mills et al., 1993; Ryan et al.,

1997; Hafler and Pohl-Koppe, 1998). We first set out to explore IFNy production in total PBMC cultures stimulated with Bp protein antigens to compare these responses between youngsters and adults. To determine the impact of age on functionality of Bp-specific responses, we studied IFNy responses in early and late phase post-infection PBMC samples from youngsters and adult pertussis patients of the SKI cohort with a similar whole cell pertussis vaccine priming background. Production of IFNy of 5day cultured PBMCs stimulated with protein antigens Pertussis Toxin (PT), filamentous hemagglutinin (FHA) and pertactin (PRN) were determined by ELISpot. Geomean number of IFNy SFC ranged between 11–118 per 1 \times 10⁵ PBMCs, depending on the stimulation, age and timepoint. The frequency of IFNy-producing cells in response to PT was significantly lower in adults compared to youngsters in the early phase (Figure 1A). Waning of the PT response from the early to late phase was observed in youngsters but not in adults. In the early phase response to FHA, adults showed comparable median frequencies of IFNy-producing cells (Figure 1A), which did not decline over time. In response to PRN, no age-related differences in numbers or patterns over time were found for IFNy-producing cells (Figure 1A). Similar to findings on the number of IFNy-producing cells, the level of IFNy measured in



culture supernatants was significantly lower in PT-stimulated samples of adults compared to youngsters in the early phase of the response (**Figure 1B**). In summary, these data suggest age-related differences in IFN γ responses to PT in the early phase after clinical pertussis infection.

Adults Show Lower Levels of Secreted Th-type Cytokines After Pertussis Infection

Next, we extended our analyses of cytokines produced in total PBMC cultures stimulated with protein antigens in youngsters and adults from the SKI cohort by measuring Th1 (IL-2, TNF-a), Th2 (IL-5, IL-13) (Figure 2), Th17 (IL-17) and regulatory (IL-10) associated cytokines (Supplementary Figure S2). Overall, adults presented with lower levels of cytokines than youngsters in both early and late phase after clinical pertussis infection. We found significantly lower levels of Th1-associated cytokines IL-2 and TNF-a, and Th2-associated cytokines IL-5 and IL-13 in PTstimulated culture supernatants in adults compared to youngsters in the early phase (Figure 2). In FHA-stimulated samples, significantly lower levels of Th2 associated IL-5 and IL-13 cytokines were found in the late phase in adults compared to youngsters (Figure 2). In addition, PRNstimulated culture supernatants had significantly lower levels of IL-5, IL-13 and TNF-a in the late phase. Levels of IL-17A and IL-10 were comparable between the two age groups (Supplementary Figure S2). Together, these data indicate that in various phases after clinical pertussis infection, Bp specific cytokine responses, typically mediated by CD4⁺ T cells, are reduced at older age.

Longitudinal follow up confirms lower levels of Th-type cytokines after Bp infection in older adults The lower Bpantigen specific cytokine responses found in the older age group suggested that either the proportion of Bp-antigen specific functional memory CD4⁺ T cells responding in this group was smaller, or its proliferative capacity was impaired compared to youngsters. Immunosenescence of CD4⁺ T-cell proliferation has been described at increased age (Jiang et al., 2007). To shed more light on the mechanism, we designed a flow-based assay, allowing the analysis of Bp antigen-specific proliferation of CD4⁺ T cells, as well as exploring several cellular markers linked to T-cell immunosenescence. Here, we selected paired samples obtained at fixed time points in the early and late phase post clinical pertussis from whole cell vaccine primed youngsters and older adults in the Immfact study (Supplementary Figure S1). In contrast to stimulations with whole protein antigen, we now used peptide pools of separate and combined Bp antigens of which the epitopes have previously been described as immunogenic and optimal for binding to MHC class II (Bancroft et al., 2016) and therefore allowed us to assess the response of antigen-specific CD4⁺ T cells. First, we compared cytokine production in 5 days culture supernatants of PBMCs from youngsters and older adults post clinical pertussis infection longitudinally (Figure 3, Supplementary Figure S3). In older adults, IFNy and IL-13 levels were significantly lower in response to peptide pools Bp132, PT S1 and FHA in the late phase. In addition, lower levels of TNF-a were detected in response to Bp132 (in the late phase) and FHA (in the early phase). Stimulation with PRN peptide pools revealed lower levels of IL-13 in older adults in the early phase. Thus, despite various differences in study design and experimental approach between the SKI and Immfact samples, we observed a similar trend towards lower Th-type cytokine production in response to Bp antigens with increasing age.



Similar Frequencies of Naïve and Memory Subsets and Regulatory Cells Within the CD4⁺ T-Cell Compartment of Youngsters and Older Adults Following Clinical Bp Infection

We then explored CD4⁺ T-cell populations of the Immfact PBMC samples for the various flow-cytometric read-outs of our assay. To first assess whether youngsters and older adults of the Immfact cohort display differences in the frequencies of global naïve and memory CD4⁺ T-cell subsets in their peripheral blood, we analysed the CD4⁺ T-cell composition of PBMC samples prior to stimulation based on expression of CD27 and CD45RO (Figure 4A, gating strategy in Supplementary Figure S4). We found comparable percentages of central memory (T_{cm}, CD45RO⁺CD27⁺), effector memory (T_{em}, $CD45RO^{+}CD27^{-}$ and differentiated (T_{emra}, terminally CD45RO⁻CD27⁻) subsets between the age groups at both early and late phase, only the percentage of naïve CD4⁺ T cells was significantly reduced in older adults compared to youngsters in the late phase (Figure 4B). After 6-day stimulation with Bp peptide pools Bp132, PT S1, FHA and PRN, we found the global composition of the CD4⁺ T-cell compartment to be comparable between youngsters and older adults and between early (Figure 4C) and late phase samples (Figure 4D).

Additionally, regulatory T cells (Tregs) have been suggested to accumulate with increasing age (Gregg et al., 2005; Lages et al., 2008; Elyahu et al., 2019). Therefore, we analysed the frequency of Tregs, defined as either CD127⁻CD25⁺ or FoxP3⁺CD25⁺ CD4⁺ T cells prior to stimulation (Seddiki et al., 2006; Yu et al., 2012; Rodríguez-Perea et al., 2016). Tregs were in the range of 5–8% of the CD4⁺ T cells and frequencies were comparable between youngsters and older adults (**Supplementary Figure S5**. Altogether, these analyses show that youngsters and older adults from the Immfact cohort do not differ in the proportions of memory T-cell subsets (based on both phenotypes) before and after Bp-peptide stimulation, nor in *ex vivo* Tregs.

Reduced Proliferative Responses of Bp-Specific CD4⁺ T Cells at Older Age

Next, we investigated whether age had an impact on proliferative responses of antigen-specific $CD4^+$ T cells in youngsters and older adults. To determine frequencies of proliferating $CD4^+$ T cells, PBMCs were CellTrace labelled, stimulated with Bp antigen peptide pools for 6 days, and assessed for CellTrace Violet diminution (**Figure 5A**). Our data showed a general trend of lower frequencies of $CD4^+$ T cells proliferating to Bp antigen in



the older adults, which was significant for the Bp132 and PT S1 peptide pool early after clinical pertussis infection (Figure 5B). In the late phase, no age-related differences were found. We did observe waning of proliferative responses in youngsters in time, as frequencies of proliferated CD4⁺ T cells to Bp132 and PT S1 peptide pools were significantly lower in the late phase post infection compared to the early phase (Figure 5B). Patterns of Bp-specific CD4⁺ T-cell proliferation in older adults in response to FHA or PRN were comparable to those observed in youngsters. The proliferative response was further investigated by calculating the replication index (fold-expansion of proliferating cells). The replication index was comparable between youngsters and older adults (Figure 5C), suggesting that responding CD4⁺ T cells undergo equal rounds of cell divisions in adults compared to young individuals. Thus, these data show that the magnitude of the proliferative response of the CD4⁺ T-cell compartment to Bp antigens Bp132 and PT S1 declined with age but rounds of divisions in response to all Bp antigens per cell were similar. This suggests maintenance of a smaller memory pool of Bp-specific CD4⁺ T cells for recall responses as a hallmark of immunosenescence.

Minor Phenotypical Differences of Proliferated CD4⁺ T cells Between Youngsters and Older Adults

Next, we assessed whether lower cytokine production and a lower proliferative response were accompanied by an altered phenotypical profile of responding CD4⁺ T cells. We

hypothesized that antigen-specific, proliferating CD4⁺ T cells of older adults express higher levels of co-inhibitory receptors CTLA-4, PD-1, and TIGIT and lower levels of the activation marker CD25 (the IL-2-alpha receptor). In contrast, we found that expression of CTLA-4 by proliferated CD4⁺ T cells in the early phase in youngsters was significantly higher compared to older adults in response to Bp132, whereas the percentage of CTLA-4⁺ proliferating CD4⁺ T cells varied but was comparable between the two age groups (Supplementary Figures S6A,B). Expression of the activation marker CD25 on proliferated CD4⁺ T cells was comparable between youngsters and older adults both in the early and late phase, as well as were frequencies of CD25⁺ proliferated CD4⁺ T cells, both in the early and late phase (Supplementary Figures S6C,D). Likewise, analysis of expression and frequencies of PD-1⁺ (Supplementary Figure S7A-B) and TIGIT⁺ (Supplementary Figure S7C-D) cells within proliferating CD4⁺ T cells did not reveal age-related differences.

Lastly, we applied dimensionality reduction analyses (viSNE) to proliferated $CD4^+$ T cells of pooled datafiles of youngsters and older adults in the early phase to reveal any differences based on combined marker expression between proliferated $CD4^+$ T cells of youngsters and older adults (**Figures 6A,B**). Cluster analysis showed a potentially interesting cluster, cluster d, that was significantly lower in older adults compared to youngsters (**Figure 6C**). Based on subsequent heatmap visualization of marker expression in the clusters (**Figure 6D**), this cluster was positive for markers including

= p < 0.05



CD25, CTLA-4 and TIGIT and showed somewhat higher Helios expression compared to other clusters. Additionally, we applied the gating approach derived from cluster analysis of proliferated CD4⁺ T cells after pneumococcal antigen stimulation using a similar phenotypical marker panel (He et al., unpublished) and found significant higher proportion of CD4⁺ T cells that were CD127⁻FoxP3⁻Helios⁺ (Figure 6E). Helios is considered a marker associated with (CD4⁺) T-cell activation (Akimova et al., 2011; Bengsch et al., 2018). In summary, unbiased viSNE cluster analysis of Bp-specific CD4⁺ T cells that have proliferated did not reveal phenotypical differences between youngsters and older adults based on the expression of coinhibitory receptors CTLA-4, PD-1, and TIGIT or of activation marker CD25. The significantly higher frequency of CD127⁻ FoxP3⁻Helios⁺ proliferated CD4⁺ T cells in youngsters may however suggest a reduced activation status at older adult age. Altogether, these data indicate that older adult Bp cases show features of CD4⁺ T-cell Bp-specific immunosenescence following clinical infection, highlighted by significantly lower cytokine and proliferative responses than younger adolescent counterparts. Moreover, absence of age-related differences in fold-expansion and co-inhibitory marker expression of Bpspecific proliferated CD4⁺ T cells, with a significant reduction of an activated CD4⁺ T-cell subset at older age, suggest that the immunosenescence can largely be attributed to a reduced size and thereby responsiveness of the maintained

DISCUSSION

Bp-specific CD4⁺ T cells are key players in durable protection against Bp. In this study, we have shown for the first time that memory CD4⁺ T-cell responsiveness to Bp-specific antigens is impaired at older age. Our major findings are that both cytokine and proliferative responses of specific CD4⁺ T cells in the early contraction phase and the late maintenance phase after an in vivo recall by a clinical Bp infection were reduced in adult cases compared to younger cases who had a similar background of primary whole cell pertussis vaccination. These observations could either be explained by a reduced capacity to proliferate per CD4⁺ T cell, resulting in less cells to produce cytokines, or by maintenance of a reduced memory pool of Bp specific CD4⁺ T cells that could expand and produce cytokines in response to Bp, at older age. Evidence indicating a similar fold-expansion of proliferated CD4⁺ T cells of the age sub cohorts favoured the reduced memory pool hypothesis at older age, with the responding CD4⁺ T cells showing some hallmarks of reduced activation, but no co-inhibitory or regulatory features of immunosenescence.

IFN γ is essential in the clearance of pertussis infection (Barbic et al., 1997), potentiating bacterial opsonophagocytosis and killing by phagocytes (Lambert et al., 2019). Here, lower levels of IFN γ spots and corresponding concentrations in the supernatant to PT stimulation were found in adults compared to youngsters, possibly implicating reduced capacity to combat

Bp-specific memory CD4⁺ T-cell pool.



z-axis shows the location and intensities of each marker within the identified clusters. (**C**) Frequencies of identified viSNE clusters, based on their identifying marker expression as indicated, were compared on individual levels via FlowJo analysis. Bars represent median frequency of proliferated CD4⁺ T cells with interquartile range. Cluster proportions in youngsters and older adults as indicated identified by vISNE analyses. (**D**) Heatmap showing Arcsinh-transformed median expression of markers within each cluster of the viSNE plots of youngsters and older adults. (**E**) Frequencies of CD127⁻FoxP3⁻ Helios⁺ proliferated CD4⁺ T cells in youngsters and older adults. Statistical significance was calculated with Mann Whitney *U*-test. * = p < 0.05, ** = p < 0.01.

the Bp infection. Comparable IFN γ responses were found between age groups after FHA and PRN stimulation. This may be explained by differences in immunogenicity or *in vivo* expression of these antigens, or the fact that they are less unique for Bp than PT (Ashworth et al., 1982; Novotny et al., 1991). Extended analyses of cytokines in culture supernatants indicated that in the capacity of infected youngsters and older persons to produce a wide range of other Th cytokines, age again impacting the magnitude. Both in the early and late phase after clinical Bp infection, lower levels of produced cytokines, including IL-2, TNF- α , IL-5 and IL-13, were found with increasing age. The reduced cytokine levels with older age were found regardless of the type of stimulation or technical approach, and this was already apparent in the relatively younger adult participants from the SKI study and was confirmed in older adults of the Immfact study. Our approach and available clinical

material in this study did not allow for intracellular cytokine analysis to identify cytokine producing cells. Although CD8⁺ T cells were shown by Dirix et al. to contribute to IFNy responses to FHA stimulation, CD4⁺ T cells were regarded the main source (Dirix et al., 2012). In our study reduced IFNy responses were also found against the Bp132 peptide pool, optimized for MHC class II restricted T-cell responses, and besides IFNy other Th-type cytokine responses were found to be impacted by age. Therefore we regard CD4⁺ T cells as the main cell type responsible for the cytokine profiles observed. Further research is needed to elucidate mechanisms of immunosenescence of cytokine production or polyfunctionality at the single Bpspecific CD4⁺ T-cell level. Altogether, our data corroborate with a smaller maintenance and size of the Bp-specific CD4⁺ memory T-cell response, leading to reduced functionality at older age.

Reduced (CD4⁺) T-cell proliferative responsiveness is a hallmark of immunosenescence (Jiang et al., 2007). In the flow-based part of our study, we found lower frequencies of proliferated CD4⁺ T cells in response to in vitro Bp132 and PT S1 peptide pool stimulation in the early phase after clinical Bp infection at older age, but cells did not seem to differ in foldexpansion while proliferating, compared to their younger counterparts. Age-related limitations in levels of secreted IL-2, a cytokine that drives the proliferative response of activated T cells (Boyman and Sprent, 2012), could be a factor determining a smaller population of Bp-specific CD4⁺ T cells to clonally expand after activation. Our data were inconclusive with regards to this cytokine, since reduced IL-2 levels were measured in day-5 culture supernatants of PT-stimulated adult samples from the SKI-study, in contrast to Bp132 or PTS1stimulated older adult samples from the Immfact study. CD25 expression on CD4⁺ T cells was heterogenous across youngsters and older adults, yet not significantly different. Hence, the data do not indicate reduced availability of the IL-2 receptor alpha chain. As a mechanism for reduced CD4⁺ T-cell responsiveness, accumulation of Tregs, main cells expressing high levels of CD25 and consuming IL-2 in human peripheral blood, at older age has been put forward (Gregg et al., 2005; Lages et al., 2008; van der Geest et al., 2014), although some studies find unaltered (Valmori et al., 2005; Hwang et al., 2009) frequencies of Tregs with higher age. In our study we did not observe an increased frequency of Tregs after clinical infection in older adults compared to youngsters, not favouring of a major role for Tregs in IL-2 consumption or reduced CD4⁺ memory T-cell proliferation in older adults in our study.

Using hypothesis-driven and unbiased viSNE cluster analysis of the flow-cytometric dataset we explored the hypothesis that enhanced expression of co-inhibitory receptors CTLA-4, PD-1, and/or TIGIT on responding CD4⁺ T cells at older age was associated with reduced Bp-specific CD4⁺ T-cell responsiveness, as reported to explain impaired T-cell proliferation within the T-cell population at older age in mice and humans (Leng et al., 2002; Lages et al., 2010; Bengsch et al., 2018; Song et al., 2018). In contrast to our hypothesis, we found that phenotypical markers for T-cell activation and co-inhibition did not significantly differ between youngsters and older adults, instead proliferated Bpspecific CD4⁺ T cells of youngsters had a higher MFI of CTLA-4 expression in response to Bp132, possibly in response to stronger activation. Notably, the proliferated population of youngsters also contained of a significantly higher frequency of CD127⁻FoxP3⁻ Helios⁺ cells, considered to represent (CD4⁺) T-cell activation (Gregg et al., 2005; Lages et al., 2008). Thus, our data seem to indicate that immunosenescence observed in the proliferative responsiveness of Bp-specific CD4⁺ T cells at older age is not associated with increased hallmarks of negative regulation but rather with decreased phenotypical markers that are associated with activation.

Our data suggest that immunosenescence in the Bp-specific CD4⁺ T-cell response may occur already in relatively young adults. Likewise, in a cohort of 18–49 year old individuals, influenza-specific T-cell responses were shown to become less diverse and less cross-reactive with age (Subbramanian et al., 2010), a trend which extended into shorter-lived booster T-cell responses in a cohort of older adults (\geq 70 years old) vaccinees (Mahnke et al., 2011). We earlier documented reduced in Bp-specific proliferative responsiveness in ex-pertussis cases, using a 3H thymidine assay and whole PT or single PT and PRN CD4⁺ T-cell epitopes as antigenic stimulation, starting at the age of 30 years (Han et al., 2013; van Twillert et al., 2015). Together our data now suggest that decline of responsiveness may reflect a gradual loss in the diversity of epitopes recognized.

Adults in these studies may have encountered B. pertussis antigens more frequently through natural exposure, considering the existing circulation. Repeated encounters with B. pertussis could possibly lead to end-stage differentiation of memory CD4⁺ T cells with a CCR7-CD27⁻phenotype, associated with shorter telomeres and less proliferative capacity than early-stage CCR7⁺CD27⁺ memory CD4⁺ T cells (Fritsch et al., 2005). Also, inherent to the study design, in adults Bp-specific CD4⁺ memory T cells primed through childhood vaccination experienced a substantially longer maintenance period preceding the clinical pertussis event, studied in this work, compared to their counterparts in the younger group. Together, these factors may confound effects of true immunosenescence, a limitation of these kind of clinical pathogen-specific and age-related clinical cohort studies.

Another limitation of our study is that the early phase clinical samples in the SKI and Immfact studies were taken only at a time point between 0.5 and 3 months post-diagnosis, respectively, likely missing peak levels reached during the expansion phase of specific CD4⁺ memory T-cell subsets that could occur within days after infection. Instead, levels of responding cells represent the contraction phase as they are still elevated and further declining to long-term maintenance levels. In addition, sampling within the SKI study was cross-sectional and was variable with regards to median time elapsed since diagnosis between younger and older age cohorts, as opposed to Immfact sampling which was longitudinal and homogeneous in time frames between age cohorts. It is however unlikely that enhanced late phase cytokine production in younger SKI samples could be attributed to

differential sampling times, as the median late point sampling time of youngsters in the SKI study was longer after diagnosis compared to the adults. Additionally, the type of pertussis vaccine for primary vaccination, whole cell or acellular vaccine, is known to have a long-lasting impact on important hallmarks of subsequent Bp-specific CD4⁺ T-cell immunity in response to recall (reviewed in (Ausiello et al., 2019), recently confirmed by (da Silva Antunes et al., 2021)). Primary vaccination for all patients in our study was with whole cell vaccine, however several Immfact youngsters received an additional aP booster dose at pre-school age. These subjects did not cluster for their cytokine or proliferative responses, but we cannot fully exclude the influence of this aP booster vaccination. Lastly, the observational natural infection studies SKI and Immfact provide unique cohorts of subjects to study hallmarks of Bp-specific CD4⁺ T-cell immunity after recovery from a clinical infection. However, the number of ex-patients eligible for the selected age strata of this work was small in both clinical cohorts. Small group size may have limited the power to find age effects in our data. Further in depth research at the single Bp-specific CD4⁺ cell level on additional samples are needed to confirm and extent these findings.

In addition to epidemiological studies, serosurveillance studies have highlighted (symptomatic) infections in the elderly as well (Hodder et al., 2000; de Greeff et al., 2010). High-dimensional evaluation of antibody levels following a Bp infection at older age compared to younger age indicates that antibody specificity, isotype and subclass of antibodies are all impacted by age and primary vaccination background (van Twillert et al., 2017). No correlate of protection has been established for pertussis, yet. The fact that pertussis occurs in all age groups, with underreporting in elderly, highlights the importance of further understanding the Bp-specific immune responses and changes therein with progressing age. As a possible intervention to enforce pertussis specific immunity, it was recently shown that older adults do mount both antibody and CD4⁺ T-cell booster responses to an acellular pertussis booster dose (Lambert et al., 2020; Versteegen et al., 2021). Our study here, however, for the first time supports the hypothesis that Bp-specific memory CD4⁺ T-cell immunity is subject to aging, possibly contributing to a more rapid loss of protective immune mechanisms with increasing age. For a more effective control of pertussis, also in the growing elderly population, induction and maintenance of protective CD4⁺ T-cell responses to Bp should be better understood.

REFERENCES

- Akbar, A. N., Henson, S. M., and Lanna, A. (2016). Senescence of T Lymphocytes: Implications for Enhancing Human Immunity. *Trends Immunology* 37 (12), 866–876. doi:10.1016/j.it.2016.09.002
- Akimova, T., Beier, U. H., Wang, L., Levine, M. H., and Hancock, W. W. (2011). Helios Expression Is a Marker of T Cell Activation and Proliferation. *PloS one* 6 (8), e24226. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0024226
- Ashworth, L. A. E., Irons, L. I., and Dowsett, A. B. (1982). Antigenic Relationship between Serotype-specific Agglutinogen and Fimbriae of Bordetella Pertussis. *Infect. Immun.* 37 (3), 1278–1281. doi:10.1128/iai.37.3.1278-1281.1982

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The raw data supporting the conclusions of this article will be made available by the authors, without undue reservation.

ETHICS STATEMENT

The studies involving human participants were reviewed and approved by the accredited Review Board STEG, followed by management of the METC UMC Utrecht. Written informed consent to participate in this study was provided by the participants' legal guardian/next of kin. Written informed consent was obtained from the individual(s), and minor(s)' legal guardian/next of kin, for the publication of any potentially identifiable images or data included in this article.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

IT, WH and CE designed the study. EL, IT, LB and MP performed experiments. EL and IT analysed the data. EL, IT, WH, DP and CE interpreted the data. EL, DP and CE edited the manuscript.

FUNDING

The authors are funded by research grants of the Dutch Ministry of Health.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The authors thank all the patients and research teams of the clinical studies, whose collaboration made this study possible, Kina Helm for the help in performing the experiments and processing the samples and Drs. Annemarie Buisman, Mardi Boer and Willem Luytjes for critically reviewing the manuscript.

SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at: https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fragi.2021.737870/full#supplementary-material

- Ausiello, C. M., Mascart, F., Corbière, V., and Fedele, G. (2019). Human Immune Responses to Pertussis Vaccines. Adv. Exp. Med. Biol. 1183, 99–113. doi:10.1007/5584_2019_406
- Bancroft, T., Dillon, M. B. C., da Silva Antunes, R., Paul, S., Peters, B., Crotty, S., et al. (2016). Th1 versus Th2 T Cell Polarization by Whole-Cell and Acellular Childhood Pertussis Vaccines Persists upon Re-immunization in Adolescence and Adulthood. *Cell Immunol.* 304-305, 35–43. doi:10.1016/j.cellimm.2016.05.002
- Barbic, J., Leef, M. F., Burns, D. L., and Shahin, R. D. (1997). Role of Gamma Interferon in Natural Clearance of Bordetella Pertussis Infection. *Infect. Immun.* 65 (12), 4904–4908. doi:10.1128/iai.65.12.4904-4908.1997
- Bengsch, B., Ohtani, T., Khan, O., Setty, M., Manne, S., O'Brien, S., et al. (2018). Epigenomic-guided Mass Cytometry Profiling Reveals Disease-specific

Features of Exhausted CD8 T Cells. *Immunity* 48 (5), 1029–1045. doi:10.1016/ j.immuni.2018.04.026

- Boyman, O., and Sprent, J. (2012). The Role of Interleukin-2 during Homeostasis and Activation of the Immune System. *Nat. Rev. Immunol.* 12 (3), 180–190. doi:10.1038/nri3156
- Chinn, I. K., Blackburn, C. C., Manley, N. R., and Sempowski, G. D. (2012). Changes in Primary Lymphoid Organs with Aging. Semin. Immunol. 24 (5), 309–320. doi:10.1016/j.smim.2012.04.005
- da Silva Antunes, R., Soldevila, F., Pomaznoy, M., Babor, M., Bennett, J., Tian, Y., et al. (2021). A System-View of Bordetella Pertussis Booster Vaccine Responses in Adults Primed with Whole-Cell versus Acellular Vaccine in Infancy. *JCI insight* 6 (7). doi:10.1172/jci.insight.141023
- de Greeff, S. C., de Melker, H. E., van Gageldonk, P. G. M., Schellekens, J. F. P., van der Klis, F. R. M., Mollema, L., et al. (2010). Seroprevalence of Pertussis in The Netherlands: Evidence for Increased Circulation of Bordetella Pertussis. *PLoS One* 5 (12), e14183. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0014183
- de Melker, H. E., Versteegh, F. G. A., Conyn-van Spaendonck, M. A. E., Elvers, L. H., Berbers, G. A. M., van der Zee, A., et al. (2000). Specificity and Sensitivity of High Levels of Immunoglobulin G Antibodies against Pertussis Toxin in a Single Serum Sample for Diagnosis of Infection with Bordetella Pertussis. J. Clin. Microbiol. 38 (2), 800–806. doi:10.1128/jcm.38.2.800-806.2000
- Dirix, V., Vermeulen, F., Schutter, I. D., Goetghebuer, T., Locht, C., and Mascart, F. (2012). Both CD4+ and CD8+ Lymphocytes Participate in the IFN-γ Response to Filamentous Hemagglutinin from Bordetella Pertussis in Infants, Children, and Adults. *Clin. Developmental Immunol.* 2012, 795958. doi:10.1155/2012/ 795958
- Dixit, V. D. (2012). Impact of Immune-Metabolic Interactions on Age-Related Thymic Demise and T Cell Senescence. Semin. Immunol. 24 (5), 321–330. doi:10.1016/j.smim.2012.04.002
- Elyahu, Y., Hekselman, I., Eizenberg-Magar, I., Berner, O., Strominger, I., Schiller, M., et al. (2019). Aging Promotes Reorganization of the CD4 T Cell Landscape toward Extreme Regulatory and Effector Phenotypes. *Sci. Adv.* 5 (8), eaaw8330. doi:10.1126/sciadv.aaw8330
- Esposito, S., Agliardi, T., Giammanco, A., Faldella, G., Cascio, A., Bosis, S., et al. (2001). Long-term Pertussis-specific Immunity after Primary Vaccination with a Combined Diphtheria, Tetanus, Tricomponent Acellular Pertussis, and Hepatitis B Vaccine in Comparison with that after Natural Infection. *Infect. Immun.* 69 (7), 4516–4520. doi:10.1128/iai.69.7.4516-4520.2001
- Fritsch, R. D., Shen, X., Sims, G. P., Hathcock, K. S., Hodes, R. J., and Lipsky, P. E. (2005). Stepwise Differentiation of CD4 Memory T Cells Defined by Expression of CCR7 and CD27. *J. Immunol.* 175 (10), 6489–6497. doi:10.4049/ jimmunol.175.10.6489
- Gordon, J. E., and Hood, R. I. (1951). Whooping Cough and its Epidemiological Anomalies. Am. J. Med. Sci. 222 (3), 333–361. doi:10.1097/00000441-195109000-00011
- Gregg, R., Smith, C. M., Clark, F. J., Dunnion, D., Khan, N., Chakraverty, R., et al. (2005). The Number of Human Peripheral Blood CD4+ CD25high Regulatory T Cells Increases with Age. *Clin. Exp. Immunol.* 140 (3), 540–546. doi:10.1111/ j.1365-2249.2005.02798.x
- Gruver, A., Hudson, L., and Sempowski, G. (2007). Immunosenescence of Ageing. *J. Pathol.* 211 (2), 144–156. doi:10.1002/path.2104
- Hafler, J. P., and Pohl-Koppe, A. (1998). The Cellular Immune Response to Bordetella Pertussis in Two Children with Whooping Cough. *Eur. J. Med. Res.* 3 (11), 523–526.
- Han, W. G. H., van Twillert, I., Poelen, M. C. M., Helm, K., van de Kassteele, J., Verheij, T. J. M., et al. (2013). Loss of Multi-Epitope Specificity in Memory CD4+ T Cell Responses to B. Pertussis with Age. *PLoS One* 8 (12), e83583. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0083583
- Hewlett, E. L., and Edwards, K. M. (2005). Pertussis Not Just for Kids. N. Engl. J. Med. 352 (12), 1215–1222. doi:10.1056/nejmcp041025
- Hijnen, M., van Gageldonk, P. G. M., Berbers, G. A. M., van Woerkom, T., and Mooi, F. R. (2005). The Bordetella Pertussis Virulence Factor P.69 Pertactin Retains its Immunological Properties after Overproduction in *Escherichia coli*. *Protein Expr. Purif.* 41 (1), 106–112. doi:10.1016/j.pep.2005.01.014
- Hodder, S. L., Cherry, J. D., Mortimer, E. A., Ford, A. B., Gornbein, J., and Papp, K. (2000). Antibody Responses to Bordetella Pertussis Antigens and Clinical Correlations in Elderly Community Residents. *Clin. Infect. Dis.* 31 (1), 7–14. doi:10.1086/313913

- Hwang, K.-A., Kim, H.-R., and Kang, I. (2009). Aging and Human CD4+ Regulatory T Cells. Mech. ageing Dev. 130 (8), 509–517. doi:10.1016/ j.mad.2009.06.003
- Jiang, J., Gross, D., Elbaum, P., and Murasko, D. M. (2007). Aging Affects Initiation and Continuation of T Cell Proliferation. *Mech. ageing Dev.* 128 (4), 332–339. doi:10.1016/j.mad.2007.02.002
- Kandeil, W., Atanasov, P., Avramioti, D., Fu, J., Demarteau, N., and Li, X. (2019). The burden of Pertussis in Older Adults: what Is the Role of Vaccination? A Systematic Literature Review. *Expert Rev. Vaccin.* 18 (5), 439–455. doi:10.1080/ 14760584.2019.1588727
- Klein, N. P., Bartlett, J., Fireman, B., Rowhani-Rahbar, A., and Baxter, R. (2013). Comparative Effectiveness of Acellular versus Whole-Cell Pertussis Vaccines in Teenagers. *Pediatrics* 131 (6), e1716–e1722. doi:10.1542/ peds.2012-3836
- Klein, N. P., Bartlett, J., Rowhani-Rahbar, A., Fireman, B., and Baxter, R. (2012). Waning protection after Fifth Dose of Acellular Pertussis Vaccine in Children. *N. Engl. J. Med.* 367 (11), 1012–1019. doi:10.1056/nejmoa1200850
- Lages, C. S., Lewkowich, I., Sproles, A., Wills-Karp, M., and Chougnet, C. (2010). Partial Restoration of T-Cell Function in Aged Mice by *In Vitro* Blockade of the PD-1/PD-L1 Pathway. *Aging cell* 9 (5), 785–798. doi:10.1111/j.1474-9726.2010.00611.x
- Lages, C. S., Suffia, I., Velilla, P. A., Huang, B., Warshaw, G., Hildeman, D. A., et al. (2008). Functional Regulatory T Cells Accumulate in Aged Hosts and Promote Chronic Infectious Disease Reactivation. *J. Immunol.* 181 (3), 1835–1848. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.181.3.1835
- Lambert, E. E., Buisman, A.-M., and van Els, C. A. C. M. (2019). Superior B. Pertussis Specific CD4+ T-Cell Immunity Imprinted by Natural Infection. Adv. Exp. Med. Biol. 1183, 81–98. doi:10.1007/5584_2019_405
- Lambert, E. E., Corbière, V., van Gaans-van den Brink, J. A. M., Duijst, M., Venkatasubramanian, P. B., Simonetti, E., et al. (2020). Uncovering Distinct Primary Vaccination-dependent Profiles in Human Specific CD4+ T-Cell Responses Using a Novel Whole Blood Assay. Vaccines (Basel) 8 (2), 225. doi:10.3390/vaccines8020225
- Leef, M., Elkins, K. L., Barbic, J., and Shahin, R. D. (2000). Protective Immunity to Bordetella Pertussis Requires Both B Cells and CD4+ T Cells for Key Functions Other Than Specific Antibody Production. J. Exp. Med. 191 (11), 1841–1852. doi:10.1084/jem.191.11.1841
- Leng, Q., Bentwich, Z., and Borkow, G. (2002). CTLA-4 Upregulation during Aging. Mech. ageing Dev. 123 (10), 1419–1421. doi:10.1016/s0047-6374(02) 00077-5
- Mahnke, Y. D., Saqr, A., Hazenfeld, S., Brady, R. C., Roederer, M., and Subbramanian, R. A. (2011). Age-related Changes in Durability and Function of Vaccine-Elicited Influenza-specific CD4+ T-Cell Responses. *Vaccine* 29 (47), 8606–8614. doi:10.1016/j.vaccine.2011.09.019
- Mahon, B. P., Sheahan, B. J., Griffin, F., Murphy, G., and Mills, K. H. G. (1997). Atypical Disease after Bordetella Pertussis Respiratory Infection of Mice with Targeted Disruptions of Interferon- γ Receptor or Immunoglobulin μ Chain Genes. J. Exp. Med. 186 (11), 1843–1851. doi:10.1084/jem.186.11.1843
- Mascart, F., Verscheure, V., Malfroot, A., Hainaut, M., Piérard, D., Temerman, S., et al. (2003). Bordetella pertussisInfection in 2-Month-Old Infants Promotes Type 1 T Cell Responses. J. Immunol. 170 (3), 1504–1509. doi:10.4049/ jimmunol.170.3.1504
- McGirr, A. A., Tuite, A. R., and Fisman, D. N. (2013). Estimation of the Underlying burden of Pertussis in Adolescents and Adults in Southern Ontario, Canada. *PloS one* 8 (12), e83850. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0083850
- Mills, K. H., Barnard, A., Watkins, J., and Redhead, K. (1993). Cell-mediated Immunity to Bordetella Pertussis: Role of Th1 Cells in Bacterial Clearance in a Murine Respiratory Infection Model. *Infect. Immun.* 61 (2), 399–410. doi:10.1128/iai.61.2.399-410.1993
- Novotny, P., Chubb, A. P., Cownley, K., and Charles, I. G. (1991). Biologic and Protective Properties of the 69-kDa Outer Membrane Protein of Bordetella Pertussis: a Novel Formulation for an Acellular Pertussis Vaccine. *J. Infect. Dis.* 164 (1), 114–122. doi:10.1093/infdis/164.1.114
- Paddock, C. D., Sanden, G. N., Cherry, J. D., Gal, A. A., Langston, C., Tatti, K. M., et al. (2008). Pathology and Pathogenesis of FatalBordetella pertussisInfection in Infants. *Clin. Infect. Dis.* 47 (3), 328–338. doi:10.1086/589753
- Pieren, D. K. J., Smits, N. A. M., Hoeboer, J., Kandiah, V., Postel, R. J., Mariman, R., et al. (2021). Regulatory KIR+ RA+ T Cells Accumulate with Age and Are

Highly Activated during Viral Respiratory Disease. Aging Cell 20, e13372. doi:10.1111/acel.13372

- Rodríguez-Perea, A., Arcia, E. D., Rueda, C. M., and Velilla, P. A. (2016). Phenotypical Characterization of Regulatory T Cells in Humans and Rodents. *Clin. Exp. Immunol.* 185 (3), 281–291. doi:10.1111/cei.12804
- Rothstein, E., and Edwards, K. (2005). Health burden of Pertussis in Adolescents and Adults. *Pediatr. Infect. Dis. J.* 24 (5), S44–S47. doi:10.1097/ 01.inf.0000160912.58660.87
- Ryan, M., Murphy, G., Ryan, L., Nilsson, L., Shackley, F., Gothefors, L., et al. (1998). Distinct T-cell Subtypes Induced with Whole Cell and Acellular Pertussis Vaccines in Children. *Immunology* 93 (1), 1–10. doi:10.1046/j.1365-2567.1998.00401.x
- Ryan, M., Murphy, G., Gothefors, L., Nilsson, L., Storsaeter, J., and Mills, K. H. G. (1997). Bordatella pertussisRespiratory Infection in Children Is Associated with Preferential Activation of Type 1 T Helper Cells. J. Infect. Dis. 175 (5), 1246–1250. doi:10.1086/593682
- Schure, R.-M., Hendrikx, L. H., de Rond, L. G. H., Öztürk, K., Sanders, E. A. M., Berbers, G. A. M., et al. (2012). T-cell Responses before and after the Fifth Consecutive Acellular Pertussis Vaccination in 4-Year-Old Dutch Children. *Clin. Vaccin. Immunol.* 19 (11), 1879–1886. doi:10.1128/cvi.00277-12
- Seddiki, N., Santner-Nanan, B., Martinson, J., Zaunders, J., Sasson, S., Landay, A., et al. (2006). Expression of Interleukin (IL)-2 and IL-7 Receptors Discriminates between Human Regulatory and Activated T Cells. J. Exp. Med. 203 (7), 1693–1700. doi:10.1084/jem.20060468
- Sheridan, S. L., Ware, R. S., Grimwood, K., and Lambert, S. B. (2012). Number and Order of Whole Cell Pertussis Vaccines in Infancy and Disease protection. *Jama* 308 (5), 454–456. doi:10.1001/jama.2012.6364
- Song, Y., Wang, B., Song, R., Hao, Y., Wang, D., Li, Y., et al. (2018). T-cell Immunoglobulin and ITIM Domain Contributes to CD8+ T-Cell Immunosenescence. Aging Cell 17 (2), e12716. doi:10.1111/acel.12716
- Subbramanian, R. A., Basha, S., Brady, R. C., Hazenfeld, S., Shata, M. T., and Bernstein, D. I. (2010). Age-related Changes in Magnitude and Diversity of Cross-Reactive CD4+ T-Cell Responses to the Novel Pandemic H1N1 Influenza Hemagglutinin. *Hum. Immunol.* 71 (10), 957–963. doi:10.1016/ j.humimm.2010.07.005
- Tan, T., Dalby, T., Forsyth, K., Halperin, S. A., Heininger, U., Hozbor, D., et al. (2015). Pertussis across the Globe. *Pediatr. Infect. Dis. J.* 34 (9), e222–e232. doi:10.1097/inf.00000000000795
- Valmori, D., Merlo, A., Souleimanian, N. E., Hesdorffer, C. S., and Ayyoub, M. (2005). A Peripheral Circulating Compartment of Natural Naive CD4+ Tregs. J. Clin. Invest. 115 (7), 1953–1962. doi:10.1172/jci23963
- van der Geest, K. S. M., Abdulahad, W. H., Tete, S. M., Lorencetti, P. G., Horst, G., Bos, N. A., et al. (2014). Aging Disturbs the Balance between Effector and Regulatory CD4+ T Cells. *Exp. Gerontol.* 60, 190–196. doi:10.1016/ j.exger.2014.11.005
- van der Maas, N. A. T., Mooi, F. R., de Greeff, S. C., Berbers, G. A. M., Spaendonck, M. A. E. C.-v., and de Melker, H. E. (2013). Pertussis in the Netherlands, Is the Current Vaccination Strategy Sufficient to Reduce Disease burden in Young Infants? *Vaccine* 31 (41), 4541–4547. doi:10.1016/j.vaccine.2013.07.060
- van Twillert, I., Bonačić Marinović, A. A., Kuipers, B., van Gaans-van den Brink, J. A., Sanders, E. A., and van Els, C. A. (2017). Impact of Age and Vaccination

History on Long-Term Serological Responses after Symptomatic B. Pertussis Infection, a High Dimensional Data Analysis. *Sci. Rep.* 7 (1), 40328–40412. doi:10.1038/srep40328

- van Twillert, I., Han, W. G., and van Els, C. A. (2015). Waning and Aging of Cellular Immunity to Bordetella Pertussis. *Pathog. Dis.* 73 (8), ftv071. doi:10.1093/femspd/ftv071
- van Twillert, I., van Gaans-van den Brink, J. A. M., Poelen, M. C. M., Helm, K., Kuipers, B., Schipper, M., et al. (2014). Age Related Differences in Dynamics of Specific Memory B Cell Populations after Clinical Pertussis Infection. *PLoS One* 9 (1), e85227. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0085227
- Vermeulen, F., Verscheure, V., Damis, E., Vermeylen, D., Leloux, G., Dirix, V., et al. (2010). Cellular Immune Responses of Preterm Infants after Vaccination with Whole-Cell or Acellular Pertussis Vaccines. *Clin. Vaccin. Immunol* 17 (2), 258–262. doi:10.1128/cvi.00328-09
- Versteegen, P., Valente Pinto, M., Barkoff, A. M., van Gageldonk, P. G. M., van de Kassteele, J., van Houten, M. A., et al. (2021). Responses to an Acellular Pertussis Booster Vaccination in Children, Adolescents, and Young and Older Adults: A Collaborative Study in Finland, the Netherlands, and the United Kingdom. *EBioMedicine* 65, 103247. doi:10.1016/j.ebiom.2021.103247
- Warfel, J. M., Zimmerman, L. I., and Merkel, T. J. (2014). Acellular Pertussis Vaccines Protect against Disease but Fail to Prevent Infection and Transmission in a Nonhuman Primate Model. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci.* 111 (2), 787–792. doi:10.1073/pnas.1314688110
- Wearing, H. J., and Rohani, P. (2009). Estimating the Duration of Pertussis Immunity Using Epidemiological Signatures. *Plos Pathog.* 5 (10), e1000647. doi:10.1371/journal.ppat.1000647
- Yu, N., Li, X., Song, W., Li, D., Yu, D., Zeng, X., et al. (2012). CD4+CD25+CD127low/– T Cells: A More Specific Treg Population in Human Peripheral Blood. *Inflammation* 35 (6), 1773–1780. doi:10.1007/ s10753-012-9496-8

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

The handling editor declared a shared consortium with one of the author CVE at time of review.

Publisher's Note: All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2022 Lambert, van Twillert, Beckers, Poelen, Han, Pieren and van Els. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.

Frontiers in Aging

Explores the biological processes of human aging

Advances our understanding of human aging and the fundamental link with age-related diseases, ultimately leading to improved healthspans.

Discover the latest Research Topics



Frontiers

Avenue du Tribunal-Fédéral 34 1005 Lausanne, Switzerland

Contact us

+41 (0)21 510 17 00 frontiersin.org/about/contact



